

USABILITY AND **VALIDITY** OF A DAIRY INTAKE SCREENER

AS A WEB-BASED MOBILE APPLICATION

FOR SOUTH AFRICAN ADULTS

Monique Cruz Piderit

USABILITY AND VALIDITY OF A DAIRY INTAKE SCREENER AS A WEB-BASED MOBILE APPLICATION FOR SOUTH AFRICAN ADULTS

by

Monique Cruz Piderit Student number: 28020945

This thesis is presented in a publication format.

Doctoral thesis submitted in fulfilment of the requirements of the degree Philosophiae Doctor (Dietetics)

> Department of Human Nutrition Faculty of Health Sciences University of Pretoria

Supervisor: Prof. Dr Friedeburg Anna Maria Wenhold Co-Supervisor: Dr Zelda White

December 2023

DECLARATION AND ETHICS STATEMENT

I, Monique Cruz Piderit, declare that the thesis, which I hereby submit for the degree PhD Dietetics at the University of Pretoria, is my own work and has not previously been submitted by me for a degree at this or any other tertiary institution, as confirmed by the Turnitin report.

I declare that partial sponsorship for this study was received by the Nestlé Nutrition Institute Africa. I declare that the Dairy Diary belongs to the Consumer Education Project of Milk SA. I declare that three R1 000 online vouchers were given to randomly selected respondents who participated in the usability sub-study and who voluntarily entered the draw.

Ethics Statement

I, Monique Cruz Piderit, obtained for the research described in this work, the applicable research ethics approval from the University of Pretoria (705/2018), North-West University, and University of the Free State. I declare that I have observed the ethical standards required in terms of the University of Pretoria's Code of ethics for researchers and the policy guidelines for responsible research. Initial ethical approval was obtained in 2020, with subsequent reapplications in 2021, 2022 and 2023 (Annexure A).

Signed:

Uiderit

Date: 2023-12-27

ABSTRACT

USABILITY AND VALIDITY OF A DAIRY INTAKE SCREENER AS A WEB-BASED MOBILE APPLICATION FOR SOUTH AFRICAN ADULTS

By Monique Cruz Piderit

Supervisor/Co-supervisor: Prof. Dr Friedeburg Anna Maria Wenhold/Dr Zelda White Department: Human Nutrition, University of Pretoria Philosophiae Doctor (Dietetics)

Background

Paper-based dietary assessment tools such as food frequency questionnaires (FFQs) and especially dietary screeners are making way for versions that use technology. Amidst low intakes of dairy and dairy-related nutrients in South Africa and to increase public awareness thereof, this research aimed to develop and evaluate the usability of an application (app), namely the Dairy Diary, to screen for dairy intake in higher income South African adults. Thereafter, the screener was evaluated in terms of test-retest reliability and comparative validity.

Methods

Development and usability: In a consultative process, a dairy intake screener (Dairy Diary) was developed as an eight-item quantitative FFQ with four types of commonly consumed local dairy product, namely milk, maas (fermented milk), yoghurt, and cheese. For each dairy product, the usual frequency of consumption and portion size per eating occasion were scored (product serving score; PSS) and summed, resulting in a daily serving score (DSS) as a continuous variable with three risk classes, namely < 1 serving daily; 1 to < 2 servings daily; \geq 2 servings daily. Digitalisation included product- and portion-specific graphics with linkage to risk class-relevant preliminary dairy-related guidance as part of a web-based mobile app. For the evaluation of the usability, the 26-item user-friendly end-user version of the Mobile Application Rating Scale (uMARS) was used in an online cross-sectional survey (Qualtrics, April 2020) of conveniently sampled adult respondents. Items were scored on a five-point Likert-

iv

type scale resulting in three scores made up of six subscales. Descriptive statistics summarised the findings, with mean scores \geq 3.0 considered acceptable.

Reliability and validity: In a diagnostic accuracy study, purposefully recruited undergraduate dietetics/nutrition student volunteers from three South African universities completed three non-consecutive days of weighed food records (reference standard) within a seven-day period (comparative validity), followed by two administrations, two weeks apart, of the screener (index test) (reliability). Dairy intake from the food records was converted to be comparable to dairy intake in the screener. For the reliability and validity assessment, statistical analyses included mean differences, paired t-tests and Pearson rank correlations for continuous data, and Kappa statistic for categorical data. For test-retest reliability, McNemar's test for symmetry was performed on categorised DSSs. For the validity assessment, agreement between the DSSs of the first administration of the Dairy Diary and mean DSSs of the three food records was verified with Bland–Altman plots. Sensitivity, specificity, predictive values, odds ratios and receiver operating characteristics (ROC) were used to quantify the diagnostic ability of the categorised DSSs of the Dairy Diary.

Results

Development and usability: From 1 102 respondents, 703 (64%; 81% female; mean age 29.8 \pm 11.0 years) were retained for analysis. The uMARS mean app quality score (objective) (3.9 \pm 0.85), app subjective quality score (3.5 \pm 0.77), app-specific score (3.6 \pm 0.94), and the additional question on the e-portion (4.3 \pm 0.78) exceeded minimum acceptability. For the subscales, the mean score for aesthetics was the highest (4.4 \pm 0.82), followed by information (4.3 \pm 0.90) and functionality (4.0 \pm 1.33). Engagement scored the lowest (3.0 \pm 1.55).

Reliability and validity: Participants included a purposefully recruited sample of 79 (100% female; mean age: 21.6 ± 3.8 years). For reliability, mean PSSs and DSSs did not differ significantly (P > 0.05) between the screener administrations. Mean PSSs were strongly correlated: milk (r = 0.69; P < 0.001), maas (fermented milk) (r = 0.72; P < 0.001), yoghurt (r = 0.71; P < 0.001), cheese (r = 0.74; P < 0.001). For DSSs, Kappa was moderate ($\kappa = 0.45$; P < 0.001). Non-agreeing responses suggest symmetry (P = 0.334). For validity, the PSSs of the screener and food records were moderately correlated [milk (r = 0.30; P = 0.0129), yoghurt

(r = 0.38; P < 0.001), cheese (r = 0.38; P < 0.001)], with $\kappa = 0.31$ (P = 0.006) for DSS. Bland– Altman analyses showed acceptable agreement for DSSs (bias: -0.49; 95%CI: -0.7 to -0.3). Categorised DSSs had high sensitivity (81.4%) and positive predictive value (93.4%), yet low specificity (55.6%) and negative predictive value (27.8%). The area under the ROC curve (0.7) was acceptable.

Conclusion

The Dairy Diary is a user-friendly screener for dairy intake, with high aesthetic appeal and low engagement. Furthermore, it is test-retest reliable and has moderate potential to be a comparatively valid tool to screen for dairy intake of groups of higher income South Africans.

Keywords

Dietary screener; dairy intake screener; usability; validity; reliability.

DEDICATION

For Joshua and Daniel,

Because my boys deserve a mama that they can always be proud of.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Once upon a time, God placed a dream in a little girl's heart. My heartfelt thanks to all who contributed to making that little girl's PhD dream a reality.

- Prof. Friede Wenhold, for your compassionate guidance, wise counsel, and extraordinary supervision. Your unwavering presence and wealth of wisdom have been instrumental in shaping my academic growth.
- Dr Zelda White, as an undergraduate dietetics student I had great admiration for your dynamic roles as wife, young mother, and PhD graduate. Your supervision greatly enriched the quality of my research.
- Prof. Piet Becker, for your (very patient) statistical support.
- Christine Leighton, Maretha Vermaak, and the team at the Consumer Education Project of Milk SA who made the Dairy Diary come alive.
- I recognise the hundreds of respondents around South Africa who, in the uncertain depths of the COVID-19 lockdown, took the time to evaluate the Dairy Diary.
- My gratitude to the students who took part in the validity sub-study. May you love our profession as much as I do.
- Prof. Corinna Walsh, Prof. Tertia van Zyl, Dr Cornelia Conradie, Dr Arista Nienaber, and Dr Mariaan Wicks, for the energy and enthusiasm in participant recruitment.
- Abigail Park, for your meticulous research assistance. May I return the favour when you do your PhD.
- Endless gratitude to my Nutritional Solutions family for the pep talks, warm hugs, tissues, and motivation.
- To every single friend who stood by my side championing this six-year journey, I thank you.
- To an angelic grandfather whose love for Rocky movies encouraged early, lifelong lessons of determination, focus, and tenacity. Our family name adorns this thesis in your honour.
- My dear parents, Liz and Teddy, you raised me to dream the impossible and nurtured those dreams with purpose and intent. I am who I am because of you.

- My sweet boys, Joshua and Daniel, when times were tough your unconditional love and cuddles filled my heart. It was because of you that I could not give up.
- My darling husband, Jarrod, the mate of my soul and number one fan, for your support emotional, spiritual, intellectual, financial – I will be eternally grateful. You were a constant source of strength and energy through my (our) PhD journey. As this time comes to an end, thank you for constantly reminding me why I started.
- My Heavenly Father, for answering my prayers for this opportunity. Thank you for Your provision that allowed me to seize it, and for your showers of blessings and endless grace throughout this journey.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

D	DECLARATION AND ETHICS STATEMENT III							
A	BSTRA	СТ IV						
D	EDICA [.]	TION VII						
A	CKNO	VLEDGEMENTS VIII						
LI	ST OF	TABLES XV						
LI	ST OF	ABBREVIATIONS XVII						
1	CH	IAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION1						
	1.1	Background and Rationale of the Study1						
	1.2	Research Question						
	1.3	Aim and Objectives						
	1.3	.1 Aim						
	1.3	.2 Objectives						
	1.4	Inclusion and Exclusion Criteria5						
	1.5	Definition of Key Terms6						
	1.6	Delimitations, Limitations and Assumptions11						
	1.7	Ethical Approval12						
	1.8	Description of Study and General Methodology12						
	1.9	Layout of the Thesis						
	1.10	Conclusion						
	1.11	References						
2	CH	IAPTER 2: LITERATURE REVIEW25						
	2.1	The Role of Dairy in Health25						
	2.2	Dietary Assessment and Dietary Screening						

	2.2.	1	Dietary assessment	. 26
	2.2.	2	Dietary screening	. 28
	2.3	Diet	ary Screening and Technology	. 30
	2.3.	1	Technology in dietary screeners	. 31
	2.3.	2	Strengths and limitations of technology-based dietary screeners	. 31
	2.3.	3	The development of technology-based dietary screeners	. 33
	2.4	The	Evaluation of Technology-based Dietary Screeners	. 33
	2.4.	1	Tools to evaluate web- and mobile-based applications	. 33
	2.4.	2	The role of nutrition professionals in technology-based dietary screeners	. 37
	2.5	The	Development and Validation of Dietary Screeners	. 38
	2.5.	1	Development of dietary screeners	. 38
	2.5.	2	Validation of dietary screeners	. 43
	2.5.	3	Reliability	. 45
	2.5.	4	Validity	. 45
	2.5.	5	Sensitivity and specificity	. 46
	2.5.	6	Predictive values	. 47
	2.5.	7	Statistical tests for validation of dietary screeners	. 47
	2.5.	8	The validation of FFQs as dietary screeners for dairy intake	. 52
	2.6	Con	clusion	. 62
	2.7	Refe	erences	. 63
3	CH	ΑΡΤΕ	R 3: THE USABILITY OF THE DAIRY DIARY	.89
	3.1	Abst	tract	. 89
	3.2	Bacl	kground	. 90
	3.3	Mat	erials and Methods	. 92
	3.3.	1	Study design, population and sample, and data collection tools	. 92

	3.3.	2	Data management and statistical analysis	94				
	3.3.	3.3.3 Ethical approval						
	3.4	3.4 Results						
	3.4.	1	Step 1: Purpose of the tool	98				
	3.4.	Step 2: Main measurement features of the tool	98					
	3.4.	3	Step 3: Platform/technology of the tool	102				
	3.4.	4	Step 4: Customisation features of the tool	102				
	3.5	Disc	cussion	102				
	3.6	Con	clusion	105				
	3.7	Ack	nowledgement and Conflict of Interest	106				
	3.8	Refe	erences	107				
4	СН	ΑΡΤΕ	R 4: THE COMPARATIVE VALIDITY OF THE DAIRY DIARY	114				
	4.1	Abs	tract	114				
	4.2	Intro	oduction	115				
	4.3	Mat	terials and Methods	117				
	4.3.	1	The Dairy Diary: Index test	117				
	4.3.	2	Three-day weighed food records: Reference standard	117				
	4.3.	3	Study design	118				
	4.3.	4	Sample size, recruitment and study population	118				
	4.3.	5	Test-retest reliability	119				
	4.3.	6	Comparative validity	120				
	4.3.	7	Ethical approval and informed consent	120				
	4.3.	8	Data management	120				
	4.3.	9	Statistical analysis	121				
	4.4	Res	ults	122				

4.4.1		1	Description of participants	122
4.4.2		2	Test-retest reliability	122
4.4.3		3	Comparative validity	123
	4.5	Discu	ission	126
	4.6	Conc	lusion	129
	4.7	Ackn	owledgement	130
	4.8	Confl	lict of Interest	130
	4.9	Availa	ability of Data and Materials	130
	4.10	Refer	ences	131
5	CH	APTER	5: GENERAL DISCUSSION, RECOMMENDATIONS AND CONCLUSION	138
	5.1	Gene	eral Discussion on the Development of the Dairy Diary	139
	5.2	Gene	eral Discussion on the Usability Sub-study	140
	5.3	Gene	eral Discussion on the Validity Sub-study	142
	5.4	Conc	lusion	146
	5.5	Refer	ences	148
A	NNEXU	RE A:	ETHICAL APPROVAL AND LETTERS OF CONSENT	154
A	NNEXU	RE B: (CHECKLIST VALIDATION STUDIES FOR DIETARY ASSESSMENT	166
A	NNEXU	RE C:	THE DEVELOPMENT OF THE DAIRY DIARY	170
A	NNEXU	RE D:	USABILITY SUB-STUDY	173
A	NNEXU	RE E: V	VALIDITY SUB-STUDY	194
A	NNEXU	RE F: /	ACADEMIC POSTER PRESENTATIONS	213
A	NNEXU	RE G:	TURNITIN REPORT	217
A	NNEXU	RE H:	DECLARATION OF LANGUAGE EDITING	218

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1.1: Framework for the usability sub-study and validity sub-study	4
Figure 3.1: Sample for the usability study9	3
Figure 3.2: Example images of the type, frequency of consumption and amount (portion	
sizes) in the Dairy Diary	9
Figure 4.1: Flow diagram of study11	9
Figure 4.2: Bland–Altman plots for DSSs and PSSs of milk, yoghurt and cheese	5

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1.1: Inclusion and exclusion criteria 5
Table 1.2: Theoretical and operational definitions used in this study
Table 2.1: Strengths and limitations of FFQs ^{27,30} 28
Table 2.2: Best practice guidelines for reporting new technologies for dietary assessment(adapted from Elridge et al.)16434
Table 2.3: The uMARS subscale and items: mean scores and total score calculation (adaptedfrom Stoyanov et al) 17736
Table 2.4: Summary of recommendations for the development, evaluation and validation of an FFQ (as adapted from Cade et al., 2002 ¹⁶³ and Cade et al., 2004 ²⁰³) with contextualisation for this study
Table 2.5: STARD 2015 guidelines for reporting diagnostic accuracy studies (adapted fromCohen et al)21750
Table 2.6: Summary of calcium- and dairy-based dietary screeners in adults 54
Table 3.1: The uMARS scale, subscales and items: mean and total score for the sample (n =703)
Table 3.2: Demographic and background information of the study participants (n = 703) 96
Table 3.3: Descriptive information of the nutrition professionals (n = 130)
Table 3.4: Calculations underpinning the daily serving score
Table 3.5: The daily serving score a of the study participants (n = 703)
Table 4.1: Demographic information of study participants (n = 79)
Table 4.2: Test-retest reliability of components of the Dairy Diary (n = 79)
Table 4.3: PSS and DSS of the Dairy Diary compared with the food records (n = 79) 124
Table 4.4: Diagnostic accuracy of the categorised DSS of the Dairy Diary relative to the DSS of the weighed food records (n = 79)

Table 5.2: Summary of statistical tests and their outcomes for reliability and validity	
assessment	144

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

Abbreviation	Meaning
ADSA	Association of Dietetics in South Africa
арр	Application
AQEL	App Quality Evaluation
BMI	Body Mass Index
CEP	Consumer Education Project
CI	Confidence Interval
DD1	First Administration of the Dairy Diary
DD2	Second Administration of the Dairy Diary
DHQ	Dietary History Questionnaire
DSS	Daily Serving Score
FFQ	Food Frequency Questionnaire
FR	Food Records
ILSI	International Life Sciences Institute
LOA	Limit of Agreement
LSM	Living Standards Measure
(u)MARS	(User-friendly version of the) Mobile App Rating Scale
(q)FFQ	(quantitative) Food Frequency Questionnaire
NNIA	Nestlé Nutrition institute of Africa
NPV	Negative Predictive Value
NWU	North-West University
PPV	Positive Predictive Value
PSS	Product Serving Score

ROC	Receiver Operating Characteristic
SAMPRO	South African Milk Processors' Organisation
SD	Standard Deviation
Se	Sensitivity
Sp	Specificity
STARD	Standards for Reporting Diagnostic Accuracy Studies
THESIS	Transparency, Health Content, Excellent Technical Content, Security/Privacy, Issues of Usability and Subjective Ratings
UFS	University of the Free State
UP	University of Pretoria

1 CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION

1.1 Background and Rationale of the Study

The assessment of dietary intake is a crucial aspect of dietary surveillance and intervention.¹ Common dietary assessment methods include food records, 24-hour dietary recalls, and food frequency questionnaires (FFQs). However, the comprehensive assessment of an individual's dietary intake is notoriously challenged and subject to random and systematic measurement errors.² Moreover, the tools developed for this purpose may be costly, time-consuming, and burdensome, for researcher and participant alike.

A potentially more cost-effective and less laborious approach uses shorter dietary assessment tools, known as dietary screeners. When administered, dietary screeners identify individuals requiring a more comprehensive and detailed dietary assessment for timely intervention by a registered dietitian.³⁻⁵ A dietary screener may take the structure of an FFQ, with technology-based versions in the form of web- and mobile-based applications (apps).^{6,7} Gaining favour over traditional (paper-based) versions, health-based mobile apps have been shown to be an effective strategy for health promotion.^{8,9} Furthermore, the development of innovative mobile app-based dietary assessment tools has been reported.¹⁰

The South African food-based dietary guideline for dairy recommends to "Have milk, maas" and yoghurt every day"¹¹ yet dairy intakes are low in South Africa: 0.4 – 0.5 servings per day.¹² In light of strong consistent evidence suggesting the positive role of dairy in managing non-communicable diseases,¹³⁻¹⁶ contributing to meeting gap nutrient intakes,¹⁷ and being a surrogate marker for diets higher in nutritional quality,¹⁷⁻¹⁹ increasing dairy consumption may help close the gaps between current intakes and recommendations.

Internationally, dietary screeners are available to screen for dairy intake. These have been developed and/or validated for populations in North America,²⁰⁻²³ Australia,²⁴⁻²⁷ Asia,^{28,29} the Netherlands,^{20,24,25,30,31} and Poland.³² Some dietary screeners listed are technology-based.^{20,22,25,31}

^{*}Maas is the vernacular term for fermented milk in South Africa.

There is an ever-increasing trend to access health- and nutrition-related information via mobile apps,^{33,34} with indications that individuals are within arm's reach of their mobile phone 50% of the time.³⁵ In South Africa, mobile app downloads are high³⁶ and qualitative research has shown a preference of the mobile user for apps that are quick and easy to administer and that increase the awareness of food intake.³⁷ The development and uptake of mobile technology offers significant opportunity for affecting health behaviour and delivering nutrition intervention.³⁸ There are calls for nutrition professionals to be involved in the development of nutrition-related mobile apps.^{23,39}

Validation studies on FFQs as dietary screeners are widely available in South Africa,^{42,43} Morocco,⁴⁴ Germany,⁴⁵ France,⁴⁶ Spain,⁴⁷ the Netherlands,^{31,48} the Mediterranean,^{49,50} North America,⁵¹ South America,^{52,53} Australia,⁵⁴ New Zealand,⁵⁵ Asia,⁵⁶⁻⁶⁰ and the Middle East.^{61,62}

More specific to dairy intake screeners, a review of the literature indicates that a dairy intake screener does not exist in South(ern) Africa. Considering low dairy intakes and the growing trend of smartphone usage, a technology-based dairy intake screener would be a novel and unique contribution to the field of nutrition and dietetics in South Africa. Screening for dairy intake may initiate, motivate, and drive behaviour change by raising awareness of low dairy intakes. Such a contribution may further provide opportunity to target dairy-based nutrition education, supporting the mandate of initiatives such as the Consumer Education Project (CEP) of the South African Milk Processors' Organisation,⁶³ funded by government and industry.

Thus, the Dairy Diary (available at https://dairygivesyougo.co.za/dairy-diary/) was developed as a dairy intake screener⁶⁴ in the form of a web-based mobile app to screen for locally consumed dairy products in South Africa, namely milk, maas, yoghurt, and cheese. The name of the screener, the Dairy Diary, as titled by the CEP of Milk SA, bares no reference to the screener format as a food diary, a term commonly used in dietary assessment as a synonym for food record. Rather the Dairy Diary has a FFQ format, with the alliteration of the title adding appeal to the consumer target group for which it was developed.

Ideally, such a tool should be easy and quick to use (usable) and with high sensitivity and high specificity to correctly detect low dairy intake risk (valid). If valid, the screener may contribute

to the quick screening of dairy intake in a country with the increase of dairy intake being a priority. Accordingly, this study aimed to evaluate the usability and validity (test-retest reliability and comparative validity) of the Dairy Diary in South African adults.

1.2 Research Question

Is the Dairy Diary a usable and valid tool to screen for dairy intake in South African adults?

1.3 Aim and Objectives

A schematic representation of the research study is illustrated in Figure 1.1. Aligned to this, the aim and objectives of the sub-studies are presented.

1.3.1 Aim

The aim of this study was to evaluate the usability and validity (test-retest reliability and comparative validity) of the Dairy Diary to screen for dairy intake in South African adults.

1.3.2 Objectives

The objectives of this research were as follows:

- To report on the development of the Dairy Diary using the five-step best practice guidelines recommended by the International Life Sciences Institute (ILSI) Europe Dietary Intake and Exposure Task Force for reporting on technologically based dietary assessment tools.⁶⁵
- To evaluate the usability of the Dairy Diary in South African adults (consumers and nutrition professionals) using uMARS.⁶⁶
- 3. To determine the test-retest reliability of the Dairy Diary among dietetics/nutrition students with two administrations of the screener on an individual level
- 4. To determine the test-retest reliability of the Dairy Diary among dietetics/nutrition students with two administrations of the screener on a group level.
- 5. To determine the comparative validity of the Dairy Diary (i.e. index test) against three-day weighed food records (i.e. reference standard) among dietetics/nutrition students.

			14.4	1.1	10
	1-1	 			

Comprehensive Dietary Assessment									
	Fo	od Recor	d ^b	24-hr Dieta	ary Recall	Food Frequency Questionnaire			
•	Waighad	Semi-	Ectimated	Self-	Interviewer-	Non-	Semi-	Quantitativa	
	weigheu	weighed	Estimateu	administered	led	quantitative	quantitative	Quantitative	

Dietary Screening								
Dairy Diary ^d								
Mi	lk	Ma	as	Yogh	urt	Che	eese	
Reduced fat Full cream		Reduced fat	Full cream	Reduced fat	Full cream	Hard	Soft	

Usability Sub-study:^a Consumers and Nutrition Professionals

uMARS ^e		
	Score	Subscale
1.	App Quality Rating	A. Engagement
	(Objective)	B. Functionality
		C. Aesthetics
		D. Information
2.	App Quality (Subjective)	E. Subjective quality
3.	App-Specific	F. App-specific

Validity Sub-study:^a Dietetics/Nutrition Students



Figure 1.1: Framework for the usability sub-study and validity sub-study

a The three phases of the Dairy Diary are shown: development, usability sub-study and validity sub-study (test-retest reliability and comparative validity).

b The weighed food recorded was the reference standard.

c An FFQ in a quantitative format was the index test.

d The Dairy Diary is an eight-item quantitative FFQ in the form of a web-based mobile app. Reduced fat included low fat (semi-skimmed) and non-fat (skimmed) milk.

e The user-friendly version of the Mobile Application Rating Scale (uMARS) was used to evaluate the usability of the Dairy Diary.

The first and second objectives (usability sub-study) were addressed in the published article entitled, "The Development and Usability of a Web-based Mobile Application as a Dairy Intake Screener for South African Adults",⁶⁷ reproduced in Chapter 3. The third and fourth objectives (validity sub-study) were addressed in the manuscript entitled, "Dairy Intake Screener as a Web-based Application is Reliable and Valid", submitted to a scientific journal and under peer review. Refer to Chapter 4.

1.4 Inclusion and Exclusion Criteria

Table 1.1 shows the inclusion and exclusion criteria of the study, which were the same for both sub-studies. The LSM is a widely used socioeconomic segmentation tool in South Africa for classifying consumers independent of race/ethnicity, sex, age, or any other variable. The CEP identifies a higher LSM as a target group for consumer education on increasing dairy intake, informed by the high cost of dairy in South Africa, with high data costs for use of a technology-based tool.

Criteria	Inclusion	Exclusion
Age	≥ 19 years; ≤ 65 years	< 18 years; > 66 years
Internet and smartphone and/or computer	Access to internet and smartphone and/or computer	No access to internet and smartphone and/or computer
Living Standards Measure (LSM)	> 8	<7

Table 1.1: Inclusion and exclusion criteria

1.5 Definition of Key Terms

Table 1.2 summarises the theoretical and operational definitions of terms (listed alphabetically) used in this study.

Term	Theoretical definition	Operational definition for this study
Comparative validity	Assessed by comparing an <i>index test</i> with a <i>reference standard</i> where the <i>reference standard</i> has a greater degree of demonstrated validity, even if not an exact measure. ²	The first administration of the Dairy Diary (i.e. <i>index test</i>) compared with the mean dairy intake according to three-day weighed food records (i.e. <i>reference standard</i>). For validity analyses, the agreement between the <i>daily serving score</i> and <i>product serving scores</i> of the first administration of the Dairy Diary compared with the corresponding scores of the three food records was determined.
Daily serving score (DSS)	The <i>daily serving score</i> was the sum of the four <i>product serving scores</i> , classified into three risk classes, namely: < 1 serving daily, 1 to < 2 servings daily, and \geq 2 servings per day). See <i>product serving score</i> .	
Diagnostic accuracy study	A study investigating the degree of agreement between information from an <i>index test</i> and the <i>reference standard</i> . ⁶	The degree of agreement between information from the Dairy Diary and the weighed food records. Statistical tests included parametric analyses assessing the strength of association between the Dairy Diary and food records using mean differences, t-tests, Pearson rank correlation (continuous data, i.e. <i>product serving score</i> and <i>daily serving score</i>) and Kappa statistics for categorised data (i.e. <i>daily serving score</i>). Sensitivity, specificity, predictive values, odds ratios, and receiver operating characteristics (ROC) were used to quantify the diagnostic ability of the categorised <i>daily serving scores</i> of the Dairy Diary.

Table 1.2: Theoretical and operational definitions used in this study

Term	Theoretical definition	Operational definition for this study
Dietary assessment	Part of nutrition assessment: the science and art of evaluating dietary intake in individuals or groups. ⁴ <i>Dietary assessment</i> methods include 24-hour dietary recalls, food records, and <i>food frequency questionnaires</i> .	Three-day weighed food records (non-consecutive days, including one weekend day) were the reference <i>dietary assessment</i> method.
Dietary screening	Nutrition screening triggers entry into the nutrition care process. ⁴ <i>Dietary screening</i> is part of nutrition screening, achieved with quick and efficient screening tools, which may be in the form of a <i>food frequency questionnaire</i> .	The screening for dairy intake by means of the web-based app Dairy Diary (https://www.dairygivesyougo.co.za/dairy-diary/).
Food frequency questionnaire (FFQ)	A retrospective dietary assessment method to assess how often <i>(frequency)</i> food items from a predetermined <i>food list</i> are usually consumed within a specified <i>reference period</i> . ⁶⁸ In the quantitative version (<i>quantitative food frequency questionnaires</i>), <i>portion sizes</i> of the foods are also determined.	The basic format for the Dairy Diary is a quantitative <i>food</i> <i>frequency questionnaire</i> . For the <i>reference period</i> , participants were prompted to consider habitual dietary intake of dairy products, usually consumed as a snack or meal, eaten at or away from home and/or eaten alone or as part of a meal over the previous month. The <i>food list</i> included four commonly consumed dairy products in South Africa (milk, maas, yoghurt, and cheese). <i>Frequency</i> was assessed in four frequency categories: never, per day (0–3 times), per week (1–6 times), or per month (1–3 times). <i>Portion sizes</i> for each dairy product were assessed as little, medium, or lots, defined as 50%, 75%, and 100% or more of a reference serving, respectively.
Frequency score	For each dairy product, the <i>frequency</i> (number of times) of consumption was assessed in four frequency categories: never, per day (0–3 times), per week (1–6 times), or per month (1–3 times). To score daily intake amounts, the <i>frequency</i> per day was defined by a factor of 1 (i.e. if the user indicated eating cheese once a day, the factor is 1/1). To score weekly amounts, the <i>frequency</i> per week was defined by a factor of 7 (i.e. if the user indicated drinking milk three times per week, the factor is 3/7). To score monthly amounts,	

Term	Theoretical definition	Operational definition for this study
	the <i>frequency</i> per month was defined by a factor of 30.417: the average number of days per month in a calendar year (i.e. if the user reported consuming maas twice per month, the factor is 2/30.417).	
Index test	The test under evaluation. ⁶⁹	Dairy Diary is the <i>index test.</i>
Living standards measure (LSM)	Segmentation tool to segment the South African market, cutting across race, gender, age or any other variable used to categorise people. ⁷⁰	Higher living standards measure refers to those participants with a living standards measure ≥ 8 as calculated by the Eighty20 ⁷⁰ living standards measure calculator.
mHealth	The use of mobile and wireless technologies to support the achievement of health objectives, including text messages, sensors, wearable devices, and mobile apps. ⁷¹	<i>mHealth</i> refers to the web-based mobile app, the Dairy Diary.
Negative likelihood ratio (1 – Sn)/Sp	Measure of the usefulness of a diagnostic test for the presence of a condition or disease; indicates the odds of the test yielding a false negative relative to yielding a true negative among those without the condition or disease. ²	In this study, lower values of the negative likelihood ratio indicated that the Dairy Diary is effective at ruling out low dairy intakes (i.e. ≤ 2 servings of dairy per day).
Positive likelihood ratio (1 – Sn)/Sp	Measure of the usefulness of a diagnostic test for the presence of a particular condition or disease; indicates the odds of the test yielding a true positive among those with the condition or disease relative to yielding a false positive among those without the condition or disease. ²	In this study, higher values of the positive likelihood ratio indicated that Dairy Screener is effective at establishing low dairy intakes (i.e. ≤ 2 servings of dairy per day).
Positive predictive value (PPV) (Tp/Tp + Fp) × 100	The measure of the probability of a given case having a condition or disease if the result of a diagnostic test for the presence of a particular condition or disease is positive. ²	The <i>positive predictive value</i> of this study suggests the percentage of those participants with a positive test, i.e. fewer than two servings of dairy per day.

Term	Theoretical definition	Operational definition for this study
Product serving score (PSS)	For the food records and the Dairy Diary, a <i>product serving score</i> was calculated for each dairy product by multiplying the <i>frequency</i> score by the <i>portion score</i> . For both, the <i>daily serving score</i> is the sum of the four <i>product serving scores</i> .	
Reference standard	The best available method for establishing the presence or absence of a target condition. ⁶⁹	The <i>reference standard</i> was three-day weighed food records. For each food record for each day, raw data on portion size of dairy product consumed was captured (Microsoft Excel) and quantities of dairy products converted into daily serving equivalents using a reference serving (250 mL for milk, 250 mL for maas, 200 mL for yoghurt, 30 g for hard cheese, and 60 mL for soft cheese; i.e. amounts containing 300 mg of calcium). ⁷² The daily serving equivalents were summed to calculate the food record <i>daily</i> <i>serving score</i> , repeated for each food records. The mean of the <i>daily serving score</i> of the three food records were calculated and categorised.
Serving score	Portion size of the Dairy Diary consumed per eating occasion for each dairy product, as shown by text and quantifiable graphics indicated as little, medium, or lots, defined as 50%, 75%, and 100% or more of a reference serving, respectively.	
Test-retest reliability	The extent to which repeated measurements of the same concept for an individual will be similar. ² The reliability of <i>food frequency questionnaires</i> can be assessed by administering the <i>food frequency questionnaire</i> at two points in time to the same group and assessing the association. ⁷³	<i>Test-retest reliability</i> was assessed in the dietetics/nutrition students by administering the Dairy Diary twice, two weeks apart. For the reliability assessment, the mean <i>product serving score</i> and <i>daily serving score</i> were assessed using Pearson rank correlation (continuous data, i.e. <i>daily serving score</i> and <i>product</i> <i>serving score</i>) and strength of agreement using Kappa values (categorical data, i.e. <i>daily serving score</i>).
Usability	The extent to which a product can be used by specified users to achieve the specified goals with effectiveness, efficiency, and satisfaction in specified context of use. ⁷⁴	Usability was evaluated in respondents using <i>uMARS</i> . The minimum mean acceptable score was \geq 3.0. ⁷⁵

Term	Theoretical definition	Operational definition for this study
Sensitivity (Sn) (Tp/[Tp + Fn]) × 100	The extent to which a diagnostic test correctly identifies those who have a particular condition or disease. ²	<i>Sensitivity</i> is the ability of the Dairy Diary to correctly identify participants consuming fewer than two servings of dairy per day. The greater the <i>sensitivity</i> , the more likely that the Dairy Diary will identify a person with low dairy intake.
Specificity (Sp) (Tn/[Fp + Tn]) × 100)	The extent to which a diagnostic test correctly identifies those who do not have a particular condition or disease. ²	<i>Specificity</i> is the ability of the Dairy Diary to correctly identify those who consume more than two servings of dairy per day.
True positive (Tp)	Result of a test for the presence of a disease or condition indicating that the disease or condition is present for a given subject in cases when it really is present. ²	<i>True positives</i> refer to the number of participants classified by the Dairy Diary as consuming fewer than two servings per day.
True negative (Tn)	Result of a test for the presence of a disease or condition indicating that the disease or condition is present for a given subject in cases when it really is not present. ²	<i>True negative</i> refers to the number of participants correctly classified by the Dairy Diary as consuming more than two servings of dairy per day.
Validation	Process of determining whether a measure or indicator is suitable for providing useful analytical measurement for a given purpose and context. ¹	The process of comparing the dairy intake by means of the Dairy Diary in South African adults against the intake according to three-day weighed food records. See <i>diagnostic accuracy study</i> .
Web-based mobile application (app)	Mobile apps are software applications that can be executed (run) on a mobile platform (i.e. handheld, commercial off-the-shelf computing platform, with or without wireless connectivity) or a web-based software app tailored to a mobile platform but executed on a server. ⁷⁶	The <i>web-based mobile app</i> will be used to define the Dairy Diary, which can be executed (run) as both a <i>web- and mobile-based</i> <i>application</i> designed for use on a smartphone and/or internet- connected device, such as a tablet, PC, or web page on a smartphone.

Tn: True negative; Tn: True positive; Fn: False negative; Fp: False positive.

1.6 Delimitations, Limitations and Assumptions

For the usability sub-study:

- The population (consumers and nutrition professionals) was limited to a convenience sample of South African adult volunteer respondents with access to computer and/or smartphone and internet.
- The assessment of usability of the Dairy Diary was delimited to an evaluation using uMARS.⁶⁶
- It was assumed that the respondents understood portion sizes specified in the Dairy Diary.
 More so, it was assumed that portion sizes expressed as drawings in an e-format were understood.

For the validity sub-study:

- It was assumed that the dietetics/nutrition student population is reflective of the consumer population. It is assumed that the reliability and validity tested in dietetics/ nutrition students will reflect the reliability and validity of the Dairy Diary in the target population of the screener.
- The validation of the Dairy Diary was limited to test-retest reliability and comparative validity.
- For test-retest reliability, it was assumed that changes in diet would not occur between the two administrations of the Dairy Diary. The interval between administrations was two weeks.
- It was assumed that there was no learning spillover between the two administrations of the Dairy Diary. For this, the interval between administrations was two weeks⁷³ and participants were blinded to the DSS in each administration of the Dairy Diary.
- It was assumed that the non-consecutive three-day weighed food records that included two weekdays and one weekend day represented usual dietary intake.

For the usability and validity sub-studies:

- The four dairy products (milk, maas, yoghurt and cheese) in the Dairy Diary were assumed representative of the majority of dairy intake of South African adults.
- It was assumed that the usual intake of dairy is not seasonal.
- It was assumed that all participant and respondent answers to the questionnaire were honest.

1.7 Ethical Approval

Ethical approval was obtained from the Faculty of Health Sciences, University of Pretoria Research Ethics Committee (705/2018) and North-West University Health Research Ethics Committee (NWU-00461–19-A1). A letter of approval was obtained from the Department of Nutrition and Dietetics as per the requirements of the University of the Free State (Annexure A).

1.8 Description of Study and General Methodology

A critical analysis of literature on dietary assessment and available tools to screen for dairy and/or calcium intake was conducted. The literature search, originally conducted in July 2018 further updated in August 2022 and June 2023, was conducted via Google Scholar, PubMED, and the University of Pretoria Library. Search criteria included keywords such as "screening tool", "screener", "dairy screening tool", "dairy intake screener", "usability", "validity of dietary screener", and "FFQ and validation". No relevant web-based dairy intake screener was identified, necessitating the development of a local tool. Thus, the Dairy Diary was developed to identify the risk of low dairy intakes.

The development of the Dairy Diary was commissioned by the CEP of Milk SA in November 2017 as a standalone project in which the candidate was involved as a, ad-hoc member of the technical advisory committee of the CEP. As such, the development of the screener did not warrant focus within the objectives of this study and was reported on using best practice guidelines for reporting on technologically based tools. Though the screener was initiated by industry, the structure was informed by the South African food-based dietary guidelines and

recommendations from similar studies, upon which the content and interpretation of a South African dairy intake screener were compiled. A food-based approach focusing on milk, maas, yoghurt and cheese was identified, using an amount containing 300 mg of calcium as the reference serving size of the dairy products. Similar to other traditional (paper-based) versions of screeners, the quantitative FFQ was chosen as a basic format, with a scoring system theoretically calculating dairy intake. Graphic enhancement, interactivity, and preliminary guidance (based on respondent DSS) and linkage to existing information from the CEP website was added. The draft was reviewed and revised by a working group of nutrition professionals knowledgeable in dietary assessment and dairy nutrition. Software developers translated the content into a web-based app. Ongoing refinement took place.

Technology-based dietary screeners are assessed in terms of usability. A usable tool is more likely to create engagement and interaction by the respondent. The usability sub-study was an online cross-sectional survey in a conveniently identified population of adult respondents (consumers and nutrition professionals). To evaluate the Dairy Diary, uMARS⁶⁶ was used and the summary statistics were interpreted in relation to published minimum acceptability scores.⁷⁵ The mean time to completion of the usability study was 25.5 minutes. The estimated time to complete the Dairy Diary is 5 minutes.

For the validation sub-study, the Dairy Diary (i.e. index test) was assessed in terms of testretest reliability and comparative validity in a sample of volunteering dietetics/nutrition students from three different South African universities. Weighed food records were the reference standard. Participants completed three non-consecutive days of weighed food records within a seven-day period. This was followed by two administrations of the Dairy Diary two weeks apart. The reference standard was scored to enable comparison with corresponding scores in the index test.

1.9 Layout of the Thesis

This thesis is presented in line with the guidelines for presentation of the Faculty of Health Sciences PhD in a publication format. It comprises a general introduction, literature review and two manuscripts, with a final general discussion, recommendations and concluding remarks. Detailed and comprehensive accounts of the methodology of each sub-study are

13

presented in Chapter 3 (Development and Usability of a Web-based Mobile Application as a Dairy Intake Screener for South African Adults)⁶⁷ and Chapter 4 (Dairy Intake Screener as a Web-based Application is Reliable and Valid) (submitted).

Each chapter has its own reference section. Aligned to journal specifications, the results chapters, presented in the manuscript/publication format, are formatted as per the target journal. The reference list for this thesis is presented in a combined format of Vancouver (Chapters 1, 2 and 5) and Harvard (Chapter 3 and 4) referencing styles.

1.10 Conclusion

The Dairy Diary is a dairy intake screener with an FFQ format, developed as a web-based mobile app. It includes four commonly consumed dairy products in South Africa (reduced fat and full cream): milk, maas (fermented milk), yoghurt, and cheese, each in high fat and reduced fat version, resulting in an eight-item screener. The objectives of this study were to assess the usability (Chapter 3) of the Dairy Diary in consumers and nutrition professionals, as well as assess the comparative validity and test-retest reliability (Chapter 4) in a sample of dietetics/ nutrition students assumed to reflect higher income South African adults.

1.11 References

- Kirkpatrick, S.I., Baranowski, T., Subar, A.F., Tooze, J.A., Frongillo, E.A. Best practices for conducting and interpreting studies to validate self-report dietary assessment methods. J Acad Nutr Diet. 2019; 19(11):1801–16.
- Gleason, P.M., Harris, J., Sheean, P.M., Boushey, C.J., Bruemmer, B. Publishing nutrition research: validity, reliability, and diagnostic test assessment in nutrition-related research. J Am Diet Assoc. 2010; 110:409–19.
- Charney, P. Nutrition screening vs nutrition assessment: how do they differ? Nutr Clin Pract. 2008; 23(4):366–72.
- 4. Field, L.B., Hand, R.K. Differentiating malnutrition screening and assessment: a nutrition care process perspective. J Acad Nutr Diet. 2015; 115(5): 824–8.
- Swan, W., Vivanti, A., Hakel-Smith, N., Hotson, B., Orrevall, Y., Trostler, N., et al. Nutrition care process and model update: toward realizing people-centred care and outcomes management. J Acad Nutr Diet. 2017; 117(12):2003–14.
- Hongu, N., Hingle, M.D., Merchant, N.C., Orr, B.J., Going, S.B., Mosqueda, M.I., et al. Dietary assessment tools using mobile technology. Clin Nutr. 2011; 26(4):300–11.
- Burrows, R.L., Rollo, M.E. Advancement in dietary assessment and self-monitoring using technology. Nutrients. 2019; 11: 1648. doi: 10.3390/nu11071648
- Lee, M., Lee H., Kim, Y., Kim J., Cho, M., Jang, J., Jang, H. Mobile app-based health promotion programs: a systematic review of the literature. Int J Environ Res Public Health. 2018; 15(12):2838.
- Villinger, K., Wahl, D.R., Hoei, H., Schupp, H.T., Renner, B. The effectiveness of app-based mobile interventions on nutrition behaviours and nutrition-related health outcomes: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Obes Rev. 2019; 20:1465–84.

- Lucassen, D.A., Brouwer-Brolsma, E.M., Van De Wiel, A.M., Siebelink, E., Feskens, E.J.M. Iterative development of an innovative smartphone-based dietary assessment tool: Traqq. JoVE J. 2021; 169:e62032.
- Vorster, H.H., Wenhold, F.A.M., Wright, H.H., Wentzel-Viljoen, E., Venter, C.S., Vermaak,
 M. "Have milk, maas or yoghurt every day": a food-based dietary guideline for South
 Africa. South Afr J Clin Nutr. 2013; 26(3): S57–S65.
- Mchiza, Z.J., Steyn, N.P., Hill, J., Kruger, A., Schönfeldt, H., Nel, J., Wentzel-Viljoen, E. A review of dietary surveys in the adult South African population from 2000 to 2015. Nutrients, 2015; 7: 8227–50.
- Thorning, T.K., Bertram, H.C., Bonjour, J., De Groot, L., DuPont, D., Feeney, E., et al. Whole dairy matrix of single nutrients in assessment of health effects: current evidence and knowledge gaps. Am J Clin Nutr. 2017; 105:1033–45.
- Aljuraiban, G.S., Stamler, J.M., Chan, Q., Van Horn, L., Daviglus, M.L., Elliot P., et al. Relations between dairy product intake and blood pressure: the international study on macro/micronutrient and blood pressure. J Hypertens. 2019; 36:2049–58.
- 15. Guo, H., Givens, D.I., Astrup, A., Bakker, S.J.L., Goossens, G.H., Kratz, M., et al. The impact of dairy products in the development of type 2 diabetes: where does the evidence stand in 2019? Adv Nutr. 2019; 10. 1066–75.
- 16. Bhupathi, V., Mazeriegos, M., Cruz Rodriguez, J.B., Deoker, A. Dairy intake and risk of cardiovascular disease. Curr Cardiol Rep. 2020; 22(3):11.
- Weaver, C.M. How sound is the science behind the dietary recommendations for dairy? Am J Clin Nutr. 2014; 99(S): 12175–22S.
- 18. Clerfeuille, E., Maillot, M., Verge, E.O., Lluch, A., Darmon, N., Rolf-Pedersen, N. Dairy products: how they fit in nutritionally adequate diets. J Acad Nutr Diet. 2013; 13:950–6.

- Rice, B.H., Quann, E.E., Miller, G.D. Meeting and exceeding dairy recommendations: effects of dairy consumption on nutrient intakes and risk of chronic. Nutrition Rev. 2013; 71(4):209–32.
- 20. Gans, K.M., Risica, P.M., Wylie-Rosett, J., Ross, E.M., Strolla, L.O., McMurray, J., et al. Development and evaluation of the nutrition component of the Rapid Eating and Activity Assessments for Patients (REAP): a new tool for primary care providers. J Nutr Educ Behav. 2006; 38:286–92.
- 21. Sebring, N.G., Denkinger, B.I., Menzie, C.M., Yanoff, L.B., Parikh, S.J., Yanovski, J.A. Validation of three food frequency questionnaires to assess dietary calcium intake in adults. J Am Diet Assoc. 2007; 107(5): 752–9.
- 22. Hacker-Thompson, A., Robertson, T.P., Sellmeyer, DE. Validation of two food frequency questionnaires for dietary calcium assessment. J Am Diet Assoc. 2009; 109(7):1237–40.
- 23. Gilsing, A., Mayhew, A.J., Payette, H., Shatenstein, B., Kirkpatrick, S.I., Amo, K., et al. Validity and reliability of a short diet questionnaire to estimate dietary intake in older adults in a subsample of the Canadian longitudinal study on aging. Nutrients. 2018; 10(10):1522.
- 24. Welten, D.C., Kemper, H.C.G., Post, G.B., Van Staveren, W.A. Comparison of a quantitative dairy questionnaire with a dietary history in young adults. Int J Epidemiol. 1995; 24:763–70.
- 25. Hodge, A., Patterson, A.J., Brown, W.J., Ireland, P., Giles, G. The Anti-Cancer Council of Victoria FFQ: relative validity of nutrient intakes compared with weighed food records in young to middle-aged women in a study of iron supplementation. Aust N Z J Public Health. 2000; 26(6):576–83.

- Clover, E., Miller, M., Bannerman, E., Magarey, A. Relative validation of a short food frequency questionnaire to assess calcium intake in older adults. Aust N Z J Public Health. 2007; 31(5):450–8.
- Gadowski, A. D., McCaffrey, T. A., Heritier, S., Curtis, A. J., Nanayakkara, N., Zoungas, S., & Owen, A. J. (2020). Development, relative validity and reproducibility of the Aus-SD (Australian Short Dietary Screener) in adults aged 70 years and above. *Nutrients*, *12*(5), 1436. doi:10.3390/nu12051436
- 28. Park, Y., Kim S., Lim, Y., Ha., Y., Chang, J., Kim, I., et al. Validation of a new food frequency questionnaire for assessment of calcium and vitamin D intake in Korean women. J Bone Metabol. 2013; 20:63–74.
- 29. Tseng, L.Y., Xie, W., Pan, W., Lyu, H., Yu, Z., Shi, W., et al. Validation of a six-item dietary calcium screening tool among HIV patients in China. Public Health Nutr. 2021; 24(15):4786–95.
- 30. Goldbohm, R.A., Cohrus, A.M.J., Garre, F.G., Schouten, L.J., Van den Brandt, P.A. Dairy consumption and 10-y total and cardiovascular mortality: a prospective cohort study in the Netherlands. Am J Clin Nutr. 2011; 93:615–27.
- 31. De Rijk, M.G., Slotegraaf, A.I., Brouwer-Brolsma, E.M., Perenboom, C.W., Feskens, E.J.M., De Vries, J.H.M. Development of evaluation of a diet quality screener to assess adherence to the Dutch food-based dietary guidelines. Br J Nutr. 2021; 128(8):1–11.
- 32. Martela, K., Kuzniewicz, R., Pluskiewicz, W., Tabor, E., Zagorski, P. Relevance of the semiquantitative short Food Frequency Questionnaire in assessment of calcium consumption by female inhabitants of Zabrze over the age of 55 years (the Silesia Osteo Active Study). Arch Osteoporos. 2019; 14(75).
- Krebs, P., Duncan, D.T. Health app use among US mobile phone owners: a national survey.
 JMIR mHealth uHealth. 2015; 3(4):e101.
34. Nkume, J.B. [Internet]. Global Mobile Consumer Survey 2017: The South African Cut. South Africa: Deloitte Touche Tohmatsu Limited; [updated 2018; cited 2018 Jun 4]. Available from: https://www2.deloitte.com/content/dam/Deloitte/za/Documents/technologymedia-tele communications/Deloitte%20South%20Africa%20Mobile%20Consumer%20Survey%2020

17%20-%20Mobile.pdf

- 35. Dey, A.K., Wac, K., Ferreira, D., Tassini, K., Hong, J., Rojas, J. Getting closer: an empirical investigation of the proximity of user to their smartphones Proceedings of the 13th ACM International Conference on Ubiquitous Computing UbiComp'11; Beijing (China); 17–21 September 2011; New York, NY: ACM. 2011, p. 163–72.
- 36. GSMA Intelligence [Internet]. The Mobile Economy Sub-Saharan African 2019; [updated 2019 Jul 16; cited 2021 Sept 28]. Available from: https://www.gsma.com/subsaharanafrica/resources/the-mobile-economy-sub-saharanafrica-

2019#:~:text=Sub%2DSaharan%20Africa%20will%20remain,representing%20around%20 half%20the%20population.

- 37. Coughlin, S.S., Whitehead, M., Sheats, J.Q., Mastromonio, J., Hardy, D., Smith, S.A., Smartphone applications for promoting healthy diet and nutrition: a literature review. Jacobs J Food Nutr. 2015; 2(3).
- 38. Zhao, J., Freeman, B., Li, M. Can mobile phone apps influence people's health behaviour change? An evidence review. J Med Internet Res. 2016; 18(11):e287.
- 39. Lieffers, J.R., Hanning, R.M. Dietary assessment and self-monitoring with nutrition applications for mobile. Can J Diet Pract Res. 2012; 73(3):e253–60.
- 40. Holzmann, S.L., Proll, K., Hauner H., Holzapfel, C. Nutrition apps: quality and limitations. Sci Res. 2017; 64(5):80–9.

- Chen, J., Gemming, L., Hanning, R., Allman-Farinelli, M. Smartphone apps and the nutrition care process: current perspectives and future considerations. Patient Educ Couns. 2018; 101(4):750–7.
- 42. Charlton, K.E., Steyn, K., Levitt, N., Jonathan, D., Zulu, J., Nel, J. Development and validation of a short questionnaire to assess sodium intake. Public Health Nutr. 2008; 11(1):83–94.
- 43. Wenhold, F.A.M., Macintyre, U., Rheeder, P. Reliability and validity of a modified MEDFICTS dietary fat screener in South African schoolchildren are determined by use and outcome measures. J Acad Nutr Diet. 2014; 114(6):870–80.
- 44. Kinany, K.E., Garcia-Larsen, V., Khalis, M., Deoula, M., Benslimane, A., Ibrahim, A., et al. Adaptation and validation of a food frequency questionnaire (FFQ) to assess dietary intake in Moroccan adults. Nutr J. 2018; 17:61.
- 45. Haftenberger, M., Heuer, T., Heidemann, C., Kube, F., Krems, C., Mensink, G.B.M. Relative validation of a food frequency questionnaire for national health and nutrition monitoring. Nutr J. 2010; 9:36.
- 46. Barrat, E., Aubineau, N., Maillot, M., Derbord, E., Barthes, P., Lescuyer, J.F., et al. Repeatability and relative validity of a quantitative food-frequency questionnaire among French adults. Food Nutr Res. 2012; 56:18472.
- 47. Zapata, M.E., Buffarini, R., Lingiardi, N., Goncalves-Soares, A.L. Reproducibility and relative validity of a semi-quantitative food-frequency questionnaire in an adult population of Rosario, Argentina. Spanish J Hum Nutr Diet. 2015; 19(4):221–230.
- 48. Beukers, M.H., Dekker, L.H., De Boer, E.J., Perenboom, C.W.M., Meijboom, M., Nicolaou, M., et al. Development of the HELIUS food frequency questionnaires: ethnic-specific questionnaires to assess the diet of a multi-ethnic population in the Netherlands. Eur J Clin Nutr. 2014; 1–6.

- 49. Fernandez-Ballart, J.D., Pinol, L., Zazpe, I., Corella, D., Carrasco, P., Toledo, E., et al. Relative validity of a semi-quantitative food-frequency questionnaire in an elderly Mediterranean population of Spain. Br J Nutr. 2010; 103:18081816.
- 50. Buscemi, S., Rosafio, G., Vasto, S., Massenti, F.M., Grosso, G., Galvano, F., et al. Validation of a food frequency questionnaire for use in Italian adults living in Sicily. Int J Food Sci Nutr. 2015; 66(4):426–38.
- 51. Csizmadi, I., Boucher, B.A., Siou, G.L., Masciarelli, I., Rondeau, I., Garrigue, D., et al. Using national dietary intake data to evaluate and adapt the US Diet History Questionnaire: the stepwise tailoring of an FFQ for Canadian use. Public Health Nutr. 2016; 19(18):3247–55.
- 52. Henn, R.L., Fuchs, S.C., Moreira, L.B., Fuchs, F.D. Development and validation of a food frequency questionnaire (FFQ-Porto Alegre) for adolescent, adult and elderly populations from Southern Brazil. Cad Saúde Pública. 2010; 26(11):2068–79.
- 53. Palacios, C., Trak, M.A., Betancourt, J., Joshipura, K., Tucker, K.L. Validation and reproducibility of a semi-quantitative FFQ as a measure of dietary intake in adults from Puerto Rico. Public Health Nutr. 2015; 8(14):2550–8.
- 54. Collins, C.E., Boggess, M.M., Watson, J.F., Guest, M., Duncanson, K., Pedri, K., et al. Reproducibility and comparative validity of a food frequency questionnaire for Australian adults. Clin Nutr. 2014; 33(5):906–14.
- 55. Sam, C.H.Y., Skeaff, S., Skidmore, P.M.L. A comprehensive FFQ developed for use in New Zealand adults: reliability and validity for nutrient intakes. Public Health Nutr. 2014; 17(2):287–96.
- 56. Tokudome, S., Imaeda, N., Tokudome, Y., Fujiwara, N., Nagaya, T., Sato, J., et al. Relative validity of a semi-quantitative food frequency questionnaire versus 28-day weighed diet records in Japanese female dietitians. Eur J Clin Nutr. 2001; 55:735–742.

- 57. Villegas, R., Yang, G., Liu, D., Xiang, Y.B., Cai, H., Zheng, W., et al. Validity and reproducibility of the food-frequency questionnaire used in the Shanghai Men's Health Study. Br J Nutr. 2007; 97:993–1000.
- 58. Wakai, K. A review of food frequency questionnaires developed and validated in Japan. J Epidemiol. 2009; 19(1):1–11.
- 59. Huang, Y.C., Lee, M.S., Pan, W.H., Wahlqvist, M.L. Validation of a simplified food frequency questionnaire as used in the Nutrition and Health Survey in Taiwan (NAHSIT) for the elderly. Asia Pac J Clin Nutr. 2011; 20(1):134–40.
- 60. Neelakantan, N., Whitton, C., Seah, S., Koh, H., Rebello, S.A., Lim, J.Y., et al. Development of a semi-quantitative food frequency questionnaire to assess the dietary intake of a multiethnic urban Asian population. Nutrients. 2016; 8:528. doi: 10.3390/nu8090528
- 61. Malekshah, A.F., Kimiagar, M., Saadatian-Elahi, M., Pourshams, A., Nouraie, M., Goglani, G., et al. Validity and reliability of a new food frequency questionnaire compared with 24h recalls and biochemical measurements: pilot phase of Golestan cohort study on oesophageal cancer. Eur J Clin Nutr. 2006; 60(8):971–7.
- 62. Esfahani, F.H., Asghari, G., Mirmiran, P., Azizi, F. Reproducibility and relative validity of food group intake in a food frequency questionnaire developed for the Tehran Lipid and Glucose Study. J Epidemiol. 2010; 20(2):150–8.
- 63. South African Milk Processors' Association (SAMPRO) [Internet]. Consumer Education Project. Pretoria; [updated 2020; cited 2023 Jul 31]. Available from: https://sampro.co.za/consumer-education-project/
- 64. Dairy Gives You Go [Internet]. 2022. The Dairy Diary. Pretoria; [updated 2022; cited 2022 Jun 30]. Available from: http://www.dairygivesyougo.co.za/dairy-diary
- 65. Elridge, A.L., Piernas, C., Illner, A.K., Gibney, M.J., Gurinov, M.A., De Vries, J.H.M., et al. Evaluation of new technology-based tools for dietary intake assessment: an ILSI Europe Dietary Intake and Exposure Task Force Evaluation. Nutrients. 2019; 11:55.

- 66. Stoyanov, S.R., Hides L., Kavanagh, D.J., Wilson, H. Development of the user version of the Mobile Application Rating Scale (uMARS). JMIR mHealth uHealth. 2016; 4(2):e72.
- 67. Piderit, M. C., White, Z., & Wenhold, F. A. M. (2023). The development and usability of a web-based mobile application as a dairy intake screener for South African adults. *Journal of Dairy Research*, *89*(4), 453–60.
- 68. Rodrigo, C.P., Aranceta, J., Salvador, G., Varela-Moreiras, G. Food frequency questionnaires. Nutr Hosp. 2015; 31(s3):49–56.
- Cohen, J.F., Korevaar, D.A., Altman, D.G., Bruns, D.E., Gatsonis, C.A., Hooft, L., et al. STARD
 2015 guidelines for reporting diagnostic accuracy studies: explanation and elaboration.
 Brit Med J. 2016; e012799.
- 70. Eighty20 [Internet]. LSM calculator. Eighty20: Cape Town; [updated 2022; cited 2022 Jun 30]. Available from: http://www.eighty20.co.za/lsm-calculator/
- 71. World Health Organization (WHO) [Internet]. mHealth: New horizons for health through mobile technologies. Global Observatory for eHealth series – Volume 3. Geneva: WHO; [updated 2011; cited 2022 Jun 30]. Available from: https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/ handle/10665/44607/9789241564250_eng.pdf?sequence = 1&isAllowed = y
- 72. US Department of Agriculture & US Department of Health and Human Services. (2020, Dec). Dietary Guidelines for Americans, 2020–2025. 9th ed. Retrieved from: https://www.dietaryguidelines.gov/sites/default/files/2020-12/Dietary Guidelines for Americans 2020-2025.pdf.
- Cade, J., Burley, V., Warm, D., Thompson, R.L., Margetts, B.M. Food frequency questionnaires: a review of their design, validation and utilisation. Res Rev. 2004; 15:5– 12.

- 74. International Organization of Standardization (ISO) [Internet]. Ergonomics of humansystem interaction – Part 11: Usability: definitions and concepts. Geneva; [updated 2018; cited 2022 Jun 30]. Available from: https://www.iso.org/obp/ui/#iso:std:iso:9241:-11:ed-2:v1:en
- 75. Mani, M., Kavanagh, D.J., Hides, L., Stoyanov, R. Review and evaluation of mindfulnessbased iPhone Apps. JMIR mHealth uHealth. 2015; 3(3):e82.
- 76. US Department of Health and Human Services; Food and Drug Administration; Centre for Devices and Radiological Health; Centre for Biologics Evaluation and Research [Internet]. Policy for Device Software Functions and Mobile Medical Applications Guidance for Industry and Food and Drug Administration Staff. Maryland; [updated 2019; cited 2022 Jun 30]. Available from: https://www.fda.gov/media/80958/download

2 CHAPTER 2: LITERATURE REVIEW

This study aimed to assess the usability and validity (comparative validity and test-retest reliability) of the Dairy Diary, an eight-item dairy intake screener with an FFQ format, which was developed as a web-based mobile app. Accordingly, this chapter briefly introduces the role of dairy in health, with a main focus on a review of available literature on dietary screening, the evaluation of technology-based dietary screeners, the availability of dairy intake screeners, and the validation thereof.

2.1 The Role of Dairy in Health

The totality of available evidence supports that dairy products play a significant role in a healthy and balanced diet to protect against chronic diseases, including cardiovascular disease,^{1,2,3} hypertension,^{4,5} metabolic syndrome,^{6,7} and type II diabetes mellitus.^{8.9} Dairy products contribute to meeting nutrient recommendations¹⁰ with consensus that dairy intake may be a surrogate marker of diets higher in nutritional quality.^{1,10-13} Dairy is a good source of high-quality protein, potassium, magnesium, phosphorus, zinc, selenium, vitamin A, riboflavin, thiamine, vitamin B12, and vitamin D (when fortified)¹⁰ and contributes considerably to dietary calcium intake.¹⁴

Two to three servings of dairy per day are recommended.¹⁰ Clear differences in dairy consumption globally are evident with Dutch¹⁵ and Irish¹⁶ populations having far greater dairy intakes than Brazil,¹⁷ Mexico,¹⁸ and Australia.¹⁹ In South Africa, dairy is the most commonly deficient food group alongside fruit and vegetables.²⁰

2.2 Dietary Assessment and Dietary Screening

In literature and in practice, it is common for the terms "dietary assessment" and "dietary screening" to be used interchangeably.^{21,22} However, while complementary, dietary assessment and dietary screening serve distinct roles, with dietary assessment concluding a nutrition diagnosis and dietary screening predicting the probability that a more detailed nutrition assessment is warranted.^{22,23}

2.2.1 Dietary assessment

Dietary assessment forms part of nutrition assessment: data from dietary, laboratory, anthropometric and clinical studies are interpreted to determine the nutritional status of an individual or populations, as influenced by the intake and utilisation of nutrients.²² Accurate assessment of dietary intake is essential in nutrition research, with many dietary assessment methods available, such as food records, 24-hour dietary recalls, and FFQs.

The choice of dietary assessment method used is dependent on the study design, sample size, and research question,²⁴ with each subject to various strengths and weaknesses.

2.2.1.1 Food records

Food records document the types and amounts of foods and beverages consumed over a period.^{24,25} Food records collect self-reported intake at the time of eating, thus minimising reliance on the individual's memory.^{24,25}

Depending on the aim of the research, a food record may include more detailed information, such as food preparation methods, the ingredients of composite/mixed dishes, recipes, and the brand name of food products.²⁵ With estimated food records, the respondent estimates intake using portion sizes and/or household measures. In weighed food records, there is reduced risk of portion size estimation error.²⁶ Weighed food is usually measured with kitchen scales or household measures, such as cups. Portion sizes may be estimated with reference to standard household measures or using two- or three-dimensional portion size estimation aids, such as food models or photographs.²⁵

Ideally, the number of days that food is recorded for should be long enough to gather reliable information on usual food intake with consideration for poor compliance if the period is too long.²⁵ Thus, usually one to seven days on non-consecutive days is preferred.^{24,26}

The food record is vulnerable to underreporting and high dropout rates requiring literate and co-operative respondents.^{25,26} There is a considerable risk of altering diet because of the burden of recording complex foods.^{25,26} However, given the quality of dietary data collected

in food records, this dietary assessment method is often used as a reference standard for validation studies.²⁵

2.2.1.2 24-hour dietary recall

The 24-hour dietary recall method requires individuals to recall the specific foods and amounts eaten in the previous 24 hours. It is a subjective, retrospective method (face-to-face or telephonic interviews) administered by a trained interviewer.²⁷ Self-administered web-based versions also exist.²⁸ Information can be collected via open or closed questions and multiple (2–5 day) 24-hour dietary recalls done by the same respondents over several days are needed to establish usual intake.

Advantages include ease of administration, high response rate, detailed intake data, and the ability to administer to low literacy populations with relatively small respondent burden.^{27,28} Limitations include possible recall bias, the need for a trained interviewer, the potential for interviewer bias, expense, and the process being time-consuming as multiple days are required to assess usual intake.²⁷ Underreporting (due to factors such as obesity, gender, social desirability, hunger, education, literacy, perceived health status, age, and race/ethnicity)²⁹ and high day-to-day dietary variability may mean the information obtained does not reflect usual diet.^{26,28} There may further be possible changes to diet with repeated measures.²⁷

2.2.1.3 Food frequency questionnaire

The FFQ is ubiquitous in research as a practical and cost-effective dietary assessment method for large-scale studies. The FFQ is a retrospective dietary assessment method where individuals report usual food consumption and frequency from a concise and structured food list as relevant to the study objective. Respondents indicate the number of times a day, week, month or year food is consumed.³⁰

The main components of an FFQ are the food list and frequency of consumption. In a nonquantitative FFQ, portion sizes are not indicated and the number of times that the respondent consumes the food of interest is recorded. In a quantitative FFQ, portion sizes are included.³⁰

Studies suggest that quantitative FFQs may have more scientific rigor than non-quantitative versions.³¹ The general strengths and limitations of the FFQ are summarised in Table 2.1.

Strengths		Limitations	
•	Assesses usual dietary intake simply.	•	Requires literacy, numerative and cognitive
•	Self-administered.		skills if not interviewer-led.
-	Does not require well-trained	•	Inaccuracies from incomplete food listings,
	interviewers.		errors in portion estimations and frequency.
-	Low to moderate respondent burden,	-	Frequency of consumption and portion size
	depending on the demographics and		may not represent usual intake.
	context.	-	High respondent burden.
-	Better representation of usual dietary	•	Overestimation is common for foods eaten
	patterns.		less frequently.
-	Viable for automated processing.	•	Specific to study group, research aims and/or
•	Improved quality of data collection when		country.
	web-based.	•	Uses closed-ended questionnaire.
-	Cost-effective for large-scale studies.	-	Low accuracy (recall bias).
•	Suitable for epidemiological studies.	•	Requires accurate evaluation of developed
			questionnaires.

Table 2.1: Strengths and limitations of FFQs^{27,30}

2.2.2 Dietary screening

Screening refers to the process of identifying an individual who is malnourished or at risk of malnutrition to determine whether a detailed nutrition assessment is needed.³² More specifically, nutrition screening is the process of identifying patients, clients or groups who may have a nutrition diagnosis and could benefit from nutrition assessment and intervention by a registered dietitian.²² Nutrition screening can be done on the whole population or be targeted to a specific subgroup of the population or select individuals.^{32,33}

As described in the nutrition care process (a standardised process to identify nutrition-related problems and provide appropriate intervention), nutrition screening is separate from and different to nutrition assessment.^{22,34} Nutrition screening precedes nutritional assessment and serves as a trigger into the nutrition care process for comprehensive dietary assessment and the continued gathering of information initiated by screening.^{22,34,35} Thus, compared with dietary assessment, the information collected in dietary screening is less in-depth.

Well-known nutrition screeners include the Subjective Global Assessment,³⁶ Nutritional Risk Index,³⁷ Mini Nutritional Assessment,³⁸ Malnutrition Screening Tool,³⁹ and Short Nutritional Assessment Questionnaire.⁴⁰ As per recommendations by Skipper et al,³³ key considerations for nutrition screening are as follows:

- Nutrition screening should be conducted in any appropriate setting.
- Nutrition screening tools should be quick, easy to use, valid and reliable for the patient population or setting.
- Nutrition screening tools and parameters are established by registered dietitians, but the screening process may be conducted by other trained healthcare professionals.
- Nutrition screening and rescreening should occur with an appropriate period for the setting.

2.2.2.1 Dietary screeners

More specifically, dietary screening forms part of nutrition screening. While not considered a substitute for a more complete measure of usual dietary intake, dietary screening may be considered when assessment of total diet is not needed, or if financial and time constraints are applicable.^{23,41} The process of dietary screening utilises quick and efficient screening tools, also known as dietary screeners.^{35,42}

2.2.2.2 Food frequency questionnaires as dietary screeners

Though multiple dietary screener formats exist, a dietary screening tool may be in the format of an FFQ, which rely on generic memory (as opposed to specific memory) to complete.²⁴ As described above for FFQs, similar strengths and limitations exist for dietary screeners in an FFQ format.

Studies have been published on the validity of FFQs as screeners for use in specific countries and regions such as South Africa,^{43,44} Morocco,⁴⁵ Germany,⁴⁶ France,⁴⁷ Spain,⁴⁸ the Netherlands,⁴⁹ Belgian,⁵⁰ the Mediterranean,^{51,52} North America,⁵³ South America,^{54,55} Australia,⁵⁶ New Zealand,⁵⁷ Asia,⁵⁸⁻⁶² and the Middle East.^{63,64} Dietary screeners may focus on population groups such as children,^{65,66} adolescents,⁶⁷ pregnant women,⁶⁸ the elderly,⁶⁹⁻⁷¹ or athletes.⁷² Dietary screeners may also focus on disease-specific conditions.^{73,74} Dietary screeners may further focus on dietary patterns such as the whole diet,⁷⁵ specific food groups (e.g. legumes,⁷⁶ fruit and vegetables,⁷⁷⁻⁸³ wholegrain cereals)⁸⁴ or individual nutrients (e.g. phytoestrogens,⁸⁵ anti-oxidants,⁸⁶ polyunsaturated fatty acids,⁸⁷ or sodium.⁴⁴). More specific to calcium, several dietary screeners have been developed.^{70,88-99} Reviews of calcium and/or dairy screeners for children and adolescents¹⁰⁰ and adults¹⁰¹ are available.

Regarding dairy, international dietary screeners that include dairy have been developed and validated for use in adults in the Netherlands,^{89,102,103} Australia,^{104,105} and the United States.¹⁰⁶ most of which focus on the total diet and none which focus on dairy specifically. To the best of the researcher's knowledge, no dietary screeners to screen for dairy intake have been developed and/or validated for use by South African adults.

2.3 Dietary Screening and Technology

There is growing interest in the potential for technology-based health- and nutrition-related interventions on an individual level.^{107,108} For research purposes, the utilisation of modern technologies for measuring dietary intake in national nutrition surveys has been proposed, posing a possible effective strategy to maximise respondent rates and minimise non-response bias.^{109,110}

Technology-based dietary screening and dietary assessment tools may take the form of a webor mobile-based app. Mobile apps are software applications that can be executed (run) on a mobile platform (i.e. handheld commercial off-the-shelf computing platform, with or without wireless connectivity) or a web-based software app tailored to a mobile platform but executed on a server.¹¹¹ South Africa leads in the number of mobile app downloads in Africa,¹¹² with 62% of South African consumers owning a connected mobile device and 21% using the device to access healthcare information.¹¹³ The recent and continued development of technologybased nutrition and dietary assessment tools has also been reported,^{110,114-126} with evidence supporting that technology-based health interventions may be an effective strategy for improving health promotion behaviours.¹²⁷

2.3.1 Technology in dietary screeners

A national survey of mobile phone owners in the United States found that 58% of mobile phone users had downloaded a health-related app. Most people used the apps at least daily, with fitness and nutrition apps the most common categories of downloads.¹²⁸ Nutrition-related apps have been associated with health-promoting behaviours,¹²⁷ with research suggesting that the use of these apps leads to behaviour change, such as increased goal setting to follow a healthy diet and increased frequency and consistency of eating healthy foods.¹²⁹ The use of technology-based methods has also shown potential benefits for health promotion in childhood obesity,¹³⁰ improved HbA1c levels in type 1 diabetes,¹³¹ self-monitoring of weight loss,^{132,133} and increased fruit and/or vegetable consumption.^{135,135}

Traditional dietary screening tools pose inherent challenges and limitations relating to reliability, validity, sensitivity, and specificity.¹³⁶ Technology has the potential to improve and enhance the accuracy and efficiency of such tools.^{39,136-139} Compared with traditional versions, a greater preference, satisfaction and acceptability have been reported with the use of technology-based versions of dietary screeners.^{115,116,139-149}

2.3.2 Strengths and limitations of technology-based dietary screeners

Dietary screeners could leverage technology for entry into the nutrition care process,¹⁵⁰ while addressing some limitations of traditional dietary screening tools. Research suggests that the underlying methodology of dietary screening is unchanged by technology^{116,137,145} and offers the potential of improved efficiency.^{136,139} The general strengths of technology-based dietary screeners include:^{27,28,42,136,137,147,151}

- User-friendly, flexible, and easily accessible.
- Potential for reducing respondent burden and increasing respondent co-operation, compliance, and acceptance.
- Increased co-operation and compliance of self-monitoring.
- More acceptable and greater appeal and relevance to younger populations.

- Real-time data collection facilitates better data quality with higher degree of validity and reliability related to improve data quality, completeness, and consistency, reduced memory bias, and internal checks to flag missing, incomplete or implausible answers.
- Reduce cost of data collection and less laborious data collection.
- Collection of long-term data more feasible due to lower respondent burden.

However, technology-based versions are not free of limitations. High development and set-up costs, the need for secure internet access, and limited use in populations who are not familiar with technology (e.g. elderly) pose limitations.^{28,42} Participant training on how to use the technology may thus be required. It is important to remember that the same measurement errors related to the methodology of these screeners remain, regardless of whether using a traditional or technology-based version, such as inherent bias related to self-reporting.^{27,28,147} There is also a gap between consumer and academic applications of new dietary assessment and screening methods.¹⁵¹

Technology-based versions of food records exist.^{122,152,153} Advantages include the reduced burden of data entry, decreased workload and costs, and potential decreased transcription errors.¹⁴⁸ Technology-based food records have been found to be as accurate as paper-based versions but more acceptable by the user.¹¹⁶ However, technology-based foods records are generally more popular among consumers than researchers as the manual entry of food items into the food record challenges the scientific soundness of the tool.¹⁵⁴

In South Africa, researchers assessed mobile health apps as dietary self-monitoring tools.¹⁵⁴ MyFitnessPal, a food record in a mobile app format, was reported to be easy to use (93.4%) though participants reported challenges in the selection of food items (39.3%) and portion sizes (63.9%). Participants reported that MyFitnessPal helped to change their dietary intake (91.8%) and reach weight and health goals (65.6%). A significant reduction (P = 0.03) in the intake of high-sugar food after the use of MyFitnessPal for over three weeks was found, with the use of the app leading to a significant reduction in sugary food intake.¹⁵⁴

Technology-based 24-hour dietary recalls have also been developed^{114,115,117,118,121,123,124,126,155-157} and the performance compared with traditional

(paper-based) versions, which was reported to be well-received by users.^{26,114,115,119,121,158} The adaptation of interviewer-led 24-hour dietary recalls to self-administered/online versions have the potential to enhance the feasibility and cost-effectiveness of high-quality data collection as handwriting illegibility is minimised.²⁶ The same trend of FFQ in technology-based formats has also been seen.^{75,119,142,144,159-162}

2.3.3 The development of technology-based dietary screeners

Recommendations to guide the development, evaluation and validation of traditional (paperbased) FFQs have been published (Annexure B).¹⁶³ Given the growing popularity, the evaluation of technology-based dietary screening tools may help to understand the potential to replace, improve, or complement such methods. For this, the ILSI Europe Dietary Intake and Exposure Task Force developed best practice guidelines consisting of five steps to report on technology-based dietary assessment tools, as listed in Table 2.2.¹⁶⁴

2.4 The Evaluation of Technology-based Dietary Screeners

Mobile- and web-based dietary screeners are evaluated and assessed in terms of usability, which is the extent to which a product can be used by specified users to achieve specified goals with effectiveness, efficiency, and satisfaction in a specified context of use.¹⁶⁵ The usability of dietary screening and dietary assessment tools has been studied by various researchers.^{125,157,160,166-170}

2.4.1 Tools to evaluate web- and mobile-based applications

To date, there has been no consensus on the best practice method for evaluating the usability of health-based mobile apps.^{171,172} In addition, many tools fail to provide interpretation guidelines of the ratings such that researchers are unable to correlate scores to define a usable/acceptable app.¹⁷³ While tools have been proposed to evaluate the quality of general apps,^{174,175} evaluation tools more specific to the evaluation of health-related apps include the Mobile Application Rating Scale (MARS),¹⁷⁶ uMars,¹⁷⁷ the App Quality Evaluation (AQEL) tool,¹⁷⁸ and Transparency, Health Content, Excellent Technical Content, Security/Privacy, Issues of Usability and Subjective Ratings (THESIS).¹⁷⁹

Table 2.2: Best practice guidelines for reporting new technologies for dietary assessment(adapted from Elridge et al.)164

Step	Comment
Step 1 – What is the specific purpose of the tool?	 Define the use, e.g. research, surveillance, or direct consumer use. Determine the population characteristics, e.g. age, sex, health status, education level, literacy level, cultural diversity. Specify the period of interest. Stipulate the level of accuracy/precision needed.
Step 2 – Indicate the measures of the tool	 Report on food, food groups, nutrients, food components. Specify dietary behaviours and primary items of interest. Provide an indication of absolute or relative intake estimates. Provide an indication if estimates are on an individual or group level. Indicate whether information on habitual total dietary intakes or temporal intakes is collected. Provide supplementary information, e.g. physical activity, health characteristics, and dietary supplements.
Step 3 – What is the platform/technology of the tool?	 Specify the platform, e.g. tablet, computer or mobile app. Indicate available resources and limitations, e.g. funding, logistical conditions, logistical constraints, staff, and food composition database used.
Step 4 – Are there customisation features of the tool?	 Determine the type of data entry (manual or assisted), e.g. image capturing and scanning of barcodes. Determine the required precision for identifying foods and/or portions. Clarify the portion size estimation method, e.g. household measures or standard measures. Determine the customisation features, e.g. missing items or customisation of recipes. Determine whether data can be exported to other devices. Indicate whether feedback or self-monitoring provided. Determine the type of dietary information, e.g. total energy, macronutrients, micronutrients, food groups, meal occasion, or time of intake.
Step 5 – Report on the design, pretest, and validation of the tool	 Assess user-friendliness/ease of use. Assess user feedback/acceptability. Determine time to completion of assessment. Validate tool, e.g. reference standard.

Of these evaluation tools, MARS is the most used for assessing the quality and functioning of mobile health apps,¹⁰⁷ and the continued validation of this tool has been called for.¹⁸⁰ MARS is a simple, objective tool to critically appraise the quality of mobile apps and is a reliable measure for trialling, classifying, and rating the quality of mobile health apps. MARS is a highly reliable tool that has demonstrated excellent internal consistency ($\alpha = 0.9$) and interrater reliability [intraclass correlation coefficient (ICC) = 0.79)].¹⁷⁶ It has been used to evaluate a range of mobile apps such as general healthy lifestyle apps,¹⁰⁷ Covid-19,¹⁸¹ weight loss/ management,^{182,183} mindful eating,¹⁸⁴ and heart failure.¹⁸⁵ Italian,¹⁸⁶ Spanish,¹⁸⁷ and German¹⁸⁸ versions have been adapted and validated.

Further to this, uMARS was developed, validated, and adapted for lay users by simplifying items and removing those that require professional or content expertise as shown in Table 2.3.¹⁷⁷ uMARS has excellent internal consistency ($\alpha = 0.90$) with a high α for all subscales (engagement $\alpha = 0.80$; functionality $\alpha = 0.70$; aesthetics $\alpha = 0.71$; information $\alpha = 0.78$; satisfaction $\alpha = 0.78$). Both the total uMARS score and individual subscales have good test-retest reliability.¹⁷⁷ uMARS has been used in evaluation studies of mobile apps used by healthcare professionals such as occupational therapists.¹⁸⁹

Further to MARS and uMARS, THESIS is 27-item rating tool with fair interrater reliability (k = 0.3–0.6) and excellent scale reliability (α = 0.85).¹⁷⁹ Likewise, AQEL is a 51-item instrument for evaluating the educational quality and technical functionality of mobile apps. AQEL has good test-retest reliability with no significant change over time (P > 0.05) and good internal consistency (α = 0.8). AQEL is a valid, reliable instrument for evaluating the qualities of nutrition-related apps for clinical interventions by nutrition clinicians, educators, and researchers.¹⁷⁸

Table 2.3: The uMARS subscale and items: mean scores and total score calculation (adapted from Stoyanov et al)¹⁷⁷

Score	Subsca	ale	Item		Mean score	Total score	
App quality rating (objective)	A. Eng	gagement	1. 2. 3. 4. 5.	Entertainment Interest Customisation Interactivity Target group	Engagement mean score	App quality mean score = (A + B + C + D)/4	
	B. Fur	nctionality	6. 7. 8. 9.	Performance Ease of use Navigation Gestural design	Functionality mean score		
	C. Aes	sthetics	10. 11. 12.	Layout Graphics Visual appeal	Aesthetics mean score		
	D. Info	ormation	13. 14. 15. 16.	Quality of information Quantity of information Visual information Credibility of source	Information mean score		
App subjective quality (subjective)	E. Sub qua	bjective ality	17. 18. 19. 20.	Would you recommend this app? How many times do you think you would use his app? Would you pay for this app? What is your overall star rating of the app?	Subjective quality mean score	App subjective quality score	
App-specific	F. Αργ	p-specific	21. 22. 23. 24. 25. 26.	Awareness Knowledge Attitudes Intention to change Help seeking Behaviour change	App-specific mean score	App-specific score	

However, when comparing AQEL with uMARS, AQEL has been validated for nutrition-related apps for use by nutrition educators, clinicians, and researchers. In contrast, uMARS does not require users with professional or content expertise.¹⁷⁸ Validation studies have shown good internal consistency ($\alpha = 0.8$) of AQEL and excellent internal consistency ($\alpha = 0.90$) compared with the high α for all the subscales for uMARS (engagement $\alpha = 0.80$; functionality $\alpha = 0.70$; aesthetics $\alpha = 0.71$; information $\alpha = 0.78$; satisfaction $\alpha = 0.78$). While both tools show good test-retest reliability, the smaller sample size (n = 15) in the validation of AQEL is a limitation compared with the much larger sample size (n = 164) in the validation of uMARS. Additionally, uMARS can include ratings on scientific evidence of the mobile app, and information is important in research when considering incorporating mobile apps into intervention studies.¹⁷³

2.4.2 The role of nutrition professionals in technology-based dietary screeners

With mobile apps escalating in popularity, capability and accessibility, nutrition professionals have a vital role to play in collaborating with mobile app developers to adopt the use of healthand nutrition-related apps into practice.^{171,190} App developers should draw on the features and characteristics valued by dietitians to guide in the development of apps to support dietetic practice.¹⁹¹ Mobile app evaluation tools should provide input from professionals,¹⁹¹ adopt a user-centred model incorporating the user's design preferences,¹⁹² and include an assessment of usability, promotion of behaviour change and evaluation of content quality.¹⁰⁷

In South Africa, recommendations of nutrition and health-related mobile app use is, to the best of the researcher's knowledge, unknown among South African healthcare professionals, including nutritional professionals such as dietitians and nutritionists. Internationally, Australian medical doctors recommend mobile apps to patients either daily (12.9%), weekly (25.9%) or monthly (13.4%).¹⁹³ The lack of knowledge regarding the effectiveness of apps (59.9%) and the lack of trustworthiness of the app (15.5%) were cited as barriers to app prescription among medical doctors.¹⁹³ In a survey on healthcare professionals (n = 1 001) from 73 countries (833 dietitians, 75 doctors, 62 nurses), 45.5% of respondents recommend apps to clients/patients. Important criteria for selecting an app were ease of use (87.1%), apps being free of charge (72.6%), and validation of apps (69.0%).¹⁹⁴

More specific to nutrition professionals, app usage is greater among dietitians from Canada (40%),¹⁹⁵ dietitians of the Australian, New Zealand and British dietetic associations (62%)¹⁹⁶ and dietitians from the United States (79%).¹⁹⁷ In the Clinician Apps Survey (n = 583), 94% of clinicians, including registered dietitian nutritionists, certified diabetes educators, and registered nurses, recommended traditional (paper-based) dietary assessment methods and 85% also recommended the use of apps.¹⁹⁸ Recommendations of nutrition and health-related mobile app use is high among dietitians from the United States from the United States between 79%¹⁹⁷ and 83%.¹⁹⁹

Lower mobile app use in dietitians has been reported in Canada (57%)¹⁹⁵ and in a study on sports dietitians in Australia, Canada, New Zealand, the United States and the United Kingdom (32%).²⁰⁰ Furthermore, dietitians report apps as "better" (47%) or "equivalent" (41%) than traditional dietary assessment methods.²⁰⁰ Research among dietitians shows that apps are superior to traditional dietary assessment methods in monitoring dietary intake (88%), tracking physical activity (83%), making better food choices (72%), tracking weight loss (64%), and managing blood glucose control (52%).¹⁹⁸ Despite this, when evaluating 16 nutrition-related apps in Brazil, mobile apps were not found to be useful for nutritional guidance as most are not based on reliable sources of information.²⁰¹

2.5 The Development and Validation of Dietary Screeners

The development of dietary screeners, both in traditional¹⁶³ and technology-based¹⁶⁴ formats have been reported. Recommendations for the development, evaluation and validation of an FFA as a dietary screener are shown in Table 2.4.

2.5.1 Development of dietary screeners

In the development of a dietary screening tool, no uniform best practice exists.²⁰² A common analytical approach is to allocate a score to each category or question of the variables in the dietary screener. Thereafter, the summed final score represents the risk of malnutrition or the nutrition-related risk in question.²⁰² Based on the final score, patients may be referred for a full nutrition assessment.

Table 2.4: Summary of recommendations for the development, evaluation and validation of an FFQ (as adapted from Cade et al., 2002¹⁶³ and Cade et al., 2004²⁰³) with contextualisation for this study

Recommendation	Recommendation Comment	
		(relevance) for this study
FFQ design	 Is information needed about foods, nutrients, dietary supplements or other food constituents, or specific dietary behaviours? Is frequency of consumption required? Is amount of consumption required (i.e. portion)? Is information on one food/nutrient or a range required? Is the population mean or individual intake required? Is absolute or relative intake needed? Is information on dietary change required? What level of accuracy is required? What is the time period of interest? What are the research constraints in terms of money, time, staff and respondent characteristics? Consult a statistician and nutritionist before embarking. 	The Dairy Diary has the format of a quantitative FFQ. It is intended to screen for low dairy intake in South African adults. The Dairy Diary includes information of frequency of consumption and portion sizes on food group level (i.e. of selected dairy products: milk, maas, yoghurt, cheese) consumed over a reference period of one month.
Modifying existing FFQs	 Modification of pre-existing FFQs for use in similar populations is useful. However, the purpose of the original and new version should be considered carefully. Adapted FFQs may not compare as well in terms of validity. 	The Dairy Diary was developed as a new screener for dairy intake. Thus, no modification of pre-existing FFQs occurred.
Developing of a food list	 Unless the FFQ is specific and comprehensive, a long-winded food list is unnecessary and impractical. 	The Dairy Diary is used to screen for low dairy intake. The food list includes milk, maas, yoghurt, and cheese.

Recommendation	Comment	Contextualisation (relevance) for this study
Grouping of food item	 Grouping of food items should be decided a priori according to the purpose of the questionnaire. Single items are preferable over grouped questions for food groups of main interest. Some grouping of foods may need to be considered to prevent excessive questionnaire length. Consider foods consumed both alone and as part of mixed dishes. 	The foods in the dairy food-based dietary guideline (milk, maas and yoghurt) plus cheese were included in the Dairy Diary.
Number of days of recording	 Most studies rely on 2–5 days of dietary intake per participant. 	In the validation study, two administrations of the Dairy Diary were completed, 14 days apart.
Sequence of administration	 The index test should be administrated prior to the reference standard. 	Administering the index test (i.e. the Dairy Diary) first, as proposed, may sensitise the participants to their personal dairy intake. For this reason, the researcher administered the reference standard (i.e. three-day weighed food records) first, followed by the index test (i.e. the Dairy Diary).
Questions	 Simple and unambiguous questions are placed at the start of the questionnaire, and food groups of interest to the study soon after. If it is necessary to use open questions, the questionnaire should be interviewer-administered rather than self-administered. 	The Dairy Diary is self- administered, and questions are close- ended. Clear instructions are provided. Foods are listed first (e.g. milk) followed by questions on food type (e.g. reduced fat milk) and portion size.

Recommendation Comment		Contextualisation
		(relevance) for this study
Estimation of portion sizes	 Allowing subjects to estimate their portion size is more advantageous than using average portion sizes. Suitable methods are the use of defined small, medium and large options, and estimation of portion size using photographs. 	The use of defined small, medium and large portions is used in the Dairy Diary, as guided by portion sizes for dairy in South Africa.
Method of questionnaire administration	 If practical, interviewer-administered FFQ should be used instead of self-administered questionnaires. If self-administered versions are used, questionnaires should be checked for completeness. 	The automation of the Dairy Diary as a web- based application includes built-in checkpoints before progression.
Reference standard	 The reference standard must assess the diet over the same period as the test method. It is recommended that weighed food records are used as the method of choice for validation studies. Multiple days of collection of dietary data should be undertaken. 	Three days of weighed food records were the reference standard in this study. It was assumed that this represented usual dietary intake.
Use of biomarkers	 Consider carefully what is being measured. Consider all possible errors associated with the method. Take the relevant time frame and relationship between biological variation and variation in dietary intake into consideration. 	Biomarkers were not used in this study.
Sample size for validation studies	 Statistical advice should be sought to estimate participant numbers. If resources are available, higher numbers of subjects provide better estimates of validity. A sample size of 50–100 subjects for each demographic group is recommended. 	The validation study included a final sample of 79 participants.

Recommendation	Comment	Contextualisation (relevance) for this study
Pretesting of FFQ	 Every questionnaire should be rigorously pretested to ensure that the meanings of the food names and the portion size descriptors are clear, instructions are clear, and that the method for recording responses is unambiguous. 	The draft was reviewed and revised by a working group of dietitians and nutritionists knowledgeable in dietary assessment and dairy nutrition. Ongoing refinement took place. Software developers translated the content into a web-based application. A pilot study was conducted.
Time frame of reference standard	 Adequate time between test and reference standard administration is crucial in a validation study. This will enable statistical measurements of test-retest reliability. Correlation coefficients are higher for repeat administrations one month apart or less, compared with repeat administrations six to 12 months apart. Adequate time between re-administrating questionnaires will help avoid respondents remembering previous answers. Very long interval periods are not ideal as changes and variation in dietary habits could reduce the reliability of the screener. 	Time frames of 2–3 weeks have been reported in similar validation studies. ^{101,106} To determine test-retest reliability of the Dairy Diary, two administrations of the screener were completed, two weeks apart.
Correlation, regression and the Bland–Altman method in validation studies	 The methods developed by Bland and Altman should be used to measure the agreement between FFQ and other measures of dietary intake. These methods should be used in context and interpreted in the light of the target population and what the acceptable levels of bias and limits of agreement are in this context. 	In the validation study, correlation, Bland– Altman plots, Kappa, and sensitivity and specificity were used for statistical analysis.

Recommendation	Comment	Contextualisation (relevance) for this study
	 Regression or correlation may be used in conjunction with the Bland–Altman method. If correlation is used, Pearson's correlation should be used for normally distributed data, Spearman's correlation for nonnormally distributed data. Kappa and/or sensitivity, specificity, etc. may be appropriate if the data is ordered, categorical or binary. 	
Validation of FFQs	 FFQs should always be validated. Validation studies should use similar populations to the intended main study. The methods of validation must consider the purpose of the FFQ. For example, all foods and nutrients to be assessed in the main study should be assessed. Using more than one approach to validation gives added credence to the results. 	This study validated the Dairy Diary in a population similar to the intended development of the dairy screening tool, that is, South African adults aged 18 – 65 years.

However, such an approach has been criticised as it prejudges the effect of the variable which may confer a bias, challenging the adequacy of the screener.^{41,202} Therefore, the application of multivariate statistical methods is suggested such that the relevance and impact of independent variables related to the risk of the outcome variable are considered, validating the dietary screener.²⁰² This approach weighs each variable's effect on the risk of malnutrition to filter the risk factors for those that best predict malnutrition.²⁰²

2.5.2 Validation of dietary screeners

Validation studies play a key role in assessing the degree to which a dietary screener measures the food(s) and/or nutrient(s) for which it has been designed.^{26,163,203} In validation studies, the tool's performance is assessed in terms of reliability and validity.^{202,204} A dietary screener with high validity can provide useful measurements for a given purpose and context; is well-grounded in theory; its performance is consistent with that of theory; and is precise,

dependable, and accurate within specified performance standards.²⁰⁵ A checklist is available to guide researchers in the contribution to strengthening the literature on the validation of dietary screening tools (Annexure B).

In the context of dietary screening, validation is the process of determining whether a measure or indicator is suitable for providing a useful analytical measurement for a given purpose and context.²⁰⁵ A valid and reliable dietary screener increases the probability that a patient referred for a full assessment has a malnutrition or nutrition-related diagnosis. Furthermore, a valid and reliable screening tool avoids the unnecessary referral of patients who do not require a full assessment.²⁰² A reference standard, also known as a gold standard, is used in the validation of dietary screening tools. Examples of reference standards include dietary assessment methods (such as food records), biochemical tests, autopsy, biopsy, or even another screening tool.²² However, for enhanced reliability and comparative validity, it is recommended that the measurement errors of the dietary screener and reference standard should ideally be independent,²⁰⁴ i.e. an FFQ should not be used to validate another FFQ.

Newly developed dietary screening tools are evaluated for effectiveness before being established for use and are assessed in terms of reliability and validity.

2.5.3 Reliability

Reliability (or reproducibility) is the ability of a method to produce the same estimate on two or more occasions,^{202,204} assuming no changes have occurred between the two administrations. Reliability is only concerned with whether a method yields the same or similar result two or more times and does not necessarily indicate whether the answer is correct. Since a method cannot give a correct answer every time unless it gives approximately the same answer each time, reliability is partly involved in addressing validity too.^{202,204}

Though there are many forms of reliability, this review is limited to test-retest reliability and interrater reliability. Test-retest reliability refers to the extent to which repeated measurements of the same concept are similar.²⁰⁴ Factors affecting test-retest reliability include measurement costs, feasibility of replicating the reference measure period, and the possibility of a repeat measure influencing the first measure. Ideally, the test and retest measure should be independent, and the results of the retest should not influence the results of the first test.²⁰⁴

Interrater reliability is used to assess whether different interviewers (or raters) use the measure and achieve comparable results from the same subjects. Intrarater reliability assesses whether the same answers are obtained.¹⁶³ Given that these types of reliability are interviewer-dependent, this measure of validation is not required in self-administered FFQs.

2.5.4 Validity

Validity is the ability of an instrument to measure what it is intended to measure.^{202,204} To validate a dietary screener, the researcher compares estimates of food and/or nutrient intake from the screener to estimates from a reference standard, such as food records.

Since it is challenging to evaluate true usual intake, researchers use absolute validity (the extent to which a measure exactly captures the concept it is intended to reflect), the highest standard of validity.²⁰⁴ Absolute (or criterion) validity is the highest form of validity, assessing the extent to which a measure accurately reflects the exact concept it is intended to reflect.²⁰⁴

Face validity (the extent to which a measure appears to most observers to capture the concept it is intended to capture) and content validity (the extent to which measure overs all dimensions present in the concept it is intent to reflect) are subjective measures with no statistical tools.²⁰⁴

Lastly, comparative validity, also known as relative validity, is assessed by comparing an index test with a reference standard where the reference standard has a greater degree of demonstrated validity, even if not an exact measure.²⁰⁴ Both the index test and reference standard must measure the same underlying concept over the same time period. Since both an index text and reference standard are inherently limited by some degree of inaccuracy, the methods should be independent to avoid correlation of errors.²⁰⁴ For example, the FFQ relies on memory and can be validated against weighed food records where participant memory is not needed.²⁰⁴

2.5.5 Sensitivity and specificity

Given that a dietary screener aims to identify risk and thus the need for further comprehensive dietary assessment, it is important to not overlook those who may have the disease. In other words, false negatives should ideally be avoided, and false positives are more likely to be accepted. For this, the validation of dietary screening tools may use statistical tests, such as sensitivity and specificity. Sensitivity is the proportion of those with the target condition who test positive with the index test.²⁰⁴ Specificity is the proportion of those without the target conditions and equations related to sensitivity and specificity.

In theory, dietary screening tools should have high sensitivity and specificity for good accuracy to detect the nutrition risk while identifying nutrition-related outcomes.^{22,23,35} As such, all subjects screened are correctly identified as at risk (sensitivity) or not at risk (specificity). A screening tool with high sensitivity is more likely to correctly identify patients who have nutrition problems, with a low percentage of false negative results.³⁵ A test that is highly sensitive is assumed to correctly rule out nutrition problems in those with negative screening results. In contrast, a screening tool with high specificity results means greater level of false identification of patients who do not have a nutrition problem and a lower level of false

positive tests.³⁵ A test with a high sensitivity but low specificity results in many patients who are disease-free being told of the possibility that they have the disease. If the clinician is more interested in accurate identification of patients who might have nutrition problems, then a test with a high level of specificity should be selected.³⁵ In most situations, this may be unrealistic and thus a balance must be considered.

2.5.6 Predictive values

Predictive values are also related to sensitivity and specificity, and these statistical tests are particularly important when nutrition screening is conducted by non-nutrition professionals who may alert the dietitian to the at-risk patient.²²

PPVs are a measure of the probability of having the disease/condition if the result of a diagnostic test for the presence of a particular condition or disease is positive (i.e. indicates the condition or disease is present). A higher PPV indicates that the test is effective at establishing the condition or disease.²⁰⁴

Negative predictive value (NPV) measures the probability of a given case not having a condition or disease if the result of a diagnostic test for the presence of a particular condition or disease is negative (i.e. indicates the condition or disease is not present). Higher values of the negative predictor value indicate that the test is effective at ruling out the condition or disease.²⁰⁴

A low NPV value may require that the subject be rescreened by the dietary screening tool as this may indicate that the tool may overlook patients at risk.²² A high PPV and high NPV screening correctly identifies patients in need of a complete dietary assessment (i.e. those who screen positive are likely to be malnourished and those who screen negative are unlikely to be malnourished).²²

2.5.7 Statistical tests for validation of dietary screeners

There is no consensus on the most suitable statistical test(s) for validating dietary screeners.^{204,206,207} Up to three statistical tests may not be adequate and multiple tests

representing various aspects of validity are superior with a combination of several statistical tests recommended.²⁰⁸

Similar statistical techniques to assess reliability can be used to assess validity.²⁰⁴ First, correlation coefficients (e.g. Intraclass, Spearman and Pearson) measure the strength and direction of a relation between two variables and not the agreement.^{209,210} The correlation coefficient is the most used statistical test when validating dietary intake assessment methods^{206,208} and have been used in previous validation studies on web- and mobile-based FFQs.^{75,162}

The Pearson correlation coefficient (*r*) is used for continuous data that are distributed normally.^{204,207,210} When data are ordinal and not normally distributed, Spearman correlation (rho) is used.^{204,207,210} Given that ordinal data can also be ranked, the Spearman correlation coefficient is not restricted to continuous variables.²¹⁰ Confidence intervals further provide a range of plausible values of the estimate of a correlation coefficient.²¹⁰

The correlation coefficient is calculated as the ratio of covariance between two variables to the product of the standard deviation (SD). Values range from -1.0 to +1.0, indicating the strength of relationship between the variables. The closer the coefficients are to -1.0 or +1.0, the stronger the relationship.²¹¹ Furthermore, correlation coefficients are translated into descriptors such as weak, moderate, or strong. Correlation strength can be poor (r < 0.2), moderate (r = 0.2-0.6) or strong (r > 0.6).^{212,213} Nonetheless, Schober et al.²¹⁰ caution that such cut-off values are arbitrary and inconsistent. In a meta-analysis of the reliability of FFQs in nutritional epidemiological studies, Cui et al.²¹⁴ propose that FFQs with correlation coefficients greater than 0.5 may be considered a valid tool for measuring dietary intake.

However, a high correlation does not imply good agreement between two methods.²¹¹ Given that correlation coefficients only examine the relationship between two variables and not the difference, using this statistical analysis exclusively can be misleading.^{209,211} Thus, an alternative statistical analysis was proposed, namely the Bland–Altman method,²⁰⁹ which uses graphical techniques and calculations and quantifies the agreement between two measures by assessing the mean difference and constructing limits of agreement (LOA).²⁰⁹ The 95% LOA estimates the mean difference (±1.96 SD) and provides an agreement interval within which

95% of the differences of the second method are expected to lie compared with the first method,²¹¹ reflecting both over- and underestimation. The resulting scatter plot illustrates the magnitude of disagreement and identifies outliers and bias, with data as the difference between the measurements (i.e. test measure – reference measure; y-axis) against the mean of the two measures (i.e. test measure + reference measure/2; x-axis).²⁰⁹ This indicates the presence, direction, and extent of bias at a group level (P > 0.05 = good; P ≤ 0.05 = poor).²⁰⁹

This method is superior to other measures of agreement as it can analyse whether the extent of the agreement differs for low versus high intakes and can best determine systematic differences between repeat administrations (bias) and to what extent the two administrations differ (i.e. LOA).^{163,209} However, the Bland–Altman method does not indicate whether the agreement is suitable: rather it quantifies the bias and the range of agreement within which 95% of the differences lie. Thus, researchers are required to *a priori* establish the clinically relevant and acceptable LOAs²¹⁵ and, thereafter, use statistical analysis to indicate whether the limits are exceeded.²¹¹ If reliability is relevant to the study, the repeatability of the two methods of measurement limits the amount of agreement that is possible.²⁰⁹ Thus, the Bland–Altman method is often used in validation studies (where reliability is a prerequisite).

Another statistical test, the Kappa statistic (κ), assesses interrater agreement for categorical data.²⁰⁶ This statistic does not consider the degree of disagreement between methods and all disagreement is treated equally. Furthermore, it does not indicate whether agreement (or lack thereof) is due to systematic differences between the two methods or due to random differences. Strength of agreement for Kappa can be described as poor ($\kappa < 0$), slight ($\kappa = 0.01-0.2$), fair ($\kappa = 0.21-0.40$), moderate ($\kappa = 0.41-0.60$), strong ($\kappa = 0.61-0.80$), and almost perfect ($\kappa = 0.81-1.0$).²¹⁶

More specific to diagnostic accuracy studies, the Standards for Reporting Diagnostic Accuracy Studies (STARD) statement as shown in Table 2.5 was developed to contribute to the quality of reporting of diagnostic accuracy studies.²¹⁷ Diagnostic accuracy is the amount of agreement between information from an index test and the reference standard.²¹⁷ Diagnostic accuracy studies are at risk of bias related to methodological differences.²¹⁷ Sensitivity and specificity are related to reliability and validity²⁰⁴ and are an approach to quantifying the diagnostic

ability of the test.²¹⁷ Diagnostic accuracy studies are also quantified by other statistical measures such as predictive values, likelihood ratios, among others.

Table 2.5: STARD 2015 guidelines for reporting diagnostic accuracy studies (adapted fromCohen et al)

Section	Item					
Title or abstract						
 Does the tit 	 Does the title or abstract identify as a study of diagnostic accuracy using at least one measure 					
of accuracy	(e.g. sensitivity, specificity, predictive values)?					
	Abstract					
Is there a st	ructured summary of study design, methods, results, and conclusions?					
	Introduction					
 Is there a sc index test? 	ientific and clinical background, including the intended use and clinical role of the					
 Are study of 	pjectives and hypotheses mentioned?					
	Methods					
Study design	 Was data collection planned before or after the index test and were 					
	reference standards performed?					
Participants	 Were eligibility criteria indicated? 					
	 On what basis were potentially eligible participants identified? Where and 					
	when were potentially eligible participants identified? i.e. date, location,					
	 Did participants form a consecutive, random or convenience series? 					
Test methods	Is the index test described in sufficient detail to allow replication?					
rest methous	 Is the reference standard described in sufficient detail to allow replication? 					
	 What is the rationale for choosing the reference standard? 					
	 Provide a definition of and rationale for test positivity cut-offs or result 					
	categories of the index test, distinguishing prespecified from exploratory.					
	 Provide a definition of and rationale for test positivity cut-offs or result 					
	categories of the reference standard, distinguishing prespecified from exploratory.					
	 Were clinical information and reference standard results available 					
	to the performers/readers of the index test?					
	 Were clinical information and index test results available to the assessors of the sefere service deada. 					
	the reference standard?					

Section	Item			
Analysis	 What were the methods for estimating measures of diagnostic accuracy? 			
	 How were indeterminate index test or reference standard results handled? 			
	 How were missing data on the index test and reference standard handled? 			
	 Are there any analyses of variability in diagnostic accuracy, distinguishing prespecified from exploratory? 			
	 What was the intended sample size and how it was determined? 			
	Results			
Participants	 Was the flow of participants presented using a diagram? 			
	 Was the baseline demographic and clinical characteristics of participants described? 			
	 What was the distribution of severity of disease in those with the target condition? 			
	 What was the distribution of alternative diagnoses in those without the target condition? 			
Test results	 Cross-tabulate the index test results (or their distribution) by the results of the reference standard. 			
	 Estimate the diagnostic accuracy and the precision thereof (such as 95% confidence intervals). 			
	 Are there any adverse events from performing the index test or the reference standard? 			
	Discussion			
 Were study generalisabi 	limitations indicated (e.g. sources of potential bias, statistical uncertainty, and lity)?			
 What are th test? 	What are the implications for practice, including the intended use and clinical role of the index test?			
	Other information			
 Provide the 	registration number and name of registry.			
 Indicate who 	ere the full study protocol can be accessed.			
 Declare source 	rces of funding and other support, including role of funders.			

2.5.8 The validation of FFQs as dietary screeners for dairy intake

A review of available literature identified 17 studies on dietary screeners for adults, which included calcium or dairy products as a food item (Table 2.6). The date of the studies ranged from 1995⁸⁹ to 2021.⁹⁹ A large range of sample sizes were noted, from 27⁹⁰ to 751.¹⁰³ A sample of at least 50, preferably 100, is recommended to validate FFQs.²⁰³

The number of items in the dietary screeners ranged from six^{99,105} to 166.¹⁰³ Of these screeners, 11 (65%) were food-based and seven (41%) calcium- and/or dairy-based. Only one screener was dairy-based alone.²¹⁸. Most (71%) dietary screeners were developed for use in North American and European populations, followed by Australian (24%) populations. Few were based on Asian populations (12%). No dairy intake screeners were identified in South Africa. Thirteen (76%) of the studies used paper-based screeners and four (24%) used technology-based (online or app-based) versions (see Table 2.6).

Of the 17 studies (see Table 2.6), most (94%) reported on the validation of the dietary screener, with one (6%) study reporting on the reliability only.⁹⁸ In the studies that validated the dietary screeners, almost half (47%) used three- to seven-day weighed food records as the reference standard. Weighed food records have the fewest correlated errors with FFQs as the errors are largely independent, and if anything, validity is understated.¹⁶³ For enhanced reliability and comparative validity, the measurement errors of the index test (i.e. dietary screener) and reference standard (i.e. food records) should be independent. A seven-day weighed food record is considered appropriate but respondent burden is high and compliancy low. Thus, shorter periods of 2–5 days are generally accepted.¹⁶³

Systematic errors were evident in the studies. A limitation in the study by Hacker-Thompson et al.⁹⁵ involved the participant completion of three-day weigh food records after the participants were exposed to the index test, which may introduce a systematic error of recall bias.²⁰⁴ Furthermore, two studies (12.5%)^{23,105} used 24-hour dietary recalls and two studies (12.5%)^{97,99} used another FFQ for validation. Again, this approach would introduce a systematic error to the study as the reference standard and the index tool, both FFQs, would share similar error structures. Rather, the two methods should be independent of each other to avoid such errors.²⁰⁴

A range of various combinations of statistical tests were reported. Fourteen (82%) studies reported on correlation coefficients, nine (53%) reported Bland–Altman plots with LOA, and seven(41%) reported on Kappa statistics for statistical analysis. Only two (12%) reported on ICC (see Table 2.6). Sensitivity and specificity are an approach for quantifying the diagnostic ability of the test as recommended by the STARD 2015 guidelines.²¹⁷ Yet, sensitivity and specificity were only reported in five (29%) studies, ranging from sensitivity values of 55.6%⁹⁹ to 97%,⁹⁸ and specificity values from 12.0%⁹⁸ to 86.6%.⁹¹ Diagnostic accuracy studies are also quantified by predictive values, likelihood ratios, and ROCs,²¹⁷ but only one (6%) study reported PPVs.

Table 2.6 summarises the calcium- and dairy-based dietary screeners in adults.

Table 2.6: Summary o	of calcium- ar	nd dairy-based	dietary	y screeners in adults
----------------------	----------------	----------------	---------	-----------------------

No.	Researchers (year); Country; Name of screener/type of screener; Format of screener	Reference standard for validation; Population size (age)	Number of items in screener; Food-, calcium- or dairy-based	Statistical tests for validation	Comments
1.	Welten et al. (1995); ⁸⁹ Netherlands; Dairy Questionnaire/qFFQ; Paper-based.	Diet history; N = 166; n = 29 in reliability study (27– 29 years).	61-item; Calcium-based from dairy products only (dairy products [e.g. cheese, milk and milk products] and mixed dishes based on dairy products (e.g. pancakes and sauces).	 Correlation coefficients: Pearson. Kappa statistics. Sensitivity. Specificity. Bland–Altman plots with LOA. 	 Moderate reliability and validity. Pearson and Kappa correlation coefficients reported for cheese and milk (<i>r</i>=0.58; κ=0.67 vs. <i>r</i>=0.65, κ=0.60, respectively) Good agreement (<i>r</i>=0.78, P-value not reported) Recall bias Small sample size of the reliability study
2.	Hodge et al (2000); ¹⁰⁴ Australia Anti-Cancer Council of Victoria FFQ/FFQ; Online.	Seven-day weighed food records; N = 63 (16–48 years; female; 33.3 ± 9.5 years).	74-item; Food-based: dairy products (e.g. cheese, yoghurt, milk in cereal, milk in porridge, milk in all other forms).	 Correlation coefficients: Pearson, Spearman. Bland–Altman plots with LOA. Sensitivity. Specificity. 	 Generalisability limited to female population.
3.	Montomoli et al. (2002); ⁹¹ Italy. Unnamed/qFFQ; Paper-based.	14-day estimated food records; N = 206 (25–75 years).	15-item; Calcium-based: dairy products (milk, yoghurt, cheese, butter cow milk curd, butter sheep milk curd), pasta, rice, bread,	 ✓ Correlation coefficients: Pearson. ✓ Sensitivity. ✓ Specificity. ✓ PPVs. 	 Large sample size. Dietitian administered. High sensitivity (82.8%) and specificity (86.6%).
No.	Researchers (year); Country; Name of screener/type of screener; Format of screener	Reference standard for validation; Population size (age)	Number of items in screener; Food-, calcium- or dairy-based	Statistical tests for validation	Comments
-----	--	--	--	---	---
			potatoes, fish, meat, eggs, legumes, vegetables, fruit, ice cream, milk chocolate, calcium-rich water.	 Bland–Altman plots with LOA. 	 Not assessed for reliability. Sampling bias.
4.	Blalock et al. (2003); ⁹⁰ The United States; Short screening instrument based on the Block National Cancer Institute Health Habits and History Questionnaire/FFQ; Paper-based.	Seven-day weighed food record; N = 27.	22-item; Calcium-based: foods high in calcium and vitamin D (e.g. mixed dishes with cheese), dairy (e.g. cheese and cheese spreads but excluding cottage cheese, yoghurt, milk), frozen yoghurt, ice cream, oysters, shrimp, salmon, tuna, liver, eggs, high fibre cereals, biscuits, muffins, dark bread, white bread.	 ✓ Correlation coefficients: not specified. ✓ PPVs. × Sensitivity. × Specificity. × Bland–Altman plots with LOA. 	 Small sample size.
5.	Gans et al. (2006); ¹⁰⁶ USA; Rapid Eating and Activity Assessment for Patients; Online.	Three-day weighed food records; N = 94 (43.2 ± 12.5 years).	32-item; Food-based: foods high in calcium (e.g. dairy), fruit, vegetables, red meat, alcohol.	 Correlation coefficients: Pearson and Spearman Sensitivity. Specificity. Bland–Altman plots with LOA. 	 Excellent test-retest reliability (r = 0.21; P = 0.04). Convenience sample for validation and reliability testing in consumer's limits generalisability. Self-administered.
6.	Clover et al. (2007); ⁹³ Australia;	Four-day weighed food records;	35-item; Calcium-based: milk-based beverages (7), dairy products	✓ Bland–Altman with LOA.✓ Sensitivity.	 Validated in an older population.

No.	Researchers (year); Country; Name of screener/type of screener; Format of screener	Reference standard for validation; Population size (age)	Number of items in screener; Food-, calcium- or dairy-based	Statistical tests for validation	Comments
	qFFQ; Paper-based.	N = 102 (≥ 65 years).	including cheese, yoghurt and dairy-based dessert (13), bread and breakfast cereals (8), volume of milk added to beverages, breakfast cereals and porridges (5), type of milk used (1), type of bread used (1).	 ✓ Specificity. 	 Volunteer participants more likely to be healthier.
7.	Sebring et al. (2007); ⁹⁴ The United States; Dietary history questionnaire (DHQ), calcium questionnaire, and short calcium questionnaire qFFQ; Paper-based.	Seven-day weighed food records; N = 341 (38 ± 11).	124-item (DHQ), 87-item (calcium questionnaire) and 25-item (short calcium questionnaire); Calcium-based.	 ✓ Correlation coefficients: Spearman, Kendall rank. ✓ Bland–Altman plots with LOA. 	 Large sample size. Participants aware of study addressing calcium intake, which may create bias and improved recording of calcium- containing foods.
8.	Hacker-Thompson et al. (2009); ⁹⁵ The United States; Unnamed/qFFQ; Paper-based and online.	Three-day weighed food records; N = 140 (49 ± 15 years).	34-item; Calcium-based: 34 calcium- containing foods.	 ✓ Correlation coefficients: Pearson. ✓ Bland–Altman plots with LOA. 	 Food records (reference standard) completed after FFQ administration (index test). Not assessed for reliability. No LOAs reported. Generalisability limited as only females included in population.

No.	Researchers (year); Country; Name of screener/type of screener; Format of screener	Reference standard for validation; Population size (age)	Number of items in screener; Food-, calcium- or dairy-based	Statistical tests for validation	Comments
9.	Miller et al. (2010); ⁹⁸ Australia; FFQ _{CA} /FFQ; Paper-based.	Only reliability reported; therefore, no reference standard for validation; N = 100 (77 ± 6.0).	35-item; Calcium-based: milk-based beverages (7), dairy products including cheese, yoghurt and dairy-based dessert (13), bread and breakfast cereals (8), volume of milk added to beverages, breakfast cereals and porridges (5), type of milk used (1), type of bread used (1).	 ✓ ICC to report on reliability. ✓ Validated by Clover et al. (2007)⁹³ 	 Moderate reliability reported (ICC: <i>r</i>–0.5). Generalisability limited to elderly population.
10.	Goldbohm et al (2011); ¹⁰² Netherlands; qFFQ/FFQ; Paper-based.	Three-day weighed food records; N = 109 (55–69 years).	150-item; Food-based: 9 items on milk and milk products.	 Correlation coefficient: Spearman. Sensitivity. Specificity. Bland–Altman. 	 Spearman correlation coefficients for milk and milk products (r = 0.60) and cheese (r = 0.61). Self-administered. Possibly long time to completion (150-item). Large sample size.

No.	Researchers (year); Country; Name of screener/type of screener; Format of screener	Reference standard for validation; Population size (age)	Number of items in screener; Food-, calcium- or dairy-based	Statistical tests for validation	Comments
11.	Park et al. (2013); ⁹⁷ Korea; Korean Calcium Assessment Tool/qFFQ; Paper-based.	KNHANES (63-item); N = 256 (48.0 ± 13.2 years).	45-item; Calcium-based: dairy products (e.g. milk, fermented milk, cheese, yoghurt, ice cream).	 ✓ Correlation coefficient: Pearson. ✓ Kappa statistics. ✓ Bland–Altman plots with LOA. 	 Selection bias. Systematic error: reference standard and index tool share similar error structures (i.e. both are FFQs). Generalisability limited to Korean females.
12.	Rasch et al. (2017); ²¹⁸ Netherlands; Short Calcium Intake List (SCaIL)	Dietary history N = 66 (65.8 ± 12.1 years).	3 close-ended questions -item; dairy based(e.g. milk, buttermilk, dairy drinks, yoghurt, quark, custard, pudding, porridge, cheese) with additional question on calcium supplementation	 ✓ Kappa statistics ✓ Sensitivity. ✓ Specificity. ✓ Bland-Altman plots with LOA. 	 Sensitivity: 73% Specificity: 80% Reliability not reported (only content validity) Limited number of items recorded. Dietary assessment method (i.e. dietary history) not the gold standard for validity studies. Information bias Generalisability limited to elderly population.
13.	Gilsing et al. (2018); ⁶⁹ Canada;	Four 24-hour dietary recalls using the automated self-	36-item; Food-based: nutrients (total fat, fatty acids, dietary fibre,	 ✓ ICC. ✓ Correlation coefficient: Spearman. 	 Good relative validity for calcium (and vitamin D and fibre).

No.	Researchers (year); Country; Name of screener/type of screener; Format of screener	Reference standard for validation; Population size (age)	Number of items in screener; Food-, calcium- or dairy-based	Statistical tests for validation	Comments
	short diet questionnaire/ non-quantitative FFQ; Online.	administered 24-h questionnaire; N = 232 (62 \pm 9.1).	calcium, vitamin D), fruits, vegetables.	✓ Kappa statistics.	 Large sample size.
14.	Martela et al. (2019); ⁷⁰ Poland; Short food frequency questionnaire/semi- quantitative FFQ; Paper-based.	Three-day weighed food records; N = 156.	Not reported (12 close-ended questions). Calcium-based: dairy (milk, fermented dairy, cheese), fish, preserved meat, soy, sausages, smoked meat, wholegrains, leafy green vegetables, fruit, seeds.	 ✓ Correlation coefficients: Pearson, Spearman. ✓ Kappa statistics. ✓ Sensitivity. ✓ Specificity. ✓ Bland–Altman plots with LOA. 	 High sensitivity (97%) and low specificity (12%). Large sample size. Food records (reference standard) completed after FFQ (index test).

No.	Researchers (year);	Reference standard	Number of items in screener;	Statistical tests for	Comments
	Country;	Population size (age)	Food-, calcium- of dairy-based	Valuation	
	screener/ type of	ropulation size (age)			
	Format of screener				
15.	Gadowski et al. (2020); ¹⁰⁵ Australia; Australian short dietary screener/qFFQ; Paper-based.	Three 24-hour dietary recalls; N = 100 (76.8 ± 4.5 years).	Six-item; Food-based: vegetables, fruits, legumes and beans, cereals, protein, dairy.	 ✓ Correlation coefficients: Pearson. ✓ Kappa statistics. ✓ Bland–Altman plots with LOA. 	 Good relative validity and reproducibility. Cohen's kappa statistic for dairy: κ = 0.44. Spearman rank for dairy: r = 0.71. Paper-based administration relevant for older population. High completion rate (73%). Time efficient (short dietary screener). Good gender representation. Predominantly Australian-born/English- speaking and older population limits generalisability.

No.	Researchers (year); Country; Name of screener/type of screener; Format of screener	Reference standard for validation; Population size (age)	Number of items in screener; Food-, calcium- or dairy-based	Statistical tests for validation	Comments
16.	De Rijk et al. (2021); ¹⁰³ The Netherlands; Eetscore FFQ/qFFQ; Online.	Dutch Healthy Diet Index 2015 (DHD2015-index); N = 751 (56.9 ± 15.8 years).	166-item (full length Eetscore) and 55-item (Short Eetscore); Food-based: vegetables, fruit, wholegrains, legumes, nuts, dairy products, fish, tea, fats and oils, coffee, red meat, processed meat, sweetened beverages, fruit juices.	 ✓ Correlation coefficient: Kendall's tau-b. ✓ Bland–Altman plots and LOA. ✓ ICC. ✓ Sensitivity. ✓ Specificity. 	 Good (0.4 = 0.69) to excellent (≥ 0.75) reproducibility. Large sample size. Not validated against a dietary assessment/ screening method but an index score.
17.	Tseng et al. (2021); ⁹⁹ China; Dietary calcium screening tool/semi-quantitative FFQ; Paper-based.	Mandarin-language FFQ (107-item); N = 83 (35.2 ± 9.3 years).	Six-item; Calcium-based: dairy products, soy products, leafy green vegetables, nuts, seafood, vitamin D rich foods.	 ✓ Correlation coefficients: Spearman. ✓ Kappa statistics. ✓ ICC. ✓ Sensitivity. ✓ Specificity. ✓ ROC. 	 Fair (0.20–0.39) to moderate (0.40–0.69) relative validity. Moderate reproducibility (r = 0.40–0.69). Sensitivity: 55.6%. Specificity: 28.8%. Systematic error: reference standard and index tool share similar error structures (i.e. both are FFQs). Generalisability limited to HIV patients.

 \checkmark = Statistical test done in validation; \varkappa = Statistical test not done in validation.

2.6 Conclusion

The development of mobile-based apps offers the opportunity for a technology-based approach to a dietary screener. Simultaneously, dairy intake in South Africa is low and a feasible solution for dairy-based nutrition education and intervention is needed. To the best of the researcher's knowledge, no dietary screening tool examining dairy intake exists for use in an adult South African population. Such a tool would provide a simple and cost-effective method to assess dairy intake in South African adults. There is a clear need for the development of such a tool, followed by the validation thereof.

2.7 References

- Rice, B.H., Quann, E.E., Miller, G.D. Meeting and exceeding dairy recommendations: effects of dairy consumption on nutrient intakes and risk of chronic disease. Nutrition Rev. 2013; 71(4):209–32.
- Guo, H., Givens, D.I., Astrup, A., Bakker, S.J.L., Goossens, G.H., Kratz, M., et al. The impact of dairy products in the development of type 2 diabetes: where does the evidence stand in 2019? Adv Nutr. 2019; 10. 1066–75.
- 3. Bhupathi, V., Mazeriegos, M., Cruz Rodriguez, J.B., Deoker, A. Dairy intake and risk of cardiovascular disease. Curr Cardiol Rep. 2020; 22(3):11.
- Wang, H., Fox, C.S., Troy, L.M., McKeown, N.M., Jacques, P.F. Longitudinal association of dairy consumption with the changes in blood pressure and the risk of incident hypertension: the Framingham Heart Study. Br J Clin Nutr. 2015; 114:1887–99.
- Aljuraiban, G.S., Stamler, J.M., Chan, Q., Van Horn, L., Daviglus, M.L., Elliot P., et al. Relations between dairy product intake and blood pressure: the international study on macro/micronutrient and blood pressure. J Hypertens. 2019; 36:2049–58.
- 6. Bjornshave, A., Hermansen, K. Effects of dairy protein and fat on the metabolic syndrome and type 2 diabetes. Rev Diabet Stud. 2014; 11(2):153–66.
- Drehmer, M., Pereira, M.A., Schmidt, M.I., Alvim, S., Lotufo, P.A., Luft, V.C., et al. Total and full fat, but not low fat, dairy product intakes are inversely associated with metabolic syndrome in adults. J Nutr. 2015; 146(1):81–9.
- Aune, D., Norat, T., Romundstad, P., Vatten, L.J. Dairy products and the risk of type 2 diabetes: a systematic review and dose-response meta-analysis of cohort studies. Am J Clin Nutr. 2013; 98(4):1066–83.

- Gijsbers, L., Ding, E.L., Malik, V.S., De Goese, K., Geleijnse, J., Soedamah-Muthi, S.S. Consumption of dairy foods and diabetes incidence: a dose-response meta-analysis of observational studies. Am J Clin Nutr. 2016; 103(4):1111–24.
- Weaver, C.M. How sound is the science behind the dietary recommendations for dairy? Am J Clin Nutr. 2014; 99(suppl):12175–225.
- 11. Clerfeuille, E., Maillot, M., Verge, E.O., Lluch, A., Darmon, N., Rolf-Pedersen, N. Dairy products: how they fit in nutritionally adequate diets. J Acad Nutr Diet. 2013; 13:950–6.
- 12. Feeney, E.L., Nugent, A., McNulty, B., Walton, J., Flynn, A., Gibery, E.R. An overview of the contribution of dairy and cheese intakes to nutrient intakes in the Irish diet: results from the National Adult Nutrition Survey. Br J Nutr. 2016; 115:709–17.
- Thorning, T.K., Bertram, H.C., Bonjour, J., De Groot, L., DuPont, D., Feeney, E., et al. Whole dairy matrix of single nutrients in assessment of health effects: current evidence and knowledge gaps. Am J Clin Nutr. 2017; 105:1033–45.
- 14. Booth, A.O., Huggins, C.E., Wattanapenpaiboon, N., Nowson, C.A. Effect of dietary calcium through supplements and dairy food on body weight and body composition: a metaanalysis of randomised controlled trials. Br J Nutr. 2015; 114:1013–25.
- Vissers, P.A.J., Streppel, M.T., Feskens, E.J.M., De Groot, L.C.P.G.M. The contribution of dairy products to micronutrient intake in the Netherlands. J Am Coll Nutr. 2011; 30(5):4155–215.
- 16. Feeney, E.L., O'Sullivan, A., Nigent, A.P., McNulty, B., Walton, J., Gibney, E.R. Patterns of dairy food intake, body composition and markers of metabolic health in Ireland: results from the National Adult Nutrition Survey. Nutr Diabet. 2017. 7:e243.
- Murphy, M.M., Barraj, L.A., Torth, L.D., Harkness, L.A., Bolster, D.R. Daily intake of dairy products in Brazil and contributions to nutrient intakes: a cross-sectional study. Public Health Nutr. 2015; 19(3):393–400.

- Rivera, J.A., Pedraza, L.S., Aburto, T.C., Batis, C., Sanchez-Pimienta, T.G., et al. Overview of the dietary intakes of the Mexican population: results from the National Health and Nutrition Survey 2012. J Nutr. 2016; 146(Suppl):1851S-5S.
- Doidge, J.C., Segal, L. Most Australians do not meet recommendations for dairy consumption: findings of a new technique to analysis nutrition surveys. Aust N Z J Public Health. 2012; 36(3):236–40.
- 20. Mchiza, Z.J., Steyn, N.P., Hill, J., Kruger, A., Schönfeldt, H., Nel, J., Wentzel-Viljoen, E. A review of dietary surveys in the adult South African population from 2000 to 2015. Nutrients, 2015; 7: 8227–50.
- Van Bokhorst-De Van der Schueren, M.A.E., Realino Guatitoli, P., Jansma, E.P., De Vet, H.C.W. Nutrition screening tools: does one size fit all? A systematic review of screening tools for the hospital setting. Clin Nutr. 2014; 22:39–58.
- 22. Field, L.B., Hand, R.K. Differentiating malnutrition screening and assessment: a nutrition care process perspective. J Acad Nutr Diet. 2015; 115(5): 824–8.
- 23. Correia, M.I.T.D. Nutrition screening vs nutrition assessment: what's the difference? Nutr Clin Pract. 2018; 23(1):62–72.
- Bailey, R.L. Overview of dietary assessment methods for measuring intakes of food, beverages, and dietary supplements in research studies. Curr Opin Biotechnol. 2021; 70:91–96.
- 25. Ortega, R.M., Perez-Rodrigo, C., Lopez-Sobaleri, A.M. Dietary assessment methods: dietary records. Nutr Hosp. 2015; 31(Suppl. 3):38–45.
- 26. Thompson, F.E., Subar, A.F., Loria, C.M., Reedy, J.L, Baranowski, T. Need for technological innovation in dietary assessment. J Am Diet Assoc. 2010; 110(1):48–51.
- 27. Castell, G.S., Serra-Majem, L., Ribas-Barba, L. What and how much do we eat? 24-hour dietary recall method. Nurt Hosp. 2015; 31(3):46–8.

- 28. Shim, J.S., Oh, K., Kim, H.C. Dietary assessment methods in epidemiologic studies. Epidemiol Health. 2014; 26: e2014009.
- 29. Castro-Quezada, I., Ruano-Rodriguez, C., Ribas-Barba, L., Serra-Majen, L. Misreporting of nutritional surveys: methodological implications. Nutr Hosp. 2015. 1(3):119–27.
- 30. Rodrigo, C.P., Aranceta, J., Salvador, G., Varela-Moreiras, G. Food frequency questionnaires. Nutr Hosp. 2015; 31(s3):49–56.
- Molag, M.L., De Vries, J.H.M., Ocké, M.C., Dagnelie, P.C., Van den Brandt, P.E., Jansen, M.C.J.F., et al. Design characteristics of food frequency questionnaires in relation to their validity. Am J Epidemiol. 2007; 166(12): 1468–78.
- 32. Mueller, C., Compher, C., Ellen, D.M., American Society for Parenteral and Enteral Nutrition Board of Directors. ASPEN clinical guidelines: nutrition screening, assessment, and intervention in adults. J Parenter Enter Nutr. 2011; 35(1):16–24.
- 33. Skipper, A., Ferguson, M., Thompson, K., Castellanos, V.H., Porcari, J. Nutrition screening tools: an analysis of the evidence. J Parenter Enteral Nutr. 2012. 36(3):292–8.
- 34. Swan, W., Vivanti, A., Hakel-Smith, N., Hotson, B., Orrevall, Y., Trostler, N., et al. Nutrition care process and model update: toward realizing people-centred care and outcomes management. J Acad Nutr Diet. 2017; 117(12):2003–14.
- 35. Charney, P. Nutrition screening vs nutrition assessment: how do they differ? Nutr Clin Pract. 2008; 23(4):366–72.
- 36. Baker, J.P., Detsky, A.S., Wesson, D.E., Wolman, S.L., Stewart, S., Whitewall, J., et al. Nutritional assessment: a comparison of clinical judgement and objective measurements. New Engl J Med. 1982; 306:969–72.
- 37. Wolinsky, F.D., Coe, R.D., McIntosh, A., Kuben, K.S., Prendergast, J.M., Chavez, N., et al. Progress in the development of a Nutritional Risk Index. J Nutr. 1990; 120(11): 1549–1553.

- 38. Guigoz, Y., Vellas, B. and Garry, P.J. Mini Nutritional Assessment: A practical assessment tool for grading the nutritional state of elderly patients. In: Vellas, B., Ed., The Mini Nutritional Assessment (MNA), Supplement No 2, Serdi Publisher, Paris, 15-59.
- Ferguson, M., Capra, S., Bauer, J., Banks, M. Development of a valid and reliable malnutrition screening tool for adult acute hospital patients. Nutrition. 1999; 15(6): 458– 64.
- Kruizenga, H.M., Seidellb, J.C., De Vetc, H.C.W., Wierdsmaa, N.J., Van Bokhorst-De Van der Schueren. The Mini Nutritional Assessment (MNA) – review of the literature. What does it tell us? J Nutr Health Aging. 2005; 10(6): 75–82.
- 41. Dao, M.C., Subar, A.F., Warthon-Medina, M., Cade, J.E., Burrows, T., Golley, R.K., Et al. Dietary assessment toolkits: an overview. Public Health Nutrition. 2018; 22(3):404–18.
- 42. Gurinovic, M., Zeković, M., Milešević, J., Nikolic, M., Glibetic, M. Nutritional assessment.
 In: Jayabalan, R., Malbasa, R., Sathishkumar, M., editors. Reference Module in Food Science. New York: Elselvier; 2017. pp. 1-14. Doi: 10.1016/B978-0-08-100596-5.21180-3.
- 43. Charlton, K.E., Steyn, K., Levitt, N., Jonathan, D., Zulu, J., Nel, J. Development and validation of a short questionnaire to assess sodium intake. Public Health Nutr. 2008; 11(1):83–94.
- 44. Wenhold, F.A.M., Macintyre, U., Rheeder, P. Reliability and validity of a modified MEDFICTS dietary fat screener in South African schoolchildren are determined by use and outcome measures. J Acad Nutr Diet. 2014; 114(6):870–80.
- 45. Kinany, K.E., Garcia-Larsen, V., Khalis, M., Deoula, M., Benslimane, A., Ibrahim, A., et al. Adaptation and validation of a food frequency questionnaire (FFQ) to assess dietary intake in Moroccan adults. Nutr J. 2018; 17:61.
- 46. Haftenberger, M., Heuer, T., Heidemann, C., Kube, F., Krems, C., Mensink, G.B.M. Relative validation of a food frequency questionnaire for national health and nutrition monitoring. Nutr J. 2010; 9:36.

- 47. Barrat, E., Aubineau, N., Maillot, M., Derbord, E., Barthes, P., Lescuyer, J.F., et al. Repeatability and relative validity of a quantitative food-frequency questionnaire among French adults. Food Nutr Res. 2012; 56:18472.
- 48. Zapata, M.E., Buffarini, R., Lingiardi, N., Goncalves-Soares, A.L. Reproducibility and relative validity of a semi-quantitative food-frequency questionnaire in an adult population of Rosario, Argentina. Spanish J Hum Nutr Diet. 2015; 19(4):221–230.
- 49. Beukers, M.H., Dekker, L.H., De Boer, E.J., Perenboom, C.W.M., Meijboom, M., Nicolaou, M., et al. Development of the HELIUS food frequency questionnaires: ethnic-specific questionnaires to assess the diet of a multi-ethnic population in the Netherlands. Eur J Clin Nutr. 2014; 1–6.
- 50. Verbeke, J., Boedt, T., Matthys, C. Development and validity of a short web-based semiquantitative food frequency questionnaire applicable in both clinical and research setting: an evolution over time. Front. Nutr. 2023;10:1-19. doi: 10.3389/fnut.2023.1073559
- 51. Fernandez-Ballart, J.D., Pinol, L., Zazpe, I., Corella, D., Carrasco, P., Toledo, E., et al. Relative validity of a semi-quantitative food-frequency questionnaire in an elderly Mediterranean population of Spain. Br J Nutr. 2010; 103:18081816.
- 52. Buscemi, S., Rosafio, G., Vasto, S., Massenti, F.M., Grosso, G., Galvano, F., et al. Validation of a food frequency questionnaire for use in Italian adults living in Sicily. Int J Food Sci Nutr. 2015; 66(4):426–38.
- 53. Csizmadi, I., Boucher, B.A., Siou, G.L., Masciarelli, I., Rondeau, I., Garrigue, D., et al. Using national dietary intake data to evaluate and adapt the US Diet History Questionnaire: the stepwise tailoring of an FFQ for Canadian use. Public Health Nutr. 2016; 19(18):3247–55.
- 54. Henn, R.L., Fuchs, S.C., Moreira, L.B., Fuchs, F.D. Development and validation of a food frequency questionnaire (FFQ-Porto Alegre) for adolescent, adult and elderly populations from Southern Brazil. Cad Saúde Pública. 2010; 26(11):2068–79.

- 55. Palacios, C., Trak, M.A., Betancourt, J., Joshipura, K., Tucker, K.L. Validation and reproducibility of a semi-quantitative FFQ as a measure of dietary intake in adults from Puerto Rico. Public Health Nutr. 2015; 8(14):2550–8.
- 56. Collins, C.E., Boggess, M.M., Watson, J.F., Guest, M., Duncanson, K., Pedri, K., et al. Reproducibility and comparative validity of a food frequency questionnaire for Australian adults. Clin Nutr. 2014; 33(5):906–14.
- 57. Sam, C.H.Y., Skeaff, S., Skidmore, P.M.L. A comprehensive FFQ developed for use in New Zealand adults: reliability and validity for nutrient intakes. Public Health Nutr. 2014; 17(2):287–96.
- 58. Tokudome, S., Imaeda, N., Tokudome, Y., Fujiwara, N., Nagaya, T., Sato, J., et al. Relative validity of a semi-quantitative food frequency questionnaire versus 28-day weighed diet records in Japanese female dietitians. Eur J Clin Nutr. 2001; 55:735–742.
- 59. Villegas, R., Yang, G., Liu, D., Xiang, Y.B., Cai, H., Zheng, W., et al. Validity and reproducibility of the food-frequency questionnaire used in the Shanghai Men's Health Study. Br J Nutr. 2007; 97:993–1000.
- 60. Wakai, K. A review of food frequency questionnaires developed and validated in Japan. J Epidemiol. 2009; 19(1):1–11.
- 61. Huang, Y.C., Lee, M.S., Pan, W.H., Wahlqvist, M.L. Validation of a simplified food frequency questionnaire as used in the Nutrition and Health Survey in Taiwan (NAHSIT) for the elderly. Asia Pac J Clin Nutr. 2011; 20(1):134–40.
- 62. Neelakantan, N., Whitton, C., Seah, S., Koh, H., Rebello, S.A., Lim, J.Y., et al. Development of a semi-quantitative food frequency questionnaire to assess the dietary intake of a multiethnic urban Asian population. Nutrients. 2016; 8:528. doi: 10.3390/nu8090528

- 63. Malekshah, A.F., Kimiagar, M., Saadatian-Elahi, M., Pourshams, A., Nouraie, M., Goglani, G., et al. Validity and reliability of a new food frequency questionnaire compared with 24h recalls and biochemical measurements: pilot phase of Golestan cohort study on oesophageal cancer. Eur J Clin Nutr. 2006; 60(8):971–7.
- 64. Esfahani, F.H., Asghari, G., Mirmiran, P., Azizi, F. Reproducibility and relative validity of food group intake in a food frequency questionnaire developed for the Tehran Lipid and Glucose Study. J Epidemiol. 2010; 20(2):150–8.
- 65. Alkazemi, D.U., Saleh, A. Adequacy of dairy product intake among children in Kuwait using a short dietary assessment questionnaire. Nutr Food Sci. 2018; 49(1):112–28.
- Kurklu, N.S., Geyin, F., Ceylan, L., Genc, D.K, Altun, H.K., Ermumcu, M.S.K. Comparison of three different nutrition screening tools for paediatric inpatients. Nutr Clin Pract. 2022; 37(3):698–704.
- 67. Smith, T.M., Calloway, E.E., Pinard, C.A., Hennessy, E., Oh., A.Y., Nebeling, L.C., et al. Using secondary 24-hour dietary recall data to estimate daily dietary factor intake from the FLASHE study dietary screener. Am J Prev Med. 2017; 52(6):856–62
- 68. Vezina-Im, L., Godin, G., Couillard, C., Perron, J., Lemieux, S., Robitaille, J. Validity and reliability of a brief self-reported questionnaire assessing fruit and vegetable consumption among pregnant women. BMC Public Health. 2016; 16:982.
- 69. Gilsing, A., Mayhew, A.J., Payette, H., Shatenstein, B., Kirkpatrick, S.I., Amo, K., et al. Validity and reliability of a short diet questionnaire to estimate dietary intake in older adults in a subsample of the Canadian longitudinal study on aging. Nutrients. 2018; 10(10):1522.
- 70. Martela, K., Kuzniewicz, R., Pluskiewicz, W., Tabor, E., Zagorski, P. Relevance of the semiquantitative short food frequency questionnaire in assessment of calcium consumption by female inhabitants of Zabrze over the age of 55 years (the Silesia Osteo Active Study). Arch Osteoporos. 2019; 14(75).

- 71. Gadowski, A.D., McCaffrey, T.A., Heritier, S., Curtis, A.J., Nanayakkara, N., Zoungas, S., et al. Development, relative validity and reproducibility of the Aus-SD (Australian Short Dietary Screener) in adults aged 70 years and above. Nutrients. 2020; 12:1436.
- 72. Harrison, S., Carbonneau, É., Talbot, D. Lemieux, S., Lamarche, B. Development and validation of a dietary screener for carbohydrate intake in endurance athletes. J Int Soc Sports Nutr. 2018; 15(44). doi: 10.1186/s12970-018-0250-y
- 73. Tang, D., Mitchell, P., Liew, G., Burlutsky, G., Flood, V., Gopinath, B. Evaluation of a novel tool for screening inadequate food intake in age-related macular degeneration patients. Nutrients. 2019; 11:3031.
- 74. Vadiveloo, M., Lichtenstein, A.H., Anderson, C., Aspry, K., Foraker, R., Griggs, S., et al. Rapid diet assessment screening tools for cardiovascular disease risk reduction across healthcare settings: a scientific statement from the American Heart Association. Circ: Cardiovascular Quality and Outcome. 2020; 13(9):702-15.
- 75. Forster, H., Fallaize, R., Gallagher, C., O'Donovan, C.B., Woolhead, C., Walsh, M.C., et al. Online dietary intake estimation: the Food4Me food frequency questionnaire. J Med Internet Research. 2014; 16(6):e150.
- 76. Papadaki, A., Scott, J.A. Relative validity and utility of a short food frequency questionnaire assessing the intake of legumes in Scottish women. J Hum Nutr Diet. 2007; 30:467–75.
- 77. Block, G., Gillespie, C., Rosenbaum, E.H., Jenson, C. A rapid food screener to assess fat and fruit and vegetable intake. Am J Prev Med. 2000; 18(4):284–8.
- 78. Bogers, R.P., Assema, P., Kester, A.D.M., Westerterp, K.R., Dagnelie, PC. Reproducibility, validity, and responsiveness to change of a short questionnaire for measuring fruit and vegetable intake. Am J Epidemiol. 2004; 159:900–9.

- 79. Yaroch, A.L., Tooze, J., Thompson, F.E., Blanck, H.M., Thompson, O., Colon-Ramos, U., et al. Evaluation of three short dietary instruments to assess fruit and vegetable intake: The National Cancer Institute's Food Attitudes and Behaviours (FAB) Survey. J Acad Nutr Diet. 2012; 12(10):1570–77.
- 80. Burrows, T.L., Hutchesson, M.J., Rollo, M.E., Boggess, M.M., Guest, M., Collins, C.E. Fruit and vegetable intake assessed by food frequency questionnaire and plasma carotenoids: a validation study in adults. Nutrients. 2015; 7:3240–51.
- 81. Wright, J., Sherrif, F.J., Mamo, J., Scott, J. Validity of two new brief instruments to estimate vegetable intake in adults. Nutrients. 2015; 7:6688–99.
- Plaete, J., De Bourdeaudhuij, I., Crombez, G., Steenhuyzen, S., Dejaegere, I., Vanhauwaert,
 E., et al. The reliability and validity of short online questionnaires to measure fruit and
 vegetable intake in adults: the fruit test and vegetable test. PLOS ONE. 2016;
 11(7):e0159834.
- 83. Ashton, L., Williams, R., Schumacher, T., Burrows, T., Rollo, M., Pezdirc, K., et al. The comparative validity of a brief diet screening tool for adults: the Fruit and Vegetable Variety Index (FAVVA). Clin Nutr ESPEN. 2018; 29:189–97.
- 84. Ross, A.B., Pineau, N., Kochlar, S., Bourgeois, A., Beaumont, M., Decarli, B. Validation of a FFQ for estimating wholegrain cereal food intake. Br J Nutr. 2009; 102:1547–51.
- 85. Bhakta, D., Dos Santos Silva, I., Higgins, C., Sevak, I., Kassam-Khamis, T., et al. A semiquantitative food frequency questionnaire is a valid indicator of the usual intake of phytoestrogens by South Asian Women in the UK relative to multiple 24-h dietary recalls and multiple plasma samples. J Nutr. 2015; 135:116–23.
- 86. Pellegrini, N., Salvatore, S., Valtuena, S., Bedogni, G., Porrini, M., Pala, V., et al. Development and validation of a food frequency questionnaire for the assessment of dietary total antioxidant capacity. J Nutr. 2006; 137:93–8.

- 87. Kobayashi, M., Jwa, S.C., Ogawa, K., Moriasaki, N., Fujiwara, T. Validity of a food frequency questionnaire to estimate long-chain polyunsaturated fatty acid intake among Japanese women in early and late pregnancy. J Epidemiol. 2017. 27:30–5.
- 88. Musgrave, K.O., Giambalvo, L., Leclerc, H.L., Cooke, R.A., Rosen C.J. Validation of a quantitative food frequency questionnaire for rapid assessment of dietary calcium intake. J Am Diet Assoc. 1989; 89:1484–8.
- 89. Welten, D.C., Kemper, H.C.G., Post, G.B., Van Staveren, W.A. Comparison of a quantitative dairy questionnaire with a dietary history in young adults. Int J Epidemiol. 1995; 24:763–70.
- Blalock, S.J., Norton, L.L., Patel, R.A., Cabrat, K., Thomas, C.L. Development and assessment of a short instrument for assessing dietary intakes of calcium and vitamin D. J Am Pharm Ass. 2003; 43:685–93.
- 91. Montomoli, M., Gonnelli, S., Giacchi, M., Mattei, R., Cuda, C., Rossi, S., Gennari, C. Validation of a food frequency questionnaire for nutritional calcium intake assessment in Italian women. Eur J Clin Nutr. 2002; 56:21–30.
- 92. Sato, Y., Tamaki, J., Kitayama, F., Kusaka, Y., Kodera, Y., Koutani, A., et al. Development of a food-frequency questionnaire to measure the dietary calcium intake of adult Japanese women. Tohoku J Exp Med. 2005; 207:217–22.
- 93. Clover, E., Miller, M., Bannerman, E., Magarey, A. Relative validation of a short food frequency questionnaire to assess calcium intake in older adults. Aust N Z J Public Health. 2007; 31(5):450–8.
- 94. Sebring, N.G., Denkinger, B.I., Menzie, C.M., Yanoff, L.B., Parikh, S.J., Yanovski, J.A. Validation of three food frequency questionnaires to assess dietary calcium intake in adults. J Am Diet Assoc. 2007; 107(5): 752–9.
- 95. Hacker-Thompson, A., Robertson, T.P., Sellmeyer, DE. Validation of two food frequency questionnaires for dietary calcium assessment. J Am Diet Assoc. 2009; 109(7):1237–40.

- Hung, A., Hamidi, M., Riazantseva, E., Thompson, L., Tile, L., Tomlinson, G., et al. Validation of a calcium assessment tool in postmenopausal Canadian women. Maturitis. 2011; 69:168–72.
- 97. Park, Y., Kim S., Lim, Y., Ha., Y., Chang, J., Kim, I., et al. Validation of a new food frequency questionnaire for assessment of calcium and vitamin D intake in Korean women. J Bone Metabol. 2013; 20:63–74.
- Miller, M., Yeo, Y.C., Khor, M.J., Clover, E., Magarey, A. Repeatability of a short food frequency questionnaire to Assess calcium intake in older Australians. J Aging Res. 2010; 2010. doi: 10.4061/2010/905056.
- 99. Tseng, L.Y., Xie, W., Pan, W., Lyu, H., Yu, Z., Shi, W., et al. Validation of a six-item dietary calcium screening tool among HIV patients in China. Public Health Nutr. 2021; 24(15):4786–95.
- 100.Magarey, A., Yaxley, A., Markow, K., Baulderstone, L., Miller, M. Evaluation of tools used to measure calcium and/or dairy consumption in children and adolescents. Public Health Nutr. 2013; 17(8):1745–56.
- 101.Magarey, A., Baulderstone, L., Yaxley, A., Markow, K., Miller, M. Evaluation of tools used to measure calcium and/or dairy consumption in adults. Public Health Nutr. 2014; 18(7):1225–36.
- 102.Goldbohm, R.A., Cohrus, A.M.J., Garre, F.G., Schouten, L.J., Van den Brandt, P.A. Dairy consumption and 10-y total and cardiovascular mortality: a prospective cohort study in the Netherlands. Am J Clin Nutr. 2011; 93:615–627.
- 103.De Rijk, M.G., Slotegraaf, A.I., Brouwer-Brolsma, E.M., Perenboom, C.W., Feskens, E.J.M., De Vries, J.H.M. Development of evaluation of a diet quality screener to assess adherence to the Dutch food-based dietary guidelines. Br J Nutr. 2021; 128(8):1–11.

- 104.Hodge, A., Patterson, A.J., Brown, W.J., Ireland, P., Giles, G. The Anti-Cancer Council of Victoria FFQ: relative validity of nutrient intakes compared with weighed food records in young to middle-aged women in a study of iron supplementation. Aust N Z J Public Health. 2000; 26(6):576–83.
- 105.Gadowski, A. D., McCaffrey, T. A., Heritier, S., Curtis, A. J., Nanayakkara, N., Zoungas, S.,
 & Owen, A. J. (2020). Development, relative validity and reproducibility of the Aus-SD (Australian Short Dietary Screener) in adults aged 70 years and above. Nutrients, 12(5), 1436. doi:10.3390/nu12051436
- 106.Gans, K.M., Risica, P.M., Wylie-Rosett, J., Ross, E.M., Strolla, L.O., McMurray, J., et al. Development and evaluation of the nutrition component of the Rapid Eating and Activity Assessments for Patients (REAP): a new tool for primary care providers. J Nutr Educ Behav. 2006; 38:286–92.
- 107.McKay, F.H., Cheng, C., Wright, A., Shill, J., Stephens, H., Uccellini, M. Evaluating mobile phone applications for health behaviour change: a systematic review. J Telemed Telecare. 2018; 24:22–30.
- 108.Villinger, K., Wahl, D.R., Hoei, H., Schupp, H.T., Renner, B. The effectiveness of app-based mobile interventions on nutrition behaviours and nutrition-related health outcomes: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Obes Rev. 2019; 20:1465–84.
- 109.Amoutzopoulos, B., Steer, T., Roberts, C., Cade, J.E., Boushey, C.J., Collins, C.E., et al. Traditional methods v. new technologies – dilemmas for dietary assessment in large-scale nutrition surveys and studies: a report following an international panel discussion at the 9th International Conference on Diet and Activity Methods (ICDAM9), Brisbane, 3 September 2015. J Nutr Sci. 2018; 7:e11.
- 110.Lemarcks, J.L., Adams, K., Lovetere, A. Dietary intake reporting accuracy of the Bridge2U mobile application food log compared with control meal and dietary recall methods. Nutrients. 2019; 11:199.

- 111.US Department of Health and Human Services; Food and Drug Administration; Centre for Devices and Radiological Health; Centre for Biologics Evaluation and Research [Internet]. Policy for Device Software Functions and Mobile Medical Applications Guidance for Industry and Food and Drug Administration Staff. Maryland; [updated 2019; cited 2022 Jun 30]. Available from: https://www.fda.gov/media/80958/download
- 112.GSMA Intelligence [Internet]. The Mobile Economy Sub-Saharan African 2019; [updated 2019 Jul 16; cited 2021 Sept 28]. Available from: https://www.gsma.com/subsaharanafrica/resources/the-mobile-economy-sub-saharanafrica-

2019#:~:text=Sub%2DSaharan%20Africa%20will%20remain,representing%20around%20 half%20the%20population

- 113.Nkume, J.B. [Internet]. Global Mobile Consumer Survey 2017: The South African Cut. South Africa: Deloitte Touche Tohmatsu Limited; [updated 2018; cited 2018 Jun 4]. Available from: https://www2.deloitte.com/content/dam/Deloitte/za/Documents/technology-mediatele communications/Deloitte%20South%20Africa%20Mobile%20Consumer%20Survey%2020 17
- 114.Arab, L., Tseng, C., Ang, A., Jardack, P. Validity of a multi-pass, web-based, 24-hour selfadministered recall for assessment of total energy intake in blacks and whites. Am J Epidemiol. 2011; 174(11):1256–65.
- 115.Touvier, M., Kesse-Guyot, E., Méjean, C., Pollet C, Malon A, Castetbon K., et al. Comparison between an interactive web-based self-administered 24-h dietary record and an interview by a dietitian for large-scale epidemiological studies. Br J Nutr. 2011; 105:1055–64.

- 116.Hutchesson, M.J., Rollo, M.E., Callister, R., Collins, C.E. Self-monitoring of dietary intake by young women: online food records completed on computer or smartphone are as accurate as paper-based food records but more acceptable. J Acad Nutr Diet. 2014; 115(1):87–94.
- 117.Thompson, F.E., Dixit-Joshi, S., Potischman, N., Dodd, K.W., Kirkpatrick, S.I., Kushi, L.H., et al. Comparison of interviewer-administered and automated self-administered 24-hour dietary recalls in 3 diverse integrated health systems. Am J Epidemiol. 2015; 81(12):970–8.
- 118.Lafreniere, J., Lamarche, B., Laramee, C., Robitaille, J., Lemieux, S. Validation of a newly automated web-based 24-hour dietary recall using fully controlled feeding studies. BMC Nutr. 2017; 3:34.
- 119.Medin, A.C., Carlsen, M.H., Hambly, C., Speakman, J.R., Strohmaier, S., Andersen, L.F. The validity of a web-based FFQ assessed by doubly labelled water and multiple 24-h recalls. Br J Nutr. 2017; 118(12):1106–17.
- 120.Pendergast, F.J., Ridgers, N.D., Worsley, A., McNaughton, S.A. Evaluation of a smartphone food diary application using objectively measured energy expenditure. Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act. 2017; 14:30.
- 121.Timon, C.M., Blain, R.J., McNulty, B., Kehoe, L., Evans, K., Walton, J., et al, The development, validation and user evaluation of Foodbook24: a web-based dietary assessment tool developed for the Irish adult population. J Med Internet Research. 2017; 19(5):e158.
- 122.Ambrosini, G.L., Hurworth, M., Giglia, R., Trapp, G., Strauss, P. Feasibility of a commercial smartphone application for dietary assessment in epidemiological research and comparison with 24-h dietary recalls. Nutr J. 2018; 17:5.
- 123.Wark, P.A., Hardie, L.J., Frost, G.S., Alwan, N.A., Carter, M., Ellitoo, P., et al. Validity of an online 24-h recall tool (myfood24) for dietary assessment in population studies: comparison with biomarkers and standard interviews. BMC Med. 2018; 16:136.

- 124.Lucassen, D.A., Brouwer-Brolsma, E.M., Slotegraaf, A.I., Kok, E., Feskens, E.J.M. Dietary ASSessment (DIASS) Study: design of an evaluation study to assess validity, usability and perceived burden of an innovative dietary assessment methodology. Nutrients. 2022; 14: 1156.
- 125.Lucassen, D.A., Brouwer-Brolsma, E.M., Van De Wiel, A.M., Siebelink, E., Feskens, E.J.M. Iterative development of an innovative smartphone-based dietary assessment tool: Traqq. JoVE J. 2021; 169:e62032.
- 126.Bessell, E., Meroni, A., Jualim, N., Fuller, N.R. Comparison of an online dietary assessment tool (the "Boden Food Plate") with 24-hour dietary recalls. Top Clin Nutr. 2022; 37(3): 242-52.
- 127.Lee, M., Lee H., Kim, Y., Kim J., Cho, M., Jang, J., Jang, H. Mobile app-based health promotion programs: a systematic review of the literature. Int J Environ Res Public Health. 2018; 15(12):2838.
- 128.Krebs, P., Duncan, D.T. Health app use among US mobile phone owners: a national survey. JMIR mHealth uHealth. 2015; 3(4):e101.
- 129.West, J.H., Belvedere, L.M., Andreasen, R., Frandsen, C., Hall, P.C., Crookston, B.T. JMIR mHealth uHealth. 2017; 5(7):e95.
- 130.Quelly, S.B., Norris, A.E., DiPietro, J.L. Impact of mobile apps to combat obesity in children and adolescents: a systematic literature review. J Spec Pediatr Nurs. 2016; 21(1):5–17.
- 131.Ryan, E.A., Holland, J., Stroulia, E., Bazelli, B., Babwik, S.A., Li, H., et al. Improved A1C levels in type 1 diabetes with smartphone app use. Can J Diabet. 2017; 41:33–40.
- 132.Allen, J.K., Stephens, J., Dennison Himmelfarb, C.R., Stewart, K.J., Hauck, S. Randomized controlled pilot study testing use of smartphone technology for obesity treatment. J Obes. 2013; 151597.

- 133.Turner-McGrievy, G.M., Beets, M.W., Moore, J.B., Kaczynski, A.T., Barr-Anderson, D.J., Tate, D.F. J Am Med Inform Assoc. 2013; 20:513–8.
- 134.Elbert, S.P., Dijkstra, A., Oenema, A. A mobile phone app intervention targeting fruit and vegetable consumption: efficacy of textual and auditory tailored health information tested in a randomised controlled trial. J Med Internet Research. 2016; 18(6):e147.
- 135.Mummah, S.A., Mathu, M., King, A.C., Gardner, C.D., Sutton, S. Mobile technology for vegetable consumption: a randomised controlled pilot study in overweight adults. JMIR mHealth uHealth. 2016; 4(2):e51.
- 136.Hongu, N., Hingle, M.D., Merchant, N.C., Orr, B.J., Going, S.B., Mosqueda, M.I., et al. Dietary assessment tools using mobile technology. Clin Nutr. 2011; 26(4):300–11.
- 137.Illner, A.K., Freisling, H., Boeing, H., Huybrechts, I., Crispim, S.P., Slimani, N. Review and evaluation of innovative technologies for measuring diet in nutritional epidemiology. Int J Epidemiol. 2012; 41:1187–203.
- 138.Long, J.D., Littlefield, L.A., Estep, G., Martin, H., Rogers, T.J., Boswell, C., et al. Evidence review of technology and dietary assessment. Worldviews Evid Based Nurs .2010; 7(4):191-204.
- 139.Burrows, R.L., Rollo, M.E. Advancement in dietary assessment and self-monitoring using technology. Nutrients. 2019; 11: 1648. Doi: 10.3390/nu11071648
- 140.Boeckner, L.S., Pullen, C.H., Walker, S.N., Faan, E.D., Abbott, G.W., Block T. Use and reliability of the world wide web version of the Block Health Habits and History Questionnaire with older rural women. J Nutr Educ Behav. 2002; 34:S20–4.
- 141.Beasley, J.M., Amanda, S., Riley, W.T. Evaluation of a web-based, pictorial diet history questionnaire. Public Health Nutr. 2009; 12(5):651–9.

- 142.González Carrascosa, R., García Segovia, P., Martínez Monzó, J. Paper and pencil vs online self-administered food frequency questionnaire (FFQ) applied to university population: a pilot study. Nutr Hosp. 2011; 26(6):1378–84.
- 143.Vitale, M., Bruno, V., D'Abbronzo, G., Rivellese A.A., Bozzetto, L., Scida, G., Annuzzi, G.
 Evaluation of eating habits by 7-day food record: web-PC vs. traditional paper format. Int.
 J. Food Sci. 2021; 74*4):580-7.
- 144.Christensen, S.E., Möller, E., Bonn, S.E., Ploner, A., Balter, O., Lissner, L. et al. Two new meal- and web-based interactive food frequency questionnaires: validation of energy and macronutrient intake. J Med Internet Research. 2013; 15(6):e109.
- 145.Sharp, D.B., Allman-Farinelli, M. Feasibility and validity of mobile phones to assess dietary intake. Nutrition. 2014; 30:1257–66.
- 146.Kato, E., Takachi, R., Ishihara, J., Ishii, Y., Sasazuki, S., Sawada, N., et al. Online version of the self-administered food frequency questionnaire for the Japan Public Health Centrebased Prospective Study for the Next Generation (JPHC-NEXT) protocol: relative validity, usability, and comparison with a printed questionnaire. J Epidemiol. 2017; 24:435–446.
- 147.Siou, G.L., Csizmadi, I., Boucher, B.A., Akawung, A.K., Whelan, H.K., Sharma, M., et al. The comparative reliability and feasibility of the past-year Canadian Diet History Questionnaire II: comparison of the paper and web versions. Nutrients. 2017; 9:133.
- 148.Torre, S.B.D, Carrard, I., Farina, E, Danuser, B., Kruseman, M. Development and evaluation of e-CA, an electronic mobile-based food record. Nutrients. 2017; 9:76.
- 149.Fallaize, R., Forser, H., Macready, A.L., Walsh, M.C., Mathers, J.C., Brennan, L., et al. Online dietary intake estimation: reproducibility and validity of the Food4Me food frequency questionnaire against a 4-day weighed food record. J Med Internet Research. 2014; 11:16(8).

- 150.Chen, J., Gemming, L., Hanning, R., Allman-Farinelli, M. Smartphone apps and the nutrition care process: current perspectives and future considerations. Patient Educ Couns. 2018; 101(4):750–7.
- 151.Zhao, X., Xu, X., Li, X., He, X., Yang, Y., Zhu, S. 2021. Emerging trends of technology-based dietary assessment: a perspective study. Eur J Clin Nutr. 75:582–7.
- 152.Della Torre, S.B., Carrad, I., Farina, E., Danuser, B., Kruseman, M. Development and evaluation of e-CA, an electronic mobile-based food record. Nutrients. 2017; 9:76.
- 153.Recio-Rodriguez, J.I., Rodriguez-Martin, C., Gonzalez-Sanchez, J., Rodriguez-Sanchez, E., Martin-Borras, C., Martínez-Vizcaino, V., et al. EVIDENT smartphone app, a new method for the dietary record: comparison with a food frequency questionnaire. JMIR mHealth uHealth. 2019;7(2):e11463. doi: 10.2196/11463
- 154.Arens-Volland, A.G., Spassova, I., Bohn, T. Promising approaches of computer-supported dietary assessment and management. Current research status and available applications. Int J Med Inform. 2015; 84:997–1008.
- 155.Slazus, C., Ebrahim Z., Koen N. Mobile health apps: an assessment of needs, perceptions, usability, and efficacy in changing dietary choices. Nutrition. 2022; 101:111690.
- 156.Carter, M.C., Albar, S.A., Morris, M.A., Mulla, U.Z., Hancock, N., Evans, C.E., et al. Development of a UK online 24-h dietary assessment tool: myfood24. Nutrients. 2015; 7:4016–32.
- 157.Gianfrancesco, C., Talor, C., Croot, L. Self-completed online dietary recalls as an alternative method for dietary assessment for dietetic outpatient appointments: a feasibility study. J Hum Nutr Diet. 2023; 36(1):126–38.
- 158.Freese, J., Feller, S., Hartig, U., Kleiser, C., Linseisen, J., Fischer, B., et al. Development and evaluation of a short 24-h food list as part of blended dietary assessment strategy in large scale cohort studies. Eur J Clin Nutr. 2014; 68:324–9.

- 159.Labonté, M.E., Cyr, A., Baril-Gravel, I., Royer, M.M., Lamarche, B. Validity and reproducibility of a web-based, self-administered food frequency questionnaire. Eur J Clin Nutr. 2012; 66:166–73.
- 160.Fallaize, R., Franco, R.Z., Hwang, F., Lovegrove, J.A. Evaluation of the eNutri automated personalised nutrition advice by users and nutrition professionals in the UK. PLOS ONE. 2019; 14(4): e0214931.
- 161.Kristal, A.R., Kolar, A.S., Fisher, J.L., Plascak, J.J., Stumbo, P.J., Weiss, R., et al. Evaluation of web-based, self-administered graphic food frequency questionnaire. J Acad Nutr Diet. 2016; 114(4):613–21.
- 162.Verger, E.O., Armstrong, P., Nielsen, T., Chakaroun, R., Aron-Wisnewsky, J., Gøbel, R.J., et al. Dietary assessment in the MetaCardis Study: development and relative validity of an online food frequency questionnaire. J Acad Nutr Diet. 2017; 117:878–88.
- 163.Cade, J., Thompson, R., Burley, V., Warm, D. Development, validation and utilisation of food frequency questionnaires: a review. Public Health Nutr. 2002; 5(4):567–87.
- 164.Elridge, A.L., Piernas, C., Illner, A.K., Gibney, M.J., Gurinov, M.A., De Vries, J.H.M., et al. Evaluation of new technology-based tools for dietary intake assessment: an ILSI Europe Dietary Intake and Exposure Task Force Evaluation. Nutrients. 2019; 11:55.
- 165.International Organization of Standardization (ISO) [Internet]. Ergonomics of humansystem interaction – Part 11: Usability: definitions and concepts. Geneva; [updated 2018; cited 2022 Jun 30]. Available from: https://www.iso.org/obp/ui/#iso:std:iso:9241:-11:ed-2:v1:en
- 166.Zenun Franco, R., Fallaize, R., Lovegrove, J.A., Hwang, F. Online dietary intake assessment using a graphical food frequency app (eNutri): Usability metrics from the EatWellUK study. PLOS ONE. 2018; 13(8): e0202006.

- 167.Kupis, J., Johnson, S., Halljhan, G., Olsatd, D.L. Assessing the usability of the Automated Self-Administered Dietary Assessment Tool (ASA24) among low-income adults. Nutrients.
 2019; 11:132.
- 168.Ji, Y., Plourde, H., Bouzo, V., Kilgour, R.D., Cohen, T.R. Validity and usability of a smartphone image-based dietary assessment app compared to 3-day food diaries in assessing dietary intake among Canadian adults: randomized controlled Trial. JMIR mHealth uHealth. 2020; 8(9)e16953.
- 169.Timon, C.M., Walton, J., Flynn, A., Gibney, E.R. Respondent characteristics and dietary intake data collected using web-based and traditional nutrition surveillance approaches: comparison and usability study. JMIR Public Health Surveill. 2021; 7(4):e22759.
- 170.aunder, K., Marshall, K., Syed, K., Smikevska, S., Beck, E., Mak, M., et al. Validation of an electronic food intake tool and its usability and efficacy in the healthcare setting. J Hum Nutr Diet. 2022; 35(3): 613–20.
- 171.Holzmann, S.L., Proll, K., Hauner H., Holzapfel, C. Nutrition apps: quality and limitations. Sci Res. 2017; 64(5):80–9.
- 172.Weichbroth P. Usability of mobile applications: a systematic literature study. IEEE Access. 2020; 8:55563-77.
- 173.Dawson, R.M., Felder, T.M., Donevant, S., Kane McDonnell, K.K., Card, E.B., Campbell, C., et al. What makes a good health "app"? Identifying the strengths and limitations of existing mobile application evaluation tools. Nurs Inq. 2020; 21(2):e12333.
- 174.Handel, M.J. mHealth (mobile health) using apps for health and wellness. Explore. 2011; 7(4):256–61.
- 175.Khoja, S., Durrani, H., Sahwani, A. Conceptual framework for development of comprehensive e-Health evaluation tool. Telemed eHealth. 2013; 19(1)48–54.

- 176.Stoyanov, S.R., Hides, L., Kavanagh, D.J., Zelenko, O., Tjondronegoro, D., Mani, M. Mobile App Rating Scale: a tool for assessing the quality of health mobile apps. JMIR mHealth uHealth. 2015; 3(1):e27.
- 177.Stoyanov, S.R., Hides L., Kavanagh, D.J., Wilson, H. Development of the user version of the Mobile Application Rating Scale (uMARS). JMIR mHealth uHealth. 2016; 4(2):e72.
- 178.DiFilippo, K.N., Huang, W., Chapman-Novakofski, K.M. A new tool for nutrition App Quality Evaluation (AQEL): development, validation and reliability testing. JMIR mHealth uHealth. 2017; 5:e163.
- 179.Levine, D.M., Co, Z., Newmark, L.P., Groisser, A.R., Holmgren A.J., Haas, J.S., et al. Design and testing of a mobile health application rating tool. Digital Medicine. 2020; 3:74.
- 180.Muro-Culebras, A., Escriche-Escuder, A., Martin-Martin, J., Roldan-Jimenez, C., De Torres, I., Ruiz-Munoz, M., et al. Tools for evaluating the content, efficiency and usability of mobile health apps according to the Consensus-Based Standards for the Selection of Health Measurement Instruments: systematic review. JMIR mHealth uHealth. 2021; 9(12):e15433.
- 181.Davalbhakta, S., Advani, S., Kumar, S., Agarwal, V., Bhovar, S., Fedirko, E. A systematic review of smartphone applications available for Corona Virus Disease 2019 (COVID19) and the assessment of their quality using the Mobile Application Rating Scale (MARS). J Med Syst. 2020; 44:164.
- 182.Patel, R., Sulzberger, L., Li, G., Mair, J., Morley, H., Shing, M.G.W., et al. Smartphone apps for weight loss and smoking cessations: quality ranking of 120 apps. N Z Med J. 2015; 128(1421):73–6.
- 183.Bardus, M., Van Beurden, S.B., Smith, J.R., Abraham, C. A review and content analysis of engagement, functionality, aesthetics, information quality, and change techniques in the most popular commercial apps for weight management. Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act. 2016; 13:35.

- 184.Mani, M., Kavanagh, D.J., Hides, L., Stoyanov, R. Review and evaluation of mindfulnessbased iPhone Apps. JMIR mHealth uHealth. 2015; 3(3):e82.
- 185.Creber, R.M.M, Maurer, M.S., Reading, M., Herald, G., Hickey, K.T., Iribarne, S. Review and analysis of existing mobile phone apps to support heart failure symptom monitoring and self-care management using the Mobile Application Rating Scale (MARS). JMIR mHealth uHealth. 2015; 4(2):E74.
- 186.Domnich, A., Arata, L., Amicizia, D., Signori, A., Patrick, B., Stoyanov, S., et al. Development and validation of the Italian version of the Mobile Application Rating Scale and its generalisability to apps targeting primary prevention. BMC Med Inform Decis Mak. 2016; 16:83.
- 187.Payo, R.M., Ivarez, M.M., Diaz, M.B., Izquierdo M.C. Spanish adaptation and validation of Mobile Application Rating Salce questionnaire. Int J Med Inform. 2019; 129:95–9.
- 188.Messner, E.M., Terhorst, Y., Barke, A., Baumeister, H., Stoyanov, M.R.E.S., Hides, L., et al. The German version of the Mobile App Rating Scale (MARS-G): development and validation study. JMIR mHealth uHealth. 2020; 8(3):e14479.
- 189.LeBeau, K. Huey, L.G., Hart, M. Assessing the quality of mobile apps used by occupational therapists: evaluation using the user version of the Mobile Application Rating Scale. JMIR mHealth uHealth. 2019; 7(5):e13019.
- 190.Lieffers, J.R., Hanning, R.M. Dietary assessment and self-monitoring with nutrition applications for mobile. Can J Diet Pract Res. 2012; 73(3):e253–60.
- 191.Chen, J., Cade, J.E., Allman-Farinelli, M. The most popular smartphone apps for weight loss: a quality assessment. JMIR mHealth uHealth. 2015; 3:e104.
- 192.Schnall, R., Rojas, M., Bakken, S., Brown, W., Carballo-Dieguez, A., Carry, M., et al. A usercentred model for designing consumer mobile health (mHealth) applications (apps). J Biomed Inform. 2016; 60:243–51.

- 193.Byambasuren, O., Beller, E., Glasziou, P. Current knowledge and adoption of mobile health apps among Australian general practitioners: a survey study. JMIR mHealth uHealth. 2019; 7(6):e13199.
- 194.Vasiloglou, M.F., Christodoulidis, S., Reber, E., Sathopoulou, T., Lu, Y., Stanga, Z. et al. What healthcare professionals think of "nutrition and diet" apps: an international survey. Nutrients. 2020; 12:2214.
- 195.Lieffers, J.R.L, Vance, V., Hanning, R. Use of mobile device applications in Canadian dietetic practice. Can J Diet Pract Res. 2014; 75(1):41–7.
- 196.Chen, J., Lieffers, J., Bauman, A., Hanning, R., Allman-Farinelli, M. The use of smartphone health apps and other mobile health (mHealth) technologies in dietetic practice: a three country study. J Hum Nutr Diet. 2017; 30(4):439-52.
- 197.Sharman, J., Ashby, S. Perspectives on app use among nutrition and dietetics professionals. Open Nutr J. 2015; 9(1):76–81.
- 198.Karduck, J., Champman-Novakofski, K. Results from the Clinician Apps Survey. How do RDNs use health-related smartphone apps in patient care settings? J Acad Nutr Diet. 2018; 50(1):62–9.
- 199.Sauceda, A., Frederico, C., Pellechia, K., Starin D. 2016. Results of the Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics' Consumer Health Informatics Work Group's 2015 Member App Technology Survey. J Acad Nutr Diet. 16(8):1336–8.
- 200.Jospe, M.R., Fairbairn, K.A., Green, P., Perry, T.L. Diet app use by sports dietitians: a survey in five countries. JMIR mHealth and uHealth. 2015; 3(1)e7.
- 201.Braz, V.N., Lopes, M.H.B.M. Evaluation of mobile applications related to nutrition. Public Health J. 2018; 22:1209–14.
- 202.Jones, J.M. The methodology of nutritional screening and assessment tools. J Hum Nutr Diet. 2002; 15:59–71.

- 203.Cade, J., Burley, V., Warm, D., Thompson, R.L., Margetts, B.M. Food frequency questionnaires: a review of their design, validation and utilisation. Res Rev. 2004; 15:5–12.
- 204.Gleason, P.M., Harris, J., Sheean, P.M., Boushey, C.J., Bruemmer, B. Publishing nutrition research: validity, reliability, and diagnostic test assessment in nutrition-related research. J Am Diet Assoc. 2010; 110:409–19.
- 205.Kirkpatrick, S.I., Baranowski, T., Subar, A.F., Tooze, J.A., Frongillo, E.A. Best practices for conducting and interpreting studies to validate self-report dietary assessment methods. J Acad Nutr Diet. 2019; 19(11):1801–16.
- 206.Masson, L.F., McNeill, G., Tomany, J.O., Simpson, J.A., Peace, H.S., Wei, L., et al. Statistical approaches for assessing the relative validity of a food frequency questionnaire: use of correlation coefficients and the Kappa statistic. Public Health Nutr. 2003; 6(3):313–21.
- 207.Bountziouka, V., Panagiotakos, D.B. Statistical methods used for the evaluation of reliability and validity of nutrition assessment tools used in medical research. Curr Pharm Des. 2010; 16:3770–5.
- 208.Lombard, M.J., Steyn, N.P., Charlton, K.E., Senekal, M. Application and interpretation of multiple statistical tests to evaluate validity of dietary intake assessment methods. Nutrients. 2015; 14:40.
- 209.Bland, J.M., Altman, D.G. Measuring agreement in method comparison studies. Stat Methods Med Res. 1995; 8:135–60.
- 210.Schober, P., Boer, C., Schwarte, L.A. Correlation coefficients: appropriate use and interpretation. Anaesth Analg. 2018; 126:1763–8.
- 211. Giavarina, D. Understanding Bland Altman analysis. Biochemia Med. 2015; 25(2):141–51.

- 212.McNaughton, S., Hughes, M., Marks, G. Validation of a FFW to estimate the intake of PUFA using plasma phospholipid fatty acids and weighed foods records. Br J Nutr. 2007; 7(97), 561–8.
- 213.Schumacher, T., Burrows, T., Rollo, M., Wood, L., Callister, R., Collins, C. Comparison of fatty acid intakes assessed by a cardiovascular-specific food frequency questionnaire with red blood cell membrane fatty acids in hyperlipidaemic Australian adults: a validation study. Eur J Clin Nutr. 2016; 70(12), 1433–8.
- 214.Cui, Q., Xia, Y., Wu, Q., Chang, Q., Niu, K., Zhao, Y. A meta-analysis of the reproducibility in food frequency questionnaires in nutritional epidemiological studies. Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act. 2021; 18:12.
- 215.Hanneman, S.K. Design, analysis and interpretation of method-comparison studies. Adv Crit Care. 2008; 19(2):223–234.
- 216.Landis, J.R., Koch, G.G. The measurement of observer agreement for categorical data. Biometrics. 1977; 3(1):159–74.
- 217.Cohen, J.F., Korevaar, D.A., Altman, D.G., Bruns, D.E., Gatsonis, C.A., Hooft, L., et al. STARD
 2015 guidelines for reporting diagnostic accuracy studies: explanation and elaboration.
 Brit Med J. 2016; e012799.
- 218.Rasch, L.A., van der Schueren, M.A.E., van Tuyl, L.H.D., Bultink, I.E.M., De Vries, J.H.M., Lems, W.F. Content validity of a short calcium intake list to estimate daily dietary calcium intake of patients with osteoporosis. Calcif Tissue Int. 2017;100:271-277.

3 CHAPTER 3: THE USABILITY OF THE DAIRY DIARY

This chapter focuses on the first two objectives of the study:

- To report on the development of the Dairy Diary using the five-step best practice guidelines recommended by the International Life Sciences Institute (ILSI) Europe Dietary Intake and Exposure Task Force for reporting on technology-based dietary assessment tools (Elridge et al., 2019).
- To evaluate the usability of the Dairy Diary in South African adult respondents (consumers and nutrition professionals) using the user-friendly version of the Mobile Application Rating Scale (uMARS) (Stoyanov et al., 2016).

The article, as published, is presented below and reproduced in Annexure D.

Piderit M, White Z, Wenhold FAM. The development and usability of a web-based mobile application as a dairy intake screener for South African adults. J Dairy Res. 2022;89:453–460. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0022029922000802 (IF: 2.027).

3.1 Abstract

Paper-based dietary assessment tools such as food frequency questionnaires (FFQ) and especially dietary screeners are making way for versions that use technology. Amidst low intakes of dairy and dairy-related nutrients in South Africa and to increase public awareness thereof, we aimed to develop and evaluate the usability of an application (app) to screen for dairy intake in higher income South African adults. In a consultative process, a dairy intake screener (the Dairy Diary) was developed as an eight-item quantitative FFQ with four types of commonly consumed local dairy product, namely: milk, maas (fermented milk), yoghurt, and cheese. For each dairy product, the usual frequency of consumption and portion size per eating occasion were scored resulting in three risk classes, namely: < 1 serving daily; 1 to < 2 servings daily; \geq 2 servings daily.

Digitalisation included product- and portion-specific graphics with linkage to risk classrelevant preliminary dairy-related guidance as part of a web-based mobile app. For the evaluation of the usability, the 26-item end-user version of the Mobile Application Rating Scale (uMARS) was used in an online cross-sectional survey (Qualtrics, April 2020). Items were scored on a five-point Likert-type scale, resulting in three final app scores. From a conveniently recruited sample of 1 102 respondents, 703 (64%; 81% female; mean age 29.8 ± 11.0 years) were retained for analysis. uMARS-informed descriptive statistics summarise the findings. The uMARS app mean objective quality score (3.9 ± 0.85), app subjective quality score (3.5 ± 0.77), app-specific score (3.6 ± 0.94), and additional question on e-portion (4.3 ± 0.78) met the minimum acceptability score of ≥ 3.0 . For the subscales, the mean score for aesthetics was the highest (4.4 ± 0.82), followed by information (4.3 ± 0.90) and functionality (4.0 ± 1.33). Engagement scored lowest (3.0 ± 1.55). The Dairy Diary is a user-friendly screener for dairy intake.

3.2 Background

In South Africa, dairy intake is low (Labadarios et al. 1999; Mchiza et al., 2015) and does not meet the daily recommendations as per the South African food-based dietary guidelines (Vorster et al., 2013). Available evidence suggests the beneficial role of dairy in managing non-communicable diseases, such as heart disease and diabetes (Thorning et al., 2017; Aljuraiban et al., 2019; Guo et al., 2019; Bhupathi et al., 2020), in contributing to meeting gap nutrient intakes (Weaver, 2014), and in being a surrogate marker of diets higher in nutritional quality (Clerfeuille et al., 2013; Rice et al., 2013; Weaver, 2014).

Dietary screening (a short, focused, preliminary assessment of intake) is popular when information on total diet is not needed and when financial and/or time constraints are applicable (Gurinovic et al., 2017). Dietary screening may create awareness of poor intake, triggering a comprehensive dietary assessment (Field & Hand, 2015) and thus intervention by a nutrition professional. The FFQ is a dietary assessment tool that assesses how often food items from a predetermined list are usually consumed within a specified reference period (Rodrigo et al., 2015). In the quantitative version, portion sizes of the foods are also determined. Traditionally, dietary assessment tools have been paper-based, but these are

90
increasingly making way for technology-based versions in the form of web- and mobile-based apps: software apps that can be executed (run) on a mobile platform (with or without wireless connectivity) or a web-based software app tailored to a mobile platform but executed on a server (US Department of Health and Human Services, 2015).

The underlying methodology of dietary assessment is unchanged by technology (Illner et al., 2012; Sharp & Allman-Farinelli, 2014), yet technology offers the potential of improved efficiency (Hongu et al., 2011; Burrows & Rollo, 2019). Compared with traditional versions, a greater preference and satisfaction to use technology-based versions have been reported (Touvier et al., 2011; Sharp & Allman-Farinelli et al., 2014; Hutchesson et al., 2014; Timon et al., 2017; Torre et al., 2017; Burrows & Rollo, 2019). Flexibility, ease of access, reduced respondent burden, increased respondent co-operation, compliance, acceptance and greater appeal and relevance to a younger population are some of the strengths of web- and mobile-based apps (Hongu et al., 2011; Illner et al., 2012; Gurinovic et al., 2017). Limitations include high development and set-up costs, the need for secure internet access and limited use in populations who are not familiar with technology, such as the elderly (Gurinovic et al., 2017).

The initial evaluation of a dietary screener is typically in terms of usability: the extent to which a product can be used by specified users to achieve specified goals with effectiveness, efficiency, and satisfaction in a specified context of use (ISO, 2018). There is no consensus on the best tool to assess usability of mobile apps. MARS is a simple, objective tool for critically appraising the quality of health-related apps (Stoyanov et al., 2015). Because MARS requires some training and expertise, a user-friendly version, namely uMARS (Stoyanov et al., 2016), was developed with excellent internal consistency ($\alpha = 0.90$) and high α for all subscales (engagement $\alpha = 0.80$; functionality $\alpha = 0.70$; aesthetics $\alpha = 0.71$; information $\alpha = 0.78$; satisfaction $\alpha = 0.78$). The total uMARS score and each individual subscale also have good testretest reliability (Stoyanov et al., 2016).

Accordingly, the first objective of this study was to develop a web-based mobile app (Dairy Diary) as a tool to screen for dairy intake in South African adults, and the second objective was to evaluate the usability of the Dairy Diary in two high-income subgroups (consumers and nutrition professionals) using uMARS.

3.3 Materials and Methods

The content and design of the dairy screener were compiled, reviewed, and revised in a consultative process by a working group of dietitians and nutritionists knowledgeable in consumer education related to dairy and/or dietary assessment. The dietary screener is available online at the Consumer Education Project (CEP) of Milk South Africa (https://www.dairygivesyougo.co.za/dairy-diary).

3.3.1 Study design, population and sample, and data collection tools

In a cross-sectional e-survey, data were collected by means of an online questionnaire using Qualtrics. The population were South African adults (consumers and nutrition professionals) with a high income [living standards measure (LSM) > 8] aged 19–65 years with access to a computer and/or smartphone and the internet. The LSM (LSM, 2022; http://www.eighty20.co.za/lsm-calculator/) is a widely used socioeconomic segmentation tool in South Africa for classifying consumers independent of race/ethnicity, sex, age or any other variable. Recruitment took place between March and April 2020. Participants were conveniently sampled via word of mouth and social media platforms associated with the University of Pretoria, professional dietetics and nutrition associations in South Africa (such as the Association for Dietetics in South Africa [ADSA]), and the CEP of Milk South Africa website (Dairy Gives You Go, 2022). See Figure 3.1.



Figure 3.1: Sample for the usability study

First, participants completed the Dairy Diary, which calculates a daily serving score. Second, participants evaluated the Dairy Diary using uMARS, to which an additional question on portion sizes was added in an electronic format (e-portions). The uMARS consists of 26 questions of three scores: app objective quality (four subscales of 16 items including five items on engagement, four on functionality, three on aesthetics and four on information), app subjective quality (four items) and app-specific score (six items adjusted to include questions to assess the perceived impact of the app on the user's knowledge, attitudes and intentions to change for the target health behaviour, i.e. dairy intake) (Stoyanov et al., 2016) (see Table 3.1).

Information on demographics [age, self-reported weight and height to calculate body mass index (BMI), gender], perceived health status and mobile app usage was collected (see Table 3.2). For nutrition professionals, additional information included recommended use of apps to patients, area of practice, reason for recommending app usage and opinion on the use of mobile apps compared with traditional (paper-based) methods for dietary assessment (see

Table 3.3). A pilot study was conducted before commencement of data collection on eight participants (two nutrition professionals and six consumers). The participants of the pilot study were not included in the final analysis.

3.3.2 Data management and statistical analysis

Raw data were exported from Qualtrics in Microsoft Excel format. Data were cleaned for incomplete and/or missing responses – those with LSM < 8 and those without informed consent. To calculate BMI, self-reported weight (kg) was divided by self-reported height squared (m²). Descriptive statistics of central tendency (means) and dispersion (SD and 95% confidence interval) were applied for demographic information, the daily serving score and uMARS data. For the latter, all items were scored on a five-point Likert-type scale (1 = inadequate; 2 = poor; 3 = acceptable; 4 = good, 5 = excellent; N/A = not applicable). Mean scores per item were reported instead of total scores as items could have been rated as not applicable. The minimum mean acceptability score for the uMARS was \geq 3.0 (Mani et al., 2015). Data analyses were performed using Stata Release 15 (Release 15.1, College Station, TX: StataCorp LLC).

Table 3.1: The uMARS scale, subscales and items: mean and total score for the sample (n =

703)

Subscale Item		Mean	SD
1. App Mean Objective Qu	3.90	0.85	
Engagement	Entertainment	3.23	1.38
	Interest	3.53	1.43
	Customisation	2.05	1.71
	Interactivity	2.46	1.69
	Target group	3.86	1.54
	Engagement mean score	3.03	1.55
Functionality	Performance	4.07	1.54
	Ease of use	4.13	1.36
	Navigation	3.79	1.45
	Gestural design	3.85	1.86
	Functionality mean score	3.96	1.33
Aesthetics	Layout	4.51	0.95
	Graphics	4.26	1.00
	Visual appeal	4.26	0.89
	Aesthetics mean score	4.35	0.82
Information	Quality of info	4.28	0.97
	Quantity of info	4.21	1.17
	Visual info	4.37	1.05
	Credibility of source	4.20	1.19
	Information mean score	4.27	0.90
2. App Mean Subjective Q	uality Score	3.49	0.77
Subjective quality	Recommend the app	3.71	1.24
	App use in one year	4.30	1.31
	Pay for app	2.27	0.99
	Overall star rating	3.69	0.72
3. App-Specific Mean Scor	e	3.56	0.94
App- s pecific	Awareness	3.82	1.05
	Knowledge	3.84	1.05
	Attitudes	3.46	1.11
	Intention to change	3.44	1.14
	Help seeking	3.47	1.18
	Behaviour change	3.31	1.19
Additional question on e-p	4.27	0.78	

a Mean of four objective subscales of 16 items: engagement (5 items), functionality (4 items), aesthetic (3 items) and information (4 items).

SD = standard deviation.

Background Characteristics ^a	n	%		
	Female		568	80.8
Sex	Consumer (n = 73)	Female	440	76.8
	Nutrition professional (n = 130)	Female	128	98.5
Data set as a h	Underweight		30	4.3
BINII category	Healthy weight		399	56.8
(WHO, 2004)	Overweight		175	24.9
	Obese		99	14.1
	Network at University of Pretoria		222	31.6
	From a dietitian/healthcare profess	ional	150	21.3
	From a friend/colleague		109	15.5
Dairy Diary?	From a professional organisation	80	11.4	
	From my company/employer	55	7.8	
	On the Dairy Gives You Go website	49	7.0	
	Facebook	38	5.4	
	Once	664	94.5	
How many times have you	Twice	27	3.8	
completed the Dairy Diary?	Three times	8	1.1	
	More than three times	4	0.6	
	On a smartphone	380	54.1	
this questionnaire?	On a desktop/laptop		323	45.9
this questionnane.	On a tablet	0	0.0	
	Very healthy		478	68.0
health?	Somewhat healthy		216	30.7
	Not healthy		9	1.3
	Daily (or almost daily)		155	22.1
How often do you	Weekly		126	17.9
and health-related apps?	Monthly		72	10.2
	Hardly ever	350	49.8	

 Table 3.2: Demographic and background information of the study participants (n = 703)

a Self-report with online questionnaire.

BMI: self-reported weight (kg) divided by self-reported height squared (m2).

b Underweight: < 18.5 kg/m2; Healthy weight: 18.5–24.9 kg/m2; Overweight: 25.0–29.9 kg/m2; Obese: > 30.0 kg/m2.

Background Characteristic	n	% ª	
Sex	Female	128	98.5
Do you recommend nutrition- and health- related apps to patients/clients?	Yes	78	60.0
	Private practice	60	46.2
	Government	23	17.7
	University/tertiary education	12	9.2
What area do you mostly	I no longer practice as a dietitian	9	6.9
work in?	Corporate/food industry	8	6.2
	Research	5	3.9
	Community setting	4	3.1
	Other ^b	9	6.9
	For self-monitoring	65	50.0
	To increase awareness	53	40.8
Why do you recommend	For motivation and extra support	47	36.2
your patients/clients use	For goal setting	40	30.8
health- and nutrition-	As an information resource	39	30.0
related apps? ^c	I do not recommend apps	26	20.0
	As a dietary assessment tool	24	15.5
	To reduce time during consultations	1	0.8
	From personal use of apps	86	66.2
health- and nutrition-	From recommendations from other dietitians and healthcare professionals	71	54.6
recommend? ^c	From recommendations from my patients/ clients	29	22.3
In your opinion, how do	Mobile apps are better than traditional methods for dietary assessment	48	36.9
traditional (paper-based) methods for dietary	Mobile apps are equivalent to traditional methods for dietary assessment	61	46.9
assessment?	Mobile apps are worse than traditional methods for dietary assessment	21	16.2

Table 3.3: Descriptive information of the nutrition professionals (n = 130)

a Percentage of affirmative.

b Includes unemployed, food service management, medical/pharmaceutical representative, clinical, and non-profit organisations.

c Participants could select more than one option.

3.3.3 Ethical approval

The study was approved by the University of Pretoria Faculty of Health Sciences Research Ethics Committee (705/2018). Electronic informed consent was obtained and all information was confidential. Participants voluntarily provided contact details to enter a random lucky draw to receive one of three online vouchers.

3.4 Results

Results of this study are described using the ILSI Europe Dietary Intake and Exposure Task Force Best Practice Guidelines for reporting on dietary intake assessment tools using new technologies (Elridge et al., 2019). Steps 1–4 are used for the development and Step 5 for the usability of the dairy intake screener.

3.4.1 Step 1: Purpose of the tool

The main purpose of the Dairy Diary is to screen for and identify consumers at risk of low dairy intake. The dietary screener is for direct consumer use. South African adult consumers of higher income and nutrition professionals were the primary target group in this study.

3.4.2 Step 2: Main measurement features of the tool

A quantitative FFQ format was chosen for the Dairy Diary. Participants were prompted to consider habitual dietary intake of dairy products, usually consumed as a snack or meal, eaten at or away from home, and/or eaten alone or as part of a meal over the previous month. Assisted data entry allowed the user to select frequency of consumption and portion size from predefined options. Additional items could not be entered into the Dairy Diary. For each dairy product, customisation included visual representation of portion sizes [e.g. cup measures for milk, maas (a widely consumed fermented milk in South Africa), yoghurt and soft cheese but slices for hard cheese], supplemented with text indicating various ranges in volumes and cup measures (up to ½ cup, ½–1 cup, more than 1 cup) (see Figure 3.2). The user was able to return to previous screens as necessary. Once digitalised, graphic enhancement was added. No further supplementary information on physical activity or dietary supplementation was collected.



Figure 3.2: Example images of the type, frequency of consumption and amount (portion sizes) in the Dairy Diary

Food list: The food list is the backbone of the FFQ (Cade et al., 2004; Shim et al., 2014). Three dairy products specified in the relevant South African food-based dietary guideline ("Have milk, maas and yoghurt every day"; Vorster et al., 2013), plus cheese, all represented generically, formed the four dairy products and basis of the FFQ. Additional data were collected about the form of dairy product consumed: milk (reduced fat or full cream), maas (reduced fat or full cream), yoghurt (plain or flavoured), and cheese (hard or soft) (see Figure 3.2). This resulted in a final food list of eight items.

Frequency score: For each dairy product, the frequency (number of times) of consumption was assessed in four frequency categories: never, per day (0–3 times), per week (1–6 times), or per month (1–3 times). Each frequency category was converted into a daily intake amount. To score daily intake amounts, the frequency per day was defined by a factor of 1 (i.e. if the user indicated drinking milk twice a day, the factor is 2/1). To score weekly amounts, the frequency per week was defined by a factor of 7 (i.e. if the user indicated eating yoghurt three times per

week, the factor is 3/7). To score monthly amounts, the frequency per month was defined by a factor of 30.417: the average number of days per month in a calendar year (i.e. if the user reported consuming maas twice per month, the factor is 2/30.417).

Serving score: The portion size consumed per eating occasion for each dairy product was shown as text and with quantifiable graphics, indicated as little, medium, or lots, defined as 50%, 75%, and 100% or more of a reference serving, respectively. The CEP of Milk SA defines the reference serving size of dairy as an amount containing 300 mg of calcium. For milk and maas, portions were scored as 0.5 for intake up to $\frac{1}{2}$ cup, 0.75 for intakes $\frac{1}{2}$ -1 cup, or 1.0 for intakes more than 1 cup. For yoghurt, portions were scored as 0.5 for intakes of 1 small tub (100 ml), 0.75 for intakes of 1 cup, or 1 for intakes of more than 1 cup. For hard cheese, portions were scored as 0.5 for 1 slice (up to 20 g), 0.75 for 2 slices (20–40 g), or 1.0 for 3 slices (more than 40 g). For soft cheese, portions were scored as 0.5 for up to $\frac{1}{4}$ tub (60 g), 0.75 for $\frac{1}{4}$ - $\frac{1}{2}$ tub (60–125 g), or 1.0 for intakes of more than 1 tub (125 g) (see Table 3.4).

Daily serving score: A dairy product score was calculated for each dairy product by multiplying the frequency score by the portion score. The daily serving score was the sum of the dairy product scores (Table 3.4). The daily serving score was classified into three risk classes (< 1 serving daily, 1 to < 2 servings daily, or \ge 2 servings daily), guided by recommendations to consume at least 2 servings of dairy per day (Weaver, 2014). Maximum theoretical daily serving scores for milk, maas, yoghurt and cheese are 4.4, 2.5, 2.5 and 2.7, respectively. The theoretical total maximum score is 12.24 (see Table 3.5).

Table 3.4: Calculations underpinning the daily serving score

Deimi Itema in the Mathed of as			Frequency score: A ^b How often per day?				How r	Dairy									
product	Dairy Diary	drinking	Never	Per day	Per week	Per month	Little (Serving score: 0.5)	Medium (Serving score: 0.75)	Lots (Serving score: 1.0)	score = A × B							
		As a drink on its own	0	Once: 1/1 Twice: 2/1	Once: 1/7 Twice: 2/7	Once: 1/30.417	Up to ½ cup	½−1 cup	> 1 cup								
		In tea and coffee	0	Three	Three	Twice: 2/30.417	< 30 ml	30–50 ml	> 50 ml	1							
Milk	ilk	Cereal/porridge	0	times: 3/1	times: 3/7		< ½ cup	½−1 cup	> 1 cup								
Full creatin	Flavoured milk	0		Four times: 4/7 Five times: 5/7	mes: times: 7 times: mes: 3/30.417 7	< ½ cup	½−1 cup	> 1 cup	-								
	Milky dessert, e.g. custard	0				< ½ cup	½−1 cup	> 1 cup									
Maas	Reduced fat ^a Full cream	N/A	0		Six times: 6/7	Six times: 6/7		< ½ cup	½−1 cup	> 1 cup	2						
Yoghurt	Flavoured Plain	N/A	0			0				,	0			1 small tub: 100 ml	1 cup: 200– 250 ml	> 1 cup: 250 ml	3
Chaosa	Hard	N/A	0								1 slice < 20 g	2 slices: 20–40 g	3 slices > 40 g	4			
Cheese	Soft	N/A	0				< ¼ cup (60 g)	> ½ tub: 60−125 g	> 1 tub (125 g)	4							
Daily servi	ing score ^d									=1+2+3+4							

a Includes fat-free and low fat.

b Reported frequency of intake converted to intake per day. Examples: To score *daily* amounts, the reported frequency of intake per day was divided by a factor of 1 (i.e. if the user indicated drinking milk twice a day, the daily amount is 2/1). To score *weekly* amounts, the reported frequency of intake per day was divided by a factor of 1 (i.e. if the user indicated drinking milk twice a day, the daily amount is 2/1). To score *weekly* amounts, the reported frequency of intake per week, the daily amount is 3/7). To score *monthly* amounts, the reported frequency of intake per month was divided by a factor of 30.417: the average number of days per month in a calendar year (i.e. if the user reported consuming maas twice per month, the daily amount is 2/30.417).]

c Dairy product score: for each dairy product, frequency score (A) multiplied by serving score (B).

d Daily serving score: sum of the dairy product scores (1-4).

Table 3.5: The dail	y serving score ^a	of the study	participants	(n = 703)
---------------------	------------------------------	--------------	--------------	-----------

Dairy product	Mean intake ^b	SD	Min	Max	95% Cl ^d
Milk	1.00	0.74	0.0	4.71	0.95; 1.06
Maas	0.10	0.21	0.0	2.50	0.05; 0.91
Yoghurt	0.41	0.51	0.0	3.75	0.38; 0.45
Cheese	0.53	0.55	0.0	3.67	0.49; 0.57
Daily serving score ^a	2.01	1.37	0.0	12.24	1.91; 2.11

a Daily serving score: sum of the four dairy product scores, calculated for each dairy product by multiplying frequency score by portion score. b Mean intake: Average dairy product score for sample (n = 703).

c SD: standard deviation.

d CI: confidence interval.

3.4.3 Step 3: Platform/technology of the tool

The final content was converted to a digital version, executed on a web browser from an internet-connected device such as a smartphone, tablet, laptop, or computer. This platform was deemed appropriate for the population as data costs in South Africa are high, which may deter users from downloading the screener in a mobile app format. The development costs of a mobile app were another consideration.

3.4.4 Step 4: Customisation features of the tool

A predetermined list of local dairy products with household measures (supplemented with images) formed the basic customisation features of the screener. Feedback included preliminary nutritional education (Dairy Tips) linked to the participant's daily serving score. This consisted of consumer-friendly, targeted dairy-related information to support and encourage increased dairy intake or to maintain current intake. No further customisation features were available.

3.5 Discussion

South Africa leads the number of mobile app downloads in Africa (GSMA, 2019). Approximately 62% of South African consumers own a connected mobile device and 21% use the device to access healthcare information (Nkume, 2017). Considering the low dairy intakes in South Africa and the growing trend of smartphone usage, screening for dairy intake may increase awareness and consumption of dairy, thereby initiating, motivating, and driving behaviour change to raise awareness of and improve low dairy intakes. Thus, we have described the development of the Dairy Diary, a web-based mobile app that includes an eightitem food list with portion size to calculate total daily dairy intake. Further to this, we evaluated the usability of the Dairy Diary using uMARS (Stoyanov et al., 2016).

While many dietary screeners exist to assess for calcium intake in adults (Magarey et al., 2014), few dairy intake screeners exist with a food only focus (as opposed to nutrient and/or food focus). In 1995, the dairy questionnaire was developed as a traditional (paper-based) quantitative screener to estimate the calcium intake from dairy products in young adults (27–29 years) (Welten et al. 1995). The Dairy Questionnaire, also in a quantitative FFQ format, shows moderate to good reliability and is considered valid for the assessment of calcium intake from dairy products. Other dairy intake screeners by Angbratt and Möller (1999), Gans et al. (2006), and Goldbohm et al. (2011) also assessed both calcium and dairy intake.

In Southern Africa, to the author's knowledge, dairy intake screeners do not exist. Thus, the Dairy Diary is an original, novel and local technology-based dairy intake screener. With growing interest in technology-based dietary screening tools, evaluating the usability of dietary screeners is essential. Results from this study showed that the three mean scores in uMARS each met the minimum acceptable score of \geq 3.0 (Mani et al., 2015). The app objective quality mean score was the highest scoring domain, followed by the app-specific mean score, and app subjective quality score. The functionality score was the highest and the engagement score was the lowest. This indicates the user's preference towards favouring input and participation when utilising the app. The same pattern of high functionality and low engagement has been reported in other studies using uMARS (LeBeau et al., 2019; Davalbhakta et al., 2020). LeBeau et al. (2019) evaluated 25 mobile apps used by occupational therapists, and Davalbhakta et al. (2020) evaluated 63 Covid-19 related apps. In both studies, high functionality and low engagement scores were reported.

Participants scored the layout of the Dairy Diary the highest, followed by visual information. This suggests that participants value the aesthetic and visual appeal of the dietary screener, implying participants desire the opportunity to adapt and personalise the dietary screener, an

observation which may be particularly relevant to the nutrition professional. In this study, participants scored high on the subscales of information, quality of information, quantity of information and credibility of the source. To the contrary, when evaluating nutrition-related apps in Brazil, Braz and Lopes (2018) found that mobile apps were not based on reliable sources of information. This was supported by Byambasuren et al. (2019) with 16% of Australian general practitioners reporting a lack of trustworthy sources as a barrier to prescribing apps in practice.

Customisation and willingness to pay for the apps scored lowest, suggesting that users may be less inclined to use the app if payment was requested. Accordingly, future considerations to enhance user participation may include more customisation options for the Dairy Diary to tailor to the user's preferences. Future research may also evaluate the usability of the Dairy Diary in different age and gender groups. In addition, planners of public health initiatives may benefit from the outcome of the Dairy Diary to screen for low dairy intakes among the general public. It may also be valuable to evaluate the usability of a traditional (pen and paper) version of the Dairy Diary in these different populations.

For nutrition professionals, the Dairy Diary may be a simple and practical tool to screen for low dairy intakes, driving dairy-related nutrition education. Such a tool may serve as a trigger into the nutrition care process for more comprehensive dietary assessment. Including apps in dietetic practice could enhance the efficiency and quality of nutrition care and counselling, supporting that nutrition professionals play a leading role in the development of such dietary screeners (Chen et al., 2018). For this reason, the study population included a subgroup of nutrition professionals in South Africa.

To the authors' knowledge, nutrition- and health-related mobile app use among South African nutrition professionals is unknown. In the present study, 60% of nutrition professionals recommend app usage to patients, with two-thirds basing their recommendation from personal use of the apps. Higher proportions (79%) of mobile app usage have been reported among American dietitians (Sharman & Ashby, 2015), as well as in the Clinician Apps Survey (85%: Karduck & Chapman-Novakofski, 2018). Furthermore, Sauceda et al. (2016) reported that 83% of healthcare providers recommend nutrition- or health-related apps to patients.

Lower mobile app recommendations have been reported in an international survey of healthcare professionals from 73 countries (46%: Vasiloglou et al., 2020). Canadian dietitians (57%: Lieffers et al., 2014), Irish dietitians (42%: Timon, 2018) and sports dietitians in Australia, Canada, New Zealand, United States and the United Kingdom (32%: Jospe et al., 2015) likewise have shown lower usage.

In South Africa, mobile data costs are among the highest in the world (Moyo & Munoriyarwa, 2021), despite 83% smartphone penetration in 2018, which is nearly double that of 2016 (ICASA, 2019). At the same time, internet and fibre-to-the-home/building internet subscriptions increased by 42% and 279%, respectively (ICASA, 2019). High mobile data costs may potentially explain lower app recommendation by nutrition professionals in South Africa compared with other countries, despite increased internet access.

Jospe et al. (2015) found that dietitians describe apps as "better" (47%) or "equivalent" (41%) to traditional dietary assessment methods. In our study, results were similar with 37% and 47% of dietitians reporting that mobile apps are "better" or "equivalent to" traditional methods for dietary assessment, respectively. The generalisability of this study may be considered limited in that three-quarters of consumers and almost all of the nutrition professionals were female. Traditionally, the nutrition profession is known to be mostly female, as supported by the ADSA membership profile with 97.1% being female (ADSA, 2022). The evaluation of the usability may also be different in lower LSM groups. Thus, it may be pertinent to evaluate the usability of the Dairy Diary in other populations.

3.6 Conclusion

In conclusion, as evaluated by uMARS, the Dairy Diary is a technology-based, user-friendly dairy intake screener. For a dietary screening tool to be of value, its performance needs to be assessed in terms of reliability and validity. If reliable and valid, such a screener may contribute to the quick assessment of dairy intake. Future validation studies of the Dairy Diary are recommended.

3.7 Acknowledgement and Conflict of Interest

The development of the Dairy Diary was supported by the CEP of Milk SA. The Nestlé Nutrition Institute of Africa (NNIA) is acknowledged as part funders of this study. The CEP of Milk South Africa and NNIA were not involved in the theoretical development of the algorithm to calculate the dairy serving score. Prof. Piet J Becker is acknowledged for statistical support.

3.8 References

Aljuraiban, G.S., Stamler, J.M., Chan Q., Van Horn, L., Daviglus, M.L., Elliot P., et al. 2019. Relations between dairy product intake and blood pressure: the international study on macro/micronutrient and blood pressure. Journal of Hypertension. 36:2049–58.

Angbratt, M. & Möller, M. 1999. Questionnaire about calcium intake: can we trust the answers? Osteoporosis International. 9:220–5.

Association for Dietetics in South Africa [Internet]. 2023. ADSA. Bedfordview; [updated 2023; cited 2022 Jul 19]. Available from: https://adsa.org.za/.

Bhupathi, V., Mazeriegos, M., Cruz Rodriguez, J.B. & Deoker, A. 2020. Dairy intake and risk of cardiovascular disease. Current Cardiology Reports. 22(3):11.

Braz, V.N. & Lopes, M.H.B.M. 2018. Evaluation of mobile applications related to nutrition. Public Health Journal. 22:1209–14.

Burrows, R.L. & Rollo, M.E. 2019. Advancement in dietary assessment and self-monitoring using technology. Nutrients. 11:1648. DOI: 10.3390/nu11071648.

Byambasuren, O., Beller, E. & Glasziou, P. 2019. Current knowledge and adoption of bile health apps among Australian general practitioners: a survey study. JMIR mHealth uHealth. 7(6):e13199.

Cade, J., Burley, V., Warm, D., Thompson, R.L. & Margetts, B.M. 2004. Food frequency questionnaires: a review of their design, validation and utilisation. Research Reviews. 15:5–12.

Chen, J., Gemming, L., Hanning, R. & Allman-Farinelli, M. 2018. Smartphone apps and the Nutrition Care Process: current perspectives and future considerations. Patient Education and Counselling. 101(4):750–7.

Clerfeuille, E., Maillot, M., Verge, E.O., Lluch, A., Darmon, N. & Rolf-Pedersen, N. 2013. Dairy products: how they fit in nutritionally adequate diets. Journal of the Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics. 13:950–6.

Davalbhakta, S., Advani, S., Kumar, S., Agarwal, V., Bhovar, S. & Fedirko, E. 2020. A systematic review of smartphone applications available for Corona Virus Disease 2019 (COVID19) and the assessment of their quality using the Mobile Application Rating Scale (MARS). Journal of Medical Systems. 44:164.

Dairy Gives You Go [Internet]. 2022. The Dairy Diary. Pretoria; [updated 2022; cited 2022 Jun 30]. Available from: http://www.dairygivesyougo.co.za/dairy-diary

Eighty20 [Internet]. 2022. LSM calculator. Eighty20: Cape Town; [updated 2022; cited 2022] Jun 30]. Available from: http://www.eighty20.co.za/lsm-calculator/

Elridge, A.L., Piernas, C., Illner, A.K., Gibney, M.J., Gurinov, M.A., De Vries, J.H.M., et al. 2019. Evaluation of new technology-based tools for dietary intake assessment: an ILSI Europe Dietary Intake and Exposure Task Force Evaluation. Nutrients. 11:55.

Field, L.B., Hand, R.K. 2015. Differentiating malnutrition screening and assessment: a Nutrition Care Process Perspective. Journal of the Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics. 115(5): 824–828.

Gans, K.M., Risica, P.M., Wylie-Rosett, J., Ross, E.M., Strolla, L.O., McMurray, J., et al. 2006. Development and evaluation of the nutrition component of the Rapid Eating and Activity Assessments for Patients (REAP): a new tool for primary care providers. Journal of Nutrition Education and Behaviours. 38:286–92.

Goldbohm, R.A., Cohrus, A.M.J., Garre, F.G., Schouten, L.J. & Van den Brandt, P.A. 2011. Dairy consumption and 10-y total and cardiovascular mortality: a prospective cohort study in the Netherlands. American Journal of Clinical Nutrition. 93:615–27.

GSMA Intelligence [Internet]. 2019. The Mobile Economy – Sub-Saharan African 2019; [updated 2019 Jul 16; cited 2021 Sept 28]. Available from: https://www.gsma.com/subsaharanafrica/resources/the-mobile-economy-sub-saharanafrica-

2019#:~:text=Sub%2DSaharan%20Africa%20will%20remain,representing%20around%20half %20the%20population.

Guo, H., Givens, D.I., Astrup, A., Bakker, S.J.L., Goossens, G.H., Kratz, M., et al. 2019. The impact of dairy products in the development of type 2 diabetes: where does the evidence stand in 2019? Advances in Nutrition. 10. 1066–75.

Gurinovic, M., Zekovic, M., Milesevic, J., Nikolic, M. & Gilbetic, M. 2017. Nutritional assessment. In: Jayabalan R., Malbasa, R., Sathishkimar, M., eds. Reference Module in Food Science. New York: Elsevier. pp 1-14. Doi: 10.1016/B978-0-08-100596-5.21180-3

Hongu, N., Hingle., M., Merchant, N.C., Orr, B.J., Going, S., Mosqueda, M.I., et al. 2011. Dietary assessment tools using mobile technology. Clinical Nutrition. 26(4):300–311.

Hutchesson, M.J., Rollo, M.E., Callister, R. & Collins, C.E. 2014. Self-monitoring of dietary intake by young women: online food records completed on computer or smartphone are as accurate as paper-based food records but more acceptable. Journal of the Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics. 115(1):87–94.

Independent Communications Authority of South Africa (ICASA) [Internet]. 2019. The state of the ICT sector report in South Africa 2019 [updated 2019 Mar; cited 2022 Jul 2022]. Available from: https://www.icasa.org.za/uploads/files/state-of-ict-sector-report-2019.pdf

Illner, A.K., Freisling, H., Boeing, H., Huybrects, I., Crispim, S.P. & Slimani, N. 2012. Review and evaluation of innovative technologies for measuring diet in nutritional epidemiology. International Journal of Epidemiology. 41:1187–203.

International Organization of Standardization (ISO) [Internet]. 2018. Ergonomics of humansystem interaction – Part 11: Usability: definitions and concepts. Geneva; [updated 2018; cited 2022 Jun 30]. Available from: https://www.iso.org/obp/ui/#iso:std:iso:9241:-11:ed-2:v1:en

Jospe, M.R., Fairbairn, K.A., Green, P. & Perry, T.L. 2015. Diet app use by sports dietitians: a survey in five countries. JMIR mHealth and uHealth. 3(1)e7.

Karduck, J., Champman-Novakofski, K. 2018. Results from the Clinician Apps Survey: how do RDNs use health-related smartphone apps in patient care settings? Journal of the Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics. 50(1):62–9.

Labadarios, D., Steyn, N.P., Maunder, E., Macintyre, U., Gericke, G., Swart, R., et al. 1999. The National Food Consumption Survey (NFCS): South Africa. Public Health Nutrition. 8(5):533–43.

LeBeau, K. Huey, L.G. & Hart, M. 2019. Assessing the quality of mobile apps used by occupational therapists: evaluation using the user version of the Mobile Application Rating Scale. JMIR mHealth uHealth. 7(5):e13019.

Lieffers, J.R.L, Vance, V. & Hanning, R. 2014. Use of mobile device applications in Canadian dietetic practice. Canadian Journal of Dietetics Practice and Research. 75(1):41–7.

Magarey, A., Baulderstone, L., Yaxley, A., Markow, K. & Miller, M. 2014. Evaluation of tools used to measure calcium and/or dairy consumption in adults. Public Health Nutrition. 18(7):1225–36.

Mani, M., Kavanagh, D.J., Hides, L. & Stoyanov, R. 2015. Review and evaluation of mindfulnessbased iPhone Apps. JMIR mHealth uHealth. 3(3):e82.

Mchiza, Z.J., Steyn, N.P., Hill, J., Kruger, A., Schönfeldt, H., Nel, J. & Wentzel-Viljoen, E. 2015. A review of dietary surveys in the adult South African population from 2000 to 2015. Nutrients. 7: 8227–50.

Nkume, J.B. [Internet]. 2018. Global Mobile Consumer Survey 2017: The South African Cut. South Africa: Deloitte Touche Tohmatsu Limited; [updated 2018; cited 2018 Jun 4]. Available from: https://www2.deloitte.com/content/dam/Deloitte/za/Documents/technology-mediatelecommunications/Deloitte%20South%20Africa%20Mobile%20Consumer%20Survey%202 017%20-%20Mobile.pdf

Rice, B.H., Quann, E.E. & Miller, G.D. 2013. Meeting and exceeding dairy recommendations: effects of dairy consumption on nutrient intakes and risk of chronic. Nutrition Reviews. 71(4):209–32.

Rodrigo, C.P., Aranceta, J., Salvador, G. & Varela-Moreiras, G. 2015. Food frequency questionnaires. Nutricion Hospitalaria. 31(s3):49–56.

Sauceda, A., Frederico, C., Pellechia, K., Starin D. 2016. Results of the Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics' Consumer Health Informatics Work Group's 2015 Member App Technology Survey. Journal of the Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics. 16(8):1336–8.

Sharman, J. & Ashby, S. 2015. Perspectives on app use among nutrition and dietetics professionals. Open Nutrition Journal. 9(1):76–81.

Sharp, D.B. & Allman-Farinelli, M. 2014. Feasibility and validity of mobile phones to assess dietary intake. Nutrition. 30:1257–66.

Shim, J.S., Oh, K. & Kim, H.C. 2014. Dietary assessment methods in epidemiologic studies. Epidemiology and Health. 26: e2014009.

Stoyanov, S.R., Hides L., Kavanagh, D.J. & Wilson, H. 2016. Development of the user version of the Mobile Application Rating Scale (uMARS). JMIR mHealth uHealth. 4(2):e72.

Stoyanov, S.R., Hides, L., Kavanagh, D.J., Zelenko, O., Tjondronegoro, D. & Mani, M. 2015. Mobile App Rating Scale: a tool for assessing the quality of health mobile apps. JMIR mHealth uHealth. 3(1):e27.

Thorning, T.K., Bertram, H.C., Bonjour, J., De Groot, L., DuPont, D., Feeney, E., et al. 2017. Whole dairy matrix of single nutrients in assessment of health effects: current evidence and knowledge gaps. American Journal of Clinical Nutrition. 105:1033–45. Timon, C.M., Blain, R.J., McNulty, B., Kehoe, L., Evans, K., Walton, J., et al. 2017. The development, validation and user evaluation of FoodBook24: a web-based dietary assessment tool developed for the Irish adult population. Journal of Medical Internet Research. 19(5):e158.

Torre, S.B.D, Carrard, I., Farina, E., Danuser, B. & Kruseman, M. 2017. Development and evaluation of e-CA, an electronic mobile-based food record. Nutrients. 9:76.

Touvier, M., Kesse-Guyot, E., Méjean, C., Pollet C, Malon A, Castetbon K., et al. 2011. Comparison between an interactive web-based self-administered 24-h dietary record and an interview by a dietitian for large-scale epidemiological studies. British Journal of Nutrition. 105:1055–64.

US Department of Agriculture & US Department of Health and Human Services. (2020, Dec). Dietary Guidelines for Americans, 2020–2025. 9th ed. Retrieved from: https://www.dietaryguidelines.gov/sites/default/files/2020-12/Dietary Guidelines for Americans 2020-2025.pdf.

Vasiloglou, M.F., Christodoulidis, S., Reber, E., Sathopoulou, T., Lu, Y., Stanga, Z. et al. 2020. What healthcare professionals think of "nutrition and diet" apps: an international survey. Nutrients. 12:2214.

Vorster, H.H., Wenhold, F.A.M., Wright, H.H., Wentzel-Viljoen, E., Venter, C.S. & Vermaak, M. 2013. "Have milk, maas or yoghurt every day": a food-based dietary guideline for South Africa. South African Journal of Clinical Nutrition. 26(3): S57–65.

Weaver, C.M. 2014. How sound is the science behind the dietary recommendations for dairy? American Journal of Clinical Nutrition. 99(suppl):1217S–22S.

Welten, D.C., Kemper, H.C.G., Post, G.B. & Van Staveren, W.A. 1995. Comparison of a quantitative dairy questionnaire with a dietary history in young adults. International Journal of Epidemiology. 24:763–70.

World Health Organization (WHO) [Internet]. 2004. Global strategy on diet, physical activity and health. [updated 2004; cited 2022 Jun 21]. Available from: https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9241592222

4 CHAPTER 4: THE COMPARATIVE VALIDITY OF THE DAIRY DIARY

This chapter focuses on the third and fourth objectives of the study:

- To determine the test-retest reliability of the Dairy Diary among dietetics/nutrition students with two administrations of the dairy intake screener on an individual level
- To determine the test-retest reliability of the Dairy Diary among dietetics/nutrition students with two administrations of the dairy intake screener on a group level.
- To determine the comparative validity of the Dairy Diary (i.e. index test) against three-day weighed food records (i.e. reference standard) among dietetics/nutrition students.

For the validity study, the researcher was guided by the Standards for Reporting Diagnostic Accuracy Studies (STARD) checklist (Cohen et al., 2016). The full manuscript, as submitted to *Food Science and Nutrition* (IF 3.553) in July 2023 is presented below.

"DAIRY INTAKE SCREENER AS WEB-APPLICATION IS RELIABLE AND VALID"

Piderit M.C., White Z., Becker P.J., Wenhold F.A.M.

4.1 Abstract

The Dairy Diary is a user-friendly web-based dairy intake screener. The reliability and validity thereof are unknown. We aimed to evaluate the screener in terms of test-retest reliability and comparative validity.

In a diagnostic accuracy study, a purposefully recruited sample of 79 (age: 21.6 ± 3.8 years) undergraduate dietetics/nutrition students from three South African universities completed three non-consecutive days of weighed food records (reference standard) within a seven-day period (comparative validity) followed by two administrations, two weeks apart, of the screener (index test) (reliability). For four dairy product serving scores (PSSs) and the summative dairy daily serving scores (DSSs) of the screener and the food records, t-tests, correlations, Bland–Altman, Kappa, McNemar's, and diagnostic accuracy were determined.

For reliability, mean PSSs and DSSs did not differ significantly (P > 0.05) between the screener administrations. Mean PSSs were strongly correlated for milk (r = 0.69; P < 0.001), maas (fermented milk) (r = 0.72; P < 0.001), yoghurt (r = 0.71; P < 0.001), and cheese (r = 0.74; P < 0.001). For DSSs, Kappa was moderate ($\kappa = 0.45$; P < 0.001). Non-agreeing responses suggest symmetry (P = 0.334). For validity, the PSSs of the screener and food records were moderately correlated [milk (r = 0.30; P = 0.0129), yoghurt (r = 0.38; P < 0.001), and cheese (r = 0.38; P < 0.001)], with $\kappa = 0.31$ (P = 0.006) for DSS. Bland–Altman analyses showed acceptable agreement for DSSs [bias: -0.49; 95%CI): -0.7 to -0.3)]. Categorised DSSs had high sensitivity (81.4%) and positive predictive value (PPV; 93.4%), yet low specificity (55.6%) and negative predictive value (NPV; 27.8%). The area under the receiver operating characteristic curve (0.7) was acceptable.

The Dairy Diary is test-retest reliable and has moderate comparative validity to screen for dairy intake of groups.

Keywords: dietary screener; the Dairy Diary; dairy intake screener; validity; reliability.

4.2 Introduction

Dietary assessment forms part of nutrition assessment, which includes the interpretation of dietary, laboratory, anthropometric and clinical data to determine the nutritional status of individuals or populations (Field & Hand, 2015). Food frequency questionnaires (FFQs), 24-hour dietary recalls, and food records are used for comprehensive diet assessment (Bailey, 2021).

When time and other resource constraints limit comprehensive dietary assessment, screening may be favoured. Nutrition screening identifies an individual who is malnourished or at risk of malnutrition to determine whether further comprehensive nutrition assessment is required (Mueller et al., 2011). Despite overlaps, nutrition screening is separate from and different to nutrition assessment (Field & Hand, 2015; Swan et al., 2017) preceding the latter to serve as a trigger into the nutrition care process for a more comprehensive assessment (Charney, 2008; Field & Hand, 2015; Swan et al., 2017). Dietary screening is typically achieved using short questionnaires such as screeners (Charney, 2008). Such tools may take the basic form of an

FFQ that is adapted to be interpretable, for example, through a scoring system to identify the presence or absence of dietary risk. Dietary screeners should be cost-effective, easy and quick to use, with at least a high sensitivity for early detection of nutrition risk. However, in resource-limited settings, high specificity (i.e. fewer false positives) may be favoured in some instances (Trevethan, 2017).

Already a decade ago, individuals were within arm's reach of a mobile phone 50% of the time (Dey et al., 2011). This potentially drove the trend to access health- and nutrition-related information via mobile applications (apps) (Krebs & Duncan, 2015; Chen et al., 2018). In South Africa, mobile app downloads are high (Nkume, 2017). The uptake of mobile technology highlights a significant opportunity to affect health behaviour (Zhao et al., 2016), with technology-based dietary screeners gaining favour over traditional (paper-based) versions (Lucassen et al., 2021).

Despite consistent evidence of the positive role of dairy for health (Weaver, 2014), dairy is the most commonly deficient food group in South Africa (Mchiza et al., 2015). Internationally, dairy intake screeners have been developed and/or validated for populations in North America (Blalock et al., 2003; Gans et al., 2006; Sebring et al., 2007; Hacker-Thompson et al., 2009; Gilsing at el., 2018), Australia (Hodge et al., 2000; Clover et al., 2007; Gadowski et al., 2020), Asia (Park et al., 2013; Tseng et al., 2021), the Netherlands (Welten et al., 1995; Gans et al., 2006; Goldbohm et al., 2011; De Rijk et al., 2021), and Poland (Martela et al., 2019), yet few are technology-based (Hodge et al., 2000; Gans et al., 2006; Hacker-Thompson et al., 2009; De Rijk et al., 2021). Neither a validated nor a technology-based dairy intake screener is available in South Africa.

Thus, the aim of the Dairy Diary was to screen for dairy intake at an individual level and a group level. The development has been described and the usability thereof established (Piderit et al., 2022). The reliability and validity of the dairy intake screener remain, however, unknown. We thus aimed to assess the agreement between the Dairy Diary (index test; screener) and three-day weighed food records (reference standard) in dietetics/nutrition students in South Africa to evaluate comparative validity (Gleason et al., 2010). Since reliability is a prerequisite for validity (Gleason et al., 2010), we included test-retest reliability

assessment, which was defined as the reproducibility of the Dairy Diary scores when administered twice to the same participants.

4.3 Materials and Methods

4.3.1 The Dairy Diary: Index test

The Dairy Diary is a self-administered dietary screener with the structure of a quantitative FFQ, developed as a web-based mobile app and accessible via an internet-enabled smartphone, tablet, laptop or computer (https://www.dairygivesyougo.co.za/dairy-diary). The screener focuses on four commonly consumed dairy products in South Africa, each with two forms: milk (reduced fat or full cream), a local fermented milk named maas (reduced fat or full cream), yoghurt (plain or flavoured), and cheese (hard or soft), resulting in an eight-item food list. Reduced fat included fat-free and low fat dairy products. A PSS is calculated for each dairy product. The DSS is the sum of the four PSSs. Guided by recommendations to consume at least 2 servings of dairy per day (Weaver, 2014), the DSS is classified into two categories: < 2 servings daily or \geq 2 servings daily.

4.3.2 Three-day weighed food records: Reference standard

Food records were chosen as the reference standard, having an independent error structure compared with the FFQ format of the index test (Gleason et al., 2010). Using a digital scale and standardised template, participants completed three days of weighed food records (FR1, FR2, FR3) on two non-consecutive weekdays and one weekend day within a seven-day period. Participants were provided with written and audio-visual instruction and demonstration (MP4 video) on keeping a food record, including the avoidance of changes in habitual diet; the immediate recording of all foods, beverages and supplements consumed in a full 24-hour period; and the weighing of non-edible parts using the tare/zero function on the scale and providing indication thereof. For composite dishes, participants were asked to document and submit all ingredients and preparation methods.

4.3.3 Study design

The reporting of this diagnostic accuracy study to assess comparative validity was guided by the STARD checklist (Cohen et al., 2016). The screener was further assessed in terms of test-retest reliability.

4.3.4 Sample size, recruitment and study population

Sample size was calculated using nQuery (version 8.3.0.0). For an assumed proportion of 60% of the population meeting dairy intake recommendations of \geq 2 servings per day in the threeday weighed food records, a sample of at least 78 would have 90% power to reject the null hypothesis.

Recruitment took place between April 2020 and September 2021. Participants were conveniently recruited from an eligible population of 168 undergraduate dietetics/nutrition students from three universities in three provinces of South Africa (University of the Free State, University of Pretoria, and North-West University). Participants were independently recruited by lecturers at each university in contact sessions (remotely due to Covid-19 or inperson). Inclusion criteria included access to a computer and/or smartphone and internet. Data cleaning removed participants with incomplete three-day food records (n = 1). A final sample of 79 participants (47%) (first year: n = 11; second year: n = 40; third year: n = 28) was retained for analyses (Figure 4.1).



Figure 4.1: Flow diagram of study

UFS: University of the Free State; UP: University of Pretoria; NWU: North-West University. FR: mean of the three days of food records; FR1: food record 1; FR2: food record 2; FR3: food record 3. DD: mean of the two administrations of the Dairy Diary; DD1: first administration of the Dairy Diary; DD2: second administration of the Dairy Diary.

4.3.5 Test-retest reliability

Test-retest reliability was evaluated by comparing the PSSs of each dairy product and the DSSs achieved in the first administration of the screener (DD1) with the corresponding scores in the second administration (DD2). Aligned to Magarey et al. (2014), a time interval of two weeks was chosen between the two administrations (Figure 4.1). To minimise recall bias during the completion of the screener, data collection of the food records took place prior to the two administrations of the screener. An oral instruction (MP4 video) was provided to participants. Data were collected via Qualtrics, which is a secure, web-based survey tool that is interconnected to the online screener. Before the first administration, information on demographics (e.g. age, self-reported weight and height, and sex), perceived health status, and mobile app usage was collected. To further reduce respondent memory bias, the final score of the screener (i.e. DSSs of DD1) was automatically blinded to participants to not influence the subsequent administration (Gleason et al., 2010).

4.3.6 Comparative validity

Comparative validity was determined by comparing the DSSs and PSSs from the first administration of the screener (DD1) to the mean DSSs and corresponding PSSs of the threeday weighed food records. We used the first administration of the Dairy Diary to reduce recall bias from previous exposure to the dietary screener (Figure 4.1). The mean time interval between the completion of food records and the first administration of the screener was 13.1 days (minimum–maximum: 3–41 days). It was assumed that the usual intake of dairy was not seasonal.

4.3.7 Ethical approval and informed consent

The study was approved by the University of Pretoria Faculty of Health Sciences Research Ethics Committee (705/2018), the North-West University Health Research Ethics Committee (NWU-00461–19-S1), and the University of the Free State Department of Human Nutrition and Dietetics. Informed consent at each data collection point, assurance of confidentiality, and blinding of recruiters (lecturers) to participation were included. Participants voluntarily provided contact details for individual feedback on their personal DSSs.

4.3.8 Data management

For the dairy intake screener, data from Qualtrics were exported in Microsoft Excel format and cleaned for incomplete responses. The body mass index (BMI) (kg/m²) was calculated as self-reported weight (kg) divided by self-reported height squared (m²).

For comparison of the PSSs and DSSs of the food records and screener, the following was done: From the food records, raw data on recorded portion size of dairy product consumed (milk: mL; maas, yoghurt and cheese: g) were captured in Microsoft Excel and added per day. These quantities were converted into daily serving equivalents using a reference serving of 250 mL for milk, 250 mL for maas, 200 mL for yoghurt, 30 g for hard cheese (e.g. cheddar, gouda and mozzarella), and 60 mL for soft cheese (e.g. cottage cheese and ricotta cheese). These quantities correlated with amounts containing 300 mg of calcium (US Department of Agriculture & US Department of Health and Human Services, 2020).

The PSSs for each dairy product was summed to calculate the food record PSSs and DSSs. This was repeated for each of the three food records. The mean of the PSSs and DSSs of the three food records were calculated and DSSs were categorised as either < 2 servings daily or \geq 2 servings daily. Dairy products contribute 60% (Van Rossum et al., 2020) to 75% (Cormick & Belizan, 2019) of dietary calcium intake. Considering non-dairy food sources of calcium as contributors to meeting calcium requirements, we categorised dairy intake of \geq 2 servings per day as adequate for this study.

For quality control, data from food records were captured in Microsoft Excel by the researcher and an independent research assistant – both registered dietitians with post-graduate qualifications applying preset coding rules. This was followed by automated conversion of dairy product volumes to PSSs and DSSs. Cross-checking of data included conditional formatting in Microsoft Excel to automatically alert for data capturing differences, verified by the researcher.

4.3.9 Statistical analysis

Statistical analyses were performed with Stata (Release 17.0, College Station, Texas; StataCorp LLC; 2021). A p-value of < 0.05 was considered statistically significant. Background characteristics were described. For reliability and validity assessment, multiple statistical analyses were performed (Lombard et al., 2015), including mean differences, paired t-tests, and Pearson rank correlations for continuous data, and kappa statistic for categorical data. For test-retest reliability, McNemar's test for symmetry was additionally performed on categorised DSSs. For validity assessment, agreement between DSSs of DD1 and mean DSSs of the three food records was verified with Bland–Altman plots. Sensitivity, specificity, predictive values, odds ratios, and receiver operating characteristics (ROCs) were used to quantify the diagnostic ability of the categorised DSSs of the Dairy Diary.

Correlation strength was described as poor (r < 0.2), moderate (r = 0.2-0.6) and strong (r > 0.6) (McNaughton et al., 2007; Schumacher et al., 2016). Strength of agreement for kappa was described as poor ($\kappa < 0$), slight ($\kappa = 0.01-0.2$), fair ($\kappa = 0.21-0.40$), moderate ($\kappa = 0.41-0.60$), strong ($\kappa = 0.61-0.80$), and almost perfect ($\kappa = 0.81-1.0$) (Landis & Koch, 1977). For Bland–Altman analyses, a clinically relevant *a priori* acceptable level of error (Hanneman,

2008) was defined as 0.5 dairy servings (i.e. 75% of the recommended dairy intake of \geq 2 servings per day). For ROC, the area under the curve was 1.0 for a perfect test and 0.5 for a poor outcome (Soreide, 2009).

4.4 Results

4.4.1 Description of participants

From a total of 80 volunteers, 79 (98.8%) participants completed three-day weighed food records and two administrations of the screener (Figure 4.1). Participants had a mean \pm standard deviation (SD) age of 21.6 \pm 3.8 years and BMI of 22.7 \pm 3.1 kg/m². Most participants (98.7%) were female and 78.5% had a healthy (18.5–24.9 kg/m²) BMI (WHO, 2004). Most participants (62.0%) completed the screener on a smartphone and almost two-thirds (58.2%) reported being "very healthy" (Table 4.1).

Background characteristic	n	%	
Sex	Female	78	98.7
How did you complete the Dairy Diary?	On a desktop/laptop	29	36.7
	On a smartphone	49	62.0
	On a tablet	1	1.3
In general, how is your health?	Very healthy	46	58.2
	Somewhat healthy	32	40.5
	Not healthy	1	1.3

Table 4.1: Demographic information of study participants (n = 79)

4.4.2 Test-retest reliability

When comparing DD1 and DD2, there were no significant differences between all the corresponding PSSs [milk (P = 0.663), maas (P = 0.342), yoghurt (P = 0.866), and cheese (P = 0.823)] as well as DSSs (P = 0.679) (see Table 4.2). For all four dairy products, the correlation coefficients between the first and second administration for the PSSs were strong and statistically significant (r > 0.6; P < 0.001). The Kappa coefficient indicated moderate

agreement between categorised DSS (P < 0.001). In relation to the categorised DSS, the McNemar test showed symmetry (P = 0.334).

Dairy Diary component			Scores		Relia	bility indicators		
		DD1 Mean ± SD	DD2 Mean ± SD	Mean difference	P-value ^a	r	P-value ^d	
PSSs	Milk	0.75 ± 0.55	0.77 ± 0.49	-0.22	0.663	0.69 ^b	< 0.001	
	Maas	0.01 ± 0.02	0.03 ± 0.21	-0.22	0.342	0.72 ^b	< 0.001	
	Yoghurt	0.25 ± 022	0.25 ± 0.22	0.00	0.866	0.71 ^b	< 0.001	
	Cheese	0.49 ± 0.43	0.50 ± 0.44	-0.01	0.823	0.74 ^b	< 0.001	
DSS, continuous		1.50 ± 0.82	1.53 ± 0.87	0.02	0.675	0.68 ^b	< 0.001	
DSS, ca	tegorised					0.45 ^c	< 0.001	

Table 4.2: Test-retest reliability of components of the Dairy Diary (n = 79)

DD1: first administration of the Dairy Diary; DD2: second administration of the Dairy Diary; Mean difference: DD1 – DD2 a Paired t-test; b Pearson; c Kappa; d Level of significance for *r*.

4.4.3 Comparative validity

When comparing DD1 and food records, there were significant differences (P < 0.05) in mean intakes for all dairy products and the DSSs (see Table 4.3). The Pearson correlation coefficients were significant (P < 0.05 for all) and moderate for milk (r = 0.30), yoghurt (r = 0.38) and cheese (r = 0.38). The Kappa coefficient was fair for DSS ($\kappa = 0.31$).

Agreement between the first administration of the screener and food records was assessed by Bland–Altman analyses. Figure 4.2 shows plots for the PSSs for milk, yoghurt and cheese. No plot could be presented for maas due to lack of variation in intake. For DSS, Bland–Altman analyses showed acceptable agreement (bias: -0.48; 95% CI: -0.7 to -0.3), yet considerable imprecision.

	Scores						Validity indicators			
Component	sofdairy	Dairy Diary		Food						
intak	æ	DD1	FR1	FR2	FR3	FR	P-value ^c r		P-value ^f	
		Mean±SD	Mean±SD	Mean±SD	Mean±SD	Mean±SD				
Milk	PSS ^a	0.77±0.60	_	_	_	0.48±0.40	< 0.001	0.30 ^d	0.0129	
Maas	PSS ^a	0.00±0.00	-	_	_	0.00±0.00	< 0.001	No estimate pos	sible: lack of variation	
Yoghurt	PSS ^a	0.22±0.41	-	_	_	0.13±0.16	< 0.001	0.38 ^d	0.0005	
Cheese	PSS ^a	0.42±0.60	_	_	_	0.20±0.23	< 0.001	0.38 ^d	0.0007	
DSS ^b , continuo	us	1.51±0.88	1.02±0.88	1.05±0.88	0.97±1.03	1.01±0.71	< 0.001	0.30 ^d	0.0073	
DSS ^b , categorise	ed	_	_	_	_	_	-	0.31 ^e	0.0057	

Table 4.3: PSS and DSS of the Dairy Diary compared with the food records (n = 79)

DD1: first administration of the Dairy Diary; FR: Mean PSSs and DSSs for three food records: (FR1 + FR2 + FR3)/3.

a Product of serving score and frequency score.

Serving score: For each dairy product, the frequency (number of times) of consumption was assessed in four frequency categories: never, per day (0–3 times), per week (1–6 times), or per month (1–3 times). Each frequency category was converted into a daily intake.

Frequency score: Scored daily intake based on 300 mg calcium equivalents (i.e. 250 mL for milk, 250 mL for maas, 200 mL for yoghurt, 40 g for hard cheese, and 60 mL for soft cheese).

b Sum of the four product serving scores.

c Paired t-test comparing PSSs/DSSs to food records.

d Pearson (continuous scores).

e Kappa (categorised scores).

f Level of significance for r.



Figure 4.2: Bland–Altman plots for DSSs and PSSs of milk, yoghurt and cheese

Bland–Altman plots for DSSs and PSSs of milk, yoghurt and cheese (n = 79) including mean difference (bias) and limits of agreement (LOA; ± 1.96 SD; 95% CI of the mean difference).

The parameters of the diagnostic accuracy of the DSS of the screener relative to DSS of the food records are shown in Table 4.4. Sensitivity (81.4%) and PPV (93.4%) were higher than specificity (55.6%) and NPV (NPV) (27.8%), respectively. The area under the ROC curve was 0.7. The parameters of the diagnostic accuracy of the DSS of the screener relative to DSS of the food records are also shown in Table 4.4. Sensitivity (81.4%) and positive predictive value (PPV; 93.4%) were higher than specificity (55.6%) and NPV (27.8%), respectively. The area under the ROC curve was 0.7.

Table 4.4: Diagnostic accuracy of the categorised DSS of the Dairy Diary relative to the DSS of the weighed food records (n = 79)

Parameter of diagnostic accuracy	Value (95% CI)
Sensitivity	81.4% (70.3; 89.7)
Specificity	55.6% (21.2; 86.3)
ROC: area under the curve	0.7 (0.51; 0.86)
Positive likelihood ratio (+)	1.83 (0.88; 3.84)
Negative likelihood ratio (-)	0.33 (0.16; 0.72)
Odds ratio	5.5 (4.4; 21.7)
Positive predictive value	93.4% (84.1; 98.2)
Negative predictive value	27.8% (9.7; 53.5)

4.5 Discussion

The aim of the Dairy Diary is to classify individuals into those with and without low dairy intakes. For reliability assessment, mean PSSs and DSSs did not differ significantly between the two screener administrations. Supporting this, correlations were strong for milk, maas, yoghurt and cheese. Similar correlations have been shown elsewhere for milk and cheese (Welten et al., 1995 Goldbohm et al., 2011). McNemar's test for symmetry showed no bias for the DSSs between the two administrations of the Dairy Diary, suggesting that the proportion of individuals who underestimated dairy intake was comparable to the proportion who overestimated their intake in the two administrations. Multiple statistical analyses thus concur with and support test-retest reliability.
For validity assessment, the PSSs of the screener and food records were moderately correlated for milk, yoghurt and cheese, with fair agreement for the categorised DSS. Based on *a priori* LOA of 0.5 servings, the Bland–Altman plot for DSS showed, on group level, acceptable accuracy between DSS for the Dairy Diary and food records, making the Dairy Diary appropriate for research studies where group means are important.

We further quantified the diagnostic ability of the Dairy Diary. Sensitivity referred to the ability of the Dairy Diary to correctly identify participants consuming < 2 servings of dairy per day. Specificity referred to the ability of the Dairy Diary to correctly identify participants consuming \geq 2 servings of dairy per day. Our results show high sensitivity and low specificity, aligned to sensitivity and specificity values reported for other calcium- and food-based screeners that include dairy products. In such studies, sensitivity values ranged from 56% (Tseng et al., 2021) to 97% (Martela et al., 2019), and specificity values ranged from 12% (Martela et al., 2019) to 87% (Montomoli et al., 2002).

The high sensitivity of the Dairy Diary suggests the screener can correctly identify participants not meeting dairy intake recommendations at the expense of low specificity where the screener is less likely to correctly identify those meeting dairy intake recommendations. It is argued that high sensitivity and high specificity is not feasible (Charney, 2008; Field & Hand, 2015), with a pattern of higher sensitivity and lower specificity (and vice versa) to be expected (Gleason et al., 2010). A balance must be struck, and we reason that the need to correctly identify low dairy intakes (sensitivity) takes precedence over misclassifying those who consume sufficient dairy (specificity) to trigger entry into the nutrition care process for comprehensive dietary assessment (Swan et al., 2017). It would be undesirable to have a high rate of false negatives (i.e. failure to identify those who are at risk of low dairy intakes), given well-established evidence that dairy plays a positive role in managing non-communicable diseases (Thorning et al., 2017; Aljuraiban et al., 2019; Guo et al., 2019; Bhupathi et al., 2020), and helping to meet gap nutrient intakes as a surrogate marker of diets higher in nutritional quality (Weaver, 2014).

Last, we supplemented the diagnostic ability of the Dairy Diary with predictive values, acknowledging that such values are related to population prevalence (Gleason et al., 2010),

and the possibility that dietetics/nutrition students may not be perfectly reflective of the general higher income population of South Africa. Nonetheless, the large proportion of participants with daily dairy intake below 2 servings a day limits this threat. Given that the screener is also intended to create awareness of low dairy intakes, we likewise favoured higher PPVs. In assessing the high positive likelihood ratio (> 1) and low negative likelihood ratios (< 1), results suggest that the Dairy Diary is effective at establishing low dairy intakes, while being effective at ruling out low dairy intakes (i.e. \leq 2 servings of dairy per day). Furthermore, an odds ratio of 5.5 suggests that the odds of low dairy intake in those consuming < 2 servings of dairy per day are greater than the odds of low dairy intake in those who consume \geq 2 servings of dairy per day. The area under the ROC of 0.7 suggested that the Dairy Diary had a moderate predictive ability. Previously ROC analyses have been done on a six-item calcium-intake screener (Tseng et al., 2021), yet the area under the curve was not reported.

In general, our results show that the first administration of the Dairy Diary tended to have higher DSSs (and PSSs) than food records. Since the Dairy Diary reflects *usual* dairy intake, whereas weighed food records capture *actual* dairy intake within a seven-day period, perfect agreement may be considered unrealistic. It is, however, also conceivable that the expert predefined serving sizes in the Dairy Diary may partly explain the overestimated portion sizes in the screener. Improvements in performance of FFQs when population-relevant usual portion sizes are included have been reported (Molag et al., 2007; Illner et al; 2012), pointing to the need for locally verified actual dairy portion sizes in the screener.

Strengths of this study include self-administration of the screener and food records (minimising social desirability bias), the two-week time interval between the two administrations of the screener (minimising memory and recall bias), and participant blinding to the outcome of the screening (minimising influence on the second administration). In the absence of a feasible gold standard, three-day weighed food records, consistent with other validity studies were used (Gans et al., 2006; Clover et al., 2007; Sebring et al., 2007; Hacker-Thompson et al., 2009; Goldbohm et al., 2011; Martela et al., 2019).

Food records have an inherently different error structure compared with the FFQ format of the Dairy Diary, minimising systematic error (Gleason et al., 2010). We addressed random

error (linked to day-to-day variation) with repeated (three) and non-consecutive (two weekdays and one weekend day) weighed food records to mimic usual intake, assuming dairy intake was not seasonal. Systematic error was managed with standardised instructions to participants on how to record food intake. We further elected to not exclude non-dairy consuming participants as outliers, which may have led to inflated estimates of the reliability and validity of the Dairy Diary, thereby weakening the diagnostic accuracy of this study.

In terms of the screener, recommendations include the use of the ROC analysis to optimise cut-off values to improve sensitivity and specificity values. In our study, it was not attempted as this may differ depending on prevalence rates of low dairy intake within the population. The Dairy Diary was developed for high-income South African adults, yet the inclusion of maas, a traditional fermented milk may have been less relevant to the young sample population (university students) included in our study. Reconsidering the role of maas in the screener may be necessary, or, alternatively, we recommend redefining the target market.

We acknowledge that volunteer participants of dietetics/nutrition students may naturally be more food aware and healthier than the general population (Clover et al., 2007), leading to a potential selection bias which could limit the generalisability of this study. While the assumption of 60% of the population meeting dairy intake recommendations was not met, our sample of 79 remained aligned to the recommended 50–100 participants in validation studies (Cade et al., 2002). The assessment of the validity of a dietary screening tool is ongoing and further studies exploring the applicability of the Dairy Diary in other population groups (including males, participants without a nutrition background, younger children, and older adults) will be valuable.

4.6 Conclusion

The Dairy Diary has good test-retest reliability and fair comparative validity to screen for dairy intake in the study population of higher income South African adults.

4.7 Acknowledgement

The development of the Dairy Diary was supported by the Consumer Education Project (CEP) of Milk South Africa. The Technical Advisory Committee of the CEP is hereby acknowledged. The Nestlé Nutrition Institute of Africa is acknowledged as part funders of this study.

4.8 Conflict of Interest

Prof. FAM Wenhold and Dr. Z White are members of the Technical Advisory Committee of the CEP of Milk SA. The working group who developed the Dairy Diary was blinded to the algorithm used to calculate the DSS.

4.9 Availability of Data and Materials

The data set used and analysed during the current study is available from the University of Pretoria on reasonable request.

4.10 References

Aljuraiban, G. S., Stamler, J. M., Chan Q., Van Horn, L., Daviglus, M. L., Elliot P., ... INTERMAP Research Group. (2019). Relations between dairy product intake and blood pressure: the international study on macro/micronutrient and blood pressure. *Journal of Hypertension, 36*, 2049–2058.

Bailey, R. L. (2021). Overview of dietary assessment methods for measuring intakes of food, beverages, and dietary supplements in research studies. *Current Opinion in Biotechnology*, *70*, 91–96.

Bhupathi, V., Mazeriegos, M., Cruz Rodriguez, J. B., & Deoker, A. 2020. Dairy intake and risk of cardiovascular disease. *Current Cardiology Reports*, *22*(3), 11.

Blalock, S. J., Norton, L. L., Patel, R. A., Cabrat, K., & Thomas, C. L. (2003). Development and assessment of a short instrument for assessing dietary intakes of calcium and vitamin D. *Journal of the American Pharmacy Association, 43,* 685–693.

Cade, J., Thompson, R., Burley, V., & Warm, D. (2002). Development, validation and utilisation of food frequency questionnaires: a review. *Public Health Nutrition*, *5*(4), 567–587.

Charney, P. (2008). Nutrition screening vs nutrition assessment: how do they differ? *Nutrition in Clinical Practice*, *23*(4), 366–372.

Chen, J., Gemming, L., Hanning, R., & Allman-Farinelli, M. (2018). Smartphone apps and the nutrition care process: current perspectives and future considerations. *Patient Education and Counselling*, *101*(4), 750–757.

Clover, E., Miller, M., Bannerman, E., & Magarey, A. (2007). Relative validation of a short food frequency questionnaire to assess calcium intake in older adults. *Australian and New Zealand Journal of Public Health*, *31*(5), 450–458.

Cohen, J. F., Korevaar, D. A., Altman, D. G., Bruns, D. E., Gatsonis, C. A., Hooft, L., ... Bossuyt, P. M. M. (2016). STARD 2015 guidelines for reporting diagnostic accuracy studies: explanation and elaboration. *British Medical Journal*. e012799. doi:10.1136/bmjopen-2016–012799

Cormick, G. & Belizan, J. M. (2019). Calcium intake and health. *Nutrients, 11*(7), 1606. doi:10.3390/nu11071606

Dairy Gives You Go. (2023). The Dairy Diary. Retrieved from: http://www.dairygivesyougo.co.za/dairy-diary

De Rijk, M. G., Slotegraaf, A. I., Brouwer-Brolsma, E. M., Perenboom, C. W., Feskens, E. J. M., & De Vries, J. H. M. (2021). Development of evaluation of a diet quality screener to assess adherence to the Dutch food-based dietary guidelines. *British Journal of Nutrition 128*(8), 1–11. doi:10.1017/S0007114521004499

Dey, A. K., Wac, K., Ferreira, D., Tassini, K., Hong, J., & Rojas, J. (2011). Getting closer: an empirical investigation of the proximity of user to their smartphones. Proceedings of the 13th ACM International Conference on Ubiquitous Computing – UbiComp'11. Beijing (China): 17–21 September 2011 – New York: ACM. 2011, p. 163–172.

Field, L. B. & Hand, R. K. (2015). Differentiating malnutrition screening and assessment: a nutrition care process perspective. *Journal of the Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics*, *115*(5), 824–828.

Gadowski, A. D., McCaffrey, T. A., Heritier, S., Curtis, A. J., Nanayakkara, N., Zoungas, S., & Owen, A. J. (2020). Development, relative validity and reproducibility of the Aus-SD (Australian Short Dietary Screener) in adults aged 70 years and above. *Nutrients*, *12*(5), 1436. doi:10.3390/nu12051436

Gans, K. M., Risica, P. M., Wylie-Rosett, J., Ross, E. M., Strolla, L. O., McMurray, J., & Eaton, C. B. (2006). Development and evaluation of the nutrition component of the Rapid Eating and Activity Assessments for Patients (REAP): a new tool for primary care providers. *Journal of Nutrition Education and Behaviours*, *38*(5), 286–292. doi:10.1016/j.jneb.2005.12.002

Gilsing, A., Mayhew, A. J., Payette, H., Shatenstein, B., Kirkpatrick, S. I., Amo, K., ... Rainer, P. (2018). Validity and reliability of a short diet questionnaire to estimate dietary intake in older adults in a subsample of the Canadian Longitudinal Study on Aging. *Nutrients*, *10*(10), 1522. doi:10.3390/nu10101522

Gleason, P. M., Harris, J., Sheean, P. M., Boushey, C. J., & Bruemmer, B. (2010). Publishing nutrition research: validity, reliability, and diagnostic test assessment in nutrition-related research. *Journal of the American Dietetic Association*, *110*, 409–419.

Goldbohm, R. A., Cohrus, A. M. J., Garre, F. G., Schouten, L. J., & Van den Brandt, P. A. (2011). Dairy consumption and 10-y total and cardiovascular mortality: a prospective cohort study in the Netherlands. *American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, *93*, 615–627.

Guo, H., Givens, D. I., Astrup, A., Bakker, S. J. L., Goossens, G. H., Kratz, M., ... Soedamah-Muthu S. S. (2019). The impact of dairy products in the development of type 2 diabetes: where does the evidence stand in 2019? *Advances in Nutrition*, *10*, 1066–1075.

Hacker-Thompson, A., Robertson, T. P., & Sellmeyer, D. E. (2009). Validation of two food frequency questionnaires for dietary calcium assessment. *Journal of the American Dietetic Association*, *109*(7), 1237–1240.

Hanneman, S. K. (2008). Design, analysis and interpretation of method-comparison studies. *Advanced Critical Care*, *19*, 223–234.

Hodge, A., Patterson, A. J., Brown, W. J., Ireland, P., & Giles, G. (2000). The Anti-Cancer Council of Victoria FFQ: relative validity of nutrient intakes compared with weighed food records in young to middle-aged women in a study of iron supplementation. *Australian and New Zealand Journal of Public Health*, *26*(6), 576–583.

Illner, A. K., Freisling, H., Boeing, H., Huybrechts, I., Crispim, S. P., & Slimani, N. (2012). Review and evaluation of innovative technologies for measuring diet in nutritional epidemiology. *International Journal of Epidemiology*, *41*, 1187–1203.

Krebs, P. & Duncan, D. T. (2015). Health app use among US mobile phone owners: a national survey. *JMIR mHealth uHealth*, *3*(4):e101. doi:10.2196/mhealth.4924

Landis, J.R. & Koch, G.G. (1977). The measurement of observer agreement for categorical data. *Biometrics*, *3*(1), 159–174.

Lombard, M. J., Steyn, N. P., Charlton, K. E., & Senekal, M. (2015). Application and interpretation of multiple statistical tests to evaluate validity of dietary intake assessment methods. *Nutrients*, *14*, 40. doi:10.1186/s12937–015–0027-y

Lucassen, D. A., Brouwer-Brolsma, E. M., Van De Wiel, A. M., Siebelink, E., & Feskens, E. J. M. (2021). Iterative development of an innovative smartphone-based dietary assessment tool: Traqq. *Journal of Visualized Experiments*, *169*, :e62032. doi:10.3791/62032

Magarey, A., Baulderstone, L., Yaxley, A., Markow, K., & Miller, M. (2014). Evaluation of tools used to measure calcium and/or dairy consumption in adults. *Public Health Nutrition*, *18*(7), 1225–1236.

Martela, K., Kuzniewicz, R., Pluskiewicz, W., Tabor, E., & Zagorski, P. (2019). Relevance of the semi-quantitative short food frequency questionnaire in assessment of calcium consumption by female inhabitants of Zabrze over the age of 55 years (the Silesia Osteo Active Study). *Archives of Osteoporosis*, *14*(1), 75. doi:10.1007/s11657–019–0620–3

Mchiza, Z. J., Steyn, N. P., Hill, J., Kruger, A., Schönfeldt, H., Nel, J., & Wentzel-Viljoen, E. (2015). A review of dietary surveys in the adult South African population from 2000 to 2015. *Nutrients*, *7*, 8227–8250.

McNaughton, S., Hughes, M. & Marks, G. (2007). Validation of a FFW to estimate the intake of PUFA using plasma phospholipid fatty acids and weighed foods records. *British Journal of Nutrition*, *7*(97), 561–568.

Molag, M. L., De Vries, J. H. M., Ocké, M. C., Dagnelie, P.C., Van den Brandt, P. E., Jansen, M. C. J. F., ... Vant-Vier, P. (2007). Design characteristics of food frequency questionnaires in relation to their validity. *American Journal of Epidemiology*, *166*(12), 1468–1478.

Montomoli, M., Gonnelli, S., Giacchi, M., Mattei, R., Cuda, C., Rossi, S., & Gennari, C. (2002). Validation of a food frequency questionnaire for nutritional calcium intake assessment in Italian women. *European Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, *56*, 21–30.

Mueller, C., Compher, C., & Ellen, D. M. (2011). American Society for Parenteral and Enteral Nutrition Board of Directors. ASPEN clinical guidelines: nutrition screening, assessment, and intervention in adults. *Journal of Parenteral and Enteral Nutrition*, *35*(1), 16–24.

Nkume, J. B. (2018). Global Mobile Consumer Survey 2017: The South African Cut. Retrieved from: https://www2.deloitte.com/content/dam/Deloitte/za/Documents/technology-media-telecommunications/Deloitte%20South%20Africa%20Mobile%20Consumer%20Survey%202 017%20-%20Mobile.pdf

Park, Y., Kim S., Lim, Y., Ha., Y., Chang, J., Kim, I.,... Kung, H. (2013). Validation of a new food frequency questionnaire for assessment of calcium and vitamin D intake in Korean women. *Journal of Bone Metabolism*, *20*, 63–74.

Piderit, M. C., White, Z., & Wenhold, F. A. M. (2022). The development and usability of a webbased mobile application as a dairy intake screener for South African adults. *Journal of Dairy Research*, *89*(4), 453–60.

Schumacher, T., Burrows, T., Rollo, M., Wood, L., Callister, R., & Collins, C. (2016). Comparison of fatty acid intakes assessed by a cardiovascular-specific food frequency questionnaire with red blood cell membrane fatty acids in hyperlipidaemic Australian adults: a validation study. *European Journal of Clinical Nutrition, 70*(12), 1433–1438.

Sebring, N. G., Denkinger, B. I., Menzie, C. M., Yanoff, L. B., Parikh, S. J., & Yanovski, J. A. (2007). Validation of three food frequency questionnaires to assess dietary calcium intake in adults. *American Dietetic Association*, *107*(5), 752–759.

Soreide, K. (2009). Receiver operating characteristic curve analysis in diagnostic, prognostic and predictive biomarker research. *Journal of Clinical Pathology*, *62*(1), 1–5.

Swan, W., Vivanti, A., Hakel-Smith, N., Hotson, B., Orrevall, Y., Trostler, N., & Papoutsakis, C. (2017). Nutrition care process and model update: toward realizing people-centred care and outcomes management. *Journal of the Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics*, *117*(12), 2003–2014. doi:10.1016/j.jand.2017.07.015

Thorning, T. K., Bertram, H. C., Bonjour, J., De Groot, L., DuPont, D., Feeney, E., ... Givens, I. (2017). Whole dairy matrix of single nutrients in assessment of health effects: current evidence and knowledge gaps. *American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, *105*, 1033–1045.

Tseng, L. Y., Xie, W., Pan, W., Lyu, H., Yu, Z., Shi, W., ... Hsieh, E. (2021). Validation of a six-item dietary calcium screening tool among HIV patients in China. *Public Health Nutrition*, *24*(15), 4786–4795.

Trevethan, R. (2017). Sensitivity, specificity, and predictive values: Foundations, pliabilities and pitfalls in research and practice. *Frontiers in Public Health*, *5*, 307. doi:10.3389/fpubh. 2017.00307

US Department of Agriculture & US Department of Health and Human Services. (2020, Dec). Dietary Guidelines for Americans, 2020–2025. 9th ed. Retrieved from: https://www.dietaryguidelines.gov/sites/default/files/2020-12/Dietary Guidelines for Americans 2020-2025.pdf.

Van Rossum, C. T. M., Buurma-Rethans, E. J. M., Dinnissen, C. S., Beukers, M. H., Brants, H. A. M., Dekkers, A. L. M., & Ocké, M.C. (2020). The diet of the Dutch: results of the Dutch National Food Consumption Survey 2012–2016. Bilthoven: National Institute for Public Health and the Environment RIVM.

Weaver, C. M. (2014). How sound is the science behind the dietary recommendations for dairy? *American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, *99*(suppl), 12175–1222S.

Welten, D. C., Kemper, H. C. G., Post, G. B., & Van Staveren, W. A. (1995). Comparison of a quantitative dairy questionnaire with a dietary history in young adults. *International Journal of Epidemiology*, *24*, 763–770.

World Health Organization (WHO). (2004, May 26). Global Strategy on Diet, Physical Activity and Health. Retrieved from: https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9241592222

Zhao, J., Freeman, B., & Li, M. (2016). Can mobile phone apps influence people's health behaviour change? An evidence review. *Journal of Medical Internet Research*, *18*(11), e287. doi:10.2196/jmir.5692

5 CHAPTER 5: GENERAL DISCUSSION, RECOMMENDATIONS AND CONCLUSION

In these modern times, ease of access to health and nutrition information via mobile phones has allowed for the emergence of innovative tools for dietary screening.^{1,2} The nutrition professional stands at crossroads in the advancement of technology-based methods of dietary screening, while appreciating and acknowledging that the performance of these tools needs to be validated.³

Simultaneously, dairy intake in South Africa is low.⁴ Screening for dairy intake could initiate behaviour change by raising awareness of consumption not meeting recommendations, more so if linked to nutrition education on the importance of dairy in the diet. A dairy intake screener may indirectly create awareness of low dairy intakes and the importance thereof, thereby initiating, motivating, and driving behaviour change. This, in turn, may support and drive nutrition education to improve dairy intake in South Africa.

As such, the Dairy Diary⁵ was commissioned for development by the CEP, an initiative of Milk SA⁶ to protect and promote the dairy industry. Funded by government and industry, the CEP is committed to consumer education on the importance of dairy in the diet. Should the Dairy Diary contribute to the quick assessment of dairy intake, this can alert the consumer to low intakes with the purposeful inclusion of preliminary targeted guidance to educate on increasing dairy intake. In turn, this informs the consumer of the health and nutritional advantages of dairy products, which further supports the responsibility of the CEP to create awareness of dairy intake.

This research study aimed to evaluate the usability (user-friendliness) and validity (test-retest reliability and comparative validity) of the Dairy Diary in South African adults in two substudies. The usability sub-study included the evaluation of the user-friendliness of the Dairy Diary using uMARS in an online cross-sectional survey by respondents comprising consumers and nutrition professionals. In a diagnostic accuracy study, the validity sub-study included a purposefully recruited sample of undergraduate dietetics/nutrition students from three South African universities who completed three days of weighed food records (reference standard) within a seven-day period (comparative validity), followed by two administrations of the Dairy Diary (index test) (reliability), two weeks apart. In addition to the discussions presented in the manuscripts of Chapter 3 and Chapter 4, respectively, a general discussion on each sub-study follows. Table 5.1 summarises the key results of each sub-study.

 For consumers, the Dairy Diary: Among Was quick and easy to use. Diary: Met the minimum mean acceptability score for the objective quality, app subjective quality, and app-specific score. Met the minimum mean acceptability score dair for the additional question on e-portions. Scored highest for aesthetics (followed by information and functionality). 	g dietetics/nutrition students, the Dairy as test-retest reliable. d moderate potential to be a mparatively valid tool to screen for iry intake of groups. as highly sensitive at the expense of ecificity.

Table 5.1: Summar	y of results in	the usability a	nd validity s	ub-studies
-------------------	-----------------	-----------------	---------------	------------

5.1 General Discussion on the Development of the Dairy Diary

The development of the Dairy Diary was initiated and funded by the CEP of Milk SA⁶ in November 2017, informed by the South African national food-based dietary guidelines on dairy to "Have milk, maas and yoghurt everyday". The CEP of Milk SA defines the reference serving size of dairy as an amount containing 300 mg of calcium, which directed the portion sizes used in the screener.

This project was initiated prior to the candidate's enrolment for post-graduate studies. As such, the development of the screener did not feature within the ethics proposal to the REC of the Faculty of Health Sciences (October 2018), and the development of the Dairy Diary was reported for descriptive purposes only and was not addressed as a standalone objective in this dissertation.

According to Willet et al.⁷ the selection of food types and portion sizes, based on the food consumption data of the population to be studied, provides the backbone of the development

of a FFQ. The researcher did not use the Willet approach for several reasons. First, the Willet steps refer to the development of a comprehensive FFQ, whereas the Dairy Diary is a screener with a FFQ format. Second, the lack of quantitative and updated national dietary intake data on dairy intake in South Africa did not provide food consumption data, and more specifically dairy consumption data, for the development of the Dairy Diary. This was further justified by the disaggregation of the study population by LSM, as per the inclusion criteria and informed by the high cost of dairy products and technology in the country. Results from the National Dietary Intake Study of 2022 will present the opportunity to use actual, current consumption data for future developments of food-specific dietary screeners in South Africa.

5.2 General Discussion on the Usability Sub-study

For the usability sub-study, this research included a report on the development of the Dairy Diary using the five-step best practice guidelines recommended by the ILSI Europe Dietary Intake and Exposure Task Force for reporting on technologically based dietary assessment tools.² Results of the usability sub-study showed that the Dairy Diary, as evaluated by uMARS,⁸ was quick and easy to use. The screener met the minimum mean acceptability score of $\geq 3.0^9$ for the app quality score (objective), app quality score (subjective), and app-specific score. It further met the minimum mean acceptability score of ≥ 3.0 for the additional question on eportions. The Dairy Diary has the highest score for aesthetics (followed by information and functionality), with engagement scored lowest.

This research has shown that the Dairy Diary is a user-friendly, unique, and novel technologybased tool. This may provide researchers and nutrition professionals with a cost-effective, convenient, and practical dietary screening tool for evaluating and encouraging dairy intake in South Africa. It further allows for initiatives such as the CEP of Milk SA to promote and protect dairy intake by creating awareness of low intakes among South African consumers. Plant-based/non-dairy alternatives have proliferated the market in recent years with reports of 61% increase in plant-based alternatives since 2013.¹⁰ The associated declines in dairy intake linked to this transition may have further implications for the dairy industry, motivating for dairy advocacy and protection by initiatives such as the CEP. Usability studies on technology-based dietary assessment methods in Australia¹¹ and Ireland^{12,13} reported high levels of respondent acceptance towards using mobile apps for dietary assessment, as confirmed in the usability sub-study of this research. Of note, levels of acceptance and usability tend to be lower for respondents with lower educational levels.^{1,14} Aligned to the target group identified by the CEP, this sub-study included higher income groups. The respondents potentially have higher education levels, which may have inflated the levels of acceptance of the Dairy Diary.

Dairy products are expensive in South Africa, which coupled with high mobile data costs¹⁵ justified the inclusion of high-income groups. However, it is recommended that the usability sub-study be repeated in lower income groups. A study in China showed that, compared with medium- and high-income families, intake of dairy products in low-income groups is more sensitive to income and price fluctuations.¹⁶ Similarly, Romanian consumers reported price as an influencing factor in dairy purchase.¹⁷ If dairy products are expensive, those with low dairy intakes may thus be from lower income groups, where screening for dairy intake is important.

Last, usability studies on web-based FFQs have shown that technology versions are generally favoured over traditional versions.^{2,18} The objectives of the sub-study of this research did not include the appraisal of respondent preference of the web-based mobile app format of the Dairy Diary in comparison to a print (traditional) version.

Though technology-based screening tools continue to gain popularity, the limitations thereof are recognised. Such dietary screeners may not be applicable to groups unfamiliar with modern technologies, such as the elderly. Accordingly, there may be considerations related to selection bias of the consumer respondents in this research.^{19,20} The relatively young sample of the usability sub-study may have further influenced selection bias, accounting for the favourable assessment of user-friendliness of the Dairy Diary.

Another limitation is that the use of dietary screeners may be influenced by reactivity bias ^{12,21} and social desirability response bias.²² Social desirability refers to a respondent's tendency to present responses in research in a way that is perceived to be more socially acceptable.²³ This is a potential risk in survey-based research, like this sub-study, where self-report is required.²⁴ In general, respondents in this sub-study self-reported as being "very healthy". In addition,

some (18%) were nutrition professionals. It can be argued that these characteristics of the sample naturally introduced reactivity and social desirability response biases to the study. That said, though this type of bias is often viewed as a confounding factor in survey-based research, other evidence suggests it plays only a minor role.²⁵

A consideration regarding technical limitations (i.e. poor internet connection) is warranted prior to technology-based dietary screeners becoming routine practice. In South Africa, 72% of the population have access to the internet,²⁶ with internet and fibre-to-the-home/building internet subscriptions increasing.²⁷ Consequently, it is deemed that the format of the Dairy Diary as a web-based mobile app remains appropriate for use in a population of relatively high internet penetration in South Africa.

Last, the practical implications of utilising mobile apps for public health initiatives must be mentioned. This may include enhanced accessibility to health information, improved user engagement, and the potential for real-time data collection and analysis. A systematic review on mobile app-based health promotion reported better health outcomes for mobile users compared to non-users.²⁸

5.3 General Discussion on the Validity Sub-study

"There will always be error in dietary assessment. The challenge is to understand, estimate and make use of the error structure during analysis".

This statement by Beaton et al.²⁹ emphasises the core of this research, highlighting the role of validity studies on novel dietary screening tools in describing the type and magnitude of inherent errors when measuring diet. For the validity sub-study, results showed that the Dairy Diary was test-retest reliable to screen for dairy intake, with moderate comparative validity to screen for dairy intake. The screener had high sensitivity, yet good specificity could not be achieved simultaneously.

When conducting validation studies for dietary assessment, Kirkpatrick et al.³⁰ recommend the avoidance of treating validity and/or reliability as a dichotomous finding. There is further no consensus on the most appropriate statistical methods to evaluate the validity of a dietary

screener.³¹ As such, this research used a complement of statistical tests to provide comprehensive and congruent insight into validity. In the validity sub-study, t-tests, Pearson correlations (*r*), Kappa (κ), Bland–Altman, McNemar's test for symmetry, and diagnostic accuracy (Se, Sp, PPV, NPV, ROC) were determined to assess for test-retest reliability and comparative validity. Table 5.2 summarises the statistical tests used to inform the concluding remarks on assessment of reliability and validity of the Dairy Diary.

With reference to predictive values, PPV and NPV are suggested as statistical tests when screening is likely to be conducted by a non-nutrition professional.³² High PPV and low NPV of the Dairy Diary was reported in this research. Having included these statistical tests in the validity sub-study affirms that the Dairy Diary study may be conducted by other trained professionals. Furthermore, on group level, the Bland–Altman plot for DSS showed acceptable accuracy between DSS for the Dairy Diary and food records. Taken together, this supports that the Dairy Diary is appropriate for use as a dairy intake screener in research studies where group values are important.

It is argued that predictive values need not always be high³³ predictive values are dependent on the population being tested and related to disease prevalence.³⁴ In this research, consistent with population-based data on dairy intake in South Africa,⁴ dairy intakes lower than the recommended \geq 2 servings per day for both the Dairy Diary and weighed food records were reported. The observed pattern of a higher PPV than NPV implies that false positives are minimised, which is desirable when the risk of poor dairy intake is not identified and entry into the nutrition care process is delayed. In the context of the positive role that dairy plays in health, a dairy intake screener that delays the identification of low dairy intake is more of a concern than a screener that overidentifies high dairy intake. These predictive values would, however, change should the Dairy Diary be validated in a different population group, such as one with a higher dairy intake.

Variables		Statistical tests and their outcomes									
		t-test	Correlations (<i>r</i>) ^a	Карра (к) ^ь	Bland–Altman plot ^c	McNemar's test for symmetry	Diagnostic accuracy				
							Se (%)	Sp (%)	PPV (%)	NPV (%)	ROC ^d
	PSSs: continuous	Did not differ significantly. (all P > 0.05)	Milk: Strong (r = 0.69) Maas: Strong (r = 0.72) Yoghurt: Strong (r = 0.71) Cheese: Strong (r = 0.74)								
Reliability	DSS: continuous	Did not differ significantly. (P > 0.05)	DSS: Strong (<i>r</i> = 0.68)								
	DSS: categorised			DSS: Moderate (κ = 0.45)		Non-agreeing responses symmetric (P = 0.334)					
Validity	PSSs: continuous	Did not differ significantly. (all P > 0.05)	Milk: Moderate (r = 0.30) Maas: n/a Yoghurt: Moderate (r = 0.38) Cheese: Moderate (r = 0.38)								
	DSS: continuous	Did not differ significantly (P > 0.05)	DSS: Moderate (<i>r</i> = 0.30)		Acceptable agreement, considerable imprecision						
	DSS: categorised			DSS: Fair (κ = 0.31)			81.4	55.6	93.4	27.8	0.7

Table 5.2: Summary of statistical tests and their outcomes for reliability and validity assessment

Se: Sensitivity; Sp: Specificity; PPV: Positive predictive value; NPV: Negative predictive value; ROC: Receiver operating characteristic

^a Pearson: Poor (r < 0.2), moderate (r = 0.2-0.6) and strong (r > 0.6)^{35,36}

^b Strength of agreement for Kappa can be described as poor ($\kappa < 0$), slight ($\kappa = 0.01-0.2$), fair ($\kappa = 0.21-0.40$), moderate (k = 0.41-0.60), strong ($\kappa = 0.61-0.80$), and almost perfect ($\kappa = 0.81-1.0$).³⁷

^d For ROC, the area under the curve was 1.0 for a perfect test and 0.5 for a poor outcome.³⁹

^c Clinically relevant *a priori* acceptable level of error (Hanneman, 2008) was defined as 0.5 dairy servings (i.e. 75% of the recommended dairy intake of ≥ 2 servings per day.

In nutrition research, the assessment of usual or true dietary intake will always be a challenging yet necessary undertaking, driving continued discussion and debate on the most accurate method for assessing dietary intake.⁴⁰ Since no gold standard exists, a measure of validity can only be comparative and assessed by another method deemed to be superior.⁴¹ Three-day (non-consecutive) weighed food records were used as a reference standard in the validity sub-study – a dietary assessment method commonly used in validation studies.⁴¹ Food records have a great degree of demonstrated validity, even if not an exact measure of usual dietary intake.³⁴ Though the Dairy Diary (with an FFQ format) and food records are both inherently limited by some degree of inaccuracy, the two methods are independent of each other, managing correlation of errors.³⁴ However, the reliance on subjective participant reporting is a major limitation of both food records and FFQ. It is associated with random and systematic errors such as underreporting of dietary intake, inaccuracies in portion size estimation, with daily variation of intake and the failure to report on usual intake. The risk of participants altering dietary intake related to the burden of recording complex foods should also not be overlooked.^{41,42}

To address these challenges, the use of other reference standards, independent of random and systematic errors, should be considered. Such limitations can be overcome with the use of biomarkers as a reference standard to objectively assess food consumption with independence and without the bias of (subjective) self-reported dietary intake.^{40,43} Biomarkers can be a nutrient, food component or metabolite accessible from blood (plasma, serum, or blood cells), excretion products (faeces or urine), or other easily obtainable specimens (skin, saliva, or hair), serving as an objective measure to represent dietary or nutrient intake. This reference standard can help determine intakes of foods and food groups in conjunction with and to complement self-reported dietary screeners.⁴⁴ Biomarkers have the advantage of not relying on participant self-reporting, and thus may overcome the inherent challenges of respondent bias in dietary screening.⁴³

For the validity sub-study of this research, the use of a biomarker as an additional complementary reference standard is acknowledged. That said, the use of biomarkers as a reference standard would have been limited as, to our knowledge, there are no biomarkers for dairy as a food group. Rather, biomarkers for dairy intake are limited to assessing dairy fat,

using certain short chain fatty acids and amino acids. Examples of biomarkers for dairy fat include odd-chain saturated fatty acids such as pentadecanoic acid (C15:0) and heptadecanoic acid (17:0),^{45,46} serum short chain fatty acids,⁴⁷ glutamine,⁴⁸ proline,⁴⁸ aspartic acid,⁴⁸ and urinary citrate.⁴⁹ As such, in a dairy intake screener that includes full cream, low and non-fat dairy products as a food items, such as the Dairy Diary, careful consideration on the choice of biomarker is important. For example, C15:0 and C17:0 are not useful biomarkers in assessing for low fat dairy products and perform poorly for total dairy intake.⁵⁰ A proposed solution could be to use a combination of biomarkers to increase precision. For example, the sum of C15:0, C17:0, and/or trans-palmitoleic acid (t16:1n-7) has been used as a biomarker for dairy fat.⁴⁵¹ A biomarker for calcium intake could also be considered. Given that non-dairy food sources of calcium may also contribute to dietary calcium intake, again, this would limit the use of a biomarker for calcium.

Thus, the choice of biomarker as a reference standard requires careful consideration. Ideally, biomarkers should be highly specific to one food item or food group (i.e. dairy), have a doseand time-dependent response after intake, must not be detected in a sample when the food item is not ingested, and must not be susceptible to interindividual variation. Though biomarkers may present independent errors compared with traditional methods, biomarkers do not replace the traditional method (i.e. food record) for assessing dietary intake. Rather, a biomarker is used as an additional measure. For this reason, a triads method is suggested, which includes two traditional dietary assessment methods along with biomarkers in the validation of an index test.⁴⁴

Last, the use of a biomarker in this study would have been challenged by budget and logistics related to the large geographical distance between participants in the validity sub-study across three South African provinces. For these reasons, biological specimens were not considered to serve as biomarkers as the reference standard for this study.

5.4 Conclusion

The Dairy Diary is a dietary screening tool that employs technology in the assessment, immediately providing a result and a referral to the user, while showing to be user-friendly and test-retest reliable. Even though individual-level error must be expected, the Dairy Diary

has the potential to be comparatively valid to screen for dairy intake in groups, as in research studies.

A dairy intake screener that is user-friendly and valid may help support and promote current low dairy intakes in South Africa by alerting the consumer to poor intakes, thereby providing a platform to emphasise dairy-based nutrition education. Further research could address validating the Dairy Diary in other groups, such as in young children, the elderly and lower income groups, which may help create dairy intake awareness across larger segments of South Africa.

With the ever-increasing usage of smartphones and mobile apps, coupled with continued internet penetration across the country, a technology-based dairy intake screener will serve as an original contribution to the field of nutrition and dietetics in South Africa.

5.5 References

- Illner, A.K., Freisling, H., Boeing, H., Huybrechts, I., Crispim, S.P., Slimani, N. Review and evaluation of innovative technologies for measuring diet in nutritional epidemiology. Int J Epidemiol. 2012; 41:1187–203
- Elridge, A.L., Piernas, C., Illner, A.K., Gibney, M.J., Gurinov, M.A., De Vries, J.H.M., et al. Evaluation of new technology-based tools for dietary intake assessment: an ILSI Europe Dietary Intake and Exposure Task Force Evaluation. Nutrients. 2019; 11:55.
- Chen, J., Gemming, L., Hanning, R., Allman-Farinelli, M. Smartphone apps and the nutrition care process: current perspectives and future considerations. Patient Educ Couns. 2018; 101(4):750–7.
- Mchiza, Z.J., Steyn, N.P., Hill, J., Kruger, A., Schönfeldt, H., Nel, J., Wentzel-Viljoen, E. A review of dietary surveys in the adult South African population from 2000 to 2015. Nutrients, 2015; 7: 8227–50.
- Dairy Gives You Go [Internet]. 2022. The Dairy Diary. Pretoria; [updated 2022; cited 2022
 Jul 21]. Available from: http://www.dairygivesyougo.co.za/dairy-diary
- 6. South African Milk Processors' Association (SAMPRO) [Internet]. Consumer Education Project. Available from: https://sampro.co.za/consumer-education-project/
- 7. Willet, W. Food frequency methods. In: Nutritional Epidemiology. 3rd Edition. Oxford: Oxford University Press; 3012. pp 89-93. http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/acprof:oso/9780195122978.001.0001
- 8. Stoyanov, S.R., Hides L., Kavanagh, D.J., Wilson, H. Development of the user version of the Mobile Application Rating Scale (uMARS). JMIR mHealth uHealth. 2016; 4(2):e72.
- 9. Mani, M., Kavanagh, D.J., Hides, L., Stoyanov, R. Review and evaluation of mindfulnessbased iPhone Apps. JMIR mHealth uHealth. 2015; 3(3):e82.
- 10. Mintel. Report: Dairy and non-dairy milk—US—September 2018. London: Mintel.

- Ambrosini, G.L., Hurworth, M., Giglia, R., Trapp, G., Strauss, P. Feasibility of a commercial smartphone application for dietary assessment in epidemiological research and comparison with 24-h dietary recalls. Nutr J. 2018; 17: 5. doi: 10.1186/s12937–018–0315–4.
- 12. Timon, C.M., Blain, R.J., McNulty, B., Kehoe, L., Evans, K., Walton, J., et al. The development, validation and user evaluation of Foodbook24: a web-based dietary assessment tool developed for the Irish adult population. J Med Internet Research. 2017; 19(5):e158.
- 13. Timon, C.M., Walton, J., Flynn, A., Gibney, E.R. Respondent characteristics and dietary intake data collected using web-based and traditional nutrition surveillance approaches: comparison and usability study. JMIR Public Health Surveill. 2021; 7(4):e22759.
- 14. Peng, W., Kanthawala, S., Yuan, S., Hussain, S.A. A qualitative study of user perceptions of mobile health apps. BMC Public Health. 2016; 16:1158.
- 15. Moyo, D., Munoriyarwa, A. 'Data must fall': mobile data pricing, regulatory paralysis and citizen action in South Africa. Inf Commun Soc. 2021; 24:365–380.
- Wu, B., Shang, X., Chen, Y. Household dairy demand by income groups in an urban Chinese province: a multi-stage budgeting approach. Agribusiness. 2021; 37(3):629–49. doi: 10.1002/agr.21681
- Ilie, D.M., Lădaru, G.-R., Diaconeasa, M.C., Stoian, M. Consumer choice for milk and dairy in Romania: does income really have an influence? Sustainability. 2021; 13:12204. doi: 10.3390/su132112204
- Lucassen, D.A., Brouwer-Brolsma, E.M., Van De Wiel, A.M., Siebelink, E., Feskens, E.J.M. Iterative development of an innovative smartphone-based dietary assessment tool: Traqq. JoVE. 2021; 169:e62032.
- 19. Castell, G.S., Serra-Majem, L., Ribas-Barba, L. What and how much do we eat? 24-hour dietary recall method. Nurt Hosp. 2015; 31(3):46–8

- Gurinovic, M., Zeković, M., Milešević, J., Nikolic, M., Glibetic, M. Nutritional assessment.
 In: Jayabalan, R., Malbasa, R., Sathishkumar, M., editors. Reference Module in Food Science. New York: Elselvier; 2017. pp. 1-14. Doi: 10.1016/B978-0-08-100596-5.21180-3.
- 21. Forster, H., Walsh, M.C., Gibney, M.J., Brennan, L., Gibney, E.R. Personalised nutrition: the role of new dietary assessment methods. Proc. Nutr. Soc. 2016; 75:96–105.
- 22. Shim, J.S., Oh, K., Kim, H.C. Dietary assessment methods in epidemiologic studies. Epidemiol Health. 2014; 26: e2014009. doi: 10.4178/epih/e2014009
- 23. Bergen N., Labonté, R. "Everything is perfect, and we have no problems": detecting and limiting social desirability bias in qualitative research. Qual Health Res. 2020; 30(5):783–92.
- Cerri, J., Thøgersen, J., Testa, F. Social desirability and sustainable food research: a systematic literature review. Food Qual Prefer. 2019; 71:136–40. Doi: 10.1016/j.foodqual.2018.06.013.
- Paunonen, S.V., LeBel, E.P. Socially desirable responding and its elusive effects on the validity of personality assessments. J Pers Soc Psychol. 2012; 103:158–175. doi: 10.1037/a0028165
- 26. DataReportal [Internet]. Digital 2023: South Africa. [updated 13 February 2023; 2023 Jul 20]. Available from: https://datareportal.com/reports/digital-2023-south-africa
- 27. Independent Communications Authority of South Africa (ICASA) [Internet]. The state of the ICT sector report in South Africa 2019; [updated 2019 Mar; cited 2022 Oct 19]. Available from: https://www.icasa.org.za/uploads/files/state-of-ict-sector-report-2019.pdf
- Lee, M., Lee, H., Kim, Y., Kim, J., Cho, M., Jang, J., et al. Mobile app-based health promotion programs: a systematic review of the literature. Int J Environ Res Public Health. 2018; 15(12):2838. doi: 10.3390/ijerph15122838
- 29. Beaton, G.H., Burema, J., Ritenbaugh, C. Errors in the interpretation of dietary assessments. Am J Clin Nutr. 1997; 65: 1100S–7S.

- Kirkpatrick, S.I., Baranowski, T., Subar, A.F., Tooze, J.A., Frongillo, E.A. Best practices for conducting and interpreting studies to validate self-report dietary assessment methods. J Acad Nutr Diet. 2019; 19(11):1801–16.
- Lombard, M.J., Steyn, N.P., Charlton, K.E., Senekal, M. Application and interpretation of multiple statistical tests to evaluate validity of dietary intake assessment methods. Nutrients. 2015; 14:40. doi: 10.1186/s12937–015–0027-y
- 32. Field, L.B., Hand, R.K. Differentiating malnutrition screening and assessment: a nutrition care process perspective. J Acad Nutr Diet. 2015; 115(5): 824–8.
- Trevethan, R. Sensitivity, specificity, and predictive values: Foundations, pliabilities and pitfalls in research and practice. Front Public Health. 2017; 5:307. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2017.00307
- Gleason, P.M., Harris, J., Sheean, P.M., Boushey, C.J., Bruemmer, B. Publishing nutrition research: validity, reliability, and diagnostic test assessment in nutrition-related research. J Am Diet Assoc. 2010; 110:409–19.
- 35. McNaughton, S., Hughes, M., Marks, G. Validation of a FFW to estimate the intake of PUFA using plasma phospholipid fatty acids and weighed foods records. Br J Nutr. 2007; 7(97), 561–8.
- 36. Schumacher, T., Burrows, T., Rollo, M., Wood, L., Callister, R., Collins, C. Comparison of fatty acid intakes assessed by a cardiovascular-specific food frequency questionnaire with red blood cell membrane fatty acids in hyperlipidaemic Australian adults: a validation study. Eur J Clin Nutr. 2016; 70(12), 1433–8.
- Landis, J.R., Koch, G.G. The measurement of observer agreement for categorical data.
 Biometrics. 1977; 3(1):159–74.
- Hanneman, S.K. Design, analysis and interpretation of method-comparison studies. Adv Crit Care. 2008; 19(2):223–234.

- 39. Soreide, K. Receiver operating characteristic curve analysis in diagnostic, prognostic and predictive biomarker research. J Clin Pathol. 2009; 62(1):1–5.
- 40. Bingham, S.A. Biomarkers in nutritional epidemiology. Public Health Nutr. 2002; 5(6A):821–7.
- 41. Ortega, R.M., Perez-Rodrigo, C., Lopez-Sobaleri, A.M. Dietary assessment methods: dietary records. Nutr Hosp. 2015; 31(Suppl. 3):38–45.
- 42. Thompson, F.E., Subar, A.F., Loria, C.M., Reedy, J.L, Baranowski, T. Need for technological innovation in dietary assessment. J Am Diet Assoc. 2010; 110(1):48–51.
- 43. Pico, C., Serra, F., Rodriguez A.M., Keijer, J., Palou, A. Biomarkers of nutrition and health: new tools for new approaches. 2019; 11:1092. doi: 10.3390/nu1105092
- 44. De Carvalho Yokota, R.T., Miyazaki, E.S., Ito, M.K. Applying the triads method in the validation of dietary intake using biomarkers. Cad Saude Publica. 2010; 26(11):2027–37.
- 45. Brevik, A., Veirod, M.B., Drevon, C.A., Andersen, L.F. Evaluation of the odd fatty acids 15:0 and 17:0 in serum and adipose tissue as markers of intake of milk and dairy fat. Eur J Clin Nutr. 2005; 59:1417–22.
- 46. Riserus, U., Marklund, M. Milk fat biomarkers and cardiometabolic disease. Curr Opin Lipidol. 2017; 28(1):46–51.
- Bertram, H.C., Hoppe, C., Petersen, B.O., Duus, J.O., Molgaard, C., Michaelsen, K.F. An NMR-based metabonomic investigation on effects of milk and meat protein diets given to 8-year-old boys. Br. J. Nutr. 2007; 97 (4):758–63.
- 48. Pedersen, S.M.M., Nebel, C., Nielsen, N.C., Andersen, H.J., Olsson, J., Simren, M., et al. A GC-MS-based metabonomic investigation of blood serum from irritable bowel syndrome patients undergoing intervention with acidified milk products. Eur. Food Res. Technol. 2011; 233(6):1013–21.

- 49. Zheng, H., Yde, C.C., Clausen, M.R., Kristensen, M., Lorenzen, J., Astrup, A., Bertram, H.C. Metabolomics investigation to shed light on cheese as a possible piece in the French paradox puzzle. J. Agric. Food Chem. 2015; 63 (10):2830–9.
- 50. Albani, V., Celis-Morales, C., Marsaux, C.F., Forster, H., O'Donovan, C.B., Woodhead, C., et al. Exploring the association of dairy product intake with the fatty acids C15:0 and C17:0 measured from dried blood spots in a multipopulation cohort: Findings from the Food4Me study. Mol Nutr Food Res. 2016; 60(4):834-45. doi: 10.1002/mnfr.201500483.
- 51. Imamura, F., Fretts, A., Marklund, M., Ardisson Korat, A.V., Yang, W.S., Lankinen, M., et al. Fatty acid biomarkers of dairy fat consumption and incidence of type 2 diabetes: a pooled analysis of prospective cohort studies. PLOS Med. 2018; 10;15(10):e1002670. doi: 10.1371/journal.pmed.1002670

ANNEXURE A: ETHICAL APPROVAL AND LETTERS OF CONSENT

Ethical Approval: University of Pretoria 2019



Faculty of Health Sciences

The Research Ethics Committee, Faculty Health Sciences, University of Pretoria complies with ICH-GCP guidelines and has US Federal wide Assurance.

- FWA 00002567, Approved dd 22 May 2002 and Expires 03/20/2022
- IRB 0000 2235 IORG0001762 Approved cd 22/04/2014 and Expires 03/14/2020.

31 May 2019

Approval Certificate New Application

Ethics Reference No.: 705/2018 Title: USABILITY AND VALIDITY OF A DAIRY INTAKE SCREENER AS A WEB-BASED MOBILE APPLICATION FOR SOUTH AFRICAN ADULTS

Dear Mrs MC Piderit

The **New Application** as supported by documents received between 2019-04-09 and 2019-05-29 for your research, was approved by the Faculty of Health Sciences Research Ethics Committee on its quorate meeting of 2019-05-29.

Please note the following about your ethics approval:

- Ethics Approval is valid for 1 year and needs to be renewed annually by 2020-05-31.
- Please remember to use your protocol number (705/2018) on any documents or correspondence with the Research Ethics Committee regarding your research.
- Please note that the Research Ethics Committee may ask further questions, seek additional information, require further modification, monitor the conduct of your research, or suspend or withdraw ethics approval.

Ethics approval is subject to the following:

The ethics approval is conditional on the research being conducted as stipulated by the details of all
documents submitted to the Committee. In the event that a further need arises to change who the
investigators are, the methods or any other aspect, such changes must be submitted as an Amendment for
approval by the Committee.

We wish you the best with your research.

Yours sincerely

Dr R Sommers MBChB MMed (Int) MPharmMed PhD Deputy Chairperson of the Faculty of Health Sciences Research Ethics Committee, University of Pretoria

The Faculty of Health Sciences Research Ethics Committee complies with the SA National Act 61 of 2003 as it pertains to health research and the United States Code of Federal Regulations Title 45 and 46. This committee abides by the ethical norms and principles for research, established by the Declaration of Helsinki, the South African Medical Research Council Guidelines as well as the Guidelines for Ethical Research: Principles Structures and Processes, Second Edition 2015 (Department of Health)



Faculty of Health Sciences

Institution: The Research Ethics Committee, Faculty Health Sciences, University of Pretoria complies with ICH-GCP guidelines and has US Federal wide Assurance.

- FWA 00002567, Approved dd 22 May 2002 and Expires 03/20/2022.
- IORG #: IORG0001762 OMB No. 0990-0279 Approved for use through February 28, 2022 and Expires: 03/04/2023.

11 March 2020

Approval Certificate Annual Renewal

Ethics Reference No.: 705/2018 Title: USABILITY AND VALIDITY OF A DAIRY INTAKE SCREENER AS A WEB-BASED MOBILE APPLICATION FOR SOUTH AFRICAN ADULTS

Dear Mrs MC Piderit

The Annual Renewal as supported by documents received between 2020-02-27 and 2020-03-11 for your research, was approved by the Faculty of Health Sciences Research Ethics Committee on its quorate meeting of 2020-03-11.

Please note the following about your ethics approval:

- Renewal of ethics approval is valid for 1 year, subsequent annual renewal will become due on 2021-03-11.
- Please remember to use your protocol number (705/2018) on any documents or correspondence with the Research Ethics Committee regarding your research.
- Please note that the Research Ethics Committee may ask further questions, seek additional information, require further modification, monitor the conduct of your research, or suspend or withdraw ethics approval.

Ethics approval is subject to the following:

 The ethics approval is conditional on the research being conducted as stipulated by the details of all documents submitted to the Committee. In the event that a further need arises to change who the investigators are, the methods or any other aspect, such changes must be submitted as an Amendment for approval by the Committee.

We wish you the best with your research.

Yours sincerely

044.05

Dr R Sommers MBChB MMed (Int) MPharmMed PhD Deputy Chairperson of the Faculty of Health Sciences Research Ethics Committee, University of Pretoria

The Faculty of Health Sciences Research Ethics Committee complies with the SA National Act 61 of 2003 as it pertains to health research and the United States Code of Federal Regulations Title 45 and 46. This committee abides by the ethical norms and principles for research, established by the Declaration of Helsinki, the South African Medical Research Council Guidelines as well as the Guidelines for Ethical Research: Principles Structures and Processes, Second Edition 2015 (Department of Health)



Faculty of Health Sciences

Institution: The Research Ethics Committee, Faculty Health Sciences, University of Pretoria complies with ICH-GCP guidelines and has US Federal wide Assurance.

- FWA 00002567, Approved dd 22 May 2002 and Expires 03/20/2022.
- IORG #: IORG0001762 OMB No. 0990-0279 Approved for use through February 28, 2022 and Expires: 03/04/2023.

22 January 2021

Approval Certificate Annual Renewal

Ethics Reference No.: 705/2018 Title: USABILITY AND VALIDITY OF A DAIRY INTAKE SCREENER AS A WEB-BASED MOBILE APPLICATION FOR SOUTH AFRICAN ADULTS

Dear Mrs MC Piderit

The Annual Renewal as supported by documents received between 2021-01-04 and 2021-01-20 for your research, was approved by the Faculty of Health Sciences Research Ethics Committee on 2021-01-20 as resolved by its quorate meeting.

Please note the following about your ethics approval:

- Renewal of ethics approval is valid for 1 year, subsequent annual renewal will become due on 2022-01-22.
- Please remember to use your protocol number (705/2018) on any documents or correspondence with the Research Ethics Committee regarding your research.
- Please note that the Research Ethics Committee may ask further questions, seek additional information, require further modification, monitor the conduct of your research, or suspend or withdraw ethics approval.

Ethics approval is subject to the following:

 The ethics approval is conditional on the research being conducted as stipulated by the details of all documents submitted to the Committee. In the event that a further need arises to change who the investigators are, the methods or any other aspect, such changes must be submitted as an Amendment for approval by the Committee.

We wish you the best with your research.

Yours sincerely

5

Dr R Sommers MBChB MMed (Int) MPharmMed PhD Deputy Chairperson of the Faculty of Health Sciences Research Ethics Committee, University of Pretoria

The Faculty of Health Sciences Research Ethics Committee complies with the SA National Act 61 of 2003 as it pertains to health research and the United States Code of Federal Regulations Title 45 and 46. This committee abides by the ethical norms and principles for research, established by the Declaration of Helsinki, the South

African Medical Research Council Guidelines as well as the Guidelines for Ethical Research: Principles Structures and Processes, Second Edition 2015 (Department of

Health)



Institution: The Research Ethics Committee, Faculty Health Sciences, University of Pretoria complies with ICH-GCP guidelines and has US Federal wide Assurance.

- FWA 00002567. Approved dd 18 March 2022 and Expires 18 March 2027.
- IORG #: IORG0001762 OMB No. 0990-0278
 Approved for use through August 31, 2023.

Faculty of Health Sciences Research Ethics Committee

Faculty of Health Sciences

14 April 2022

Approval Certificate Annual Renewal

Dear Mrs MC Piderit,

Ethics Reference No.: 705/2018 – Line 3 Title: USABILITY AND VALIDITY OF A DAIRY INTAKE SCREENER AS A WEB-BASED MOBILE APPLICATION FOR SOUTH AFRICAN ADULTS

The Annual Renewal as supported by documents received between 2022-03-16 and 2022-04-13 for your research, was approved by the Faculty of Health Sciences Research Ethics Committee on 2022-04-13 as resolved by its quorate meeting.

Please note the following about your ethics approval:

- Renewal of ethics approval is valid for 1 year, subsequent annual renewal will become due on 2023-04-14.
- Please remember to use your protocol number (705/2018) on any documents or correspondence with the Research Ethics Committee regarding your research.
- Please note that the Research Ethics Committee may ask further questions, seek additional information, require further
 modification, monitor the conduct of your research, or suspend or withdraw ethics approval.

Ethics approval is subject to the following:

 The ethics approval is conditional on the research being conducted as stipulated by the details of all documents submitted to the Committee. In the event that a further need arises to change who the investigators are, the methods or any other aspect, such changes must be submitted as an Amendment for approval by the Committee.

We wish you the best with your research.

Yours sincerely

On behalf of the FHS REC, Dr R Sommers MBChB. MMed (Int), MPharmMed, PhD Deputy Chairperson of the Faculty of Health Sciences Research Ethics Committee, University of Pretoria

The Faculty of Health Sciences Research Ethics Committee compiles with the SA National Act 61 of 2003 as it pertains to health research and the United States Code of Federal Regulations Title 45 and 46. This committee abides by the ethical norms and principles for research, established by the Declaration of Heisinki, the South African Medical Research Council Guidelines as well as the Guidelines for Ethical Research: Principles Structures and Processes, Second Edition 2015 (Department of

Health)



Institution: The Research Ethics Committee, Faculty Health Sciences. University of Pretoria complies with ICH-GCP guidelines and has US Federal wide Assurance.

- FWA 00002567, Approved dd 18 March 2022 and Expires 18 March 2027.
 - IORG #: IORG0001762 OMB No. 0990-0278
 - Approved for use through August 31, 2023.

Faculty of Health Sciences Research Ethics Committee

Faculty of Health Sciences

23 March 2023

Approval Certificate Annual Renewal

Dear Mrs MC Piderit,

Ethics Reference No.: 705/2018 - Line 4

TITLE: USABILITY AND VALIDITY OF A DAIRY INTAKE SCREENER AS A WEB-BASED MOBILE APPLICATION FOR SOUTH AFRICAN ADULTS

The Annual Renewal as supported by documents received between 2023-02-20 and 2023-03-15 for your research, was approved by the Faculty of Health Sciences Research Ethics Committee on 2023-03-15 as resolved by its quorate meeting.

Please note the following about your ethics approval:

- Renewal of ethics approval is valid for 1 year, subsequent annual renewal will become due on 2024-03-23.
- Please remember to use your protocol number (705/2018) on any documents or correspondence with the Research Ethics Committee regarding your research.
- Please note that the Research Ethics Committee may ask further questions, seek additional information, require further modification, monitor the conduct of your research, or suspend or withdraw ethics approval.

Ethics approval is subject to the following:

 The ethics approval is conditional on the research being conducted as stipulated by the details of all documents submitted to the Committee. In the event that a further need arises to change who the investigators are, the methods or any other aspect, such changes must be submitted as an Amendment for approval by the Committee.

We wish you the best with your research.

Yours sincerely

On behalf of the FHS REC, Professor C Kotzé MBChB, DMH, MMed(Psych), FCPsych, Phd Acting Chairperson: Faculty of Health Sciences Research Ethics Committee

The Faculty of Health Sciences Research Ethics Committee complies with the SA National Act 61 of 2003 as it pertains to health research and the United States Code of Federal Regulations Title 45 and 46. This committee abides by the ethical norms and principles for research, established by the Declaration of Helsinki, the South African Medical Research Council Guidelines as well as the Guidelines for Ethical Research: Principles Structures and Processes, Second Edition 2015 (Department of

Health)

Letter of Approval: Deputy Dean of Teaching And Learning



Faculty of Health Sciences

2018 - 10 - 18

The Chair Research Ethics Committee Faculty of Health Sciences University of Pretoria

Ethical approval for student research project

This serves to confirm that I am supportive of Monique Cruz Piderit s28020945, a PhD Dietetic student in DEK990, who has applied for ethical approval for her project entitled:

USABILITY AND VALIDITY OF A DAIRY INTAKE SCREENER AS A WEB-BASED MOBILE APPLICATION FOR SOUTH AFRICAN ADULTS

I have no objection to her requesting the third year dietetic and nutrition students (BDietetics and BSc Nutrition) enrolled in NTA 313/314 to participate in the study by completing an anonymous online questionnaire and submitting 3-day weighed food records.

Kind regards,

Maning

Prof D Manning Deputy Dean: Teaching and Learning

Ethical Approval: North-West University 2021



Private Bag X6001, Potchefstroom South Africa 2520

Tel: +2718 299-1111/2222 Web: http://www.nwu.ac.za

Research Data Gatekeeper Committee

NWU RDGC PERMISSION GRANTED / DENIED LETTER

Based on the documentation provided by the researcher specified below, on 17/01/2020 the NWU Research Data Gatekeeper Committee (NWU-RDGC) hereby grants permission for the specific project (as indicated below) to be conducted at the North-West University (NWU):

Project title: Usability and validity of a dairy intake screener as a web-based				
mobile application for South African adults.				
Project leader: Prof F.A.M Wenhold				
Descareber/Draiget Teams M Diderit				
Researchen/Project Team: M Pident				
Ethics reference no: 705/2018				
NWU RDGC reference no: NWU-GK-2019-069				
Specific Conditions:				
The researcher is to appoint an independent recruiter will brief students on the				
nature of the study to provide informed consent to access photocopies of the food				
records that were submitted for the module assessment				
records that were submitted for the moudi	doodonnont.			
Approval date: 17/01/2020 Ex	pirv date: 16/01/2021			

General Conditions of Approval:

- The NWU-RDGC will not take the responsibility to recruit research participants or to gather data on behalf of the researcher. This committee can therefore not guarantee the participation of our relevant stakeholders.
- Any changes to the research protocol within the permission period (for a maximum of 1 year) must be communicated to the NWU-RDGC. Failure to do so will lead to withdrawal of the permission.
- The NWU-RDGC should be provided with a report or document in which the results of said project are disseminated.

Please note that under no circumstances will any personal information of possible research subjects be provided to the researcher by the NWU RDGC. The NWU complies with the Promotion of Access to Information Act 2 of 2000 (PAIA) as well as the Protection of Personal Information Act 4 of 2013 (POPI). For an application to access such information please contact Ms Annamarie De Kock (018 285 2771) for the relevant enquiry form or more information on how the NWU complies with PAIA and POPI.

The NWU RDGC would like to remain at your service as scientist and researcher, and wishes you well with your project. Please do not hesitate to contact the NWU RDGC for any further enquiries or requests for assistance

Yours sincerely

Prof Marlene Verhoef Chairperson NWU Research Data Gatekeeper Committee



Private Bag X1290, Potchefstroom South Africa 2520

Tel: 086 016 9698 Web: http://www.nwu.ac.za/

North-West University Health Research Ethics Committee (NWU-HREC)

Tel: 018 299-1205 Email: <u>Ethics-HRECApply@nwu.ac.za</u> (for human studies)

ETHICS APPROVAL LETTER OF STUDY

2 June 2021

Based on approval by the North-West University Health Research Ethics Committee (NWU-HREC) on 02/06/2021, the NWU-HREC hereby approves your study as indicated below. This implies that the NWU-HREC grants its permission that, provided the general conditions specified below are met and pending any other authorisation that may be necessary, the study may be initiated, using the ethics number below.

Study title: Usability and Validity of a Dairy Intake Screener as a Web-Based Mobile Application for South African Adults Principal Investigator/Study Supervisor/Researcher: FAM Wenhold Student: MC Piderit (external student)					
Ethics number:	N W U - 0 0 Institution Study S = Submission; R = Re A = Authorisation	4 6 1 - 1 9 - A 1 Number Year Status -Submission; P = Provisional Authorisation;			
Application Type: External appli Commencement date: 02/05/202	ication 1 Risk:	Minimal			

General conditions:

While this ethics approval is subject to all declarations, undertakings and agreements incorporated and signed in the application form, the following general terms and conditions will apply:

- The principal investigator/study supervisor/researcher must report in the prescribed format to the NWU-HREC:
 - without any delay in case of any adverse event or incident (or any matter that interrupts sound ethical principles) during the course of the study.
- The approval applies strictly to the proposal as stipulated in the application form. Should any
 amendments to the proposal be deemed necessary during the course of the study, the principal
 investigator/study supervisor/researcher must apply for approval of these amendments at the
 NWU-HREC, prior to implementation. Should there be any deviations from the study proposal without
 the necessary approval of such amendments, the ethics approval is immediately and automatically
 forfeited.
- Annually a number of studies may be randomly selected for active monitoring.
- The date of approval indicates the first date that the study may be started.
- In the interest of ethical responsibility, the NWU-HREC reserves the right to:
 - request access to any information or data at any time during the course or after completion of the study;
 - to ask further questions, seek additional information, require further modification or monitor the conduct of your research or the informed consent process;
 - withdraw or postpone approval if:
 - any unethical principles or practices of the study are revealed or suspected;
 - it becomes apparent that any relevant information was withheld from the NWU-HREC or that information has been false or misrepresented;
 - new institutional rules, national legislation or international conventions deem it necessary.

 NWU-HREC can be contacted for further information via <u>Ethics-HRECApply@nwu.ac.za</u> or 018 299 1206

Special conditions of the research approval due to the COVID-19 pandemic:

Please note: Due to the nature of the study i.e. (collection of data from student practicals within a university environment), this study will be able to proceed during the current alert level, following receipt of the approval letter. No additional COVID-19 restrictions have been placed on the study except that the researcher must ensure that before proceeding with the study that all research team members have reviewed the North-West University COVID-19 Occupational Health and Safety Standard Operating Procedure.

The NWU-HREC would like to remain at your service and wishes you well with your study. Please do not hesitate to contact the NWU-HREC for any further enquiries or requests for assistance.

Yours sincerely,

Digitally signed by **Prof Petra Bester** Date: 2021.06.02 14:20:43 +02'00'

Chairperson NWU-HREC

Current debils (2323652) 0.1My DrivelB. Research and Postgraduate Education10.1.5.4 Templates10.1.5.4.2_NWU-HREC_EAL.doom 20 August 2019 File Reference 0.1.5.4.2
Ethical Approval: University of the Free State 2018

UNIVERSITY OF THE FREE STATE UNIVERSITEIT VAN DIE VRYSTAAT YUNIVESITHI VA FREISTATA



Me Monique Piderit PhD Dietetic student Faculty of Health Sciences University of Pretoria

08 December 2018

Dear Monique

Letter of approval

This letter serves to confirm that the Department of Nutrition and Dietetics at the University of the Free State is supportive of you including the third and fourth year students in this department in your study titled:

USABILITY AND VALIDITY OF A DAIRY INTAKE SCREENER AS A WEB-BASED MOBILE APPLICATION FOR SOUTH AFRICAN ADULTS

We have no objection to the students participating in the study by completing an anonymous online questionnaire and submitting 3-day weighed food records.

Kind regards,

Cumbralsh

Prof Corinna Walsh

Ethical Approval: Consumer Education Project of Milk South Africa 2018



South Advisor With Processory' Organization The velocities organization of relik procession for the promotion of the development of the succedary dary industry to the benefit of the barry industry, the concentraand the South Advisor abouty.

PhD Study of Ms Monique Piderit

4 July 2018

To whom it may concern

The Consumer Education Project of Milk South Africa acknowledges that the Dairy Diary online tool will be part of the PhD study of Monique Piderit. The study will test the relevance of the Dairy Diary among consumers in terms of its usability and validity.

Monique Piderit was part of the task team of the Consumer Education Project of Milk SA that developed the Dairy Diary online tool, for use by the Project to create awareness of dairy among consumers.

The Dairy Diary is hosted on the <u>www.dairygivesyougo.co.za</u> website of the Consumer Education Project of Milk SA.

The Consumer Education Project of Milk SA, supports the study-

Yours sincerely

munh

Mr Alwyn Kraamwinkel Chair of the Management Committee of the CEP

Mrs Christine Leighton Project coordinator of the CEP

Old Farm Office Park, BES Old Farm Road, Fearle Glee, Pretarie PO Box 1853 Shrerton, 8127

sampro

Phana +37 (12) 993 4364 Fax +27 (bii) 504 9460 E-mail Website titl p.//www.nort.prs.co.20

	Date: 2 / 2 /20	8
LETTER OF	CLEARANCE FROM THE BIOSTATISTIC	CIAN
This letter is to confirm with the Name(s)	n that the student(s), Ms Movique Piperit	
Studying at the Univer	sity of PRETORIA	
discussed the Project	with the title Development, usability Y validity	3
of a dairy	intake servener as a web-based	
modik applicad	ion for South African adults.	
I hereby confirm that Statistical analysis of t	with r 1 am aware of the project and also undertake to assis ie data generated from the project.	ne. t witl
I hereby confirm the Statistical analysis of t The analytical tool the <i>for eset-left (W> 3</i> <i>and velocity of</i> to achieve the objective Name: PJ Becker Signature	with r 1 1 am aware of the project and also undertake to assis the data generated from the project. It will be used will be <u>95% in the orthonale APRS so a) measures of agreement to assess reliance</u> (a) <u>measures of agreement to assess reliance</u> (a) of the study. Date <u>SANS</u> <u>Date SANS</u> Tel: 012-319-2203	ne. t with <u>vor</u> e hel <u>f</u>
I hereby confirm the Statistical analysis of t The analytical tool the $\int dent dent dent dent dent dent dent dent $	with r 1 1 am aware of the project and also undertake to assis the data generated from the project. at will be used will be <u>956 in the orthonals AARS so as a generated from the project.</u> (a) according to a generated to assess relations (a) a Dairy Dick Intak server mine for a competition (s) of the study. (s) of the study. Date <u>XAN</u> Date <u>XAN</u> Tel: 012-319-2203 ty of Health Sciences, University of Pretoria	ne. t with with hitz with
I hereby confirm the Statistical analysis of t The analytical tool the for excluding (W>3) and vehicing of to achieve the objective Nume: PJ Becker Signature Research Office, Facel	with r 1 am aware of the project and also undertake to assis the data generated from the project. It will be used will be <u>958 c i to orthorize AAAS a</u> a) <u>measure of a granment to assess relea</u> (a) <u>measure of a granment to assess</u> (a) <u>measure of a granment to assess</u> (a) <u>measure of a granment to assess</u> (b) <u>measure of a granment to assess</u> (b) <u>measure of a granment to assess</u> (c) <u>measure of a granment to assess</u> <u>measure of the atm Sciences</u> <u>measure of the atm Sciences</u> <u>measure of the atm Sciences</u> <u>measure of the atm Sciences</u> <u>measure of the atm Sciences</u>	ne. t with core high
I hereby confirm the Statistical analysis of t The analytical tool the <i>for associaty (W>3</i> <i>and vehickity of</i> to achieve the objective Nume: PJ Becker Signature Research Office, Face	with r 1 am aware of the project and also undertake to assis the data generated from the project. It will be used will be <u>95% i to orthonals AARS a</u> a), <u>measure of agreement to assess relia</u> (a) <u>measure of agreement to assess relia</u> (a) <u>measure of agreement to assess relia</u> (a) <u>along Dict Istack serve minimates (comp</u> (a) of the study. <u>Date <u>SAA</u> <u>Date SAA</u> <u>Tel: 012-319-2203</u> ty of Health Sciences, University of Pretoria <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> Facility of Health Sciences <u>Biostatistics</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTATISTICS</u> <u>BIOSTAT</u></u>	ne. t with with hitz ce.cl

ANNEXURE B: CHECKLIST VALIDATION STUDIES FOR DIETARY ASSESSMENT

(Adapted from Kirkpatrick et al., 2019)

Торіс	Description		
Title and	 Describe study design and purpose. 		
abstract	 Include the dietary components of interest and over what time frame. 		
	 Explain dietary assessment measure to be validated. 		
	 Provide an informed and balanced summary of what was done and found. 		
	 Avoid summary statements that do not reflect the totality of the findings. 		
	 Avoid treating validity and/or reliability as dichotomous. 		
	Introduction		
Background	 Provide scientific background and rationale. 		
and rationale	 Give context of current evidence research on dietary assessment methods 		
	to justify focus of study.		
Objectives	 Identify objectives, hypotheses, and aim of the study within the specified 		
	population and setting.		
	Methods		
Study design	 Present key elements of the study design. 		
Measure	 Describe measure to be validated (i.e. development, adaptation, format, 		
	method, location of administration, characteristics, e.g. food composition		
	database(s), dietary supplementation).		
	 Describe intended use of the measure (e.g. to capture occurrence of 		
	consumption (or not), to rank intake in group, and to estimate absolute intake).		
	 Describe dietary components (e.g. foods, food groups, nutrients, and 		
	patterns).		
	 Indicate time frame of interest. 		
Settings	 Describe setting, locations, relevant dates (e.g. recruitment period and data 		
	collection period).		
	 Describe whether participant dietary intake may be influenced. 		
Participants	 Indicate eligibility criteria. 		
	 Indicate sources and methods of participants selection. 		
	 Indicate and justify sample size. 		
	 Describe representativeness of sample within target population. 		
	 Indicate response rates. 		

Торіс	Description		
Procedures	 Determine face and content validity: Is the tool well-constructed and grounded in an understanding of the underlying phenomenon of interest? 		
	 Provide detailed presentation of the procedures employed to gather 		
	feedback to assess whether items reflect the construct of interest		
	(e.g. reviews of relevant literature, survey of lay persons and/or relevant experts).		
	 Address approaches employed to ensure the items included are comprehensive and reflect the most consumed sources of the dietary components of interest. Indicate portion sizes. 		
	 Address construct validity: Does the measure perform in a manner 		
	consistent with the theory underlying its construction?		
	 Describe the methods used to examine whether the measure assesses the intended construct. 		
	 Include a detailed description of statistical procedures used. 		
	 Address criterion/relative validity: Is the measure accurate within specified performance standards? 		
	 Describe reference measure(s) for validation and justify the use of reference measure(s) in terms of the dietary components and time frame of interest. 		
	 Include potential biases. Avoid labelling the reference standard a gold standard. 		
	 Address whether the reference measure(s) and the measure undergoing validation assess intake over the same period of time. Describe considerations regarding number and timing of administration(s) of both the measure to be evaluated and the reference measure(s). 		
	 Describe and justify choice of statistical analyses. 		
	 Address reliability: Does the measure produce data that are precise and dependable? 		
	 Describe aspects of reliability of interest e.g. precision (test-retest reliability with relevant period of time over which reliability is of interest) or interrater reliability. 		
	 Indicate if changes in dietary intake could be i.e. confounding factors and how this was addressed. 		
	 Explicitly describe the statistical tests used. Use multiple tests as appropriate. 		
	Is the measure responsive to change?		

Торіс	Description
	 Describe procedures used to assess responsiveness to meaningful change over time and to assess the smallest detectable change for given dietary components. Comment on issues related to statistical power related to responsiveness. Does the measure produce data that are equivalent or comparable across populations? Discuss approach to comparability in terms of adapting measures for different contexts or identifying particular variables captured using different measures but that can be theoretically harmonised
	Results
Particinants	Indicate participant numbers at each phase of the study
i articipants	 Indicate reasons for non-participation at each stage. Consider a flow
	 diagram. Report results of each procedure implemented for each dietary construct of interest.
Descriptive	 Describe participants (e.g. demographic data).
data	 Provide dietary intake data, e.g. low or high values, avoidance of certain foods.
	Discussion
Key results	 Provide statistical analyses to objectively summarise key findings with reference to the (sub)study aim and objectives. Discuss degree of validity, reliability, sensitivity to change, and/or equivalence of the evaluated measure as appropriate to the study, rather than referring to these properties as present or absent. When comparing
	 error-prone measures to one another, consider the contribution of correlated error to measures of association. Avoid overstating the level of validity or reliability based on the available data.
Limitations	 Describe study limitations that may affect conclusions (e.g. reference measures in studies of validity or recruitment methods, such as renumerated participants).
Interpretation	 Limit interpretations about validity, reliability, responsiveness, and/or equivalence of the evaluated measure to the specific populations and contexts evaluated, as well as the particular objectives (e.g. interpretations of an evaluation of validity should be limited to validity and not reliability).

Торіс	Description
	 Base interpretations on total evidence, including all tests and comparisons conducted, as well as results from similar studies. Place the findings in the context of other literature.
Generalisability	 Describe potential appropriate and inappropriate uses of the measure given the study design and findings.
	 Describe features of the measure that may influence the design of studies proposing to use it (e.g. sample size calculations to account for loss of power due to biased measurement of dietary intake).
	Other information
Funding	 Indicate funding and role of the funders in the present validation study as well as prior studies on which the present validation study is based, if applicable.
Ethics	 Describe the procedures for informed consent and study approval from the relevant ethics committee.

ANNEXURE C: THE DEVELOPMENT OF THE DAIRY DIARY

Images of the Type, Frequency and Amount of Milk in the Dairy Diary



Images of the Daily Serving Score with Bronze, Silver and Gold Medal Classification of the Dairy Diary



YOU ARE ALMOST THERE! Your dairy intake meets recommendations!

How you can have dairy more often

Find Out More

How you can increase the amount of dairy you eat at a time

Find Out More

Did you know there are many sources of dairy?

Find Out More



DAIRY TIPS

Lorem ipsum dolor sit amet, consectetur adipiscing elit. Minime vero, inquit ille, consentit. Itaque sensibus rationem...





YOU SHOULD HAVE MORE DAIRY. Your dairy intake meets recommendations!

How you can have dairy more often

Find Out More

How you can increase the amount of dairy you eat at a time

Find Out More

Find Out More

Did you know there are many sources of dairy?

DAIRY TIPS

Lorem ipsum dolor sit amet, consectetur adipiscing elit. Minime vero, inquit ille, consentit. Itaque sensibus rationem...







WELL DONE! Your dairy intake meets recommendations!

Try some dairy recipes to keep this up.

View Recipes



DAIRY TIPS

Lorem ipsum dolor sit amet, consectetur adipiscing elit. Minime vero, inquit ille, consentit. Itaque sensibus rationem...

. .



Images of Examples of the Preliminary Guidance Provided by the Dairy Diary



ANNEXURE D: USABILITY SUB-STUDY

Manuscript Publication in the Journal of Dairy Research

Journal of Dairy Research

cambridge.org/dar

Research Article

Cite this article: Piderit MC, White Z and Wenhold FAM (2022). The development and usability of a web-based mobile application as a dairy intake screener for South Nrican adults. Journal of Dairy Research **89**, 453–460. https://doi.org/10.1017/S00 22029922 000802

Received: 6 July 2022 Revised: 27 October 2022 Accepted: 31 October 2022

Keywords: Dairy; dietary screener; technology; uMARS; usability

Author for correspondence: Monique C. Piderit, Email: monique@nutritionalsolutions.co.za

© The Author(s), 2023. Published by Cambridge University Press on behalf of Hannah Dairy Research Foundation





The development and usability of a web-based mobile application as a dairy intake screener for South African adults

Monique C. Piderit, Zelda White and Friedeburg A. M. Wenhold

Department of Human Nutrition, Faculty of Health Sciences, University of Pretoria, Arcadia, South Africa

Abstract

Paper-based dietary assessment tools such as food frequency questionnaires (FFQ) and especially dietary screeners are making way for versions that use technology. A midst low intakes of dairy and dairy-related nutrients in South Africa, and to increase public awareness thereof, we aimed to develop and evaluate the usability of an application (app) to screen for dairy intake in higher income South African adults. In a consultative process, a dairy intake screener ('Dairy Diary') was developed as an eight-item quantitative FFQ with four types of commonly consumed local dairy products: milk, maas (fermented milk), yoghurt, and cheese. For each dairy product, usual frequency of consumption and portion size per eating occasion were scored resulting in three risk classes: <1 serving daily; 1≤2 servings daily; ≥2 servings daily. Digitalisation included product- and portion-specific graphics with linkage to risk class-relevant preliminary dairy-related guidance as part of a web-based mobile app. For the evaluation of the usability, the 26-item end-user version of the Mobile Application Rating Scale (uMARS) was used in an online cross-sectional survey (Qualtrics; April 2020). Items were scored on a 5-point Likert-type scale, resulting in three final app scores. From a conveniently recruited sample of 1102, 703 (64%; 81% female; mean age 29.8 ± 11.0 years) were retained for analysis. uMARS-informed descriptive statistics summarise the findings. The uMARS app mean objective quality score (3.9 ± 0.85), app subjective quality score (3.5 \pm 0.77), app-specific score (3.6 \pm 0.94), and additional question on e-portion (4.3 \pm 0.78) met the minimum acceptability score of ≥3.0. For the subscales, the mean score for aesthetics was the highest (4.4 \pm 0.82), followed by information (4.3 \pm 0.90) and functionality (4.0 \pm 1.33). Engagement scored lowest (3.0±1.55). The 'Dairy Diary' is a user-friendly screener for dairy intake.

In South Africa, dairy intake is low (Labadarios et al., 1999; Mchiza et al., 2015) and does not meet the daily recommendations as per the South African food-based dietary guidelines (Vorster et al., 2013). Available evidence suggests a beneficial role of dairy in managing noncommunicable diseases (such as heart disease and diabetes: Thorning et al., 2017; Aljuraiban et al., 2019; Guo et al., 2019; Bhupathi et al., 2020), in contributing to meeting gap nutrient intakes (Weaver, 2014), and in being a surrogate marker of diets higher in nutritional quality (Clerfeulle et al., 2013; Rice et al., 2013; Weaver, 2014).

Dietary screening (a short, focused, preliminary assessment of intake) is popular when information on total diet is not needed and when financial and/ or time constraints are applicable (Gurinovic et al., 2017). Dietary screening may create awareness of poor intake, triggering a comprehensive dietary assessment (Field and Hand, 2015) and thus intervention by a nutrition professional. The food frequency questionnaire (FFQ) is a dietary assessment tool that assesses how often food items from a predetermined list are usually consumed within a specified reference period (Rodrigo et al., 2015). In the quantitative version, portion sizes of the foods are also determined. Traditionally, dietary assessment tools were paper-based, but increasingly these are making way for technology-based versions in the form of web- and mobile-based applications (apps): software apps that can be executed (run) on a mobile platform (with or without wireless connectivity) or a web-based software app tailored to a mobile platform but executed on a server (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2015).

The underlying methodology of dietary assessment is unchanged by technology (Sharp and Allman-Farinelli, 2014; Illner et al., 2012), yet technology offers the potential of improved efficiency (Hongu et al., 2011; Burrows and Rollow, 2019). Compared to traditional versions, a greater preference and satisfaction to use technology-based versions have been reported (Touvier et al., 2011; Sharp and Allman-Farinelli, 2014; Hutchesson et al., 2015; Timon et al., 2017; Torre et al., 2017; Burrows and Rollow, 2019). Flexibility, ease of access, reduced respondent burden, increased respondent co-operation, compliance, acceptance and greater appeal and relevance to a younger population are some of the strengths of web- and mobile-based apps (Hongu et al., 2011; Gurinovic et al., 2017; Illner et al., 2012). Limitations include

high development and set up costs, the need for secure internet access and limited use in populations that are not familiar with technology, such as the elderly (Gurinovic *et al.*, 2017).

The initial evaluation of a dietary screener is typically in terms of usability: the extent to which a product can be used by specified users to achieve specified goals with effectiveness, efficiency, and satisfaction in a specified context of use (ISO, 1998). There is no consensus on the best tool to assess usability of mobile apps. The Mobile Application Rating Scale (MARS) (Stoyanov *et al.*, 2015) is a simple, objective tool to critically appraise the quality of health-related apps. Because MARS requires some training and expertise, a user-friendly version, the uMARS (Stoyanov *et al.*, 2016) was developed with excellent internal consistency ($\alpha = 0.90$) and high α for all subscales (engagement $\alpha = 0.80$; functionality $\alpha = 0.70$; aesthetics $\alpha = 0.71$; information $\alpha = 0.78$; satisfaction $\alpha = 0.78$). The total uMARS score and each individual subscale also have good test-retest reliability (Stoyanov *et al.*, 2016).

Accordingly, the first objective of this study was to develop a web-based mobile app ('Dairy Diary') as a tool to screen for dairy intake in South African adults, and the second objective was to evaluate the usability of the 'Dairy Diary' in two high income subgroups (consumers and nutrition professionals) using uMARS.

Materials and methods

The content and design of the dairy screener were compiled, reviewed, and revised in a consultative process by a working group of dietitians and nutritionists knowledgeable in consumer education related to dairy and/ or dietary assessment. The dietary screener is available online at the Consumer Education Project (CEP) of Milk South Africa (https://www.dairygivesyougo.co.za/ dairy-diary)

Study design, population and sample, data collection tools

In a cross-sectional e-survey, data were collected by means of an online questionnaire (via Qualtrics). The population were South African adults (consumers and nutrition professionals) of high income (living standards measure, LSM, >8) aged 19–65 years with access to a computer and/or smartphone and internet. The LSM (http://www.eighty20.co.za/lsm-calculator/) is a widely used socioeconomic segmentation tool in South Africa for dassifying consumers independent of race/ethnicity, sex, age or any other variable. Recruitment took place between March and April 2020. Participants were conveniently sampled *via* word of mouth and social media platforms associated with the University of Pretoria, professional dietetics and nutrition associations in South Africa (such as the Association for Dietetics in South Africa [ADSA]), and the Consumer Education Project (CEP) of Milk South Africa website ('Dairy Gives You Go').

First, participants completed the 'Dairy Diary' which calculates a daily serving score. Second, participants evaluated the 'Dairy Diary' using uMARS, with an additional question on portion sizes in an electronic format (e-portions) added. The uMARS (Stoyanov et al., 2016) consists of 26 questions of three scores: app objective quality (four sub-scales of 16 items including 5 items on engagement, four on functionality, three on aesthetics and four on information), app subjective quality (four items) and app-specific score (six items adjusted to include questions to assess the perceived impact of the app on the user's knowledge, attitudes and intentions to change for the target health behaviour. i.e. dairy intake). Information on demographics (age, self-reported weight and height to calculate body mass index (BMI), gender), perceived health status and mobile app usage was collected. For nutrition professionals, additional information included recommended use of apps to patients, area of practice, reason for recommending app usage and opinion on the use of mobile apps compared to traditional (paper-based) methods for dietary assessment. A pilot study was conducted before commencement of data collection on eight participants (two nutrition professionals and six consumers), the participants of which were not included in the final analysis.

Data management and statistical analysis

Raw data were exported from Qualtrics in Microsoft Excel format. Data were cleaned for incomplete and/or missing responses, those with ISM <8 and those without informed consent. To calculate BMI, self-reported weight (kg) was divided by self-reported height (m) squared. Descriptive statistics of central tendency (means) and dispersion (sp and 95% CI) were applied for demographic information, the daily serving score and uMARS data. For the latter, all items were scored on a 5-point Likert-type scale (1 = inadequate; 2 = poor; 3 = acceptable; 4 = good, 5 = excellent; N/A = not applicable). Mean scores per item were reported instead of total scores as items may be rated as not applicable. The minimum mean acceptability score for the uMARS was \geq 3.0 (Mani *et al.*, 2015). Data analyses were performed using Stata Release 15 (Release 15.1, College Station, TX: StataCorp LLC).

Ethical approval

The study was approved by the University of Pretoria Faculty of Health Sciences Research Ethics Committee (705/2018). Electronic informed consent was obtained, and all information was confidential. Participants voluntarily provided contact details to enter a random lucky draw to receive one of three online vouchers.

Results

Results of this study are described using the International Life Sciences Institute (ILSI) Europe Dietary Intake and Exposure Task Force Best Practice Guidelines (Elridge *et al.*, 2019) for reporting on dietary intake assessment tools using new technologies. Steps 1–4 are used for the development and step 5 for the usability of the dairy intake screener.

Step 1: purpose of the tool

The main purpose of the 'Dairy Diary' is to screen for and identify consumers at risk of low dairy intake. The dietary screener is for direct consumer use. South African adult consumers of higher income and nutrition professionals were the primary target group in this study.

Step 2: main measurement features of the tool

A quantitative FFQ format was chosen for the 'Dairy Diary'. Participants were prompted to consider habitual dietary intake of dairy products, usually consumed as a snack or meal, eaten at or away from home and/ or eaten alone or as part of a meal over the previous month. Assisted data entry allowed the user to select frequency of consumption and portion size from predefined options. Additional items could not be entered into the 'Dairy Diary'. For each dairy product, customisation included visual representation of portion sizes (eg cup measures for milk, maas, a widely consumed fermented milk in South Africa, yoghurt and soft cheese but slices for hard cheese), supplemented with text indicating various ranges in volumes and cup measures (up to ½ cup, ½-1 cup, more than 1 cup) (online Supplementary Fig. S1). The user was able to return to previous screens, as necessary. Once digitalised, graphic enhancement was added. No further supplementary information on physical activity or dietary supplementation was collected.

Step 2: main measurement features of the tool: food list

The food list is the backbone of the FFQ (Cade et al., 2004; Shim et al., 2014). Three dairy products specified in the relevant South African food-based dietary guideline ('Have milk, maas and yoghurt every day') (Vorster et al., 2013), plus cheese, all represented generically, formed the four dairy products and basis of the FFQ. Additional data were collected about the form of dairy product consumed: milk (reduced fat or full cream), maas (reduced fat or full cream), yoghurt (plain or flavoured), and cheese (hard or soft) (online Supplementary Fig. S1). This resulted in a final food list of eight items.

Step 2: main measurement features of the tool: frequency score

For each dairy product, the frequency (number of times) of consumption was assessed in four frequency categories: never, per day (0-3 times), per week (1-6 times), or per month (1-3 times). Each frequency category was converted into a daily intake amount. To score daily intake amounts, the frequency per day was defined by a factor of 1 (ie if the user indicated drinking milk twice a day, the factor is 2/1). To score weekly amounts, the frequency per week was defined by a factor of 7 (ie if the user indicated eating yoghurt three times per week, the factor is 3/7). To score monthly amounts, the frequency per month was defined by a factor of 30.417: the average number of days per month in a calendar year (ie if the user reported consuming maas twice per month, the factor is 2/30.417).

Step 2: main measurement features of the tool: serving score

The portion size consumed per eating occasion for each dairy product was shown as text and with quantifiable graphics, indicated as 'little', 'medium', or 'lots', defined as 50%, 75%, and 100% or more of a reference serving, respectively. The CEP of Milk SA defines the reference serving size of dairy as an amount containing 300 mg of calcium. For milk and maas, portions were scored as 0.5 for intake up to 1/2 cup, 0.75 for intakes 1/2-1 cup, or 1.0 for intakes more than 1 cup. For yoghurt, portions were scored as 0.5 for intakes of 1 small tub (100 ml), 0.75 for intakes of 1 cup, or 1 for intakes of more than 1 cup. For hard cheese, portions were scored as 0.5 for 1 slice (up to 20g), 0.75 for 2 slices (20-40 g), or 1.0 for 3 slices (more than 40 g). For soft cheese, portions were scored as 0.5 for up to ¼ tub (60 g), 0.75 for ¼-½ tub (60-125 g), or 1.0 for intakes of more than 1 tub (125 g) (Table 1).

Step 2: main measurement features of the tool: daily serving score

A dairy product score was calculated for each dairy product by multiplying the frequency score by the portion score. The daily

				Frequency sco	re: A" How often p	er day?	Serving score: B	How much per easi	g occasion?	
Dairy product	Items in Dairy Diary	Method of eating/drinking	Never	Per day	Per week	Per month	Little (Serving score: 0.5)	Medium (Serving score: 0.75)	Lots (Serving score: 1.0)	Dairy product ^b score = AuB
Milk	Reduced fat ⁶ Full dream	As a drink on its own	0	Once: 1/1	Once: 1/7	Once: 1/30.417	Up to ½ cup	M-1 cup	>1 cup	1
		In tea and coffee	•	Three times: 3/1	Three times 3/7	Three times:	<30 ml	30-50 ml	>50 ml	
	_	Cereal/porridge	•		Four times: 4/7 Five times: 5/7	3/30.417	<% cup	M-1 cup	>1 cup	
		Flavoured milk	•		Six times: 6/7		! cup	M-1 cup	>1 cup	
		Milky dessert e.g. custard	•				! cup</td <td>½-1 cup</td> <td>>1 cup</td> <td></td>	½-1 cup	>1 cup	
Maas	Reduced fat," full gream	N/A	•				<ts cup<="" td=""><td>M-1 cup</td><td>>1 cup</td><td>2</td></ts>	M-1 cup	>1 cup	2
Yoghurt	Flavoured, plain	N/A	0				1 small tub (100ml)	1 cup (200-250 ml)	>1 cup (250 ml)	3
Cheese	Hard	N/A	•				1 slice (<20 g)	2 slices (20-40 g)	3 slices (>40 g)	4
	Soft	N/A	•				<% aup (60g)	>½ tub (80-125g)	>1 tub (125 g)	
Daily serving	scored									=1+2+3+4
Reported freque	ncy of intake converted to intake the reported frequency of intake	e per day. Examples: To scored per week was divided by a facto	olly amount sr of 7 (Le. 7	s, the reported frequid per week i.e. if the	ancy of intale per da user indicated eating	y was divided by a faily oghunt three times p	ctor of 1 (i.e. if the user ind per week, the daily amount	icated drinking m lk twic b 3/7). To score monthly	e aday, the daly am amounts, the reports	ount is 2/1). To score d frequency of intale

15 2/30.417) Ares 8 ž **WKG** D MIS š 8 3 2 1 month in a caler serving score (B r of days per m multipled by s ge number score (A) n the average i frequency soc ded by a factor of 30.417: the e: for each dairy product, freq of low fac. : sum of the dairy product so "Dairy product score: for early "Dairy product score: for early fincludes fat-free and low fa

SCOP (S)

seming

daily

the second

underpinning

Calculations

Table

Table 2. The daily serving score* of the study participants (n = 703)

Dairy product	Mean intake ^a	so a	Min	Max	95% CI ^c
Milk	1.00	0.74	0.0	4.71	0.95-1.06
Maas	0.10	0.21	0.0	2.50	0.48-0.90
Yoghurt	0.41	0.51	0.0	3.75	0.38-0.45
Cheese	0.53	0.55	0.0	3.67	0.49-0.57
Daily serving score ^d	2.01	1.37	0.0	14.64	1.91-2.11

Mean Intake : Average d airy product score for sample (n=703).

^bSD: standard deviation

CI: confidence interval.

Control the second s

serving score was the sum of the dairy product scores (Table 1). The daily serving score was classified into three risk classes (<1 serving daily, $1 \le 2$ servings daily, or ≥ 2 servings daily), guided by recommendations to consume at least 2 servings of dairy per day (Weaver, 2014). Maximum actual products serving scores for milk, maas, yoghurt, cheese and the daily serving score were 4.71, 2.50, 3.75, 3.67 and 14.64, respectively (Table 2). The theoretical maximum daily serving score was 24.47.

Step 3: platform/technology of the tool

The final content was converted to a digital version, executed on a web browser from an internet-connected device such as a smartphone, tablet, laptop, or computer. This platform was deemed appropriate for the population as data costs in South Africa are high, which may deter users from downloading the screener in a mobile app format. The development costs of a mobile app were another consideration.

Step 4: customisation features of the tool

A predetermined list of local dairy products with household measures (supplemented with images) form the basic customisation features of the screener (online Supplementary Fig. S1). Feedback included preliminary nutritional education ('Dairy Tips') linked to the participant's daily serving score. This consisted of consumer-friendly, targeted dairy-related information to support and encourage increased dairy intake or to maintain current intake. No further customisation features were available.

Step 5: evaluation of the usability of the 'Dairy Diary' with uMARS: description of sample

In total, 1102 responses were received. From these, a complete data set was available for 703 (64%) participants (online Supplementary Fig. S2). The majority of participants (n = 573; 82%) were consumers whereas the remaining 130 were nutrition professionals. The participants had a mean \pm so age of 29.8 \pm 11.0 years and BMI of 24.9 \pm 5.2 kg/m². The majority of participants (81%) were female and more than half (57%) had a healthy BMI (18.5–24.9 kg/m²). Approximately one-third of the participants (32%) heard of the 'Dairy Diary' through contacts at the University of Pretoria and almost all (95%) had completed the 'Dairy Diary' for the first time, many of them (54%) on a

Table 3. Demographic and background information of the study participants (n=703)

Background characteristics ^a			96
Sex	Female	568	80.8
	Consumer Female (n = 73)	440	76.8
	Nutrition Female professional (n = 130)	128	98.5
BMI category ^b	Underweight	30	4.3
(WHO, 2004)	Healthy weight	399	56.8
	Overweight	175	24.9
	Obese	99	14.1
How did you hear about the 'Dairy	Network at University of Pretoria	222	31.6
Diary?	From a dietitian/healthcare professional	150	21.3
	From a friend/colleague	109	15.5
	From a professional organisation	80	11.4
	From my company/ employer	55	7.8
	On the 'Dairy Gives You Go' website	49	7.0
	Facebook	38	5.4
How many times	Once	664	94.5
have you completed the	Twice	27	3.8
'Dairy Diary'?	Three times	8	1.1
	More than three times	4	0.6
How are you	On a smartphone	380	54.1
completing this questionnaire?	On a desktop/laptop	323	45.9
	On a tablet	0	0.0
In general, how is	Very healthy	478	68.0
your health?	Somewhat healthy	216	30.7
	Not healthy	9	1.3
How often do you	Daily (or almost daily)	155	22.1
nutrition- and	Weekly	126	17.9
health-related	Monthly	72	10.2
ables:	Hardly ever	350	49.8

*Self-eport with online questionnaire. BM (body mass index): self-reported weight (kg divided by saif-reported height (m) squardd. "Junderweight: 43.5 kg/m"; healthy weight: 38.5-24.9 kg/m²; Overweight: 25.0-29.9 kg/m²;

^bUnderweight <18.5 kg/m²; Healthy weight: 18.5-24.9 kg/m²; Overweight 25.0-29.9 kg/m²; Obese: >30.0 kg/m².

smartphone. More than two-thirds (68%) of participants reported being 'very healthy' and 22% reported using nutrition- or health-related apps 'daily (or mostly daily)' (Table 3).

Almost all (99%) of the nutrition professionals were female and many (46%) worked in private practice, with 60% of these recommending nutrition- and health-related apps to their patients/clients. The most common reason for recommending the use of an app included 'for patient self-monitoring' (50%), 'to increase awareness' (41%), and 'for motivation and extra

Journal of Dairy Research

Table 4. Descriptive information of the nutrition professionals (n=130).

Background characteristic		n	96ª
Sex	Female	128	98.5
Do you recommend nutrition- and health-related apps to patients/clients?	Yes	78	60.0
What area do you mostly work in?	Private practice	60	46.2
	Government	23	17.7
	University/tertiary education	12	9.2
	I no longer practice as a dietitian	9	6.9
	Corporate/food industry	8	6.2
	Research	5	3.9
	Community setting	4	3.1
	Other ^b	9	6.9
Why do you recommend your patients/clients use	For self-monitoring	65	50.0
health- and nutrition-related apps?	To increase awareness	53	40.8
	For motivation and extra support	47	36.2
	For goal setting	40	30.8
	As an information resource	39	30.0
	I do not recommend apps	26	20.0
	As a dietary assessment tool	24	15.5
	To reduce time during consultations	1	0.8
How do you know which health- and	From personal use of apps		66.2
nutrition-related apps to recommend? ^c	From recommendations from other dietitians and healthcare professionals	71	54.6
	From recommendations from my patients/clients	29	22.3
In your opinion, how do mobile apps compare to	Mobile apps are better than traditional methods for dietary assessment	48	36.9
traditional (paper-based) methods for dietary assessment?	Mobile apps are equivalent to traditional methods for dietary assessment	61	46.9
	Mobile apps are worse than traditional methods for dietary assessment	21	16.2

*Percentage of affirmative.

^bIndudes unemployed, food service management, medical/pharmaceutical representative, clinical, and non-profit organisations. 'Participants could select more than one option.

Participants could select more than one of

support' (36%). Respectively, 37% and 47% of nutrition professionals rated mobile apps as being 'better' or 'equivalent' to traditional methods for dietary assessment (Table 4).

Step 5: evaluation of the usability of the 'Dairy Diary' with uMARS: usability

For uMARS, the mean app objective quality score (3.9 ± 0.85) , app subjective quality score (3.5 ± 0.77) , app specific mean score (3.6 ± 0.94) and the additional question on e-portions $(4.3 \pm$ 0.78) met the minimum acceptability criteria of ≥ 3.0 (Mani et al., 2015). For the subscales, layout (4.5 ± 1.0) and aesthetics (4.4 ± 0.80) scored highest, followed by information (4.3 ± 0.90) and functionality (4.0 ± 1.30) . Engagement (3.0 ± 1.55) and willingness to pay for the app (2.27 ± 0.99) and customisation (2.05 ± 1.71) scored low (Table 5).

Discussion

South Africa leads the number of mobile app downloads in Africa (GSMA, 2019). Approximately 62% of South African consumers own a connected mobile device and 21% use the device to access healthcare information (Global Mobile Consumer Survey, 2017). Considering low dairy intakes in South Africa and the growing trend of smartphone usage, screening for dairy intake may increase awareness and consumption of dairy, thereby initiating, motivating and driving behavioural change to raise awareness of and improve low dairy intakes. Thus, we have described the development of the 'Dairy Diary', a web-based mobile app which includes an eight-item food list with portion size to calculate total daily dairy intake. Further to this, we evaluated the usability of the 'Dairy Diary' using uMARS (Stoyanov *et al.*, 2016).

Whilst many dietary screeners exist to assess for calcium intake in adults (Magarey et al., 2014), few dairy intake screeners exist with a food only focus (as opposed to nutrient and/ or food focus). In 1995, the dairy questionnaire (DQ: Welten et al., 1995) was developed as a traditional (paper-based) quantitative screener to estimate the calcium intake from dairy products in young adults (27-29 years). The DQ, also in a quantitative FFQ format, shows moderate to good reliability and is considered valid for the assessment of calcium intake from dairy products. Other dairy intake screeners by Angbratt and Möller (1999), Gans et al. (2006) and Goldbohm et al. (2011) also assessed both calcium and dairy intake. Table 5. The uMARS scale, sub-scales and items: mean and total score for the sample (n = 703)

Sub-scale	Item	Mean	50
1. App mean objective	e quality score ^a	3.90	0.85
Engagement	1. Entertainment	3.23	1.38
	2. Interest	3.53	1.43
	3. Customisation	2.05	1.71
	4. Interactivity	2.46	1.69
	5. Target group	3.86	1.54
	Engagement Mean Score	3.03	1.55
Functionality	6. Performance	4.07	1.54
	7. Ease of use	4.13	1.36
	8. Navigation	3.79	1.45
	9. Gestural design	3.85	1.86
	Functionality Mean Score	3.96	1.33
Aesthetics	10. Layout	4.51	0.95
	11. Graphics	4.26	1.00
	12. Visual appeal	4.26	0.89
	Aesthetics Mean Score	4.35	0.82
Information	13. Quality of info	4.28	0.97
	14. Quantity of info	4.21	1,17
	15. Visual info	4.37	1.05
	16. Credibility of source	4.20	1.19
	Information Mean Score	4.27	0.90
2. App mean subjective quality score		3.49	0.77
Subjective quality	17. Recommend the app	3.71	1.24
	18. App use in one year	4.30	1.31
	19. Pay for app	2.27	0.99
	20. Overall star rating	3.69	0.72
3. App-specific mean	score	3.56	0.94
App-specific	21. Awareness	3.82	1.05
	22. Knowledge	3.84	1.05
	23. Attitudes	3.46	1.11
	24. Intention to change	3.44	1.14
	25. Help seeking	3.47	1.18
	26. Behaviour change	3.31	1.19
Additional question o	n e-portions	4 27	0.78

Mean of four objective sub-scales of 16 items: engagement (five items), functionality (four items), aesthetic (three items) and information (four items).

In Southern Africa, to the author's knowledge, dairy intake screeners do not exist. Thus, the 'Dairy Diary' is an original, novel and local technology-based dairy intake screener. With growing interest in technology-based dietary screening tools, evaluating the usability of dietary screeners is essential. Results from this study showed that the three mean scores in uMARS each met the minimum acceptable score of \geq 3.0 (Mani *et al.*, 2015). The app objective quality mean score was the highest scoring domain, followed by the app specific mean score, and app subjective quality score. The functionality score was the highest and the engagement score was the lowest. This indicates the user's preference towards favouring input and participation when utilising the app. The same pattern of high functionality and low engagement has been reported in other studies using uMARS (LeBeau *et al.*, 2019; Davalbhakta *et al.*, 2020). LeBeau *et al.* (2019) evaluated 25 mobile apps used by occupational therapists, and Davalbhakta *et al.* (2020) evaluated 63 COVID-19 related apps. In both studies, high functionality and low engagement scores were reported.

Participants scored the layout of the 'Dairy Diary' the highest, followed by visual information. This suggests that participants value the aesthetic and visual appeal of the dietary screener, implying participants desire the opportunity to adapt and personalise the dietary screener, an observation which may be particularly relevant to the nutrition professional. In this study, participants scored high on the subscales of information, quality of information, quantity of information and credibility of the source. To the contrary, when evaluating nutrition-related apps in Brazil, Braz and Lopes (2018) found that mobile apps were not based on reliable sources of information. This was supported by Byambasuren *et al.* (2019) where 16% of Australian general practitioners reported a lack of trustworthy sources as a barrier to prescribing apps in practice.

Customisation and willingness to pay for the appscored lowest, suggesting that users may be less inclined to use the app if payment was requested. Accordingly, future considerations to enhance user participation may include more customisation options for the 'Dairy Diary' to tailor to the user's preferences. Future research may also evaluate the usability of the 'Dairy Diary' in different age and gender groups. In addition, planners of public health initiatives may benefit from the outcome of the 'Dairy Diary' to screen for low dairy intakes among the general public. It may also be valuable to evaluate the usability of a tradtitional (pen and paper) version of the 'Dairy Diary' in these different populations.

For nutrition professionals, the 'Dairy Diary' may be a simple and practical tool to screen for low dairy intakes, driving dairyrelated nutrition education. Such a tool may serve as a trigger into the nutrition care process for more comprehensive dietary assessment. Including apps into dietetic practice could enhance the efficiency and quality of nutrition care and counselling, supporting that nutrition professionals play a leading role in the development of such dietary screeners (Chen et al., 2018). For this reason, the study population included a sub-group of nutrition professionals in South Africa.

To the authors' knowledge, nutrition- and health-related mobile app use among South African nutrition professionals is unknown. In the present study, 60% of nutrition professionals recommend app usage to patients, with two-thirds basing their recommendation from personal use of the apps. Higher proportions (79%) of mobile app usage have been reported in American dietitians (Sharman and Ashbury, 2015), as well as in the Clinician Apps Survey (85%: Karduck and Chapman-Novakofski, 2018). Sauceda et al. (2016) reported 83% of healthcare providers recommend nutrition- or health-related apps to patients. Lower mobile app recommendations have been reported in an international survey of healthcare professionals from 73 countries (46%: Vasiloglou et al., 2020). Canadian dietitians (57%: Lieffers et al., 2014), Irish dietitians (42%: Timon, 2018) and sports dietitians in Australia, Canada, New Zealand, United States and the United Kingdom (32%: Jospe et al., 2015) likewise have shown lower usage.

Journal of Dairy Research

In South Africa, mobile data costs are among the highest in the world (Moyo and Munoriyarwa, 2021), despite 83% smartphone penetration in 2018 (nearly double that of 2016: ICASA, 2019). At the same time, internet and fibre-to-the-home/building internet subscriptions increased by 42% and 279%, respectively (ICASA, 2019). High mobile data costs may potentially explain lower app recommendation by nutrition professionals in South Africa compared to other countries, despite increased internet access.

Jospe et al. (2015) found that dietitians describe apps as 'better' (47%) or 'equivalent' (41%) to traditional dietary assessment methods. In our study, results were similar with 37% and 47% of dietitians reporting that mobile apps are 'better' or 'equivalent to' traditional methods for dietary assessment, respectively. The generalisability of this study may be considered limited in that three-quarters of consumers and almost all of the nutrition professionals were female. Traditionally, the nutrition profession is known to be mostly female, as supported by the Association of Dietetics in South Africa (ADSA) membership profile with 97.1% being female (ADSA, 2022). The evaluation of the usability may also be different in lower LSM groups. Thus, it may be pertinent to evaluate the usability of the 'Dairy Diary' in other populations.

In conclusion, as evaluated by uMARS, the 'Dairy Diary' is a technology-based, user-friendly dairy intake screener. For a dietary screening tool to be of value, its performance needs to be assessed in terms of reliability and validity. If reliable and valid, such a screener may contribute to the cost-effective assessment of dairy intake. Future validation studies of the 'Dairy Diary' are recommended.

Supplementary material. The supplementary material for this article can be found at https://doi.org/10.1017/S0022029922000802.

Acknowledgement. The development of the 'Dairy Diary' was supported by the CEP of Milk SA. The Nestle Nutrition Institute of Africa (NNIA) is acknowledged as part funders of this study. The CEP of Milk South Africa and NNIA were not involved in the theoretical development of the algorithm to calculate the dairy serving score. Prof. Piet J Becker is acknowledged for statistical support.

References

- Aljuraiban GS, Stamler JM Chan Q, van Horn L, Daviglus ML, Elliot P and Oude Griep LM and the INTERMAP Research Group (2019) Relations between dairy product intake and blood pressure: the international study on macro/micronutrient and blood pressure. *Journal of Hypertension* 36, 2049–2058.
- Angbratt M and Möller M (1999) Questionnaire about calcium intake: can we trust the answers? Osteoporosis International 9, 220–225.
- Association for Dietetics in South Africa. [Internet]. ADSA Membership [cited 2022 Oct 18]. Available at http://www.adsa.org.za.

Bhupathi V, Mazeriegos M, Cruz Rodriguez JB and Deoker A (2020) Dairy intake and risk of cardiovascular disease. Current Cardiology Reports 22, 11. Braz VN and Lopes MHBM (2018) Evaluation of mobile applications related

- to nutrition. Public Health Journal 22, 1209-1214. Burrows RL and Rollow ME (2019) Advancement in dietary assessment and
- self-monitoring using technology. Nutrients 11, 1648.
- Byambasuren O, Beller E and Glasziou P (2019) Current knowledge and adoption of mobile health apps among Australian general practitioners: a survey study. *Imir Mhealth and Uhealth* 7(6), e13199.
- Cade J, Burley V, Warm D, Thompson RL and Margetts BM (2004) Food frequency questionnaires: a review of their design, validation and utilisation. *Research Reviews* 15, 5–12.

- Chen J, Gemming L, Hanning R and Allman-Farinelli M (2018) Smartphone apps and the nutrition care process current perspectives and future considerations. *Patient Education and Counselling* 101, 750–757.
- Clerfeuille F, Maillot M, Verge EO, Lluch A, Darmon N and Rolf-Pedersen N (2013) Dairy products: how they fit in nutritionally adequate diets. Journal of the Acadomy of Nutrition & Dietetics 13, 950–956.
- Davalbhalda S, Advani S, Kumar S, Agarwal V, Bhovar S, Fedirko E, Misra DP, Goel A, Gupta L and Agarwal V (2020) A systematic review of smartphone applications available for Corona Virus Disease 2019 (COVID19) and the assessment of their quality using the Mobile Application Rating Scale (MARS). Journal of Medical Systems 44, 164.
- Eighty20. [Internet]. Eighty20 Calculator [cited 2022 Jun 20]. Available at http://www.eighty20.co.za/lsm-calculator/.
- Elridge AL, Piemas C, Illner AK, Gibney MJ, Gurinov MA, de Vries JHM and Cade JE (2019) Evaluation of new technology-based tools for dietary intake assessment. An ILSI Europe dietary intake and exposure task force evaluation. Nutrients 11, 55.
- Field LB and Hand RK (2015) Differentiating malnutrition screening and assessment: a nutrition care process perspective. Journal of the Acadomy of Nutrition and Dietetics 115, 824–828.
- Gans KM, Risica PM, Wylie-Rosett J, Ross EM, Strolla LO, McMurray J and Eaton CB (2006) Development and evaluation of the nutrition component of the rapid eating and activity assessments for patients (REAP): a new tool for primary care providers. *Journal of Nutrition Education and Behaviours* 38, 286–292.
- Global Mobile Consumer Survey (2017) The South African Cut. Deloitte. Global Mobile Consumer Survey 2017: The South African Cut. [Cited 2021 September 20]. Available at https://www2.deloitte.com/content/dam/ Deloitte/za/Documents/technology-media-telecommunications/Deloitte%20 South%20Africa%20Mobile%20Consumer%20Survey%202017%20-%20Mobile. pdf.
- Goldbohm RA, Cohrus AMJ, Garre IG, Schouten LJ and van den Brandt PA (2011) Dairy consumption and 10-y total and cardiovascular mortality: a prospective cohort study in the Netherlands. American Journal of Clinical Nutrition 93, 615–627.
- GSMA (2019) The Mobile Economy: Sub-Saharan Africa [Cited 2021 September 28]. Available at https://www.gsmaintelligence.com/research/? file=b9a6e6202ee1d5f787cfebb95d3639c58xdownload
- Guo H, Givens DI, Astrup A, Bakker SJL, Goossens GH, Kratz M, Maret te AN, Pijl H and Soedamah-Muthu S (2019) The impact of dairy products in the development of type 2 diabetes: where does the evidence stand in 2019? Advances in Nutrition 10, 1066–1075.
- Gurinovic M, Zekovic M, Milesevic J, Nikolic M and Gilbetic M (2017) Nutritional assessment. In Smithers G (Ed), Reference Module in Food Sciences. Amsterdam, The Netherlands: Elsevier, 1–14.
- Hongu N, Hingle MD, Merchant NC, Orr BJ, Going SB, Mosqueda MI and Thomson CA (2011) Dietary assessment tools using mobile technology. *Clinical Nutrition* 26, 300–311.
- Hutchesson MJ, Rollo ME, Callister R and Collins CE (2015) Self-monitoring of dietary intake by young women: online food records completed on computer or smartphone are as accurate as paper-based food records but more acceptable. *Journal of the Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics* 115, 87–94.
- Illner AK, Freisling H, Boeing H, Huybrects I, Crispin SP and Slimani N (2012) Review and evaluation of innovative technologies for measuring diet in nutritional epidemiology. International Journal of Epidemiology 41, 1187–1203.
- Independent Communications Authority of South Africa (2019) [Internet]. The state of the ICT sector report in South Africa [cited 2022 Oct 19]. Available at https://www.icasa.org.za/uploads/files/state-of-ict-sector-report-2019.pdf.
- International Organisation of Standardisation (1998) ISO/IEC 9241-11. Ergonomic requirements for office work with visual display terminals (VDTs) Geneva, Switzerland. Available at https://www.iso.org/standard/ 16883.html.
- Jospe MR, Fairbaim KA, Green P and Perry TL (2015) Diet app use by sports dietitians: a survey in five countries 2015. JMIR mHealth and uHealth 3, 1-10.

- Karduck J and Chapman-Novakofski K (2018) Results of the clinician apps survey. How clinicians working with patients with diabetes and obesity use mobile health apps. Journal of Nutrition Education and Behaviour 50, 62–69.
- Labadarios D, Steyn NP, Maunder E, Macintyre U, Gericke G, Swart R et al. (1999) The national food consumption survey (NFCS): south Africa, 1999. Public Health Nutrition 8, 533–543.
- LeBeau K, Huey LG and Hart M (2019) Assessing the quality of mobile apps used by occupational therapists: evaluated using the user version of the mobile application rating scale. *Jmir Mhealth and Uhealth* 7(5), e13019.
- Lieffers JRL, Vance V and Hanning R (2014) Use of mobile device applications in Canadian dietetic practice. Canadian Journal of Dietetics Practice and Research 75, 41-7.
- Magarey A, Baulderstone L, Yaxley A, Markow K and Miller M (2014) Evaluation of tools used to measure calcium and/ or dairy consumption in adults. *Public Health Nutrition* 18, 1225–1236.
- Mani M, Kavanagh DJ, Hides L and Stoyanov R (2015) Review and evaluation of mindfulness-based iPhone apps. *Inir Mhailth and Uhealth* 3(3), e82.
- Mchiza ZJ, Steyn NP, Hill J, Kruger A, Schönfeldt H, Nel J and Wentzel-Viljoen E (2015) A review of dietary surveys in the adult South African population from 2000 to 2015. Nutrients 7, 8227–8250.
- Moyo D and Munoriyarwa A (2021) 'Data must fall': mobile data pricing, regulatory paralysis and citizen action in South Africa. Information, Communication & Society 24, 365–380.
- Rice BH, Quann EE and Miller GD (2013) Meeting and exceeding dairy recommendations: effects of dairy consumption on nutrient intakes and risk of chronic. Nutrition Reviews 71, 209–32.
- Rodrigo CP, Aranceta J, Salvador G and Varda-Moreiras G (2015) Food frequency questionnaires xxx. Nutricion Hospitalaria 31(s3), 49–56.
- Sauceda A, Frederico C, Pellechia K and Starin D (2016) Results of the acaderry of nutrition and dietetics' consumer health informatics workgroup's 2015 member app technology survey. Journal of the Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics 116, 1336–1338.
- Sharman J and Ashbury S (2015) Perspectives on app use among nutrition and dietetics professionals. The Open Nutrition Journal 9, 76–81.
- Sharp DB and Allman-Farinelli M (2014) Feasibility and validity of mobile phones to assess dietary intake. Nutrition 30, 1257-1266.
- Shim JS, Oh K and Kim HC (2014) Dietary assessment methods in epidemiologic studies. Epidemiology & Health 36, e2014009.
- Stoyanov SR, Hides L, Kavanagh DJ, Zelenko O, Tjondronegoro D and Mani M (2015) Mobile app rating scale: a tool for assessing the quality of health mobile apps. *Jmir Mhealth and Uhealth* 3(1), e27.

- Stoyanov SR, Hides L, Kavan agh DJ and Wilson H (2016) Development of the user version of the mobile application rating scale (uMARS). Jmir Mhealth and Uhealth 4(2), e72.
- Thoming TK, Bertram HC, Bonjour J, de Groot L, DuPont D, Feeney E et al. (2017) Whole dairy matrix of single nutrients in assessment of health effects: current evidence and knowledge gaps. American Journal of Clinical Nutrition 105, 1033–1045.
- Timon CM (2018) The practices and attitudes relating to digital health technology use among dietitians in Ireland. Applied Research for Connected Health an Enterprise Ireland and IDA.
- Timon CM, Blain RJ, McNulty B, Kehoe L, Evans K, Walton J et al. (2017) The development, validation, and user evaluation of Foodbook24: a webbased dietary assessment tool developed for the Irish adult population. Journal of Medical Internet Research 19(5) e158.
- Torre SBD, Carrard I, Farina E, Danuser B and Kruseman M (2017) Development and evaluation of e-CA, an electronic mobile-based food record. Nutrients 9, 76.
- Touvier M, Kesse-Guyot E, Méjcan C, Pollet C, Malon A, Castetbon K et al. (2011) Comparison between an interactive web-based self-administered 24 h dietary record and an interview by a dietitian for large-scale epidemiological studies British Journal of Nutrition 105, 1055–1064.
- U.S. Department of Health and Human Services Food and Drug Administration Centre for Devices and Radiological Health Centre for Biologics Evaluation and Research (2015) Medical mobile applications: Guidance for industry and food and drug administration staff. Available at https://www.fda.gov/downloads/MedicalDevices/DeviceRegulationand Guidance/Guida.nceDocuments/UCM263366.pdf/.
- Vasiloglou MF, Christodoulidis S, Reber E, Sathopoulou T, Lu Y, Stanga Z et al. (2020) What healthcare professionals think of "nutrition and diet" apps: an international survey. Nutrients 12, 2214.
- Vorster HH, Wenhold FAM, Wright HH, Wentzel-Viljoen E, Venter CS and Vermaak M (2013) "Have milk, maas or yoghurt every day": a foodbased dietary guideline for South Africa. South African Journal of Clinical Nutrition 26, S57–S65.
- Weaver CM (2014) How sound is the science behind the dietary recommendations for dairy? American Journal of Clinical Nutrition 99(suppl), 1217S-1222S.
- Welten DC, Kemper HCG, Post GB and van Staveren WA (1995) Comparison of a quantitative dairy questionnaire with a dietary history in young adults. International Journal of Epidemiology 24, 763-770.
- World Health Organization (2004) Global Strategy on Diet, Physical Activity and Health. Available at https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/ 9241592222.

tps://doi.org/10.1017/S0022029922000802 Published online by Cambridge University Press

Recruitment Advertisement for the Usability Study



The results of this study will help dietitians to better assess the dairy intake of South Africans.

WE ARE LOOKING FOR YOU:

If you are between the ages of 19 and 65. If you have access to a computer and/or smartphone and internet. If you are willing to take part in a 20 - 30 min online survey.

STAND A CHANCE TO WIN ONE OF THREE R1000 ONLINE VOUCHERS



Scan the QR code or click here.

Ethical approval has been received by the Research Ethics Committee, Faculty of Health Sciences, University of Pretoria (705/2018).

Variables Used in the Eighty20 Calculator to Calculate LSM

- 1. Metropolitan dweller (> 250 000).
- 2. Living in a non-urban area.
- 3. House/cluster house/town house.
- 4. Tap water in house/on plot.
- 5. Flush toilet inside house.
- 6. Hot running water.
- 7. Built in kitchen sink.
- 8. No domestic workers or gardeners.
- 9. Home security service.
- 10. Two cell phones in household.
- 11. One or more cell phones in household.
- 12. Zero or one radio set in household.
- 13. Air conditioner (excl. fans).
- 14. Television set(s).
- 15. Swimming pool.
- 16. DVD player/Blu-ray player.
- 17. Refrigerator or combined fridge/freezer.
- 18. Electric stove.
- 19. Microwave oven.
- 20. Deep freezer free standing.
- 21. Washing machine.
- 22. Tumble dryer.
- 23. Dishwasher.
- 24. PayTV (M-Net/DSTV/TopTV) subscription.
- 25. Home theatre system.
- 26. Vacuum cleaner.
- 27. Motor vehicle in household.
- 28. Computer desktop/laptop.
- 29. Landline telephone (excl. cell phone).

Data Collection Tool Executed on Qualtrics

SECTION 1: INFORMED CONSENT

Usability and Validity of a Dairy Intake Screener as a Web-based Mobile Application for South African Adults

> Principal Investigator: Monique Piderit, RD (SA) Supervisors: Prof. FAM Wenhold, Dr Z White

Dear Prospective Research Participant,

INTRODUCTION You are invited to volunteer for a research study. I am doing this research as part of my PhD (Dietetics) at the University of Pretoria. The information below is provided to help you to decide whether you would like to participate. Before you agree to take part in this study, you should fully understand what is involved. If you have any questions that are not fully explained below, do not hesitate to ask the researcher/recruiter. You should not agree to take part unless you are completely happy with the kind of questions that will be asked.

THE NATURE AND PURPOSE OF THIS STUDY The results of this study will help dietitians to better measure the dairy intake of South Africans.

EXPLANATION OF PROCEDURES AND WHAT WILL BE EXPECTED FROM PARTICIPANTS You will complete an online questionnaire. This will take approximately 5 minutes. We will collect your answers when you submit the last question. The answers from the Dairy Diary that you have just completed will be linked to the questionnaire. We will not be available to help you with the questionnaire. The researcher will keep the completed online questionnaire in a safe place to make sure that only people working on the study have access to the data.

The questionnaire consists of two sections:

1. Section 1 - the Dairy Diary: You completed Section 1 when you did the Dairy Diary. The Dairy Diary calculates a daily serving score for dairy. For the purpose of this study, this score has been hidden. Feedback from the researcher on your daily serving score can be made

available after the study. This is entirely voluntary and will require that you enter your contact details at the end of the questionnaire.

2. Section 2 – Demographic Information: This involves answering some questions about your age, gender, weight and height, and app usage.

RISK AND DISCOMFORT INVOLVED There are no foreseeable physical discomforts or risks involved. If there are questions that are too sensitive for you to answer, you do not need to answer them.

POSSIBLE BENEFITS OF THIS STUDY This study may help you learn more about your own dairy intake and how to incorporate dairy into your diet.

ETHICS APPROVAL This protocol was submitted to the Faculty of Health Sciences Research Ethics Committee, University of Pretoria, Medical Campus, Tswelopele Building, Level 4–59, telephone numbers (012) 356 3084/(012) 356 3085. Written approval has been granted by that committee (protocol number 705/2018). The study has been structured in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki (last updated October 2013), which deals with the recommendations guiding doctors in biomedical research involving humans. A copy of the declaration may be obtained here should you wish to review it.

INFORMATION If you have any questions concerning this study, you may contact Monique Piderit: 072 381 5282/s28020945@tuks.co.za.

CONFIDENTIALITY All records from this study will be regarded as confidential. All results will be published or presented in such a way that it is not possible to identify you as a participant. Information gathered in this study is for research purposes only and will not be used for marketing purposes. You will indicate your participant code in the completion of the Dairy Diary. The researcher will keep a list of these participant codes and your student number in the event that you forget your participant code.

COMPENSATION You will not be paid to take part in the study.

CONSENT TO PARTICIPATE IN THIS STUDY

- I confirm that the person requesting my consent to take part in this study has told me about the nature and process, any risks or discomforts, and the benefits of the study.
- I have received, read and understood the above written information about the study.
- I have had adequate time to ask questions and I have no objections to participate in this study.
- I am aware that the information obtained in the study, including personal details, will be anonymously processed and presented in the reporting of results.
- I am aware that information shared in this study is for research purposes only and will not be used for marketing purposes.
- I understand that I will not be penalised in any way should I wish to discontinue with the study and my withdrawal will not affect my employment or student status.
- I am participating willingly. I have received a copy of this informed consent agreement, on request.

To continue, please indicate YES or NO, and then select the blue arrow on the bottom right of the page.

SECTION 2: INFORMATION ABOUT YOU

Thank you for agreeing to take part in this study. You can complete this questionnaire on your desktop, laptop, smartphone or tablet. We would like to know more info about you. Please indicate the most applicable answer to each question. This section should take about 5–10 minutes.

Question*	Possible answers
7. Tick the boxes that apply to you and	7 Insert LSM calculator from
your household.	http://www.eighty20.co.za/lsm-calculator/
If LSM < 8, discontinue study.	
8. How did you hear about the Dairy Diary?	8.1 On the Dairy Gives You Go website.
	8.2 From a friend or colleague.
	8.3 From my dietitian.
	8.4 ADSA.
	8.5 DIP.
	8.6 From my company/employer.
	8.7 Other (please specify).
9. How many times have you completed	9.1 Once.
the Dairy Diary in total?	9.2 Twice.
	9.3 Three times.
	9.4 More than three times.
10. How are you completing this	10.1 On a desktop/laptop.
questionnaire?	10.2 On a smartphone.
	10.3 On a tablet.
11. How old are you?	11
12. What is your gender?	12.1 Male.
	12.2 Female.
13. In general, how is your health?	13.1 I am very healthy.
	13.2. I am somewhat healthy.
	13.3. I am not healthy.
14.1 Please indicate your weight in kilogram.	14.1
14.2 Please indicate your height in metre.	14.2
15. How often do you personally use	15.1 Daily (or almost daily).
nutrition and health-related apps?	15.2 Weekly.
	15.3 Monthly.
	15.4 Hardly ever.
16. Which nutrition and health-related apps	16.1 MyFitnessPal.
have you personally used in the past 3	16.2 Calorie Counter.
months? Tick as many as apply to you.	16.3 FatSecret.
	16.4 DietMate/DietMate Pro.

Question*	Possible answers
	16.5 Lose It!
	16.6 Fit Bit.
	16.7 Samsung Health.
	16.8 Monash Low FODMAP Diet.
	16.9 Other (please specify)
17. Please tick the most appropriate answer.	17.1 I am a consumer.
	17.2 I am a registered dietitian.
	17.3 I am a dietetics/nutrition student in first year.
	17.4 I am a dietetics/nutrition student in second
	year.
	17.5 I am a dietetics/nutrition student in third
	year.
	17.6 I am a dietetics/nutrition student in fourth
	year.
18. What area of dietetics do you work in?	18.1 Public service.
lf answered 17.2 (dietitian).	18.2 Private practice.
	18.3 Academia.
	18.4 Foodservice management.
	18.5 Food industry.
	18.6 I no longer practice as a dietitian.
	18.7 Other (Please specify).
19. Do you recommend nutrition and	19.1 No.
health-related apps to	19.2 Yes.
patients/consumers?	
If answered 17.2 (dietitian).	
20. Why do you recommend your patients/	20.1 For goal setting.
clients use health and nutrition-related	20.2 For self-monitoring.
apps? Choose as many as applicable.	20.3 To increase awareness.
lf answered 17.2 (dietitian).	20.4 As an information resource.
	20.5 For motivation and extra support.
	20.6 As a dietary assessment tool.
	20.7 To reduce time during consultations.
	20.8 Other (please specify).
21. How do you know which health- and	21.1 From personal use of the apps.
nutrition-related apps to recommend?	21.2 From recommendations from my patients/
lf answered 17.2 (dietitian).	consumers.
	21.3 From recommendations from other dietitians
	and healthcare professionals.
22. In your opinion, how do mobile apps	22.1 Mobile apps are <i>better</i> than traditional
compare to traditional (paper-based)	methods for dietary assessment.
methods for dietary assessment?	22.2 Mobile apps are <i>equivalent</i> to traditional
lf answered 17.2 (dietitian).	methods for dietary assessment.

Question*	Possible answers
	22.3 Mobile apps are <i>worse</i> than traditional
	methods for dietary assessment.

*Question 1 - 6 are in section 2 of the questionnaire

SECTION 3: EVALUATE THE DAIRY DIARY

You've just completed the Dairy Diary. We would now like your help in evaluating how userfriendly it is. There are six (6) sections to this part of the study. Choose the number that most accurately represents your experience of the Dairy Diary. All items are rated on a five-point scale from 1 (worst) to 5 (best). Select not applicable (N/A) if the answer is not relevant. This section should take about 10–15 minutes.

Question	Possible answers	
		use
1. Engagement		
23. Entertainment: Is the app fun/entertaining to use? Does it have components that make it more fun than other similar apps?	 23.1 Dull, not fun or entertaining at all. 23.2 Mostly boring. 23.3 OK, fun enough to entertain user for a brief time (< 5 minutes). 23.4 Moderately fun and entertaining, would entertain user for some time (5–10 minutes total). 23.5 Highly entertaining and fun, would stimulate repeat use. 23.6 N/A. 	23
24. Interest: Is the app interesting to use? Does it present its information in an interesting way compared to other similar apps?	 24.1 Not interesting at all. 24.2 Mostly uninteresting. 24.3 OK, neither interesting nor uninteresting; would engage user for a brief time (< 5 minutes). 24.4 Moderately interesting; would engage user for some time (5–10 minutes total). 24.5 Very interesting, would engage user in repeat use. 24.6 N/A. 	24
25. Customisation: Does the app allow you to customise the settings and preferences that you would like to (e.g. sound, content and notifications)?	 25.1 Does not allow any customisation or requires setting to be input every time. 25.2 Allows little customisation and that limits app's functions. 25.3 Basic customisation to function adequately. 25.4 Allows numerous options for customisation. 25.5 Allows complete tailoring the user's characteristics/preferences, remembers all settings. 	25

Question	Possible answers	
		use
	25.6 N/A.	
26. Interactivity: Does it allow user input, provide feedback, contain prompts (e.g. reminders, sharing options, and notifications)?	 26.1 No interactive features and/or no response to user input. 26.2 Some, but not enough interactive features which limits app's functions. 26.3 Basic interactive features to function adequately. 26.4 Offers a variety of interactive features, feedback and user input options. 26.5 Very high level of responsiveness through interactive features, feedback and user input options. 26.6 N/A. 	26
27. Target group: Is the app content (visuals, language, design) appropriate?	 27.1 Completely inappropriate, unclear or confusing. 27.2 Mostly inappropriate, unclear or confusing. 27.3 Acceptable but not specifically designed for the target audience. May be inappropriate/unclear/confusing at times. 27.4 Designed for the target audience, with minor issues. 27.5 Designed specifically for the target audience, no issues found. 27.6 N/A. 	27
2. Functionality		
28. Performance : How accurately/fast does the app features (functions) and components (buttons/menus) work?	 28.1 App is broken. No/insufficient/inaccurate response (e.g. crashes/bugs/broken features). 28.2 Some functions work, but lagging or contains major technical problems. 28.3 App works overall. Some technical problems need fixing, or is slow at times. 28.4 Mostly functional with minor/negligible problems. 28.5 Perfect/timely response; no technical bugs found, or contains a 'loading time left' indicator (if relevant). 28.6 N/A. 	28
29. Ease of use: How easy is it to learn how to use the app? How clear are the menu labels, icons and instructions?	 29.1 No/limited instructions; menu labels, icons are confusing; complicated. 29.2 Takes a lot of time or effort. 29.3 Takes some time or effort. 29.4 Easy to learn (or has clear instructions). 29.5 Able to use app immediately; intuitive; simple (no instructions needed). 29.6 N/A. 	29
30. Navigation: Does moving between screens make sense? Does app have all	 30.1 No logical connection between screens at all/navigation is difficult. 30.2 Understandable after a lot of time/effort. 30.3 Understandable after some time/effort. 	30

Question Possible answers		Office use
necessary links between screens?	30.4 Easy to understand/navigate. 30.5 Perfectly logical, easy, clear and intuitive screen flow	
	throughout, and/or has shortcuts.	
31. Gestural design: Do tabs/swipes/pinches/ scrolls make sense?	 31.1 Completely inconsistent/confusing. 31.2 Often inconsistent/confusing. 31.3 OK with some inconsistencies/confusing elements. 	31
across all components/screens?	31.4 Mostly consistent/intuitive with negligible problems.31.5 Perfectly consistent and intuitive.31.6 N/A.	
3. Aesthetics		
32. Layout: Is arrangement and size of buttons, icons, menus and content	 32.1 Very bad design, cluttered, some options impossible to select, locate, see or read. 32.2 Bad design, random, unclear, some options difficult to select/locate/see/read 	32
on the screen appropriate?	 32.3 Satisfactory, few problems with selecting/locating/seeing/reading items. 32.4 Mostly clear, able to select/locate/see/read items. 32.5 Professional, simple, clear, orderly, logically organised. 32.6 N/A. 	
33. Graphics: How high is the quality/resolution of graphics used for buttons, icons, menus and content?	 33.1 Graphics appear amateur, very poor visual design – disproportionate, stylistically inconsistent. 33.2 Low quality/low resolution graphics; low quality visual design – disproportionate. 33.3 Moderate quality graphics and visual design (generally consistent in style). 33.4 High quality/resolution graphics and visual design – mostly proportionate, consistent in style. 33.5 Very high quality/resolution graphics and visual design – proportionate, consistent in style throughout. 32.6 N/A. 	33
34. Visual appeal: How good does the app look?	 34.1 Ugly, unpleasant to look at, poorly designed, clashing, mismatched colours. 34.2 Bad – poorly designed, bad use of colour, visually boring. 34.3 OK – average, neither pleasant, nor unpleasant. 34.4 Pleasant – seamless graphics – consistent and professionally designed. 34.5 Beautiful – very attractive, memorable, stands out; use of colour enhances app features/menus. 34.6 N/A. 	34

Question	Question Possible answers	
		use
4. Quality of information		
35. Quality of	35.1 Irrelevant/inappropriate/incoherent/incorrect.	35
information: Is app	35.2 Poor. Barely relevant/appropriate/coherent/may be	
content correct, well	incorrect.	
written, and relevant	35.3 Moderately relevant/appropriate/coherent/and	
to the goal/topic of	appears correct.	
the app (i.e. dairy)?	35.4 Relevant/appropriate/coherent/correct.	
	35.5 Highly relevant, appropriate, coherent, and correct.	
	35.6 N/A. There is no information within the app.	
36. Quantity of	36.1 Minimal or overwhelming.	36
information: Is the	36.2 Insufficient or possibly overwhelming.	
information within	36.3 OK but not comprehensive or concise.	
the app	36.4 Offers a broad range of information, has some gaps or	
comprehensive but	unnecessary detail; or has no links to more information and	
concise?	resources.	
	36.5 Comprehensive and concise; contains links to more	
	information and resources.	
	36.6 N/A. There is no information within the app.	
37. Visual information: Is	37.1 Completely unclear/confusing/wrong or necessary but	37
visual explanation of	missing.	
concepts – through	37.2 Mostly unclear/confusing/wrong.	
charts/graphs/	37.3 OK but often unclear/confusing/wrong.	
images/videos, etc. –	37.4 Mostly clear/logical/correct with negligible issues.	
clear, logical, and	37.5 Perfectly clear/logical/correct.	
correct?	37.6 N/A. There is no visual information within the app (e.g.	
	it only contains audio, or text).	
38. Credibility of source:	38.1 Suspicious source.	38
Does the information	38.2 Lacks credibility.	
within the app seem	38.3 Not suspicious but legitimacy of source is unclear.	
to come from a	38.4 Possibly comes from a legitimate source.	
credible source?	38.5 Definitely comes from a legitimate/specialised source.	
	38.6 N/A. There is no information within the app.	
5. Subjective assessment		
39. Would you	39.1 I would not recommend this app to anyone.	39
recommend this app	39.2 There are very few people I would recommend this app	
to people who might	to.	
benefit from it?	39.3 Maybe There are several people I would recommend	
	this app to.	
	39.4 There are many people I would recommend this app to.	
	39.5 Definitely I would recommend this app to everyone.	
	39.6 N/A.	

Question	Possible answers	Office
		use
40. How many times do	40.1 None.	40
you think you would	40.2 1–2.	
use this app in the	40.3 3–10.	
next 12 months if it	40.4 10–50.	
was relevant to you?	40.5 > 50.	
	40.5 N/A.	
41. Would you pay for	41.1 Definitely not.	41
this app?	41.2 Unlikely.	
	41.3 Maybe.	
	41.4 Likely.	
	41.5 Definitely yes.	
	41.6 N/A.	
42. What is your overall	42.1 * One of the worst apps I've used.	42
(star) rating of the	42.2 **	
app?	42.3 *** Average.	
	42.4 ****	
	42.5 ***** One of the best apps I've used.	
	42.6 N/A	
6: Perceived impact		
43. Awareness: This app	43.1 Strongly disagree.	43
has increased my	43.2 Disagree.	
awareness of the	43.3 Neutral.	
importance of	43.4 Agree.	
addressing my dairy	43.5 Strongly agree.	
intake.	43.6 N/A.	
44. Knowledge: This app	44.1 Strongly disagree.	44
has increased my	44.2 Disagree.	
knowledge/	44.3 Neutral.	
understanding of my	44.4 Agree.	
dairy intake.	44.5 Strongly agree.	
	44.6 N/A.	
45. Attitudes: The app	45.1 Strongly disagree.	45
has changed my	45.2 Disagree.	
attitudes toward	45.3 Neutral.	
improving my dairy	45.4 Agree.	
intake.	45.5 Strongly agree.	
	45.6 N/A.	

Question	Possible answers	Office
		use
46. Intention to change:	46.1 Strongly disagree.	46
The app has increased	46.2 Disagree.	
my	46.3 Neutral.	
intentions/motivation	46.4 Agree.	
to address dairy	46.5 Strongly agree.	
intake.	46.6 N/A.	
47. Help seeking: This	47.1 Strongly disagree.	47
app would encourage	47.2 Disagree.	
me to seek further	47.3 Neutral.	
help to address my	47.4 Agree.	
dairy intake (if I	47.5 Strongly agree.	
needed it)	47.6 N/A.	
48. Behaviour change:	48.1 Strongly disagree.	48
Use of this app will	48.2 Disagree.	
increase my dairy	48.3 Neutral.	
intake.	48.4 Agree.	
	48.5 Strongly agree.	
	48.6 N/A.	
7. Portion sizes		
49. Compared to physical	49.1 Strongly disagree.	49
portions, the	49.2 Disagree.	
electronic graphic/	49.3 Neutral.	
images of portion	49.4 Agree.	
sizes in the app were	49.5 Strongly agree.	
helpful.	49.6 N/A.	
50. Time to completion of	50	50
survey		

You have successfully completed the research survey. Thank you.

If you would like to be entered into a random draw to win one of three R1 000 online

vouchers, please enter your name and contact details.

ANNEXURE E: VALIDITY SUB-STUDY

INFORMED CONSENT – FOOD RECORDS (NORTH-WEST UNIVERSITY)

PARTICIPANT'S INFORMATION & INFORMED CONSENT DOCUMENT

STUDY TITLE: USABILITY AND VALIDITY OF A DAIRY INTAKE SCREENER AS A WEB-BASED MOBILE APPLICATION FOR SOUTH AFRICAN ADULTS

Principal investigator:	Monique Piderit
Supervisor:	Prof. FAM Wenhold, Dr Z White
Institution:	University of Pretoria
Daytime contact number:	072 381 5282
Ethics protocol number:	705/2018

DATE AND TIME OF INFORMED CONSENT DISCUSSION:

			h
DD	MONTH	YEAR	TIME

Dear Prospective Research Participant,

1) INTRODUCTION

You are invited to volunteer for a research study. I am doing this research as part of my PhD (Dietetics) at the University of Pretoria. The information in this document is provided to help you to decide if you would like to participate. Before you agree to take part in this study, you should fully understand what is involved. If you have any questions which are not fully explained in this document, do not hesitate to ask the researcher. You should not agree to take part unless you are completely happy with the kind of questions that will be asked.

2) THE NATURE AND PURPOSE OF THIS STUDY

The aim of this study is to collect information on your daily food intake. The results of this study will help dietitians to better measure a certain food group.

PARTICIPANT CODE:

3) EXPLANATION OF PROCEDURES AND WHAT WILL BE EXPECTED FROM PARTICIPANTS

If you choose to take part, you will submit photocopies of the three-day weighed food records that you completed for your module assessment. The researcher will keep the photocopies of the food records in a safe place to make sure that only people working on the study will have access to it. This will ensure that your answers are kept confidential (so nobody will know what you have answered).

4) RISK AND DISCOMFORT INVOLVED

There are no foreseeable physical discomforts or risks involved. Choosing to take part in this study will not affect your student status or the mark for module assessment.

5) POSSIBLE BENEFITS OF THIS STUDY

This study may help give you more insight into your daily food intake.

6) ETHICS APPROVAL

This protocol was submitted to the Faculty of Health Sciences Research Ethics Committee, University of Pretoria, Medical Campus, Tswelopele Building, Level 4–59, telephone numbers (012) 356 3084/(012) 356 3085 and written approval has been granted by that committee. The study has been structured in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki (last update: October 2013), which deals with the recommendations guiding doctors in biomedical research involving humans. A copy of the declaration may be obtained from the investigator should you wish to review it.

7) INFORMATION

If you have any questions concerning this study, you may contact Monique Piderit: 072 381 5282/s28020945@tuks.co.za.

195

8) CONFIDENTIALITY

All information obtained during this study will be regarded as confidential. You will be allocated with a participant code (e.g. NW001, NW002) to allow the researcher to link your food records. The researcher will keep a list of these participant codes and your student number in the event that you forget your participant code. This will ensure confidentiality of information collected. Only the researcher will be able to identify you as participant. Results will be published or presented in such a fashion that you remain unidentifiable. The hard copies of all your records will be kept in a locked facility at the Department of Human Nutrition at the University of Pretoria.

9) COMPENSATION

You will not be paid to take part in the study. The electronic scales and batteries provided to you to complete the weighed food records need to be returned at the end of the study.

10) CONSENT TO PARTICIPATE IN THIS STUDY

- I confirm that the person requesting my consent to take part in this study has told me about the nature and process, any risks or discomforts, and the benefits of the study.
- I have received (on request), read and understood the above written information about the study.
- I have had adequate time to ask questions and I have no objections to participate in this study.
- I am aware that the information obtained in the study, including personal details, will be anonymously processed and presented in the reporting of results.
- I understand that I will not be penalised in any way should I wish to discontinue with the study and that withdrawal will not affect my marks or student status.
- I am participating willingly.
- I have received a signed copy of this informed consent agreement.

Participant Name	Participant Signature	Date
Researcher Name	Researcher Signature	Date

INFORMED CONSENT – FOOD RECORDS (UNIVERSITY OF PRETORIA)

PARTICIPANT'S INFORMATION & INFORMED CONSENT DOCUMENT

STUDY TITLE: USABILITY AND VALIDITY OF A DAIRY INTAKE SCREENER AS A WEB-BASED MOBILE APPLICATION FOR SOUTH AFRICAN ADULTS

Principal investigator:	Monique Piderit
Supervisor:	Prof. FAM Wenhold, Dr Z White
Institution:	University of Pretoria
Daytime contact number:	072 381 5282
Ethics protocol number:	705/2018

PARTICIPANT CODE: UP_____

DATE AND TIME OF INFORMED CONSENT DISCUSSION:

			h
DD	MONTH	YEAR	TIME

Dear Prospective Research Participant,

1) INTRODUCTION

You are invited to volunteer for a research study. I am doing this research as part of my PhD (Dietetics) at the University of Pretoria. The information in this document is provided to help you to decide if you would like to participate. Before you agree to take part in this study, you should fully understand what is involved. If you have any questions which are not fully explained in this document, do not hesitate to ask the researcher. You should not agree to take part unless you are completely happy with the kind of questions that will be asked.

2) THE NATURE AND PURPOSE OF THIS STUDY

The aim of this study is to collect information on your daily food intake. The results of this study will help dietitians to better measure a certain food group.

3) EXPLANATION OF PROCEDURES AND WHAT WILL BE EXPECTED FROM PARTICIPANTS

If you choose to take part, you will submit electronic copies of the three-day weighed food records that you completed for your module assessment (Nutritional Assessment 313/314). The researcher will keep the electronic copies of the food records in a safe place to make sure that only people working on the study will have access to it. This will ensure that your answers are kept confidential (so nobody will know what you have answered).

4) RISK AND DISCOMFORT INVOLVED

There are no foreseeable physical discomforts or risks involved. Choosing to take part in this study will not affect your student status or the mark for module assessment.

5) POSSIBLE BENEFITS OF THIS STUDY

This study may help give you more insight into your daily food intake.

6) ETHICS APPROVAL

This protocol was submitted to the Faculty of Health Sciences Research Ethics Committee, University of Pretoria, Medical Campus, Tswelopele Building, Level 4–59, telephone numbers (012) 356 3084/(012) 356 3085 and written approval has been granted by that committee. The study has been structured in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki (last update: October 2013), which deals with the recommendations guiding doctors in biomedical research involving humans. A copy of the declaration may be obtained from the investigator should you wish to review it.

7) INFORMATION

If you have any questions concerning this study, you may contact Monique Piderit: 072 381 5282/s28020945@tuks.co.za.
8) CONFIDENTIALITY

All information obtained during this study will be regarded as confidential. You will be allocated with a participant code (e.g. UP001, UP002) to allow the researcher to link your food records. The researcher will keep a list of these participant codes and your student number in the event that you forget your participant code. This will ensure confidentiality of information collected. Only the researcher will be able to identify you as participant. Results will be published or presented in such a fashion that you remain unidentifiable. The hard copies of all your records will be kept in a locked facility at the Department of Human Nutrition at the University of Pretoria.

9) COMPENSATION

You will not be paid to take part in the study. The electronic scales and batteries provided to you to complete the weighed food records need to be returned at the end of the study.

10) CONSENT TO PARTICIPATE IN THIS STUDY

- I confirm that the person requesting my consent to take part in this study has told me about the nature and process, any risks or discomforts, and the benefits of the study.
- I have received (on request), read and understood the above written information about the study.
- I have had adequate time to ask questions and I have no objections to participate in this study.
- I am aware that the information obtained in the study, including personal details, will be anonymously processed and presented in the reporting of results.
- I understand that I will not be penalised in any way should I wish to discontinue with the study and that withdrawal will not affect my marks or student status.
- I am participating willingly.
- I have received a signed copy of this informed consent agreement.

Participant Name	Participant Signature	Date
Researcher Name	Researcher Signature	Date

INFORMED CONSENT – FOOD RECORDS (UNIVERSITY OF THE FREE STATE)

PARTICIPANT'S INFORMATION & INFORMED CONSENT DOCUMENT

STUDY TITLE: USABILITY AND VALIDITY OF A DAIRY INTAKE SCREENER AS A WEB-BASED MOBILE APPLICATION FOR SOUTH AFRICAN ADULTS

Principal investigator:	Monique Piderit
Supervisor:	Prof. FAM Wenhold, Dr Z White
Institution:	University of Pretoria
Daytime contact number:	072 381 5282
Ethics protocol number:	705/2018

PARTICIPANT CODE: UF_____

DATE AND TIME OF INFORMED CONSENT DISCUSSION:

			h
DD	MONTH	YEAR	TIME

Dear Prospective Research Participant,

1) INTRODUCTION

You are invited to volunteer for a research study. I am doing this research as part of my PhD (Dietetics) at the University of Pretoria. The information in this document is provided to help you to decide if you would like to participate. Before you agree to take part in this study, you should fully understand what is involved. If you have any questions which are not fully explained in this document, do not hesitate to ask the researcher. You should not agree to take part unless you are completely happy with the kind of questions that will be asked.

2) THE NATURE AND PURPOSE OF THIS STUDY

The aim of this study is to collect information on your daily food intake. The results of this study will help dietitians to better measure a certain food group.

3) EXPLANATION OF PROCEDURES AND WHAT WILL BE EXPECTED FROM PARTICIPANTS

If you choose to take part, you will use an electronic scale (such as the one provided in your dietary kit) to complete weighed food records for three days. You will also receive three booklets within which to record the food records. The researcher will keep the food records in a safe place to make sure that only people working on the study will have access to it. This will ensure that your answers are kept confidential (so nobody will know what you have answered).

4) RISK AND DISCOMFORT INVOLVED

There are no foreseeable physical discomforts or risks involved. Choosing to take part in this study will not affect your student status or the mark for module assessment.

5) POSSIBLE BENEFITS OF THIS STUDY

This study may help give you more insight into your daily food intake.

6) ETHICS APPROVAL

This protocol was submitted to the Faculty of Health Sciences Research Ethics Committee, University of Pretoria, Medical Campus, Tswelopele Building, Level 4–59, telephone numbers (012) 356 3084/(012) 356 3085 and written approval has been granted by that committee. The study has been structured in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki (last update: October 2013), which deals with the recommendations guiding doctors in biomedical research involving humans. A copy of the declaration may be obtained from the investigator should you wish to review it.

7) INFORMATION

If you have any questions concerning this study, you may contact Monique Piderit: 072 381 5282/s28020945@tuks.co.za.

201

8) CONFIDENTIALITY

All information obtained during this study will be regarded as confidential. You will be allocated with a participant code (e.g. UF001, UF002) to allow the researcher to link your food records. The researcher will keep a list of these participant codes and your student number in the event that you forget your participant code. This will ensure confidentiality of information collected. Only the researcher will be able to identify you as participant. Results will be published or presented in such a fashion that you remain unidentifiable. The hard copies of all your records will be kept in a locked facility at the Department of Human Nutrition at the University of Pretoria.

9) COMPENSATION

You will not be paid to take part in the study.

10) CONSENT TO PARTICIPATE IN THIS STUDY

- I confirm that the person requesting my consent to take part in this study has told me about the nature and process, any risks or discomforts, and the benefits of the study.
- I have received (on request), read and understood the above written information about the study.
- I have had adequate time to ask questions and I have no objections to participate in this study.
- I am aware that the information obtained in the study, including personal details, will be anonymously processed and presented in the reporting of results.
- I understand that I will not be penalised in any way should I wish to discontinue with the study and that withdrawal will not affect my marks or student status.
- I am participating willingly.
- I have received a signed copy of this informed consent agreement.

Participant Name	Participant Signature	Date
Researcher Name	Researcher Signature	Date

INFORMED CONSENT – ADMINISTRATION OF THE DAIRY DIARY (NORTH-WEST UNIVERSITY, UNIVERSITY OF THE FREE STATE, UNIVERSITY OF PRETORIA)

Usability and Validity of a Dairy Intake Screener as a Web-based Mobile Application for South African Adults University of Pretoria Principal Investigator: Monique Piderit, RD (SA)

Supervisors: Prof. FAM Wenhold, Dr Z White

Dear Prospective Research Participant,

INTRODUCTION You are invited to volunteer for a research study. I am doing this research as part of my PhD (Dietetics) at the University of Pretoria. The information below is provided to help you to decide if you would like to participate. Before you agree to take part in this study, you should fully understand what is involved. If you have any questions which are not fully explained below, do not hesitate to ask the researcher/recruiter. You should not agree to take part unless you are completely happy with the kind of questions that will be asked.

THE NATURE AND PURPOSE OF THIS STUDY The results of this study will help dietitians to better measure the dairy intake of South Africans.

EXPLANATION OF PROCEDURES AND WHAT WILL BE EXPECTED FROM PARTICIPANTS You will complete an online questionnaire. This will take approximately 5 minutes. We will collect your answers when you submit the last question. The answers from the Dairy Diary that you have just completed will be linked to the questionnaire. We will not be available to help you with the questionnaire. The researcher will keep the completed online questionnaire in a safe place to make sure that only people working on the study have access to the data.

The questionnaire consists of two sections:

1. Section 1 - the Dairy Diary: You completed Section 1 when you did the Dairy Diary. The Dairy Diary calculates a daily serving score for dairy. For the purpose of this study, this score has been hidden. Feedback from the researcher on your daily serving score can be made

available after the study. This is entirely voluntary and will require that you enter your contact details at the end of the questionnaire.

2. Section 2 – Demographic Information: This involves answering some questions about your age, gender, weight and height, and app usage.

RISK AND DISCOMFORT INVOLVED There are no foreseeable physical discomforts or risks involved. If there are questions that are too sensitive for you to answer, you do not need to answer them.

POSSIBLE BENEFITS OF THIS STUDY This study may help you learn more about your own dairy intake and how to incorporate dairy into your diet.

ETHICS APPROVAL This Protocol was submitted to the Faculty of Health Sciences Research Ethics Committee, University of Pretoria, Medical Campus, Tswelopele Building, Level 4–59, telephone numbers (012) 356 3084/(012) 356 3085 and written approval has been granted by that committee (Protocol number 705/2018). The study has been structured in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki (last updated October 2013), which deals with the recommendations guiding doctors in biomedical research involving humans. A copy of the declaration may be obtained here should you wish to review it.

INFORMATION If you have any questions concerning this study, you may contact Monique Piderit: 072 381 5282/s28020945@tuks.co.za.

CONFIDENTIALITY All records from this study will be regarded as confidential. All results will be published or presented in such a way that it is not possible to identify you as a participant. Information gathered in this study is for research purposes only and will not be used for marketing purposes. You will indicate your participant code in the completion of the Dairy Diary. The researcher will keep a list of these participant codes and your student number in the event that you forget your participant code.

COMPENSATION You will not be paid to take part in the study.

CONSENT TO PARTICIPATE IN THIS STUDY

- I confirm that the person requesting my consent to take part in this study has told me about the nature and process, any risks or discomforts, and the benefits of the study.
- I have received, read and understood the above written information about the study.
- I have had adequate time to ask questions and I have no objections to participate in this study.
- I am aware that the information obtained in the study, including personal details, will be anonymously processed and presented in the reporting of results.
- I am aware that information shared in this study is for research purposes only and will not be used for marketing purposes.
- I understand that I will not be penalised in any way should I wish to discontinue with the study and my withdrawal will not affect my employment or student status.
- I am participating willingly. I have received a copy of this informed consent agreement, on request.

To continue, please indicate YES or NO, and then select the blue arrow on the bottom right of the page.

INSTRUCTIONS FOR THE THREE-DAY WEIGHED FOOD RECORD

Instructions

- 1. Keep this food diary for three days. Choose two weekdays and one weekend day. Ensure that the days you record are not consecutive (i.e. not one after the other).
- 2. Please record everything that you consume (e.g. food, water, drinks, and supplements) in a full 24-hour period.
- 3. Using the provided template, list all foods/drinks immediately as eaten.
- 4. Record only the food eaten, e.g. leftovers and non-edible parts such as bones or the core of apple must be indicated (weigh the food when dishing up, then weigh amount left).
- 5. Remember to record all components of a meal/eating occasion (e.g. sauces, dressing, margarine, and oil used in cooking).
- 6. Record only one food item per line on the provided template.
- 7. Describe foods in detail (e.g. brand names, raw/cooked, and how it was prepared).
- 8. Record the amount using the scales provided and food labels to assist you.
- 9. Hand in the wrappers of any food products if they contain nutritional information.
- 10. For tinned food, include the liquid it is canned in (e.g. tuna in brine or fruit in syrup). Specify how much of each was eaten.
- 11. For composite dishes (e.g. mixed vegetables or cottage pie) give components or recipes and indicate proportions you have eaten (e.g. split the minced meat and the mashed potato).
- 12. Do not change your normal diet when completing the three-day food record.

Example of How to Keep the Food Record

Time and place/ occasion	Food or drink consumed	How much? (units)	Details: preparation method/comments
8:00	All Bran Flakes	100 g	Kellogg's
Breakfast Home kitchen	Raisins	20 g	Added extra
	Milk	125 mL	Full cream (Clover)
	Coffee	270 mL	Nescafe instant
	Milk, 2%	30 mL	Clover
	Sugar	10 mL	White
	Rusk	50 g	Ouma buttermilk rusks
10:00am Snack, campus	Chocolate	56 g	Bar One
11:00am Snack, campus	Fruit juice	250 mL, tetrapack	Liquifruit, mango and orange
	Bread roll	70 g	White, Portuguese
	Spread (on both halves)	12 g	Medium-fat margarine (Flora)
	Cheese	2 wedges: 2 × 26 g = 52 g	(Melrose) regular, biltong flavour
	Tomato	50 g	Fresh, sliced
	Olives	3 (without stones, in brine) = 8 g	Black (Kalamata)
	Lettuce	20 g	Fresh, iceberg
	Salad dressing	10 g	Knorr, blue cheese, low fat
12:00 Movies	Popcorn	100 g	Cooked (popped) in oil, with salt and vinegar
	Coke, diet	1 tin 340 mL	
etc.	,		

Standardised Template for Weighed Three-day Food Record

Participant code								
Date of recording	Y	Y	Y	Y	М	М	D	D
Day of week on which record was kept	Mon	Tue	Wed	Thu	Fri	Sat	Sun	
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	

Time and place	Food or drink consumed	Amount	Preparation method/
		(units)	comments
Was this a typical Circle	intake for this day of the week?	Yes No	

Coding Assumptions for Data Capturing and Data Management of the Three-day Weighed

Food Records

Food Item	Assumption			
Drinks – Cold				
Iced coffee frappe (125 ml)	100 ml milk			
Breakfast smoothie	½ cup = 120 g			
Iced coffee (300 ml)	200 ml			
Drinks – Hot				
Cappuccino, instant sachet (Nescafe Gold)	19% skim milk powder = 2.4 g milk per sachet			
Cappuccino (250 ml)	200 ml milk as per Illy website			
Cappuccino (200 ml)	125 ml milk as per Illy website			
Hot chocolate (250 ml)	125 ml milk			
Rooibos tea, with milk	50 ml milk			
Instant coffee, with milk	50 ml milk			
Chai latte	200 ml milk			
Café mocha	125 ml milk			
Frozen Foods				
Frozen yoghurt	As per portion indicated			
Ice cream	Not included as dairy			
Cheese				
Cheese sauce, Royco	Negligible			
Mozzarella cheese, in salad	10 g			
Feta cheese, in Greek salad	30 g			
Parmesan cheese, sprinkled on pasta	5 g			
Composite Dishes				
Pizza, margarita	30 g cheese			
Macaroni and cheese	30 g cheese			
Bobotie	42 ml milk			
Lasagne, homemade	30 g cheese			



Graphics of the Dairy Diary as Seen in the Validity Study





ANNEXURE F: ACADEMIC POSTER PRESENTATIONS

Academic Poster Presented at Nutrition Congress 2018

Dairy Diary

Do you use MILK?

(Yes) (No)

123

Medium 1/2 · 1 cup

dairygivesyougo.co.za/dairy-diary

0

Do the Dairy Diary!

Monique Piderit, Friede AM Wenhold

Department Human Nutrition, Faculty of Health Sciences, University of Pretoria, South Africa 2018

dairygivesyougo.co.za/dairy-diary

123

Development of a Web-based Dietary Screener for Dairy Intake of South African Adults

=

Do you have YOGHURT?



Many South Africans fail to meet recommended dairy intakes. The Consumer Education Project (CEP) of Milk SA is tasked to address this, yet no dietary assessment tool is available to quickly determine current intakes and changes in intake over time. The aim of this study was to identify/ develop a dairy intake screener for adults 19-35 years, LSM 8-10.

Methods

- A critical analysis of scientific literature and available tools was conducted.
- Guided by the South African food-based dietary guidelines, industry needs and recommendations from similar studies, the content and interpretation of a South African dairy intake screener was compiled.
- The draft was reviewed and revised by a working group of dietitians and nutritionists knowledgeable in dietary assessment and dairy nutrition.
- Software developers translated the content into a web-based application. Ongoing refinement took place.

Results

- No relevant web-based dairy intake screener was identified, necessitating the **development** of a local tool.
- A food-based approach, focusing on milk, maas, yoghurt and cheese was identified.
- Similar to other traditional (paper-based) versions of screeners, the quantitative food frequency questionnaire was chosen as a basic format, with a scoring system theoretically calculating dairy intake.
- Graphic enhancement, interactivity and preliminary guidance (based on participants' score) and linkage to existing information of the CEP was added. Initial internal testing suggests the dairy screener is functional.

Conclusion

A web-based dairy screener was developed and is available to **identify the risk of low dairy intakes**. The usefulness and validity of the tool in the intended target group needs to be determined.



Acknowledgement: Consumer Education Project of Milk SA www.rediscoverdairy.co.za



213

Academic Poster Presented at International Congress of Dietetics 2021

Development and Evaluation of a Web-Based Mobile Application as a **Dairy Intake Screener** for South African Adults



BACKGROUND/AIM

Traditional dietary assessment tools are making way for technology-based versions. Amidst low dairy intakes in South Africa, we aimed to develop an application (app) intended to screen dairy intake and evaluate its usability.

METHODS

Informed by public and private interests and scientific Best Practice Guidelines, a dairy intake screener ("Dairy Diary") was developed as a web-based mobile app for higher income South African adults.

Using the end-user version of the Mobile Application Rating Scale (uMARS), online recruitment of a convenience sample of 1 102 participants evaluated the "Dairy Diary" in April 2020 via a link to a **digital questionnaire** (Qualtrics). Participants with incomplete and/or missing data (n=354), those with living standards measure < 8 (n=37), and those who did not give consent (n=8) were excluded from the study. The final sample included 703 participants (81% female).

RESULTS

The "Dairy Diary" resulted in an eight-item quantitative food frequency questionnaire, including forms of commonly consumed local dairy products: milk, maas (fermented milk), yoghurt, and cheese (hard and soft). Reported frequency of consumption and portion size were scored, resulting in three risk classes. Digitalisation included graphics and a link to relevant preliminary guidance. The app objective quality mean score (3.9 ± 0.85), app subjective quality score (3.5 ± 0.77), and app-specific mean score (3.6 ± 0.94) each met the minimum acceptability score of ≥ 3.0 (score range 1.0 - 5.0). For the subscales, the mean score for aesthetics was the highest (4.4 ± 0.82), followed by information (4.3 ± 0.90) and functionality (4.0 ± 1.33). Engagement scored lowest (3.0 ± 1.55).

CONCLUSION

The "Dairy Diary" is a user-friendly screener for dairy intake.



Monique C Piderit, Zelda White, Friede AM Wenhold Department Human Nutrition, Faculty of Health Sciences, University of Pretoria, South Africa 2021

SCALES and SUB-SCALES		ITEM	MEAN ^a	SD ^b
App Quality (Objective)			3.1	0.85
Engagement	1.	Entertainment	3.2	1.38
	2.	Interest	3.5	1.43
	З.	Customisation	2.0	1.71
	4.	Interactivity	2.5	1.69
	5.	Target group	3.9	1.54
		Mean	3.0	1.55
Functionality	6.	Performance	4.0	1.54
	7.	Ease of use	4.1	1.36
	8.	Navigation	3.8	1.45
	9.	Gestural design	3.9	1.86
		Mean	4.0	1.33
Aesthetics	10.	Layout	4.5	0.95
	11.	Graphics	4.3	1.00
	12.	Visual appeal	4.3	0.89
	1	Mean	4.4	0.82
Information	13.	Quality of info	4.3	0.97
	14.	Quantity of info	4.2	1.17
	15.	Visual info	4.4	1.05
	16.	Credibility of source	4.2	1.19
		Mean	4.3	0.90
App Quality (Subjective)			3.5	0.77
Subjective Quality	17.	Recommend the app	3.7	1.24
	18.	App use in one year	4.3	1.31
	19.	Pay for app	2.3	0.99
	20.	Overall star rating	3.7	0.72
App-Specific			3.6	0.94
App-Specific	21.	Awareness	3.8	1.05
	22.	Knowledge	3.8	1.05
	23.	Attitudes	3.5	1.11
	24.	Intention to change	3.4	1.14
	25.	Help seeking	3.5	1.18
	26.	Behaviour change	3.3	1.19

a: Score range from 1 – 5 ; b: standard deviation

 TABLE 1: THE uMARS SCALE, SUB-SCALES AND ITEMS:

 MEAN AND TOTAL SCORE FOR THE SAMPLE (N=703)



dairygivesyougo.co.za/dairy-diary

Academic Poster Presented at University of Pretoria Faculty Research Day 2022

The usability of a web-based mobile application as a **DAIRY INTAKE SCREENER**

for South African adults

Monique C Piderit, Zelda White, Friedeburg AM Wenhold

Department of Human Nutrition, Faculty of Health Sciences, University of Pretoria, South Africa

BACKGROUND

Paper-based dietary assessment and screening tools are making way for versions that use technology. Amidst low dairy intakes in South Africa, and to increase public awareness thereof, the "Dairy Diary" screener was developed as a web-based mobile application (app) in the form of an eight-item quantitative food frequency questionnaire focusing on four dairy products commonly consumed in South Africa: milk, maas (fermented milk), yoghurt, and cheese. The aim of this study was to evaluate the usability of the "Dairy Diary."

METHODS

The "Dairy Diary" was evaluated in an online cross-sectional survey (Qualtrics; April 2020) with the user version of the 26-question Mobile Application Rating Scale (uMARS) and an additional question on e-portion. Questions were scored on a 5-point Likerttype scale and combined into three scores and four sub-scales. From a conveniently recruited sample of 1102 adults, 703 (64%; 81% female; mean age 29.8±11.0 years) met the inclusion criteria and were retained for analysis. uMARS-informed descriptive statistics and interpretation guidelines summarise the findings.

RESULTS

The uMARS app mean scale and sub-scale scores all met the minimum acceptability score of \geq 3.0. For the subscales, the mean score for aesthetics was the highest (4.4±0.82).



AND TOTAL SCORE FOR	THE SAMPLE (N	=703)	MEAN
SCALES		MEAN	SD

SCALES and SUB-SCALES	ITEM	MEAN SCORE	SD
App Objective Quali	3.9	0.85	
Engagement	1. Entertainment	3.2	1.38
	2. Interest	3.5	1.43
	3. Customisation	2.1	1.71
	4. Interactivity	2.5	1.69
	5. Target group	3.9	1.54
	Mean	3.0	1.55
Functionality	6. Performance	4.0	1.54
	7. Ease of use	4.1	1.36
	8. Navigation	3.8	1.45
	9. Gestural design	3.6	1.86
	Mean	4.0	1.33
Aesthetics	10. Layout	4.5	0.95
	11. Graphics	4.3	1.00
	12. Visual appeal	4.3	0.89
	Mean	4.4	0.82
Information	13. Quality of info	4.3	0.97
	14. Quantity of info	4.2	1.17
	15. Visual info	4.4	1.05
	16. Credibility of source	4.2	1.19
	Mean	4.3	0.90
App Subjective Qual	ity: Total Score	3.5	0.77
Subjective quality	17. Recommend the app	3.7	1.24
	18. App use in one year	4.3	1.31
	19. Pay for app	2.3	0.99
	20. Overall star rating	3.7	0.72
App-Specific: Total S	3.6	0.94	
App-Specific	21. Awareness	3.8	1.05
	22. Knowledge	3.8	1.05
	23. Attitudes	3.5	1.11
	24. Intention to change	3.4	1.14
	25. Help seeking	3.5	1.18
	26. Behaviour change	3.3	1.19

CONCLUSION

The "Dairy Diary" is a user-friendly screener for dairy intake and should be validated.

2022

Do the Dairy Diary on www.dairygivesyougo.co.za/dairy-diary/

Academic Poster Presented at University of Pretoria Faculty Research Day 2023

Reliability & Comparative Validity of a Web-Based Mobile Application as a Dairy Intake Screener for South African Adults

Monique C Piderit¹, Zelda White¹, Piet J Becker², Friedeburg AM Wenhold¹ ¹ Department of Human Nutrition, Faculty of Health Sciences, University of Pretoria, South Africa ² Research Office, Faculty of Health Sciences, University of Pretoria, South Africa

Background

-

Dairy Diary

The "Dairy Diary" (DD) is a user-friendly web-based dairy intake screener (Piderit et al, 2022). The reliability and validity are unknown. We aimed to evaluate the screener in terms of test-retest reliability and comparative validity.

Methods

- In a diagnostic accuracy study, a purposefully recruited sample of 79 (age: 21.6±3.8 years) undergraduate dietetics/ nutrition students from three South African universities completed three non-consecutive days of weighed food records (FR, reference standard) within a seven-day period (comparative validity), followed by two administrations, two weeks apart of the screener (index test) (reliability).
- For product serving scores (PSS) and dairy serving scores (DSS) mean differences, t-tests, correlations, Bland-Altman, Kappa, McNemar's, and diagnostic accuracy were determined.

Results & Discussion

- **Reliability:** Mean PSS and DSS did not differ significantly (p>0.05) between the screener administrations. Mean PSS were strongly correlated: milk (r=0.69; p<0.001), maas (fermented milk) (r=0.72; p<0.001), yoghurt (r=0.71; p<0.001), cheese (r=0.74; p<0.001). For DSS, Kappa was moderate (k=0.45; p<0.001). Non-agreeing responses suggest symmetry (p=0.334).
- Validity: The PSS of the screener and food records were moderately correlated [milk (r=0.30; p=0.0129), yoghurt (r=0.38; p<0.001), cheese (r=0.38; p<0.001)], with k=0.31 (p=0.006) for DSS. Bland-Altman analyses showed acceptable agreement for DSS (bias: -0.49; 95% CI: -0.7 to -0.3) (Figure). Categorised DSS had high sensitivity (81.4%) and positive predictive value (93.4%), yet low specificity (55.6%) and negative predictive value (27.8%) (Table). The area under the receiver operating characteristic (ROC) curve (0.7) was acceptable.

Conclusion

The "Dairy Diary" is test-retest reliable and has moderate comparative validity to screen for dairy intake in the study population.

0.48 (-0.70: -0.3)

3.5





Faculty of Health Sciences Fakulteit Gesondheidswetenskapp Lefapha la Disaense tša Maphelo

Sensitivity	81.4%
Specificity	55.6%
Receiver Operator Characteristics: Area under curve	0.7
Positive Likelihood Ratio	1.83
Negative Likelihood Ratio	0.33
Odds Ratio	5.5
Positive Predictive Value	93.4%
Negative Predictive Value	27.8%

Reference: Piderit MC et al. J Dairy Res. 2022;89:453-460

1 1.5 2 2.5 3

-2.5

ANNEXURE G: TURNITIN REPORT

Thesis - Monique C Piderit - Final with Ref - 20230823 -For Turnitin v2.docx

ORIGINA	LITY REPORT	
	6% 14% 17% 7% STUDENT PA	PERS
PRIMAR	Y SOURCES	
1	repository.up.ac.za	4%
2	Sharon I. Kirkpatrick, Tom Baranowski, Amy F. Subar, Janet A. Tooze, Edward A. Frongillo. "Best Practices for Conducting and Interpreting Studies to Validate Self-Report Dietary Assessment Methods", Journal of the Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics, 2019 Publication	2%
3	Submitted to University of Pretoria Student Paper	2%
4	ada.portalxm.com	1%
5	J. E. Cade. "Food-frequency questionnaires: a review of their design, validation and utilisation", Nutrition Research Reviews, 06/2004 Publication	1%

ANNEXURE H: DECLARATION OF LANGUAGE EDITING

In a Word

Marike van Rensburg Copy-editor 082 820-4716 Monique Cruz Piderit University of Pretoria Student number: 28020945

Po Box 11823 Wierdapark South 0157 <u>marike.vanrensburg@gmail.com</u> <u>www.inaword.co.za</u>

14 August 2023

Copy-editing certificate

This document serves to confirm that the following thesis was copy-edited:

Usability and validity of a dairy intake screener as a web-based mobile application for South African adults

Copy-editing included:

- Checking language in terms of spelling, grammar and punctuation.
- Checking consistency of terminology and style.
- Checking the style of references and citations against the provided style guide (accuracy and completeness of source information remain the responsibility of the student).

The Microsoft Word[®] track changes functionality was used to make the student aware of changes. It is the student's prerogative to choose whether to accept or reject suggested changes.

The document remains the original work of the student. The copy-editor has not added any additional information, rewritten sections, or changed the structure of the document.

Sincerely,

Marike van Rensburg

